	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
1	1882 to Present	Priests Timeline	Priest timeline listing all priests found to date mentioned in <i>Florida Catholic, The Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia,</i> Diocesan information from Savannah, St. Augustine, and Orlando, who have served at All Souls, including a photo, when available.	Source 1.1
2	1877 to 1901	Bishop John Moore	1. Bishop Moore, a native of Ireland, came to the United States as a youth and located in Charleston, S. C. and he entered the seminary there. He was sent to France and Italy to complete his studies for the Priesthood. He was ordained in Rome in 1860, served in Charleston, and was consecrated second Bishop of St. Augustine May 13, 1877, in Charleston. He died on July 30, 1901.  2. When [John Moore] became Bishop of St. Augustine in 1877, there were only 13 priests in the diocese. He introduced Jesuits and Benedictines to Florida parishes and brought in Irish priests to staff the missions. His work opened up the Church in central Florida with purchases of land for parishes in Sanford and Orlando. During his administration, he lost three priests to yellow fever in Tampa, including Orlando's first appointed pastor, Father Swemburgh [sic] who had come in 1885. When the cathedral in St. Augustine was gutted by fire, he not only was successful in getting aid from businessmen, but also went on a begging tour in the North for financial aid to rebuild.	1. "Diocese of Saint Augustine is rich in historic tradition: Six Bishops served See of St. Augustine since 1870 erection," Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 47.1 SEE ALSO Source 49.12.2  2. "Seven prelates served diocese from St. Augustine," Florida Catholic, May 25, 1990, Jane Quinn, p. 15A. Source 47.4.1
3	1880 circa	Mission in Enterprise	Local Enterprise historian, Post Master Riley Nutt responded: "there was a building in Enterprise built around 1880 used by a Catholic group - more like a Chapel - [that] served the Catholic visitors to the Brock House Hotel They shared a Pastor with another small church of similar size in Sanford The church disbanded around 1910 The building itself was converted to a house and remains standing today at the south west corner of Clark and Pine Street in Enterprise."	Email from Amber Patterson, DeBary Hall, March 3, 2014, in response to question about possible mission in Enterprise. Source 49.16
4	1881 July 5 1881 Nov 3	Right Rev. John Moore Bishop of St. Augustine  Henry Shelton Sanford	1. The year 1881 was a spiritual and historical watermark for Central Florida as Bishop Moore, between May and November, acquired land as future sites for the region's first three Catholic churches. The third acquisition was consummated in *Sanford *NOTE: The property purchased in 1881 is not where the church was built. (SEE description and map for property purchased in 1881.) The church property was purchased April 26, 1887 for \$2600 dollars. (SEE Source 6.1, Source 6.2, Source 6.3)  2-3. The contract for property purchased for \$700 in 1881 is found in Henry Sanford's account book: Contract dated July 5, 1881. Florida Land and Col. Co. Ltd. to Right Rev. John Moore, Catholic Bishop of St. Augustine. Beginning at the South west point of intersection of 5th St and Elm Avenue and running thence South 264 feet to the corner of 6th Street and Elm Avenue, thence west 248 feet to the corner of 6th St and Laurel Avenue, thence west 248 feet to the right of way of the South Florida Railroad	1. St. James Community Celebrates Its First One Hundred Years, 1885- 1985, 1985, p. 10. Source 28.1.1 2. Account book of General Henry Shelton Sanford of Florida Land & Colonization Company, p. 207, http://digital.library.ucf.edu/ accessed 1/21/14 Source 3.1.1 3. Image of parcel described in Account book of General Henry Shelton Sanford and maps.google .com, online, accessed 12/10/13. Source 3.1.2 4. Indenture between Florida Land

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
#	YEAR	Bishop William Kenney Mrs. Frances J. Mahoney	Company thence N 44 degrees lat 55 degrees long E, 153 7/10 feet along said right of way to 5th St thence 139 6/10 feet along 5th St to place of beginning.  4. Excerpts from indenture dated November 3, 1881, recorded March 17, 1882, Book W, p. 587, Orange County Circuit Court [I]n consideration of the sum of Seven Hundred Dollars lawful money [Florida Land and Colonization Co.] have granted bargained, sold unto the said party of the second part all that certain lot or tract of land described as follows  Beginning at the *South West Point of intersection of Fifth Street and Elm Avenue and running thence South 264 feet to the corner of Sixth Street and Elm Avenue thence west along 6 <sup>th</sup> St to the corner of 6 <sup>th</sup> St and Laurel Avenue, 248 feet thence North along Laurel Avenue 155 feet to the right of way of the South Florida Rail Road Company thence north 44° 55′ East 153 7/10 feet along said right of way to Fifth Street thence 139 6/10 feet East along Fifth Street to place of beginning being Block 7 Tier 7 of E. R. Trafford's plat of Sanford Florida  *NOTE: Reading property description, begin at corner indicated by red arrow.  5. Indenture dated June 13, 1908, between Rt. Rev. William J. Kenney, Bishop of St. Augustine and Mrs. Frances J. Mahoney of Sanford, Florida for the property purchased by Bishop Moore in 1881: "Saving and excepting the right of way formerly deeded by Rt. Rev. John Moore to the South Fla. Railroad	and Colonization Co. and Rt. Rev. John Moore Bishop of St. Augustine, Orange County Comptroller online, accessed 1/21/14, http://or.occo mpt.com Source 3.2  NOTE: Source 28.1.10 indicates this parcel purchased for first church, however, parcel for church at 8th and Oak purchased April 1887. 5. Indenture between Bishop Kenney and Mrs. Frances J. Mahoney, p. 219, Orange County Comptroller online database, accessed 11/19/2014, http://or.oc compt.com Source 3.3  NOTE: This is the family of Ellen	
			Company through said property. This block seven having been deeded to the Rt. Rev. John Moore by deed dated the 3rd day of November 1881 by The Florida Land and Colonization Company of London England."	Mahoney whose descendent Alice Fitts Teslo donated items to the Diocese of Orlando Archive.	
5	1882 to 1885 or	Father Michael McFaul	1. The early history of all Souls Parish began when Father Michael McFaul of St. Louis, Missouri, came to Maitland in 1882. He was pastor there of the Church of the Nativity of the Blessed Virgin Mary until 1886, and Sanford was one of his many missions. It is presumed that he offered Mass in *Doyle's Hall, although it is not certain. *NOTE: SEE Sources 2.6, 2.7, and 2.9 for documentation.	1. "All Souls Church, Sanford," Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, Michael V. Gannon, 1965, pp. 101-102. Source 114.1.2	
	1886	Church of the Nativity of the Blessed Virgin Mary Doyle's Hall	<ol> <li>Father McFaul became pastor of the immense parish which included most of central Florida Father McFaul began a baptismal registry on January 11, 1882; he made regular visits to Catholic families in Enterprise, Daytona Beach, New Smyrna, Oak Hill, Oakland, Sanford, and Orlando. His pastorate marks the formal establishment of the Catholic Church in central Florida.</li> <li>James M. Wilcox built the church in Maitland as well as the two-story rectory for Father Michael McFaul Father McFaul performed his first baptism Jan. 11, 1882, in the new church and looked after the Catholic families in such scattered settlements and towns as Daytona, New Smyrna, Enterprise,</li> </ol>	2. "Early History of Pioneer Parishes in the Diocese of Orlando. Holy Nativity, Maitland," Florida Catholic, June 21, 1968, pp. 7B, 11B. Source 49.7.1, 3.  3. "Church history dates back to 1881," Florida Catholic, Bret Gray,	
		20,.03	Osceola and Orlando. Orange County, renamed from Mosquito County in 1845 when the county seat moved from Enterprise to Orlando included what is now Lake, Osceola, Seminole counties.  4. The marriage register provides the earliest record of Catholic life in the Jan. 11, 1882 marriage of George MacKenzie and Lucy Brennan by Father Michael McFaul, who was residing then in Maitland	1881, Florida Catholic, Bret Gray, Oct. 31, 1969, p. 3. Source 49.8  4. "St. James preserves history records," Florida Catholic, Nov. 9, 1973, p. 9. Source 49.9	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
6	1882	Sanford Mission	1. One of the central Florida's oldest Catholic communities dates back to 1882. The first church was built there in 1888* by the first missionary of the Diocese of St. Augustine in the area, Father Felix Prosper Swembergh. Before that, Father Swembergh held Mass at **Doyle's livery stable.	1. "Central Deanery," Florida Catholic, Sept. 3, 1993, p. B4. Source 40.6
		Fr. Felix Swembergh	*NOTE: Cornerstone for church placed on July 4, 1887. SEE  **NOTE: Mass was celebrated at Doyle's Hall. *SEE Entry #7; Sources 2.6, 2.7, and 2.9.	2. A Guide to the Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, research files of
		Doyle's Hall or Doyle's Livery Stable	2. First reference to "livery stable" found thus far is a survey from Michael Gannon probably completed by All Souls staff with notes and signature of Herschel C. Conner, Jr., dated June 14, 1965 (SEE Source 114.5.2 question 12). However, it was corrected in the final version to say "Doyle's Hall" (SEE Source 114.1.2) probably based on a report by Herschel C. Conner, Jr. (SEE Source 114.4.1).	Dr. Michael Gannon, Smathers Libraries, University of Florida, Gainesville, Fla., March 2005, Aisle 23/D/5-6, Box 4-5. Sources 114.1
		Sanford in 1882	3. In 1926, the <i>Sanford Today</i> magazine ran a series based on the "absorbingly interesting conversations about the Sanford of forty-and-odd years ago" as related by First National Bank president Frank P. Forster and as seen in "rare and faded photographs lent by him." Published Aug. 28, Sept. 4 and Sept. 11, 1926, the series provides a glimpse of what Sanford was like for the Catholics who lived here and missionary priests celebrated the sacraments.	through 114.7  3. Sanford Today, Aug. 28, pp. 5, 8; Sept. 4, 1926, p. 2; Sept. 11, 1926, p. 10. Sources 17.1, 17.3 and 17.4
7	Before 1887	Doyle's Hall	1. Historical Records Survey Church Inventory completed in 1939 under the auspices of the WPA indicates that the first Catholic services were conducted at Doyle's Hall located at the corner of First	1. Historical Records Survey Church Inventory Form: 1939, WPA, online,
	Sep 22	Doyle's Stores	Street and Magnolia Avenue and references a parish history* 1882-1932 by Mrs. Hurt in the hands of Mrs. Wight. *NOTE: Location of the history is not known.	accessed 12/13/2013, http://www .floridamemory.com/items/show/ 251300 Source 21.1
		Everglade Hotel Lake Monroe House	Consturant 15 Constant Constan	2. Account Book of General Henry Shelton Sanford of Florida Land & Colonization Company, pp. 145, 235, 254, 382, accessed 1/21/14 http://digital.library.ucf.edu Sources 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4
		Michael J. Doyle	G. &CCC. HOTEL  JOHTS JAFR  MILLY  FEY GAS  OFF.  OFF.	3. The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, Jane Quinn, ed., 1988, p. 48. Source 29.1.2  All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 6. Source 42.2.6
			2. M. J. Doyle purchased several parcels of land in that area between July 1880 and August 1882. He purchased the north west quarter of that block at First Street and Magnolia Avenue in November 1881, and by 1884 there was a hotel and several stores at the corner of First and Magnolia.	4. <i>Daily Sanford Journal,</i> July 5, 1887, p. 3, microform, Sanford Museum. Source 2.6

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			3. The Catholic Presence in Central Florida published in 1988 states: "[Father Swembergh] held Mass at Doyle's Livery Stable, Sanford." The "livery" reference was repeated in All Souls History at a Glance in 1989: "At one time Catholics in the Sanford area met at Doyle's Livery or Doyle's Hall." NOTE: Should be Doyle's Hall. See Sources 5.9 and Source 2.6.	5. Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps 1884, Sanborn Map and Publishing Co., Ltd., NY, online, University of Florida, http://ufdc.ufl.edu Source 97.1	
			4. Doyle's Hall is correct according the <i>Daily Sanford Journal</i> published July 5, 1887 and included in the cornerstone of the church. Under the heading "CHURCHES" is the following: "CATHOLIC SERVICES at Doyle's Hall on the 1st and 3d Sundays of every month. Mass at 10 a.m. Evening service at 3 o'clock. Rev.  F. P. Swembergh, Pastor."  5. The 1884 and 1887 Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps show the Everglade Hotel (2nd floor) and M. J. Doyle & Co. (1st floor), at the corner of First and Magnolia—listed as the location of Doyle's Hall in the 1939 WPA Church Survey (Source 21.1)  6. The 1887 Orange County Gazetteer entry for "Doyle" identifies the businesses shown on the Sanborn maps: Doyle M. J. & Co. (M. J. Doyle), clothing, shoes, gents' furnishing goods, groceries, hay and grain, ss First, 7 <sup>th</sup> , 8 <sup>th</sup> and 9 <sup>th</sup> w of Palmetto ave. Translating the abbreviations the location reads: south side of First street, 7 <sup>th</sup> , 8 <sup>th</sup> and 9 <sup>th</sup> business west of Palmetto Avenue.	Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps 1887, Sanborn Map and Publishing Co., Ltd., NY, online, University of Florida, http://ufdc.ufl.edu Source 97.2 6. Orange County Gazetteer and Business Directory Volume 1, 1887, John R. Richards & Co., Jacksonville, Florida, p. 99, http://cfmemory.org Source 2.5	
			7. Photograph (below right) of M. J. Doyle's building on First Street – Palmetto to left; Magnolia to right. Is the location of "Doyle's Hall," from the time it was constructed (between 1880 and 1884) and the former structure (above left) could have acted as such before it was replaced by the new structure.  *NOTE: The photograph (above left) from Images of America: Sanford, p. 14, states it is a structure in Mellonville, however, the out buildings match exactly the buildings shown in the 1884 Sanborn Fire Insurance Map of First Avenue and Magnolia in Sanford. The angle from which the photograph is taken suggests it was part of a series of photos taken from the top floor of the Sanford House Hotel (across the street from the Everglade Hotel) by well know photographer Benjamin Upton circa 1882, as there were no taller structures in Mellonville at the time.  A biographical sketch of M. J. Doyle published in The South Florida Argus on May 7, 1885 (including block cut image of Doyle – left) details the likely history of this structure and the one shown below right. The simple structure above left appears to be the "old Lake Monroe House" that existed in 1880 when Doyle rented it after a storm destroyed his Mellonville store.	7. Photograph of Doyle's store and surrounding structures as shown in the 1884 Sanborn map, <i>Images of America – Sanford</i> , 2003, p. 14. Source 2.8.1  "The Argus Biographical Sketches, Number 1, M. J. Doyle," <i>The South Florida Argus</i> , May 7, 1885, p. 2; including block cut image of M. J. Doyle. Source 2.9	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			He tore down the "old Lake Monroe House" and built the store shown below in the same location before the publication of the 1884 Sanborn Map: "They (Brantley and Doyle) continued to do business [in Mellonville] with variable success until the fall of 1880, when the equinoxial storm blew the store down, leaving Mr. Doyle, who had bought out his partner, without any house in which to shelter his goods. Necessity forced him to seek a shelter for them in Sanford Mr. Doyle's intention was to build on the lot, but not having the means at the time to build such a house as he wanted, one in keeping with the location, that would be a credit to the town and an honor to the builder, he concluded to rent the old Lake Monroe House and put his goods in there, temporarily. He finally bought the Lake Monroe House, had it torn down and the present building known as the Everglade Hotel, Doyle's stores and Doyle's Hall erected on the site of it."  8. [Father Swembergh] held Catholic Mass every first and third Sunday at *Doyle's Hall, near the wharf in Sanford. The biographical sketch published May 7, 1885 in The South Florida Argus, could shed some light on this reference. It states that he came to Sanford in 1880, rented the "old Lake Monroe House" to set up his business; tore it down to construct his new building which is identified by 1884 on the Sanborn Maps of Sanford. The article also states "besides which he has a large warehouse at wharf which he uses for storage of hay, grain and heavy groceries." It is certainly possible that, while the Everglade Hotel and Doyle's stores were under construction, they could have met in Doyle's warehouse, but no other mention of this has been found, and the location of his building at First and Magnolia is within two blocks of what would have been the wharf.  9. Illustration of M. J. Doyle & Co. (above right); unknown date or origin.  10. Photo below left: Great fire of 1887 burned four city blocks from Magnolia east. This is First Street looking west. Doyle's frame block and stock	8. Father Felix Prosper Swembergh Biographical Reference Paper, Christine Kinlaw-Best and Charlie C. Carlson, 1999, Sanford Museum. Source 86.2.2  9. Photocopy of illustration of Doyle & Co., Sanford Museum. Source 2.7  10. Photograph: First Street looking west after fire, Images of America – Sanford, 2003, p. 45. Source 2.8.2  *NOTE: Caption states fire was Sept. 27, 1887. Report of the fire in the Times Union Sept. 23, 1887 states fire was Sept. 22, 1887. SEE #11 below.  11. The Florida Times Union: Sanford, Vol. 1: 1872-1897, Sanford Historical Society, Inc., pp. 113, 114, 116, 119, 125, 141. Source 08.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			morning with Catholic ceremonies For the last five* years he has been in Sanford.  *NOTE: Biographical sketch in <i>The South Florida Argus</i> on May 7, 1885, states he first moved his goods to Sanford in 1880, so at the time of his death his business would have been in Sanford for about seven years.		
8	1885 - 1886	Rev. Weideman	Only reference to Rev. Weideman is found in the historical records survey of churches in Florida conducted under the auspices of the WPA in 1939: "Earliest known pas., Rev. Weideman* 1885-86." Directories, state and federal census records were consulted.  *NOTE: Rev. C. M. Widman is mentioned in several documents as serving in Florida in the 1890s. It is possible that this is the priest referenced in the 1939 WPA survey. SEE Entry #25A.	Historical Records Survey Church Inventory Form: 1939, WPA, online, accessed 12/13/2013. http://www .floridamemory.com/items/show/ 251300 Source 21.1	
9	1885 or 1886 to 1887 circa Oct 26	Father Felix Prosper Swembergh Bishop Moore	1. Rev. Felix Prosper Swembergh was born June 2, 1845 in Cassel, France where his early life was spent among the Flemish people [H]e graduated [from Colonial Seminary of the Holy Cross in Paris] in August 1865. He next moved to America to the Vicariate apostolic of Kansas On June 29, 1868, [he] was ordained a Priest. In July 1869, he was transferred to Solomon City to provide service to remote settlements of the Kansas frontier west of Abilene Historical accounts credit him as being the first minister of any denomination to preach the gospel to the Native Americans of that region When Father Felix Swembergh relocated to Orange County in 1885, he became Orlando's first resident priest Bishop Moore asked him to immediately begin building [a church] in Orlando [and] start work on a church in Sanford In the meantime, he held Catholic Mass every first and third Sunday at Doyle's Hall, near the whorf in Sanford [He endorsed] a Roman Catholic colony known as St. Joseph's Colony west of Sanford In May 1887, yellow fever broke out in Tampa [and] on October 23 <sup>rd</sup> , Bishop Moore sent Father Swembergh [to Tampa] to care for [Rev. Peterman] but [Rev. Peterman] passed away on Oct. 27th Father Swembergh fell victim to the dreaded disease Father Clavreul arrived in Tampa on Oct. 31st and [and] that night at nine thirty, Father Felix Swemberg [sic] was a Frenchman of small stature, a good writer, speaker, preacher and conversationalist. In the discharge of his duties in the sparsely settled and widely scattered Missions, he suffered frequently from hunger, thirst and exposure of the weather, and had many narrow escapes from dangers that beset travelers in those distant days.  3. [Y]oung Dominican missionary Felix P. Swemberg [sic], as an Alsatian, was instrumental in locating Germans in Kansas.	1. Father Felix Prosper Swembergh Biographical Reference Paper, Christine Kinlaw-Best and Charlie C. Carlson, 1999, Sanford Museum. SEE Source 86.2  2. Catholicism in Pawnee County, a Centennial History: Sacred Heart Parish, Larned, Kansas, Timothy F. Wenzl, 2012; quoting the April 1931 "Tiller and Toiler." Source 86.1.1  3. Cattle Towns, Robert R. Dykstra, p. 219, quoting Wright's Dodge City, pp. 161-62. Source 86.1.2  4. "St. James Cathedral: Parish that grew with Orlando," Florida Catholic, Nov. 18, 1977, p. A. Source 49.10.1 and Source 86.2.2  5. St. James Community Celebrates Its First One Hundred Years, 1885- 1985, pp. 10-13. Source 28.1.1  6. Orange County Gazetteer and Business Directory, Vol. 1, 1887, John R. Richards & Co., Jacksonville, Fla., pp. 14, 17, 21, 77, online, http://www.cf memory.org,	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			4. [Father Swembergh] arrived [in Orlando] in late 1885 or January 1886 historian E. H. Gore states definitely that he came in 1885. Source 86.2.2 also states 1885.	accessed 11/23/2013. Source 7.1.2-7.1.4
			5. [Father Swembergh] was a man blessed with physical and spiritual endurance. [He] took residence in a rooming house, sometimes taught school there was a gifted speaker and a contagiously affable personality.	7. Historical marker and tombstone, Oaklawn Cemetery, Tampa, Florida. http://findagrave.com
			6. Roman Catholic Church listings in the 1887 Orange County Gazetteer:  ORLANDO – Services held in Masonic Hall on the second and fourth Sunday of each month for the present. Mass at 10 o'clock a.m. Sunday school at 3 p.m. Rev. F. P. Swembergh, pastor.  SANFORD – Services 10 a.m. and 7:30 p.m. first Sunday of each month. Rev. F. P. Swemberg, pastor.  MAITLAND – Services at 7 and 10:30 a.m. Sundays, Rev. Swemberg, pastor.	8. Email dated 7 Feb 2014, from Renae Bennett, Diocese Historian in re spelling of Swembergh.
			ORLANDO priest's residence: Swemburg [sic] Felix P. Rev., ss (south side of) Church (street), 3d e of West (3 <sup>rd</sup> entry east of West avenue)	9. Photograph top left: Father Felix Prosper Swembergh, from the Mahoney Collection, donated by
			7. Historical marker: "Here lie the remains of five pioneer priests, the oldest known priests' graves on the West Coast of Florida Father Felix Swemberg [sic] arrived from Orlando only to succumb to the disease himself within 4 days." Grave marker: "Oct. 31, 1887 Father Felix Swembergh"	Alice Tesla, Nov. 5, 2014, Diocese of Orlando Archive. Caption: Our Martyr Priest who
			8. Re: spelling Swembergh/Swemburg/Swemberg. "I checked Baptismal Register and the spelling of his name there for every entry is Swembergh, with the 'h'."	died in Tampa October 31, 1887.
1 0	1885	Diocesan Report	A report written in 1885 by St. Augustine's second Bishop, the Most Reverend John Moore reveals that there were 12,000 Catholics in the Diocese. There were ten parishes: St. Augustine, Moccasin Branch, Jacksonville, Mandarin, Fernandina, Tallahassee, Palatka, San Antonio, Tampa and Key West. To care for the 12,000 Catholics and the ten parishes there were but eleven Priests and the Bishop himself.	"Report Dated 1885 Reveals Amazing Diocesan Growth," <i>Florida</i> <i>Catholic</i> , May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 49.1
1	1885	Doyle's Hall	(RC) All Soul's Catholic Church, 1885Oak Ave. & 9 <sup>th</sup> St., Sanford, Seminole Co. Const'd., 1885. First services, 1885-87, in <i>Doyle's Hall, First St. &amp; Magnolia Ave.</i> *  *NOTE: First Street at Magnolia Avenue was the location of M. J. Doyle's store located below the Everglade Hotel. SEE Entry #7.	Historical Records Survey Church Inventory Form: 1939, WPA, online, accessed 12/13/2013. http://www .floridamemory.com/items/show/ 251300 Source 21.1.1
1 1 A	1886	Webb's Jacksonville Directory Sanford	The Sanford Directory section (pp. 591-613) of Wanton S. Webb's Jacksonville Directory does not include a listing for "Catholic" church, however, you find listings of all the residents and businesses in Sanford including many found in the cornerstone of the first church placed on July 4, 1887.	Webb's Jacksonville & Consolidated Directory of the Representative Cities of East and South Florida, pp. 591.613, Jacksonville, Wanton S. Webb, 1886. Source 118.2
1 2	1886	Catholic church	Sanford began its growth in 1880, at that time having a population of less than one hundred within its present city limits Sanford has Episcopal, Baptist, Presbyterian, Methodist and Roman Catholic churches, besides those of other denominations; there are also a number of churches for colored people.	Florida Sanford and Beyond, Florida Land & Colonization Company, p. 5, circa 1886. http://cfmemory.org Source 4.1.2

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 2 A	1887 Mar 17	Churches Govt.Officials Secret Orders	Excerpts from the March 17, 1887 copy of the Sanford Daily Journal included in the cornerstone of the first All Souls Church on July 4, 1887. Includes list of city officers, county officers, secret orders, fire department, board of trade, and churches. "Catholic Services. At Doyle's Hall on the 1st and 3d Sundays of every month. Mass at 10 a.m. Evening service at 3 o'clock. During the winter months."	The Daily Journal, March 17, 1887, Sanford, p. 2, col. 6. Source 5.9 SEE Source 5.9 for full text.	
1	1887	Property	This Indenture, made this 26th day of April in the year of our Lord 1887, between Edwyn Sandys Daves,	Deed dated 26 April 1887, recorded	
3	1887 Jun	Original Church	George Augustus Thomson, and Anthony Norris, of London England, Trustees, of the Florida Land and Colonization Company parties of the first part, and the Right Rev'd John Moore Catholic Bishop of St. Augustine Florida party of the second part: WITNESSETH, That the said parties of the first part, for and in consideration of the sum of Twenty Six Hundred Dollars have Granted, Bargained, Sold, Remised, Released, Conveyed and Confirmed unto the said party of the second part, and to his successors in office and assigns, forever all that certain piece or parcel of land lying and being in the Town of Sanford Orange County State of Florida described as follows to wit: Beginning at the South West point of the intersection of Oak Avenue and Eighth Street and running thence South along the West side of Oak Avenue 364 feet to Ninth Street thence West along the north side of Ninth Street 248 feet to Myrtle Avenue thence north along the East side of Myrtle Avenue 264 feet to Eighth Street thence East along the South side of Eighth Street 248 feet to Oak Avenue and the point of beginning being Block ten of	27 April 1887, p. 142, and deed dated May 16, 1887, p. 156 (clause added re: sewer), online, accessed 11/23/13, http://or.occompt.com. Source 6.1 and 6.2  Letter from Father F. P. Swembergh to Rt. Rev. J. Moore, June 7, 1887, explaining why a second deed for property was executed, Archives, Diocese of Orlando. Source 6.3	
1			Tract five of E. R. Trafford's Map of the Town of Sanford Orange County State of Florida.		
4	1887 Jun 30	St. Joseph's Colony	Excerpts from letters addressed to Henry Shelton from Frederic Rand concerning the Father Felix Swembergh and the establishment of the Catholic settlement known as St. Joseph's Colony located near Monroe Station in Township 19 S, Range 30 E, Sec 16, 21, 28 & 22.  "I have settled the Roman Catholic Colony of St. Joseph. The land has been surveyed and cut into 10 acre lots, except a small block near the station which is cut into Town Lots  [Our company will] build a small chapel on one of the lots at such time as same may be demanded by the priest in charge, after 20 families have been located on the land."	Frederic H. Rand letters, Box 54, Folder 9; Agents Minutes/Reports to Florida Land and Colonization Company, Box 56, Folders 9 & 10, transcribed by Christine Kinlaw- Best, Box 56, Folders 9 & 10, Sanford Museum. Source 86.3.2	
1 5	1887 to 1932	All Souls' Pastors 1887-1932	[All Souls' pastors from 1887 to 1932] - The Rev. F. P. Swembergh was the first pastor of the church, and upon his death in the fall of 1887, it was served by several pastors, including the Rev. M. Fox, now of Orlando, who lived here for many years.  Father Fox remained here until early in 1912** when the Rev. Patrick J. Bresnahan, now of South Jacksonville, arrived. Then followed the Rev. M. J. Farley, now of Lakeland; the Rev. J. J. O'Riordan, now of St. Petersburg; the Rev. J. A. Hennessy, now of Eustis; the Rev. Wm. Humphries, now of Daytona Beach; the Rev. M. C. Clasby, now of St. Petersburg, and the Rev. McInerny, the present pastor.  *NOTE: Father Farley was a temporary administrator. SEE Entry #53, Source 110.2. **NOTE: Father Patrick Bresnahan arrived in October 1911 and said his first Mass as pastor of All Souls on Sunday, October 23, 1911. SEE Entry 37A, Source 116.1.1. SEE ALSO Source 1.1 for compilation of all clergy members who served All Souls Parish.	"Catholic Church is Consumed by Fire Attracting Crowd," Sanford Herald, Jan. 25, 1932, pp. 1, 3. Transcription: Source 18.2.2 or Source 18.5.4 Last two paragraphs.	
1 6	1887	Services first	1. Orange County Gazetteer and Business Directory. Volume 1, 1887.	1. Orange County Gazetteer and	
Ľ	Jul	Sunday of	Page 17: SANFORD. Churches. ROMAN CATHOLIC – Services 10 a.m. and 7:30 p.m. first Sunday of each	Business Directory, Volume 1, 1887,	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
		month	month. Rev. F. P. Swemberg [sic], pastor.  2. According to the <i>Daily Sanford Journal</i> published July 5, 1887 found in the cornerstone of the church: "CATHOLIC SERVICES at <i>Doyle's Hall</i> on the 1 <sup>st</sup> and 3d Sundays of every month. Mass at 10 a.m. Evening service at 3 o'clock. Rev. F. P. Swembergh, Pastor."	John R. Richards & Co., Jacksonville, Fla., p. 17. Source 7.1.2  2. <i>Daily Sanford Journal</i> , July 5, 1887, p. 3. Source 2.6
1 6 A	1887 Jul 4	Benefactors	The principal benefactors of this church, among whom were Jews and Gentiles, are: Rev. F. P. Swembergh, C. Demont [Bakery, Fancy Groceries, Confectionaries], William T. Cotter, Mary A. Cotter, Willie Cotter, Edith Cotter, Alma Cotter, R. H. Marks, Christine Zink, John S. Keane, –Adler and Co., L. C. Miller, Mrs. Brotherson, King Wylly, M.D., Arthur Choires, W.[William] C. Yeiser, L. W. Shepard, W. J. Hill, Frank Caldwell, M.D., R. A. Wheeler, C.[Charles] H. Whitner, Hon. A. M. Thrasher, Seth Taylor, Judge Wellborn, Judge Foster, S. Gumpert, J.[Joseph] S. Vandeboe [Imported and Domestic Groceries], Wm. Sirrine, Fred Hotchkiss, C. Jones, M.[Morris] S. Brown, Robert Simms, John Smith, Joseph Zapf, W. H. Hynes, Mr. Brumley, Theo. J. Miller [Picture Frames, Mouldings & Fancy Cabinet Ware], A. E. Phillips and [Bro., Druggists & Stationers], J. E. Lane, E. P. Ahern, Willie Cannon, A. Kennedy, Z[eri] Adams and Co. [Wholesale Grocers], Gilman and Co., A. C. Martin, W. Dombrowsky, George Altree, W. T. Deane [Furniture], Delany [David?] Way, John Wellington, Mrs. Hopper, New York, John Mitchell, D. W. Hammond, Ed. Morse, E.[Erasmus] H. Tomlinson, A. O. Taylor, R. T. Patton, and Mrs. C. A. Fox. Additional names from business cards SEE NOTE: M. J. Doyle & Co., T. Cohen, Dry Goods, Hats and Caps, Notions, etc., McRae & Whitner [Charles H.] Wholesale and Retail Grocers, W. I. Deidrich, Proprietor Everglade Hotel, Brumley & Harrison, General Hardware, Stoves, Wheeler's Exchange Saloon, E. C. Parkhurst Dry Goods, Fancy Goods, Clothing, Notions, Edw. Gotham, W. J. Hill, Plumbing, Gas and Steam Fitting.	Fire Attracting Crowd," Sanford Herald, Jan. 25, 1932, pp. 1, 3. Source 18.2.2  NOTE: Compiled from original handwritten list and business cards on microfilm at Sanford Museum. Names omitted in newspaper added by compiler at the end. SEE list 5.5.2
1 7	1887 Jul 4	Rev. Felix Prosper Swembergh Laying of cornerstone Dedication of Church?	<ol> <li>From one of the four newspapers taken from the cornerstone of the All Souls Catholic Church destroyed by fire early Monday morning [Jan. 25, 1932] a Herald reporter has discovered the Daily Sanford Journal of July 5, 1887, [which] gave a detailed account of the laying of the cornerstone</li> <li>According to the records taken from the corner-stone of the structure this morning, the church was dedicated* on July 4, 1887, in the presence of a large gathering of Sanford and out-of-town residents         The contents of the cornerstone included a letter written in Latin, dozens of small personal and business cards containing the names of persons who aided in constructing the edifice, and four newspapers of the time A program of a     </li> </ol>	1. "Many interesting relics taken from cornerstone of burned church edifice," Sanford Herald, Sanford, Fla., Jan. 27, 1932, pp. 1, 3. Full text - Source 5.2  NOTE: Actual Program is slightly different. SEE Source 5.3  2. "Catholic Church burns to ground in early morning fire that attracts crowd," Sanford Herald, Sanford, Florida, Monday, January 25, 1932, pp. 1, 3. Source 5.1 and Source 18.2 and 18.5  3. Florida Times Union: Sanford

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Fouth [sic] of July celebration in Sanford in 1887 was also found in the small package of papers. *NOTE: The church was completed in late 1887 and should have been dedicated at that time, however, three priests had perished from yellow fever. SEE Source 8.1.2	Volume 1, 1872-1897, Seminole County Historical Society, pp. 108- 109. Source 8.1	
			3. July 5, 1887. The day has been most beautiful, cloudy most of the time, and tempered by delightful breezes The programme of the day [SEE Source 5.2], as published, has been carried out without interruption, including the laying of the corner stone of the new Catholic Church	4. Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, pp. 89, 90. Source 24.1.3	
			July 9, 1887. The corner stone of the Catholic Church to be erected at Oak Avenue and Ninth Street, Sanford, was laid with impressive and appropriate ceremonies last Monday. Rev. Felix P. Swenberg [sic] performed the beautiful services prescribed by the ritual of the Roman Catholic Church, and deposited the white marble slab in its bed of cement. The slab bears the inscription 'L. H. S.'	5. "Catholic Church Corner Stone,"  The Daily Journal, July 5, 1887, p. 2, microform, Sanford Museum. Source 5.5 NOTE: Report states	
			4. Inside the stone was a Sanford Daily Journal with a Coca Cola advertisement. It was dated March 17, 1887. Bishop J. J. Moore presided at the laying. Mayor H. L. Lilienthal of Sanford was present, also acting Governor E. A. Perry.	event was at 13:30, but programme states 11:00 a.m.	
			5. Rev. F. P. Swemberg [sic], dressed in a beautiful cape, and assisted by two altar boys, read the prayers prescribed by the Roman ritual He then delivered a short address This new building would be another representative of that great and ancient institution which for eighteen centuries had done	6. "4th of July Celebration Programme," microform, Sanford Museum. Source 5.3	
			battle for God, and worked for the salvation of souls It was not a mere meeting house where people would congregate to sing the praises of God it would be the dwelling, the tabernacle of God; for a Catholic church was built to meet the practical consequence of the belief of the real presence of Christ in the sacrament. SEE Source 6.6 for other events July 4th, 1887.	7. Photograph of Park Avenue, Sanford, Florida, on the Fourth of July, circa 1886 or 1887, in SOLD, section of online store selling photos and postcards, accessed	
			6. The official "4th of July Celebration Programme" states "Laying the Corner Stone of the Catholic Church on Oak Avenue and Ninth Street at 11:00 a.m."	9/25/2014. Source 112.3	
1 8	1887 Sep 7	Construction of Church	<ol> <li>All Souls Catholic Church, built by Mr. W. J. Cotter with "Dan" Bailey as foreman, was erected in 1888.</li> <li>September 7, 1887: "Work on the Catholic Church is rapidly going on, and the church will be ready for its flock by *November 1st."</li> </ol>	1. Sanford on the St. Johns, Mary Leffler Strong, p. 55, circa 1950. Source 42.5	
			*This would be appropriate since All Souls Day, November 2nd, would be the feast day for the church.	2. Florida Times Union: Sanford, Vol. 1, 1872-1897, p. 110. Source 8.1.2	
1 9	1887 Sep 22	Conflagration Destroys Business Section of Sanford	September 23, 1887: "FLAME SWEPTSANFORD SUFFERS A DISASTROUS VISITATION. The Business Portion of the City Devastated by a Conflagration. The Loss Amounts To Over A Quarter Of A Million of Dollars." [A] fearful fire started at 2 o'clock this morning All the buildings being frame, the fire soon spread with lightening rapidity, and took in the Deforest frame building Then it attacked the Bishop Barrett's gun store, Vanderbor's grocery store. Then it attacked the Bishop block The Leffler block fell next; thence it went to the Dodd building known as the Teahren House The Hotchkiss block, which	Florida Times Union: Sanford, Vol. 1, 1872-1897, p. 113-119. Source 8.1.2-4	

		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
		Doyle's block destroyed	was new and handsome brick, came next Then it attacked the Everglade Hotel, owned by M. J. Doyle M. J. Doyle's frame block and stock, estimated loss \$40,000, no insurance.			
0	1887 Oct 27	Construction of Church	October 27, 1887: The Catholic Church at Sanford <i>will soon be completed</i> . It will be one of the handsomest of the state.	Florida Times Union: Sanford, Vol.1, 1872-1897, p. 125. Source 8.1.4		
2	1887 Oct 31	Father Swembergh Dies	1. Bishop Moore dispatched [Father Swembergh] to Tampa to administer to the dying. Father Swembergh, in brief time, was stricken with yellow fever and died on October 31, 1887"  2. A memorial plaque was erected to his memory in the Sanford church, but was later destroyed by fire.	1. St. James Community Celebrates Its First One Hundred Years, 1885- 1985, pp. 10-13. Source 28.1.1 2. Sanford on the St. Johns, Mary Leffler Strong, p. 55. Source 42.5		
2 2	1887 Nov	St. Joseph's Colony	Excerpts from letters addressed to Henry Shelton from Frederic Rand concerning the Father Felix Swembergh and the establishment of the Catholic settlement known as St. Joseph's Colony located near Monroe Station in Township 19 S, Range 30 E, Sec 16, 21, 28 & 22.  Nov. 7: Another loss to us is the death of Father Swembergh who died of yellow fever after three days illness He was interested in my colony of St. Joseph and was doing all in his power in our favor.  Nov. 26: [I] have written letters to more than 270 priests appealing to them to aid a work of their church I have settled another family at St. Joseph and sold a small lot for a store there.	Frederic H. Rand letters, Box 54, Folder 9; Agents Minutes/Reports to Florida Land and Colonization Company, Box 56, Folders 9 & 10, p. 5, transcribed by Christine Kinlaw-Best, Sanford Museum. Source 86.3.5		
3	1888 Jan 17	Death of M. J. Doyle	January 17, 1888: "The Remains of Mr. M. J. Doyle, of Sanford, Laid to Rest." The remains of Mr. M. J. Doyle was [sic] buried this morning at 11 o'clock in the old family burial ground in the Speer grove, with Catholic ceremonies The deceased was 48 years old and came to Mellonville in the year 1866 For the last five years he has been in Sanford He leaves a wife and eight children.	Florida Times Union: Sanford, Vol.1, 1872-1897, p. 141. Source 8.1.5		
2 4	1887 or 1888	Completion of Church Construction of church	1. [The church] was constructed of hand hewn pine lumber taken from nearby forests, and, according to many veteran carpenters who visited the fire this morning, the carpentry used in construction was of the highest grade. Huge wooden girders were joined in an interlocking system. They were further reinforced by iron bolts. The church was built of wood throughout.  2. [The church] built by Mr. W. J. Cotter with Dan Bailey as foreman, was erected in 1888 A memorial plaque was erected to his [Father Swembergh's] memory in the Sanford church, but was later destroyed by fire [Jan. 25, 1932].  3. The church was of frame construction, beautifully decorated inside and out in hardwood. It was painted white, had four pillars in front, a gabled roof and was rectangular in shape. Inside were decorated arches.	1. Sanford Herald, Sanford, Florida, Monday, January 25, 1932, pp. 1, 3. Sources 5.1, 18.2 or 18.5  2. Sanford on the St. Johns, Mary Leffler Strong, circa 1950, Sanford Museum, p. 55. Source 42.5  3. Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, unpublished, Michael V. Gannon, 1965, pp. 101-102, Univ. of Fla. Smathers Libraries. Source 114.1.2-3  4. Research files, Michael V. Gannon, Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, Univ. of Florida Smathers Libraries. Source 114.7		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			<ul> <li>4. Original photograph (top left) of the 1887 church circa 1907 acquired by then Father Michael V.</li> <li>Gannon.</li> <li>5. Postcard: "Catholic Church, SANFORD, Fla. 11081," typical of those produced around 1907.</li> </ul>	5. Image bottom right: photocopy, Sanford Museum. Source 5.4	
2 5	1887 to 1932	Church building in publications  Implication that Henry Sanford donated church property  Proof he did not	1. One of the earliest churches was the Episcopal Church built through the influence of Gen. Sanford's wife in 1873 about 1875 the First Methodist Church was built The Roman Catholic Church was also built around this time. (Photographs left and center.)  NOTE: Article implies that Henry Sanford donated the land on which all the churches were built. Bishop Moore paid \$2,600 for the land, however, in a letter to Frederic Rand, Sanford claims the lot was worth \$1,000 more. SEE Sources 86.3.3, 6.1 and 6.2	1. Sanford Then and Now, Greater Sanford Chamber of Commerce, Katherine Bishop, 1976, pp. 13, 35. Source 26.1  2. Photo – right: Interior of church, All Souls Catholic Church: Through the years, parish directory, 2012, p. 2. Source 34.1.3	
2 5 A	cir Jan 1888 to Oct 1892	Interim priests Orlando All Souls	<ol> <li>[I]nterim pastor, Father Joseph J. Creedcame into the picture at the end of 1887 or the following January The first recorded baptism by Father Creed in St. James Church was on February 26, 1891 Shortly afterFather Creed was assigned elsewhere During the interim of more than a year [circa Oct. 1891 – 1892] until the November 4, 1892 arrival of the first permanent pastor, Father Michael J. Fox, Catholics in Orlando and in the missions of Lake, Sumter and Orange counties were visited regularly by many priests, including Bishop Moore.</li> <li>Other names in the parish records of the time: Fathers W. J. Kenny, C. M. Widman, H. N. T. Tarr, and M. F. Foley.</li> <li>Father Widman's brief biography speaks of the determination of this man who literally had to plead a number of times with the Jesuits in Germany to let him join their ranks. He lost one lung due to medical issues and was sent to New Orleans in 1859 and ordained a priest in 1861. He was fluent in all the major European languages and spent thirty years at Grand Coteau, mostly as a teacher of science "Perhaps his most remarkable work was done on the mission of South Florida in the years 1890-1894."</li> </ol>	1. "The Good News of St. James Cathedral," St. James Community Celebrates Its First One Hundred Years, Edward Hayes, pp. 9-10. Source: 28.2.13-14  2. "Conrad Widman, S.J. (1833-1906)," Our Friends, Louis A. Poche, Fr. Thomas Clancy, S.J., 1998, p. 21. Source 115.1	

#### Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery Sources cited: See bound YEAR **KEYWORD TOPIC / EVENT** SOURCE 1889 1. Indenture signed July 17, 1889, recorded in Orange Unknown 1. Indenture between John Mitchell July 17 County Courthouse on Sept. 14, 1889, between John and Right Rev. John Moore, Catholic parcel ROAT Mitchell of Sanford and Right Reverend John Moore Catholic Bishop of St. Augustine, online, 1889 **Bishop** Bishop of St. Augustine of Florida. accessed 1/22/14, Orange County **Sep 14** Moore The parcel of land ... in the County of Orange and State of Comptroller, http://www.occompt Florida described as follows: Beginning on a stake standing .com Source 10.1 thirty four (34) feet west from the quarter section corner on 2. Maps of City of Sanford, Florida, the east side of section 25, township 19 south, range 29 Seminole County Florida and State east, Thence south 100 feet, thence west 48 feet thence of Florida, Seminole County Chamnorth 100 feet thence east 48 feet to place of beginning. (Lot is in the eastern half of Section 25 and is ber of Commerce, p. 3, circa 1940, only 48 x 100 feet.) online, accessed 7/1/14, http://cf 2. Seminole County Chamber of Commerce map published circa 1940, showing Section 25, Township 19 memory.org Source 97.7 South, Range 29 East, disected by State Road 44 to the north. Appears that SR 44 is an extension of First 3. Orange County Gazetteer and Street in Sanford. Business Directory, Vol. 1, 1887, 3. The 1887 Orange County Gazetteer (p. 111), shows: Mitchell John, clk (clerk) Adams & Foster, r 2<sup>nd</sup> sw John R. Richards & Co., Jacksonville, cor Sanford (Translation: resides on 2<sup>nd</sup> at the southwest corner of Sanford.) Fla., p. 111. Source 7.1.4 **All Souls** 1. Indenture for purchase of land for All Souls Cemetery for a sum 1. Indenture between Florida Land 1889 of \$136 dollars "lawful money." The indenture between Florida Dec 21 Catholic and Colonization Co. and Right Rev. Geneva Land and Colonization Company and Right Reverend John Moore, John Moore, Catholic Bishop of St. Cemetery 1890 Catholic Bishop of St. Augustine, was signed December 21, 1889 Augustine, Orange County and recorded in Orange County Circuit Court on January 21, 1890. Jan 31 **Belair** Comptroller, Dec. 21, 1889, p. 15, Description of property: [T]e parcel of land lying and being in http://or.occompt.com, online, **Plantation** 1890 the Sanford Grant in the county of Orange and State of Florida accessed 1/22/14 Source 37.2 May 31 Bishop John described as follows to wit: Beginning at a stake standing on the 2. Map insert top leftt: 1940 map of Moore 1890 township line Twenty nine chains [638 yards] and forty Seminole County, Seminole County three links [28 feet] West of the North East corner of Chamber of Commerce, circa 1940, Jul 9 Section 2 of Township 20 South of Range 30 East and p. 3, online, accessed 7/8/14, running thence East along Township line Eight chains [176] ttp://digital.library.ucf.edu Source yards] and seventy six links [50 feet] to a stake, thense 97.7 South five chains [110 yards] to North east corner of land 3. Account Book of General Henry of Sanford Cemetery Co. thence West along North line of Shelton Sanford of Florida Land & said land of Sanford Cemetery Co. nine chains [198 yards] Colonization Co., Jan. 3, 1883, and forty links [26 feet] to a stake thense North 7 degrees p. 611, http://cfmemory.org, 18' minutes East five chains [110 yards] and four links online, accessed 1/21/14. [2.64 feet] to the point of beginning, containing four and Source 37.1

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			2. Excerpt from 1940 map of Seminole County (top left previous page). "Geneva" road appears to be what is now 25th Street. See full map at Source 97.7  3. 1883 contract from the account book of Henry Sanford between Florida Land and Colonization Company and Sanford Cemetery Company located adjacent to parcel now the location of All Souls Catholic Cemetery.  4. Image bottom right previous page: Plat of Roman Catholic Cemetery, Belair, Fla., attached to All Souls R.C. Church, Sanford, Fla., May 31st, 1890; recorded with the Clerk of the Circuit Court, Orange County, Fla., July 9, 1890, shows original layout of the cemetery.  5. Three miles from Sanford, on the line of the South Florida Railway, is Belair, the celebrated grove and farm of General H. S. Sanford on high rolling pine land, with Crystal Lake on the one side and Belair Station on the other. Image above left shows BELAIR and the Station (SEE entire map - Source 97.8).  6. "The Florida Land Colonization Co. Limited Map of the Sanford Grant, Orange County Florida," (above left) shows location of Henry Sanford's plantation "Belair" described in Some Account of Belair (SEE #4 above). This is general location of "Belair, Florida" listed as location of All Souls Cemetery on plat map dated May 31, 1890 (SEE #3 above).  Refer to entire map Source 97.8  7. Image bottom right: The Seminole County Chamber of Commerce publication circa 1940 includes maps of the State, Seminole County, and Sanford. All Souls Catholic Church and the cemetery on 25th Street are included on the Sanford map.	4. Plat of Roman Catholic Cemetery, Orange County Comptroller, May 31, 1890, recorded Book C, p. 44, online, http://or.occompt.com, accessed 12/13/13. Source 37.3  5. Some Account of Belair, 1889, pp. 4, 5, online, accessed 1/22/14, Library of Congress. Source 9.1  6. 1884 map Sanford Grant, online, accessed 7/8/14, http://digital .library.ucf.edu Source 97.8  7. Maps of City of Sanford, Florida, Seminole County Florida and State of Florida, Seminole County Chamber of Commerce, p. 5, circa 1940, online, accessed 7/1/14, http://cfmemor.org Source 97.6	
2	1892	All Souls	1. Father Michael J. Fox came to Orlando on Nov. 4, 1892; his parish territory included Orange (including	1. "St. James Cathedral: Parish that	
ď	Nov 4	Parish	what is now Seminole), Lake and Sumter counties; he continued to travel to Sanford until 1911*, when	grew with Orlando," Florida	
	to 1910	Rev. Michael	Father Patrick J. Bresnahan was assigned as first resident priest at All Souls parish. Photograph right Source 49.10.2. *NOTE: Incorrect date. Source 116.1.2 states the Father Fox celebrated his last Mass at	Catholic, Nov. 18, 1977, p. B. Source 49.10.2-3	
	Oct 9	J. Fox	All Souls on Oct. 9, 1910.  2, 3. Its present devoted pastor is the Rev. M. Fox, who was ordained priest at the Propaganda College, Rome, in 1890. Catholics desirous of exchanging the inclement winters of the north for the sunny clime of Florida will have their spiritual wants provided for and be gladly welcomed by congregation and pastor. Photograph left – Sources 11.1.3 and 13.1.3	2. "All Souls' Catholic Church," <i>The Celery City, The Sanford Chronicle Industrial Edition,</i> Autumn 1908, p. 31, E. T. Woodruff, Sanford, Fla., online, accessed 11/23/13, http://cfme mory.org Source	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 9	Circa 1892	Map after the Fire	3a. Father Fox's last Mass at All Souls was Oct. 9, 1910 according to the Oct. 7, 1910 Sanford Herald: "Sunday school 9 a.m., mass and sermon 10 a.m., subject, 'Christian Combat and Christian Armor.' Rosary, sermon and benediction 7:30 p.m., subject 'The Reason why I am a Catholic.' All are cordially invited to these last services of the pastor."  4. "Golden Jubilarian Feted by Hospital Staff in Jacksonville." The fiftieth anniversary of the ordination of the Rev. Michael Fox to the priesthood has been observed here. Father Fox, who has now retired from active duty, celebrated High Mass in the hospital chapel, which was carefully and artistically decorated for the occasion The program was given Nov. 1. Father Fox later entertained the priests of the local churches at a dinner given in his honor.  5. On January 31, 1947, Father Michael Fox wrote a letter to Ellen Mahoney, member of one of the original parish families at All Souls. "I always remember Sanford and what the Mahoney family did for me of which I was not worthy"  This small excerpt from a sketched panoramic view of Sanford several years after the great fire of September 1887 appears to show a building on the west side of Oak Avenue in the vicinity of 8th Street with a large "†" on the side of the building. This is likely a representation of All Souls Church, constructed in	3. The Celery City, Industrial Section of the Sanford Herald, Nov. 25, 1910, E. T. Woodruff, Sanford, Fla., p. 23, online, accessed 11/23/13, http://cfmemory.org Source 13.1.2  3a "Catholic Church," The Sanford Herald, Oct. 7, 1910, p. 1, col. 5. Source 116.1.2  4. "Father Fox Notes 50 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary," Florida Catholic, Dec. 20, 1940, p. 1. Source 66.1  5. January 31, 1947 letter from former pastor Father Michael Fox to Ellen Mahoney. Source 117.3  Map, Sanford: Our first 125 years, The Seminole Herald, Sanford, Fla, 2002, p. 4. Source 97.10  NOTE: Source includes entire map.	
3 0	Circa 1894	Life in Sanford	late 1887, as there were no other structures in that area at that time.  "The Progressive and Thrifty Town on Lake Monroe. Groves and Gardens, Machine Shops and other Industries in and Around the Town."  *Topics include: The First Stroke, Building the City, The First Railroad, Sanford's Growth, More Railroads, Sanford Already Established, and Generalities. The second page consists of illustration of businesses, churches and residences including All Souls Catholic Church.  *NOTE: Much of this information was also used in the December 1897 publication entitled: Florida Home, Farm and Field.	"The Gate City," Illustrated Orange County, Florida, World Fair Supplement to the Orange County Reporter, Sanford section, online, accessed 6/24/14, http://digital .library.ucf.edu/cdm/ref/collection/CFM/id/54136 Source 112.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 0 A	1894 May	Ellen Mahoney Good Conduct	1. In May 1894, 12-13 year old parishioner, Ellen Mahoney, a student at St. Joseph's Academy in Orlando, was awarded a gold medal probably at her graduation. It is inscribed: "St. Joseph's Academy, Orlando, Fla., May '94. Awarded to Miss E. Mahoney for Good Conduct." See Source 117.4 for enlarged images of both sides of the medal.  2. Ellen Mahoney circa 1905 about age 23. She never married and lived in the Mahoney home at 1000 Oak Avenue just down from the church. See Sources 117.11 and 117.14	1. Good Conduct medal awarded to Ellen Mahoney in 1894 from St. Joseph's Academy, Orlando. Original in the possession of Alice Fitts Teslo. Source 117.4  2. Photograph of Ellen Mahoney, circa 1905. Original in the possession of Alice Fitts Teslo. Source 117.13	
3	1897 Dec	Life in Sanford	"Sanford. The Gate City of South Florida." Half-page overview of Sanford including the following topics: Railroad and Telegraphs, Modern Conveniences, Health and Comfort, Industries, Sporting, Real Estate, City Government.	"Sanford. The Gate City of South Florida," <i>Florida Home, Farm and</i> <i>Field,</i> Dec. 1897, p. 2. Source 112.2	
3 2	1899	Rectory Horace Whitman residence	"Homes for the Holidays." All Souls Catholic Church Rectory, 902 Oak Ave. [The] rectory was built in 1899 by Horace Whitman, Sanford's postmaster, as his residence. The S. O. Chase Sr. family lived in the house from 1906 to 1954, when it became a convent for the Sisters of Christian Charity. After the sisters left the All Souls parish in 1979, the building was used for various parish functions until being renovated and restored for use as the rectory.	"Homes for the Holidays," Orlando Sentinel, Seminole Extra, Elaine Bennett, Nov. 24, 1994, p. I3. Source 40.10.3	
3 3	Circa 1900	First parishioners Organists	Among some of the original devoted members of the congregation were: Mr. and Mrs. W. T. Cotter (SEE ALSO Source 18.2.2 or 18.5.3); the Keene brothers, Thomas and Timothy; Misses Eugenia and Louisa Mueller; Ed Rourke's family; the Roumillats; Mr. and Mrs. John Smith; the Takach family, and the Mahoneys. Mrs. Mahoney presided at the organ and lent her sweet voice in rendering of the service. Mr. J. D. Parker, with a sweet tenor voice, was a one-time organist.	"Sanford on the St. Johns," unpublished manuscript, Mary Leffler Strong, circa 1950, p. 55, Sanford Museum. Source 42.5	
3 4	1901 to 1913	Bishop William John Kenny	1. Bishop Kenny was ordained a Priest by Bishop Moore in the old Cathedral of St. Augustine, Jan. 15, 1879, and 23 years later succeeded Bishop Moore as Bishop of St. Augustine. Early parochial assignments of Father Kenny were in Jacksonville, at the Church of the Immaculate Conception, and in Palatka. Bishop Kenney was the First Bishop of St. Augustine to be consecrated in the Cathedral here, when on May 18, 1902, James Cardinal Gibbons and two other prelates elevated Bishop Kenny to the Episcopacy. Bishop Kenny died Oct. 23, 1913.  2. Bishop William J. Kenny was in charge in Florida for 11 years, from 1902 to 1913. He was the first American born Bishop of St. Augustine. He was born in Delhi, N.Y., on Oct. 14, 1853, and grew up in Scranton, Pa. As a priest, Bishop Kenny later served as Bishop Moore's vicar general. During his administration as Bishop of St. Augustine, early Church records were recovered from Havana. He died suddenly on a visit to Baltimore on Oct. 23, 1913. Bishop Kenny High School in Jacksonville was named in his memory.	1. "Diocese of Saint Augustine is rich in historic tradition: Six Bishops served See of St. Augustine since 1870 erection," Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 47.1 SEE ALSO Source 49.12.2 2. "Seven prelates served diocese from St. Augustine," Florida Catholic, Jane Quinn, May 25, 1990, p. 15A. Source 47.4 SEE ALSO photo Source 49.17	

		Sc	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 5	1905	Diocesan Report	A report written in 1885 by St. Augustine's second Bishop, the Most Reverend John Moore, reveals that there were 12,000 Catholics in the Diocese at that time. There were only ten parishes to care for the 12,000 Catholics and eleven Priests Twenty years later the Catholic population had increased to nearly 40,000, while eight new parishes had been established: Loretto, Daytona Beach, DeLand, Sanford, Orlando, Ocala, Gainesville, and Fort Pierce	"Report Dated 1885 Reveals Amazing Diocesan Growth," Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 49.1
3 6	1908 to 1910	All Souls Catholic Church Father Michael Fox	1- 2. "All Souls' Catholic Church." The Catholic Church is one of the attractive edifices of Sanford. It is situated in a desirable part of the city on ample, valuable and well-kept grounds. Existing for over twenty years, it experienced the vicissitudes of Florida's fortunes. Since the advent of Sanford's wonderful growth in prosperity and population, the church is increasing steadily in membership Caption: All Souls' Church, Catholic.  NOTE: The photo of the church and text above were published in numerous editions of the Industrial Section of the Sanford Chronicle and the Industrial Section of the Sanford Herald including the years 1908, 1909, and 1910.  3. The same photograph of the church can also be found in the 1909 promotional booklet published by the Sanford Board of Trade: Sanford Florida, The Celery City.	1. The Celery City, The Sanford Chronicle Industrial Edition, Autumn 1908, p. 31, E. T. Woodruff, Sanford, Fla., online, accessed 11/23/13, http://cf memory.org Source 11.1.2-3  2. The Celery City, Industrial Section of the Sanford Herald, Second Edition, Nov. 25, 1910, p. 23, E. T. Woodruff, Sanford, Fla., online, accessed 11/23/13, http://cfmem ory.org Source 13.1.2-4  3. Sanford Florida, The Celery City, Sanford Board of Trade, 1909, p. 13, online, http://cfmemory.org Source 12.1.2-3
3 6 A	1908 to 1910	Church Services Eucharist Congress at Montreal	Sampling from weekly Church listings from the Sanford Herald for All Souls Catholic Church services and related events conducted by Father Michael Fox between 1908 and October 1910.  Sept. 5, 1908: Father M. Fox, rector; services every second and fourth Sunday; early mass 7 a.m.; mass and sermon, 10 a.m.; Sunday school, 9 a.m.; vespers, 3 p.m.  Oct. 10, 1908: Father M. Fox, rector; services every second and fourth Sunday; early mass 7 a.m.; mass and sermon, 10 a.m.; Sunday school, 9 a.m.; vespers, 3 p.m. Rosary Instruction and benediction 7:30 p.m. Monday, October 12 – Mass, 7 a.m.; Catechetical Instruction, 3 p.m.  Dec. 19, 1908: Christmas Special Edition. Mass Christmas Day: Low Mass 6 a.m., Low Mass 7 a.m., High Mass and Sermon 10 a.m. Sunday, Dec. 27, Mass and Sermon 10 a.m.  Feb. 20, 1909: Rev. M. Fox, rector; services every second and fourth Sunday; early mass, 7 a.m.; mass and sermon 10 a.m.; Sunday school, 9 a.m.; vespers, 3 p.m. Ash Wednesday, the 24th inst. [February] services will be held in the Catholic Church at 3 p.m. All are welcome.	Catholic services, <i>The Sanford Herald</i> , Sept. 5, 1908, p. 2; Oct. 10, 1908, p. 10; Dec. 19, 1908, p. 20; Feb, 20, 1909, p. 11, col. 1; Feb. 27, 1909, p. 3, col. 1; Sept. 23, 1910, p. 4, col. 3; Oct. 7, 1910, p. 1, col. 5.  Source 116.1.1 - 116.1.2

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Feb. 27, 1909: Rev. M. Fox, rector; services every second and fourth Sunday; early mass, 7 a.m.; mass and sermon, 10 a.m.; Sunday school, 9 a.m.; vespers, 3 p.m. First Sunday in Lent: Way of the Cross, sermon and benediction, 7:30 p.m.		
		Fr. Fox's	Sept. 23, 1910: Sunday School 9 a.m. Mass and sermon 10 a.m. Rosary, sermon and benediction 7:30 p.m. Next Sunday services will be held in the Catholic church as follows: Sunday school, 9 a.m.; mass and sermon, 10 a.m.; rosary, instruction and benediction, 7:30 p.m. Subject of sermon at 10 o'clock service, "The Eucharist Congress at Montreal." Monday, mass, 7 a.m., Cathechetical [sic] instructions 9 a.m.		
		last Mass	Oct. 7, 1910: Sunday school 9 a.m., mass and sermon 10 a.m., subject Christian Combat andf Christian Armor. Rosary, sermon and benediction 7:30 p.m., subject <i>The Reason why I am a Catholic</i> . All are cordially invited to these last services of the pastor.		
3 6 B	1908 Dec 6	Death parishioner William Mahoney	The death of Mr. William Mahoney, which occurred Sunday night at 10:30, removed one of the oldest men in this sectionHe was born in Washingtonlived many years in Virginiacame to this state about twenty-five years ago [Military service provided.]  His wife passed away just four months ago The funeral service was conducted at the home of the family residence Monday afternoon [Dec. 7, 1908] by Father Fox of the Catholic church, of which church deceased was a devout member The body was taken to Melrose on Tuesday [Dec. 8, 1908] and laid to rest by the side of his faithful companion. His neice and nephew Miss Ellen* and Mr. Andrew Mahoney, accompanied the body. *NOTE: Ellen Mahoney's descendant Alice Fitts Teslo donated several of Ellen's items to the Diocese of Orlando archives Nov. 5, 2014. (See Source 117.1-12.)	"Death of William Mahoney," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, Dec. 12, 1908, p. 1, col. 5. Source 116.1.1	
3 6 C	1910 Sep 2		"Pilau in Cameron City." One of the most enjoyable affairs of the season was in the pilau [chicken and rice] given by several of the young men to their young lady friends at Howard Park near Cameron Citychaperoned by Mr. and Mrs. W. W. AbernathyThose who were so fortunate to attend the pilau were: E. Roumillat with Helen St. Johns, George Lovell with Saidee Williams, Bill Hill with Veeda Ward, Archie Betts with Mabel Hand, Ralph Stephens with Vivian Yeiser, Brax Perkins with Annie Higgins and Linda Leffler, Ed Lane with Carrie Lowell, H. Wight, Jr. with Genie Wicker, Albert Brady with Carrie Abernathy.	"Pilau in Cameron City," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, Sept. 2, 1910, p. 1, col. 4. Source 116.1.1 <b>NOTE:</b> Describes excursion by young people, several of whom appear to be parishioners.	
3 6 D	1910 Oct 9	Last Mass of Father Fox at All Souls	Father Fox's last Mass at All Souls was Oct. 9, 1910 according to this notice in the Oct. 7, 1910 Sanford Herald: "Sunday school 9 a.m., mass and sermon 10 a.m., subject, 'Christian Combat and Christian Armor.' Rosary, sermon and benediction 7:30 p.m., subject 'The Reason why I am a Catholic.' All are cordially invited to these last services of the pastor."	"Catholic Church," <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> Oct. 7, 1910, p. 1, col. 5. Source 116.1.2	

	Including ERRORS found in the originals. Please review all *NOTES following each entry for ADDITIONS, CORRECTIONS, CORROBORATIONS and/or CONFLICTING DATA.  Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida				
		Sc	ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School	GREEN - Cemetery	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 6 E	1910 Oct 18	Storms damaged Church	In Seeing Florida With a Priest, p. 62, Father Bresnahan writes: "On my arrival there I found a church wrecked by a recent storm but no rectory."  The Herald article indicates the storm caused no serious damage, perhaps because Sanford escaped the destruction and deaths suffered by the residents of the west and east coastal towns.  Some reports indicate there were actually two storms that eventually joined together. Description of the damage from the October storms i Jupiter, Florida on the NOAA website mentions a "second storm," SEE Source 5.8. By the time the storm reached central Florida around October 18-19, it was diminished greatly. The reported 101 deaths and destruction was primarily in Cuba and the both coasts of Florida.	<ol> <li>"The Storm at Sanford," The Sanford Herald, Oct. 21, 1910, p. 1. Source 116.2.2</li> <li>Monthly Weather Review, pp. 1488-91, (including complete track map), online, accessed 11/9/2014, http://www.aoml.noaa.gov/general/lib/lib1/nhclib/mwreviews/1910.pdf.</li> <li>SEE Source 5.8.4-7</li> </ol>	
3	1910	Father	1a and 1b. Father P. J. Bresnahan stepped off the train in Lake City in 1904 to	1a. "Missionary priest traverses	
7	Oct 23	Patrick J.	begin more than 20 years of missionary work in northern and central Florida	Florida," Florida Catholic, Polly	
		Bresnahan	After only a year's study at the Apostolic Mission House at the Catholic University	Smith, Nov. 11, 1988, pp. 1, 8.	
	to 1915 Apr 4	1st Resident Pastor of All Souls	[he was] assigned to give missions to non-Catholics in Florida. SEE ALSO photograph with Bishop Kenny Source 49.17  2a and 2b. Father Bresnahan was born at Castletow, Conyers, Limerick, on February 26, 1879. After a national school education and a course of five years at Mungret College, Limerick, he entered the American College, Rome, and after three years spent there and one year at St. Mary's Seminary, Baltimore, was ordained in St. Augustine by Bishop Kenny on June 5, 1903. He was sent to the Apostolic Mission House at Washington, D.C., to prepare for work among non-Catholics. Among the outlying missions he erecte a church at Madison.  At the close of 1910, Bishop Kenny called Father Bresnahan in from the field to become first pasts of All Souls in Sanford. During his five years on the road, Father Bresnahan gave 85 missions In 1917, he was ordered to fill a vacancy in South Jacksonville [H]e was forced to resign in 1924 because of ill health. After a six-month leave of absence, Bishop Patrick Barry sent Father Bresnahan to Tillman, with Rockledge as a mission, and Malabar and Melbourne as stations Father Bresnahan moved into a roo over a garage and began building St. Joseph's Parish.  3a. April 1, 1911*: Father Patrick J. Breshnahan [sic] assigned first resident pastor of All Souls Parish [I]n "Seeing Florida With a Priest" he writes: On my arrival there I found a church wrecked by a recent storm but no rectory. So I had my hands full, but penniless. Thanks to the zeal of resident Catholics, as well as to the Catholic Church Extension Society and faithful northern friends within two years there were a commodious frame rectory and a two-story convent-school house two Sisters of Mercy and	Source 55.6  1b. "Florida Missioner describes labors of earlier days," Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Jan. 29, 1938, p. 7A. Source 55.2  2a. "Parish Life: Florida's last diocesan missionary," Florida Catholic, Nov. 18, 1988, p. 18, from "Seeing Florida With A Priest," Father Patrick J. Bresnahan, 1937. Source 55.7  2b. Photograph top right: The Catholic Church in the United States of America, Vol. 3, 1914, New York, p. 245. Caption: "Rev. P. Bresnahan, All Souls, Sanford, Fla." Source 49.18 (Full text Diocese of St.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
"	· EON		a novice from a New York community. *NOTE: Arrival "April 1, 1911" is incorrect. SEE entry 3b.  3b. "Will Have Resident Pastor," Sanford Herald, Oct. 14, 1910.  "The Rev. Patrick J. Bresnahan, until recently of Tallahassee, will succeed Father Fox. He is not unknown to the people of Sanford, having replaced the Pastor five years ago when the latter made a trip to Europe. Father Bresnahan is strong physically, and interested in baseball and other sports. He is, too, strong mentally and morally and will be a decided acquisition to the city in the works of citizenship and civic nature. Father Bresnahan will take possession of his charge, Sunday, 23rd inst. [instant – current month].  "Catholic Church" article in the Oct. 28, 1910 Sanford Herald, states: "The new pastor of the Catholic Church here, Rev. P. J. Bresnahan wishes to announce that the regular services at that church will be as follows"  4. In the Spring of 1911*, Father Patrick J. Bresnahan found in Sanford a storm-damaged church, no rectory, and no money. Through the assistance of his good parishioners, the Catholic Church Extension Society, and some northern friends, a frame rectory and two-story convent house were erected in 1913. *NOTE: Arrival in "Spring of 1911" is incorrect. SEE entry 3b above.	3a. All Souls History at a Glance, 1989, p. 2. Source 42.2.2 3b. "Will Have Resident Pastor," Sanford Herald, Oct. 14, 1910, p. 8, col. 2; "Catholic Church," Oct. 28, 1910, p. 1, col. 3. Source 116.1.2 4. "History of pioneers. All Souls Sanford," Florida Catholic, Fr. Michael V. Gannon, June 21, 1968, p. 15B. Source 49.7.4 5. 1913 Orange County and Orlando Directory, p. 4, Sanford section, 1913, Directory Publishing Co., Orlando, Fla. Source 55.1 6. All Souls Parish History at a	
			5. 1913 Directory: "Bresnahan, P. J., Catholic Priest, 816 Oak Ave, Phone 333" 6. April 4,*1915: Father Patrick J. Breshnahan [sic], first resident pastor of All Souls, is reassigned to Tallahassee by Bishop Curley after word was circulated that anti-Catholic bills were to come up before the State Legislature. *NOTE: Conflicting dates. Peter Schaal states: "An old friends left us April 14, when Father Bresnahansaid his final Mass before going to Jacksonville" SEE Source 24.1.2 7. Bishop Michael J. Curley directed Father Bresnahan to go to Tallahassee and combat pending anti-Catholic legislation.	Glance, 1989, p. 3. Source 42.2.2  7. Seeing Florida with a priest, Father Patrick J. Bresnahan, 1937, p. 64, online, http://cfmemory.org, accessed 10/8/14. Photograph center left: Father Bresnahan circa 1937, ibid., p. 4. Sources 55.9.4 and 55.9.33	
			8. All Souls' Day was commemorated here [in St. Augustine] with a Pontifical Requiem Mass, celebrated by the Most Rev. Joseph P. Hurley, Bishop of St. Augustine, in the 50-year-old San Lorenzo Cemetery After the Mass, the Rev. P. J. Bresnahan, pastor of St. Ambrose Parish delivered the memorial address Father Bresnahan reviewed the lives of Bishops, priests and Sisters who had labored in the Diocese.  9. "Loretto Pastor Seriousy III." JACKSONVILLE—It was reported here this week that the Rev. Father P. J. Bresahan [sic], Pastor of St. Joseph's Church in Loretto [now Mandarin, FL] is seriously ill in St. Vincent's Hospital. Father Bresnahan is one of the oldest priests in the Diocese of St. Augustine.  10. With the death of Father Bresnahan May 22, 1952, the Diocese of St. Augustine mourned a priest who had served its people for 42 years and Florida lost one of its pioneer missionaries. Patrick J.	8. "Bishop Celebrates All Soul's Mass on Cemetery Altar. Father Bresnahan recalls the labor of missionary priests and sisters," Florida Catholic, Nov. 6, 1942, p. 1. Source 55.3  9. Florida Catholic, March 1, 1946, p. 1. Source 55.4  10. "Rev. Patrick J. Bresnahan,	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Bresnahan was born in Castletown, Ireland, on Feb. 26, 1879; ordained June 5, 1903 by Bishop William J. Kenny in the Cathedral of St. Augustine; appointed a missionary priest of the Diocese in Nov. 1904, and for five years he preached and travelled throughout Florida. In 1909,* Father Bresnahan was appointed pastor of All Souls' in Sanford where he served until 1913. *NOTE: Date is incorrect. Father Bresnahan said his first Mass as resident pastor at All Souls on Sunday Oct. 23, 1910. See #3a and #3b this entry above.  11. Rev. Patrick J. Bresnahan, 73, pioneer Catholic missionary in Florida, died Friday in St. Vincent's Hospital, Jacksonville. In 1903*, Father Bresnahan was assigned to the Diocese of St. Augustine as a missionary. From then until 1917 he traveled by every conceivable means, afoot and by mule throughout the State in his work. *NOTE: He was ordained in 1903, but on the first page in his book "Seeing Florida with a Priest," he states it was late in 1904 that he arrived in Florida to begin his work in the mission fields. See Source 55.9.4	Pioneer Florida Priest Dies," Florida Catholic, May 30, 1952, pp. 1, 3, including photograph. Source 55.5  11. "Rev. Bresnahan Dies; Helped found parishes," St. Petersburg Times, May 25, 1952, p. 16. Source 55.8	
3	1910	Church	Sample of listings in the Sanford Herald for Catholic Church services conducted by Father Bresnahan.	"Catholic services," The Sanford	
A	Oct 23	Services	Oct. 14, 1910: "Will Have Resident Pastor." The Rev. Patrick J. Bresnahan, until recently of Tallahassee,	Herald, Oct. 14, 1910, p. 8, col. 2;	
	to	Father	will succeed Father Fox Father Bresnahan will take possession of his charge, Sunday, 23rd inst. [instant	Oct. 28, 1910, p. 1, col. 3; Dec. 23, 1910, p. 10, col. 3; Jan. 6, 1911,	
	1911	Patrick J.	– current month].	p. 5, col. 3. Source 116.1.2	
	Jan 6	Bresnahan	Oct. 28, 1910: The new pastor of the Catholic church here, Rev. P. J. Bresnahan wishes to announce that		
		First Mass as Pastor of All Souls	the regular services at that church will be as follows: Mass every morning, except Sunday, at 7 o'clock. Sunday mass at 10 a.m. and vespers Sunday evening at 7:30. A sermon will be delivered at each service on Sunday and everybody is invited.		
		First Christmas at All Souls	Dec. 23, 1910: Christmas Day at the Catholic Church.  Next Sunday, Christmas Day, there will be three masses offered at the Catholic church at the following hours, 7, 8, 10 a.m. At the latter there will be special music under the direction of Mr. J. D. Parker, and in his sermon at that mass Father Bresnahan will tell the history of the first Christmas. There will also be services in the evening at 7:30, consisting of rosary, sermon and benediction, with appropriate		
		Regular Mass schedule	Christmas music.		
		confessions	Jan. 6, 1911: Oak avenue between 8th and 9th streets. Rev. Father Bresnahan in charge. Mass every Sunday at 10 a.m. Rosary, sermon and benediction every Sunday at 7:30 p.m. Sunday school at 9 a.m.		
		Rosary Benediction	Confessions heard Saturday before first Sunday of the month between 4 and 5 p.m. and 7 and 8 p.m. First Sunday of month mass at 7:30 a.m. and 10 a.m.		
3 7	1911	Church Fair	1. Catholic Fair. Beginning at noon Thursday Feb. 23 and ending Saturday evening, Feb. 25, the Catholic	1. "Catholic Fair," The Sanford	
В	Feb 23-25	First in years	ladies of Sanford assisted by their non-Catholic friends will hold a fair in the Bishop Block [301-309] on First Street. Dinner and supper will be served each day of the fair. There are some beautiful presents to	Herald, Feb. 17, 1911, p. 15, col. 2. Source 116.1.2-3	
	23-23	riist iii years	be given away, as for instance, the beautiful doll now on exhibit in Mr. Yowell's window and the 56 piece	2. "A Card of Thanks From the	

			Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
		Organ, new altar & electric lights for Church	dinner set in the window of the Sanford Furniture Company, the gift of Mr. Davison.  The fancy work table in charge of Mrs. Rowland, assisted by Mrs. Peters and Mrs. Hunt Miss Aranka Takach will conduct the country store with the help of Mrs. Antonowsky and Miss Emily Kenner. Miss LaVerne Hurt assisted by Miss Peachea Leffler, will be in charge of the Japanese booth. Candy of all kinds can be had from the Misses Agnes Shepherd, Agnes Berner and Jessie Milteen. Mrs. F. E. Roumillat will see that you get your share of cake and ice cream and she will have as her assistants, Mrs. W. H. Hynes and Mrs. J. B. Stryker. Last but not least, the dinner and supper table presided over by Mrs. Jones Mrs. Leonardy and Mrs. Aycock will assist Mrs. Jones. No one should miss this fair, the first of its kind that has been held for years.  2. "A Card of Thanks From the Catholic Ladies." We netted almost \$600, a goodly sum, and in consequence we are installing electric light in our pretty church and we have ordered an altar and an organ. We beg to remind our Non-Catholic friends that the doors of our church are always open to them, for our God is there God and the old church is their mother.	Catholic Ladies," The Sanford Herald, March 3, 1911, p. 1, col. 3. Source 116.1.3
3 7 C	circa 1911 March	Rectory new altar new organ Rev. P. J. Bresnahan Sisters school parish census	Among the many changes and improvements that have been made in Sanford during the past six months, by no means the least was raising of the district to the dignity of a Catholic parish so great was the influx of Catholics to Sanford and neighborhood that a resident priest was found to be absolutely necessary so that the spiritual needs of these Catholics may be attended to accordingly towards the end of October 1910 the Rev. P. J. Bresnahan formerly diocesan missionary of this diocese of St. Augustine was sent hither by his bishop to organize a new parish a Catholic census showed almost 50 Catholic families in the town, and a catechism class with an enrollment of about 40 children. The church is constantly increasing its membership and is now probably the strongest church in the city. The materials improvements made have attracted the attention of every citizen. For within four months after his arrival Father Bresnahan found himself in a beautiful parochial residence erected by his enthusiastic congregation at a cost of not less than \$2500. A beautiful new altar has been installed also an organ. And now there is talk of the sisters coming to establish a catholic school in the other side of the beautiful building block owned by the church in Sanford.	"Parochial Residence of Father Bresnahan. The Catholic Church," The Sanford Herald, April 28, 1911. Source 36.8 or Source 116.1.4  SEE ALSO postcard of rectory, church, and school Source 36.7  For information on new altar and organ and date electrical lighting added to church: SEE Source 116.1.2, "Catholic Fair," Feb. 17, 1911 and Source 116.1.3, "A Card of Thanks From the Catholic Ladies," March 3, 1911.
3 7 D	1911 April	Lectures for non- Catholics Palm Sunday Way of the	Catholic Church. Father Bresnahan wishes to announcethat [lectures] will continue at least until Sunday night and perhaps longer if all the questions have not been answered by that time. The subject for Friday night is the Worship of Images by Catholics; Saturday night, Devotion to the Virgin Mary; Sunday night, The Secret of Catholicity Progress. The services will end Friday night with the solemn Way of the Cross. Sunday being Palm Sunday, palms will be blessed and distributed at the 10 o'clock Mass. Devotions for Holy Week will begin Thursday morning, April 13.	Catholic services, <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> April 7, 1911, p. 1, col. 2; p. 10, col. 1. Source 116.7

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
		Cross Holy Week	Lectures at Catholic Church. Father Bresnohan [sic] is giving a course of lectures this week at the Catholic Church that are interesting and instructive. He tells you what Catholics believe about Jesus Christ, and what Catholics think of the Bible, why they confess to a priest, why they pray to the Saints, why they pray for the dead, what they believe about Holy Communion, why they pray before images, and so forth. The object of these lectures is not a pecuniary one as all seats are free and you may leave your pocket-book at home, nor is this an attempt to proselytize but rather an appeal to your reason, better sense and fair judgement as American citizens in behalf of the greatest and oldest church in Christendom, a church that gave the Bible to the world and Christianity to every country where it is found today, a church that was in existence 1500 years before the other churches around you were even thought of		
3 7 E	1911 April	Easter Services	Easter Services.  Easter at the Catholic Church.	"Easter Services," <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> April 14, 1911, p. 12, col. 3; "Easter at the Catholic Church," ibid., April 21, 1911, p. 1, col. 1. Source 116.1.3	
3 7 F	1911 May 21	Bishop Kenny visit New parochial residence Confirmation	"Bishop Kenny to be in Sanford." Next Sunday, May 21, the Right Rev. W. J. Kenny D.D. Bishop of the Catholic diocese of St. Augustine will visit Sanford and while here will be the guest of Father Bresnahan at the new parochial residence. It is quite a long time since Bishop Kenny was in Sanford before and still longer since he visited the place first, some thirty years, when as a young priest he counted Sanford among his many missions. Bishop Kenny will confirm a large class at All Soul's Church* on Sunday night.  "Confirmation at Sanford." The Right Rev. W. J. Kenney [sic] D.D., Bishop of the Catholic diocese of St. Augustine visited Sanford May the twenty-first, as the guest of Father Bresnahan the local pastor at the beautiful new parochial residence, erected recently by the resident Catholics, who have spared no expense to make their new pastor as comfortable as possible. On Sunday night Bishop Kenny confirmed a large class composed principally of children but quite a number of adults were noticable [sic] among the candidates	"Bishop Kenny to be in Sanford," The Sanford Herald, May 19, 1911, p. 1, col. 3; "Confirmation at Sanford," May 26, 1911, p. 1, col. 4. Source 116.1.4  *NOTE: First time found, so far, in the Sanford newspaper using the name "All Souls" church. Prior to this referenced only as the "Catholic Church."	
3 7 G	1911 June 20	Solemn Triduum Sacred Heart of Jesus	Beginning Tuesday night, June 20th a solemn triduim [sic] on three days prayer will be held at the Catholic Church, in preparation for the feast of the Sacred Heart of Jesus to be celebrated Friday June 23. Services every night at 7:30 and every morning at 7 o'clock. A short instruction will be given every night, explanatory of some doctrine believed by Catholics and especially of this devotion fo [sic] the Sacred Heart.	"Special Services at Catholic Church," <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> June 16, 1911, p. 7, col. 2. Source 116.1.4	
3 7 H	1911 Sep 21	Woodland Park Church Picnic	Last Thursday Father Bresnahan visited the park and enjoyed his bathing so much, that he wants his congregation to enjoy themselves likewise and has leased the park and the launch Mamie for Thursday, September 21st. Tickets including round trip and bathing in the pool with be sold for 35c, giving more for the money than was ever offered before.	"Woodland Park Notes," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, Sept. 15, 1911, p. 7, col. 3. Source 116.1.4	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 8	1911 Sep 25	St. Anne's School Sisters of Mercy	1. The Sisters of Mercy started their school at Park Ave. and Ninth street last Monday [September 25, 1911]. For the present they accept pupils for the kindergarten and grammar school only, owing to lack of accommodations for high school pupils. A new school building is to be put up on the Catholic Church property in the very near future, and then they will be in a position to receive those seeking opportunity for higher studies. The pupils now in attendance tax the building they occupy. A number of music pupils as well as some for painting have been enrolled. *NOTE: The 1912 Sanborn Fire Insurance Map shows only one dwelling at the corner of Park and Ninth – a residence at 823 Park.  2. Peter Schaal in, "Sanford as I knew it 1912-1935," p. 4 states: "April 16, 1912 I was a student at St. Anne's school, 831 Park Avenue* (later the home of Mayor T. L. Dumas) The school operated in that building from September 25, 1911 to late **1912"  *NOTE: The 1912 Sanborn map shows the address as 823 Park, the last house on the block. The 1920 R. L. Polk Sanford Directory, p. 58, shows Thomas L. Dumas resides at 823 Park. The 1915 Sanford City Directory indicates that James C. and Mollie A. Roberts resided at 823 Park in 1915.  *NOTE: The May 10, 1912, Tampa Tribune states: "The convent and home for the Sisters of Mercy is so near completion that the sisters have moved in, and the children are receiving instruction in the new building"	1. "New School Opens," The Sanford Herald, Sep. 29, 1911, p. 12, col. 2. Source 116.1.4  2. Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, p. 4, (passage about news of the Titanic disaster), Peter Schaal, Orlando, Fla., 1977. Source 24.1.1  "Sanford News Notes," Tampa Tribune, May 10, 1912. Source 40.19  Sanford City Directory, 1915-16, p. 152, Herald Printing Co., Sanford, Fla., compiled by Miller and Mayfield, http://cfmemory.org Digital folder - Source 14.2.84	
3 8 A	1911 Oct	Winter Church Schedule	<b>Catholic Church Services.</b> Beginning next Sunday the winter schedule for services at the Catholic Church will go into effect. Mass will be at 10 A.M. instead of 9 A.M., and it being the first Sunday of the month, there will be a Mass at 7 A.M., Sunday School at 9 A.M., Confession, Saturday afternoon and night.	The Sanford Herald, Sept. 29, 1911, p. 12, col. 2. Source 116.1.4	
3 8 B	1911 Dec 21	Christmas Entertainment	On Thursday afternoon [Dec. 21, 1911] the children of the school taught by the Sisters of Mercy at their home on Park avenue; gave their interesting and very entertaining exercises; under the direction of the Sisters. A number of the parents and friends of the school, Father Bresnahan and several other invited guests were present to see and enjoy the exercises with the children (continues with program and descriptions of performances and décor) Children participating: Duane Allerton, Margaret Coffee, David Fountain, Ellen Fountain, Mary Ellen Fountain, Josie Frenlo, Bernice Hicks, Adelaide Higgins, Owen Higgins, M. E. Houlihan, Margaret Rotundo, Irma Smith, Edna Stiles, Ellen Stiles, F. Takach, Mabel Taylor, Bertha White.	"Pretty Christmas Exercises," The Sanford Herald, Dec. 22, 1911, p. 1, col. 5 Source 116.1.5-6	

		So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  urces cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	IEEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 8 C	1911 Dec 25	Christmas Services Children's choir Missa Cantata	By a special privilege every priest is allowed to offer three Masses on Christmas day in honor of the threefold birth of Christ: his birth in etermity from the bosom of his father; His birth in time from the womb of his mother and his subsequent births innumerable in regenerated and converted souls.  Father Bresnahan will take advantage of this great privilege so there will be mass at 6, 8 and 10 A. M. Christmas. The children will sing at the 8 o'clock mass and the last mass at 10 will be a missa cantanta [sic] with special Christmas music. Confessions will be heard Sunday afternoon and night and before the early masses.	"Christmas at the Catholic Church,"  The Sanford Herald, Dec. 22, 1911, p. 3, col. 2. Source 116.1.6
3 9	1911 to 1912	Eustis Mission of All Souls Parish  Fr. Bresnahan Bishop Kenny	<ol> <li>Msgr. Michael Fox of Orlando took over the Eustis station in 1906 when he celebrated the first Mass in Mr. Megargee's home. In 1911, Eustis became a mission of All Souls Parish in Sanford.</li> <li>"In 1911, the Catholic community had grown in Eustis, and it was established as a mission of All Souls Church in Sanford. St. Mary of the Lakes was dedicated on January 28, 1912, by Bishop Kenny."</li> <li>Right Rev. W. J. Kenny, Bishop of St. Augustine, is the guest of Father Bresnahan this week at the parochial residence. Both will leave for Eustis Saturday to dedicate a new Catholic church in that city on Sunday.</li> </ol>	1. "Forming Deaneries," Florida Catholic, July 16, 1993, p. B2. Source 49.13 2. http://home.catholicweb.com /StMaryoftheLakes Source 40.1 3. "In and About the City," The Sanford Herald, Jan. 26, 1912, p. 7, col. 1. Source 116.1.6
4 0	1912 circa 1911 Feb 1911 Sep 25	All Souls parish buildings  Rectory  Sisters of Mercy  St. Anne's School and convent 823 Park  St. Anne's School and	1. The 1912 Sanborn Fire Insurance Map shows All Souls Catholic Church had electric lights* and a furnace, was a single story, 18" to eaves. The "School & Sisters Ho. [House]" has two stories with a two story porch on the side facing Oak and on the rear facing Myrtle. The Rectory was located left of the church. It has two stories with a one story porch that wraps around to the right and a one story addition off the back of the building. *NOTE: See Source 116.1.4-5 entry 4/28/1911 and 9/29/1911 for how and when the electric lights were installed.  2. [A] frame rectory and two-story convent house were erected by 1913.* Two Sisters of Mercy and a novice from New York ran the school for a year. Then in 1914, for financial reasons, it closed its doors and the Sisters returned home. *NOTE: Actual dates buildings constructed: Rectory circa Feb. 1911, SEE Source 36.8; First school opened Sept. 25, 1911 at Park and Ninth, Source 116.1.5 entry 9/29/1911; new Convent/School on church property occupied May 1912, Source 40.19 entry 5/10/1912.	1. Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps, 1912, Sanborn Map and Publishing Company, Ltd., New York, University of Florida, online, accessed 1/14/14, http://uf dc.ufl.edu Source 97.3  2. "History of Pioneers. All Souls Sanford," Florida Catholic, June 21, 1968, p. 15B. Source 49.7.4  3. Historical Records Survey Church Inventory Form: 1939, online, http://www.floridamemory.com accessed 12/13/13 Source 21.1.1  4. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, Le Mann &
	May	convent 802 Oak	<ul> <li>3. In 1912* a rectory and school were erected. The school was closed because of lack of finances.</li> <li>*NOTE: Incorrect date for rectory. SEE Source 36.8. Construction on school/ convent began in late 1911.</li> <li>SEE Sources 116.1.4 entry Sep. 29, 1911 and Source 40.19 entries Dec. 23, 1911 and May 10, 1912.</li> <li>4. In 1913* the Sisters of Mercy opened a school that closed a year later. *NOTE: Sisters opened school</li> </ul>	Associates, Skokie, III. Source 23.1.5 ADD WHEN CLOSED once newspaper found.

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVER	NT	SOURCE	
			PAROCHIAL RESIDENCE. CATHOLIC CHURCH AND SCHOOL. SANFORD. FLORIDA  1911, first Church completed late 1887 or early 1888, and	Sept. 25, 1911 in a house on Park at Ninth [823 Park]. Construction of the convent and school on church property began in 1911 and occupied by May 1912.  5. 1913*-1914: First All Souls School was operated, staffed by two Sisters of Mercy and a novice from New York. It closed for financial reasons and the nuns returned home. *SEE NOTE #4 above.  6. Shows the rectory completed circa Feb. d school/convent completed circa May 1912.	5. All Souls History at a Glance, 1989, p. 6. Source 42.2.6 6. Postcard, circa 1914, "Parochial residence, Catholic Church and School, Sanford, Florida," scan of original from the Mahoney Collection donated by Alice Teslo to Diocese of Orlando Nov. 5, 2014. Source 36.7	
0	1912 April	Holy Week	Black and white post card with colorized foliage.  "Holy Week at the Catholic Church." Holy Thursday mass Holy Eucharist followed by benediction of the blessed sad the Cross. The general public are invited to all these servi	crament. Friday evening at 7:30 Solemn Way to	"Holy Week at the Catholic Church," <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> April 2, 1912, p. 1, col. 4. Source 116.1.6	
4 0 E	A	Catholic Fair	April 16, 1912: "Catholic Fair." April 23 and 24, 1912, will Catholic ladies are preparing for a great fair to be held or served. From a needle to an anchor can be had at the commoney. Candy to satisfy the sweetest tooth. Do not forge National Bank. There are prizes to be given away, so see April 19, 1912: "Valuable Prizes to be Given Away." The laserving the public Tuesday, April 23 <sup>rd</sup> , at 12 noon sharp. Roumillat, J. C. Higgins, Coffee and Rowland. The fancy to O'Connor, Miss Aranka Takach and Mrs. Schaal. The cour Mrs. Walsh. Mesdames Dorner, Mauser and Minor will depend there will remain in Sanford. The ladies will apprecentione the good work of improving our city.	be days to be remembered in Sanford. The in those days. Everything good to eat will be untry store. Fancy goods galore can be had for ext the place, viz, the store next to the First Theodore Schaal, the new jeweler.  adies in charge of the Catholic fair will begin The supper table is in charge of Mesdames able will be under the supervision of Mrs. Intry store is to be run by Mrs. W. H. Hynes and ish out the canby [sic].	The Sanford Herald, "Catholic Fair," April 16, 1912, p. 6, col. 3; "Valuable Prizes to be Given Away," April 19, 1912, p. 9, col. 2; "Catholic Fair Attracting Crowds," April 23, 1912, p. 1, col. 3 and p. 3, col. 3. Source 116.1.6	
4 0 C	1912 May	New convent and school 802 Oak Ave. Sisters of Mercy	Dec. 23, 1911: The Sisters of Mercy, who recently came thave a handsome home on South Oak avenue. They will property on which the home is being erected is owned by May 10, 1912: The convent and home for the Sisters of May 10, 1912: The convent and home for the Sis	continue their school in the new building. The y the Catholic Church.  Mercy that has been built on the property of the ear completion that the sisters who are	"Sanford News Notes," The Tampa Tribune, Dec. 23, 1911; May 10, 1912; May 27, 1912, no page number. Source 40.19	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
		St. Anne's School Entertainment	which, from the exterior, seems to be ample for use as a school and a home.  May 27, 1912: SANFORD, May 26. –The entertainment and play given by the boys of St. Annie's [Anne's] School tonight by the Sisters of Mercy was very fine, indeed, and in every way compared with the cantata given by the girls of the school Thursday evening previously			
4 0 D	1912 May June	Associated Charities	NOTE: Meetings were held to form an organized approach to providing charity to the needy and to insure that the available resources were equitably distributed.  May 17, 1912: "Organized Charity." Organized charities for Sanford are an assured fact, if one may judge from the meeting at the Masonic Hall last Sunday afternoon The roll call showed the presence of the following representatives Catholic church, Ed Rourke, Mrs. LaV[erne] Hurt, Rev. P. J. Bresnahan Hospital Association, Mrs. T. E. Roumillat Wednesday Club, Mrs. Henry Wight visitors, Henry Wight May 28, 1912: "Charity Organization." Constitution and By Laws Adopted at Meeting Last Sunday. There was a large, business like and enthusiastic gathering at the Star Theatre last Sunday afternoon to hear the report of the special committee on charity organizationThe following committee, part of whom were on the old committee, were named Messrs. G. B. Waldron, T. S. Davis, J. W. Wildman, Father Bresnahan, B. F. Whitner, Jr., Mayor G. W. Spencer, W. T. Field, Mrs. Henry Wight and Mrs. Forrest Lake. June 25, 1912: "Sanford's Associated Charities." Associated Charities in Sanford were formally launched at the Star Theatre last Sunday afternoon [A]II resident pastors of Sanford churches are made exofficio members of the board of directors EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS – Rev. Messers Bresnahan	The Sanford Herald, "Organized Charity," May 17, 1912, p. 6, col. 1; "Charity Organization," May 28, 1912, p. 1, col. 4; "Sanford's Associated Charities," June 25, 1912, p. 1, col. 4. Source 116.1.6-8  Please read the SOURCES for the complete text transcribed. Only selected names and excerpts presented here.		
4 0 E	1912 May 30	Annual School Picnic	1. Children of the Catholic school will hold their annual picnic on Thursday, May 30, at Woodland Park.  They wish every one to go with them to this delightful spot and so they are selling tickets for round trip s on the boat, and as thy [sic] have hired the park and pool for the day you will be allowed the free use of	1. "Grand Picnic Thursday," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, May 28, 1912, p. 1, col. 1. Source 116.1.7		
		Woodland Park	same if you hold a ticket.  The boats leave city dock at 8 and 9 in the morning and at 3 and 4 in the afternoon. The last boat will leave the park to return at 5:30 p.m. Get your tickets from one of the children or at Phillips' drug store.	2. "Woodland Park Notes," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, May 28, 1912, p. 3, col. 2. Source 116.1.8		
		Father Bresnahan	2. Father Bresnahan has leased the park and pool for next Thursday May 30th to give the children of the Catholic school an outing. The Nettie [river boat] has been chartered for the entire day and it is expected	3. "Woodland Park Notes," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, June 4, 1912, p. 5,		
		River boats	many people will buy tickets at the reduced rate to help the good cause along	col. 2. Source 116.1.8		
		Mamie and	3. The outing given to the children of the Catholic school last Thursday at Woodland Park was a grand			
		Nettie	success. A beautiful day and a nice lot of orderly people under the able management of Father			
		Mayorand	Bresnahan Mamie and Nettie [river boats] for transportation and the only Woodland Park, with its			
		Mayor and Mrs. Spencer	enticing swimming pool and other attractions The boats brought in six full loads, besides those that came by autos and other vehicles. Mayor and Mrs. Spencer came to see where their boys spent so much			

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			time Three sisters of the school came and were delighted with the beautiful grounds and the clean healthy amusement provided for the public		
4 0 F	1912 Jun 21	Fr. Bresnahan Ireland trip Reception School	On Friday evening, June 21, [1912] a very beautiful entertainment was given, under direction of the Sisters of Mercy, by the children of St. Anne's school to Rev. Father Bresnahan in the new school hall which was magnificently decorated. Father Bresnahan is leaving Sanford for a *time for a visit to his parents across old ocean. The large attendance proves how Father Bresnahan is everywhere esteemed in Sanford The address spoken so well by William Shepherd is worthy of mention The presentation of a magnificent dress suit case by student Peter Schaal and from the children, and an alligator purse with \$100 from his devoted congregation closed the entertainment.  *NOTE: The duration of Fr. Bresnahan's absence was not found, however, a notice in the Sanford Herald on June 7, 1912, may indicate when he returned. It should be also noted that it appears the school year was from end of September to end of May so this could just be the normal summer schedule: "Sunday Mass at the Catholic church will be at 9 a.m. instead of 10 a.m. until the first Sunday of October. Two masses as usual on the first Sunday of the month – the first at 7 a.m. and the second at 9 a.m. "	"Reception for Father Bresnahan," The Sanford Herald, June 25, 1912, p. 6, col. 3. Source 116.1.8  "Change in Service," The Sanford Herald, June 7, 1912, p. 4, col. 3. Source 116.1.8	
4 0 G	1912 Jul 5 and 7	Apostleship of Prayer	The hour fixed for the devotions of the Apostleship of Prayer on next Friday will be at 7:30 p.m. On next Friday will be at 7:30 p.m. On next Sunday, July 7th, there will be two masses; the first at 7 a.m. and the second at 9 a.m. Confessions will be heard on Saturday and Sunday.	"Catholic Church Service," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, July 2, 1912, p. 1, col. 4. Source 116.1.9	
4 0 H	1912 Jul 12	Summer School	"Summer School." At the Sisters of Mercy, Oak avenue and 8th street. Monday, Wednesday, Friday, 9 to 11:30 a.m. School for working Boys, Monday, Wednesday, Friday, 7 to 8:30 p.m.; fifty cents per week.	"Summer School," <i>The Sanford</i> Herald, July 12, 1912, p. 3, col. 1 Source 116.1.9	
4 0 I	1912 Jul 30	Associated Charities Sisters of Mercy	The Associated Charities was probably instrumental in stemming the tide and changing the current of events in the life of an almost mentally defective and helpless girl last week. An orphan was found recently really sick in the depot It was found out in some way that the girl's mother had been a member of the Catholic church, and she was taken to the Sisters of Mercy, who willingly received her. One of the Sisters intended leaving Tuesday for New York City, and it was decided to send their charge with her if the money for the trip and suitable clothing could be procured for her. The case was laid before a warm hearted generous lady, who is a Catholic, and she subscribed half of the money for the trip and fitted her out with clothing, with the assistance of the Associated Charities, which also furnished the remainder of the money needed for the trip. The girl left Tuesday with the Sister of Mercy, who will either place her in a parochial school or convent in New York	"Good Work of Charity Ass'n," The Sanford Herald, July 30, 1912, p. 1, col. 1. Source 116.1.9	
4 0 J	1912 Sep 12 & 17	Father Tyrrell Deaths of Jacob Burge Mrs. Burge	"Two Sanford Pioneers Dead." Mr. and Mrs. Burge died within a few days of each other. Mr. Burge was buried on Friday and his broken-hearted, ever faithful, loving wife was laid to rest in a grave beside him on the following Wednesday [Sept. 17]. Jacob Burge was born in Switzerlandcoming to Sanford some thirty odd years ago and was employedby Mr. Jas. E. Ingraham His faithful, devoted wife was born in Ireland and was also in the employment of Mr. Ingraham Mr. Burge had reached the age of eighty-three [Jacob] quietly breathed his last Sept. 12th and was buried the following day in the cemetery of	"Two Sanford Pioneers Dead," <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> Sept. 27, 1912, p. 1, col. 4. Source 116.1.9  *NOTE: Fr. Tyrell may have been filling in during Fr. Bresnahan's absence. In <i>Seeing Florida with a</i>	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			which he was caretaker so many years Father [William J.] Tyrrell* made touching remarks at her funeral  NOTE: Read entire article for commentary on married life still relevant today.	Priest, p. 82, Fr. Tyrrell is described as "one of Florida's best known missionaries."	
4 0 K	1912 Oct	Sisters of Mercy Nurses Hospital	The two Sisters of Mercy who came to Sanford last spring and established the parochial school and for which the excellent school building and home was constructed soon after, on the property of the Catholic Church, have been joined by three other sisters two of whom are trained hospital nurses. It is the intention of these sisters to establish a hospital in connection with their school and as soon as all their preliminary arrangements are completed the hospital will be opened and the citizens of the	"Catholic Sisters will establish a hospital. Plan to make this move in Sanford," <i>The Tampa Tribune,</i> Dec. 26, 1912, page number not known. Source 40.19	
		поѕріта	town and especially strangers in the town, who may become ill, will be able to secure hospital service in the care and fine nursing that these sisters will be prepared to bestow on all who need and will apply for their services.	NOTE: Cannot confirm.	
4	1912	Feast Day	Dec. 12, 1912: "Catholic Service." Next Sunday being the Feast of the Immaculate Conception there will	The Sanford Herald, "Catholic	
0 L	Dec	Christmas Services	be two masses at the Catholic Church at 7 and 10 a.m. The Te Deum in preparation for the feast began Thursday night.	Service," Dec. 12, 6, 1912, p. 6, col. 4; "Christmas Services at Catholic Church," Dec. 24, 1912, p. 1, col. 3.	
		Children's Choir	Dec. 24, 1912: "Christmas Services at Catholic Church." Masses at 6, 8, and 10 a.m. Evening services at 7:30, Dec. 25th. Special Christmas music at all the services. The children's choir will sing at 8 and 10 o'clock masses. Masses and benediction will be at the usual hours on Sunday.	Source 116.1.10	
4 0 M	1912 Dec	Christmas Entertainment	A large and interested attendance of parents, friends and visitors enjoyed the very pretty and well rendered Christmas entertainment of the children of the Sanford Catholic school by the Sisters of Mercy which was given Monday evening in their splendid new school building on Oak avenue. The room and	"Christmas Entertainment," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, Dec. 27, 1912, p. 1, col. 2. Source 116.1.10-11	
		Sisters of Mercy	stage was beautifully decorated with bright Christmas bells and green vines. The appropriate Christmas selections and program was splendidly given, each one sustaining their parts more creditably, demonstrating the great care and attention bestowed upon them by the kind sisters in charge of the school, as well as the individual talents of the puptilsMother Stanislaus presided at the piano  NOTE: Transcription includes names of students and selections performed. Students include: Merton Aycocke, Frank Britt, David Fountain, Mary Ellen Fountain, Josie Fseulo, Owen Higgins, Elizabeth Hoolehan, Willie Mallem, Charlie Rotundo, Margaret Rotundo, James Schaal, Peter Schaal, Edna Stiles, Claudia Townsend, Ira Wathen, Evelyn Wessner		
4 0 N	1913 Jan 16	Annual Meeting Associated Charities	The annual meeting of the Associated Charities will be held in the Library, Thursday evening January 16th at 7:30 o'clock The following ocmmittees are called for: Executive and Advisory Committee, Chairman J. O. Chase, Vice-Chairman F. P. Forster, Rev. G. B. Waldron, Rev. P. J. Bresnahan, Rev. J. W. Wildman, Geor. H. Fernald, Mrs. J. W. Wildman, Mrs. Henry Wight. Membership Committee, Chairman C. H. Leffler, E. B. Rourke, H. C. DuBose, Mrs. R. L. Peck, Mrs. W. W. Abernathy. Finance Committee,	"Annual Meeting Associated Charities," <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> Jan. 14, 1913, p. 1, cols. 2-4. Source 116.1.11	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Chairman B. F. Whitner, Jr., D. L. Thrasher, W. A. Leffler, Rev. J. D. Langley, Mrs. W. H. Hynes. NOTE: Several listed have connections to All Souls.		
4 0 P	1913 Jan 30	Parishioner Bridge Party	NOTE: The Roumillat family were parishioners at All Souls so guests at the Auction Bridge Party hosted by Mrs. J. H. Roumillat may have been parishioners. Names of her guests are too numerous to list but are included in the index. Please check Source 116.1.11-12 for the entire list of names.	"Mrs. Roumillat Entertained," <i>The Sanford Herald,</i> Feb. 4, 1913, p. 6, cols. 1-2. Source 116.1.11	
4 0 Q	1913 Feb 5	Lenten Services	Lent this year begins on Feb. 5th, Ash Wednesday. On that day Mass will be at 7 a.m. and immediately before the Mass the Blessed Ashes will be distributed. Every Friday evening at 7:30 during the season of penance Catholics are expected to take part in the devotions of the Way of the Cross at the church.	"Special Services at Catholic Church," Sanford Herald, Feb. 4, 1913, p. 1, col. 1. Source 116.1.11	
4 0 R	1913 Mar 23	Ralph Wight	<b>NOTE:</b> Article detailing how Ralph wight became the "first Sanford man to go up in an aeroplane." Included as Ralph is believe to be a parishioner of All Souls and the 1939 WPA church inventory of All Souls (SEE Entry 89) indicates that the heretofore unfound "Historical Sketch of All Soul's Catholic Church 1882-1937, by Mrs. Ralph Wight, was in the custody of Mrs. J. L. Hurt, 1011 Oak Ave., Sanford."	"Went up in the Aeroplane," <i>The</i> Sanford Herald, March 25, 1913. Source 116.1.12	
4 0 S	1913 Apr 13	Father Barry in Sanford Fr.Bresnahan in Palatka	On Sunday, April 13th, Father Barry* of Palatka will take Father Bresnahan's place here in Sanford. There will be two masses Sunday morning at 7 and 10. Evening services at 7:30. The visiting Father will hear confessions Saturday afternoon and night. Father Bresnahan will officiate at Palatka.  *NOTE: Later Bishop Patrick Barry, Diocese of St. Augustine	"Catholic Church Notice," The Sanford Herald, April 18, 1913, p. 2, col. 1. Source 116.1	
1	1914 to 1921	Michael Joseph Curley Bishop of St. Augustine	1. "Diocese of Saint Augustine is rich in historic tradition: Six Bishops served See of St. Augustine since 1870 erection." Archbishop Curley was born in Ireland and educated there and in Rome. Ordained in 1903, he came to Florida and served in DeLand, New Smyrna and St. Augustine before his appointment as Bishop. He was consecrated in the Cathedral of St. Augustine June 30, 1914.  2. "Seven prelates served diocese from St. Augustine." Bishop Curley served as Bishop of St. Augustine from 1914 to 1921. The first resident priest at St. Peter Parish, DeLand, Bishop Curley was one of the early missionaries who had to ford streams, ride bicycles and take trains to distant missions from his parish.  His relatively brief time as Bishop of St. Augustine was followed by years during which he became known for his conservative views. Archbishop A. G. Cicognani called him the "champion of Catholic education." His title changed in 1939 to Archbishop of Baltimore and Washington, D. C.	1. Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 47.1 SEE ALSO Source 49.12.2 2. Florida Catholic, Jane Quinn, May 25, 1990, p. 15A. Source 47.4.1 3. Photograph: Florida Catholic Heritage Trail, Michael V. Gannon, 2005, p. 24. Source 49.17	
2	1913	Missions at Enterprise & Cameron City	Father Bresnahan was a favorite of mine. I was an altar boy who accompanied him when we crossed Lake Monroe on Captain Pagenhart's launch for services at the Mission in Enterprise; on the streetcar for services at the Cameron City Mission.	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 10. Source 24.1.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4 3	1913 Sep 22	Brian Higgins Train Death Fr. Bresnahan	Because ACL engineer Brian Higgins' brothers, Owen and James, were in school with me, I was naturally depressed on September 22, [1913] when he was killed in a head-on train wreck north of Monroe Station. I was an altar boy at All Souls Catholic Church during the huge funeral two days later. Father Bresnahan, our pastor happened to be on the train at the time of the wreck and administered Extreme unction at that time [over Brian].	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 10. Source 24.1.1	
4 4	1914	Anti-Catholic Nativism Through 1920	This monograph appeared in the fall issue of <i>The Florida Historical Quarterly</i> , and is entitled: "Bishop Michael J. Curley and Anti-Catholic Nativism in Florida."  Part I: Early history of the diocese: Florida's Catholics had difficult times.  Part II: Bishop Curley fought verbal battle with Governor Catts fifty years ago.	"Part I," Florida Catholic, Fr. David Page, Dec. 16, 1966, p. 4. Source 49.4 "Part II," Ibid., Dec. 30, 1966, p. 4. Source 49.5	
4 4 A	1914 Apr	Missions, Stations affiliated with All Souls Parish	All Souls, Sanford, Fla. – This parish includes the mission at Eustis and the stations at Graveland [sic], Minneola, Oviedo and Umatilla, and is in charge of Rev. P. J. Bresnahan. The parochial school is connected with the academy of the Sisters of Mercy.  Caption: "Rev. P. Bresnahan, All Souls, Sanford, Fla."	"All Souls, Sanford, Fla.," The Catholic Church in the United States of America, Vol. 3, 1914, New York, pp. 245, 258. Source 49.18 (Diocese of St. Augustine Source 29.19)	
4 5	1914	Discrimination  Juror's List	While it is possible that it wasn't planned that way, many in the small Catholic congregation in the city felt they were discriminated against in that upon publication of the new county's prospective juror's list there were only two Catholics out of 300 names chosen – F. W. Mahoney and Joe DeMont.	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 12. Source 24.1.1	
4 5 A	1914 Apr 2	J C Higgins Death	Downtown business was halted briefly *April 2, when ACL Superintendent J. C. Higgins, one of the city's most beloved men, was buried. It was said that grief over the death of his son, Brian, led to his demise. *NOTE: According to cemetery records, J. C. Higgins died April 3, 1914.	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 12. Source 24.1.1	
4 5 B	1914 Nov 24	Knights of Columbus	November 24 [1914] was a highlight day in our family. My father [Theodore Schaal] was among those especially honored as a founder and Grand Knight of the Sanford Knights of Columbus fraternal order.	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 14. Source 24.1.1	
4 5 C	1915 Apr 14	Fr. Bresnahan transferred	An Old friend left us April 14, [1915] when Father Bresnahan, our pastor for five years, said his final Mass before going to Jacksonville. He was replaced by Father James J. O'Riordan, with whom I served as an altar boy for many years.	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 17. Source 24.1.2	
4 6	1915 Apr 11 to	Rev. Father James J. O'Riordan	1. Father James O'Riordan took Father Bresnahan's place in April 1915, and extended the influence of All Souls to many outlying areas: the parish registers record baptisms he performed in Clermont, Eustis, Minneola, Oviedo, Groveland, Blue Lake, Geneva, a place called Lord's Station, and Soldier's Creek	1. "History of Pioneers. All Souls Sanford," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> June 21, 1968, p. 15B. Source 49.7.4 2. <i>Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's</i>	
	1920 Jul 25* or	2nd Resident Pastor	2. "Father O'Riordan noted as builder." Father O'Riordan was ordained in Rome at St. John Lateran Cathedral March 22, 1913. He came to Florida the following July and has served here under three bishops, Bishop Kenny, Bishop Curley, now Archbishop of Baltimore, and Bishop Barry. He was pastor at Sanford when he was appointed pastor	Association of Georgia, Mar. 8, 1930, pp. 5, 10, online, accessed 12/13/13, http://scr.stparchive.com Source 82.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
	1920 Oct 1*	of All Souls	at St. Petersburg *October 1, 1920. He was installed as pastor January 1, 1921. Photo top right. *NOTE: Cannot confirm date.  3. [Father J. J. O'Riordan] was appointed in November and installed in December of that year [1920].  4. *July 25, 1920: Father James O'Riordan is reassigned from All Souls. The pastorate was to remain vacant five months.  *NOTE: Cannot confirm date or duration of the vacancy. Sources 41.1.12 and 42.2.3 state Father O'Riordan left All Souls July 25, 1920, however, Sources 82.1 and 82.2 say he was still at All Souls Oct. 1, 1920. Sources 110.1 and 110.2 show Fr. Michael J. Farley was "administrator" at All Souls until Dec. 8, 1920.	3. "Pastor of St. Mary's Church, St. Petersburg," Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia,, May 2, 1931, p. 1, online, accessed 12/13/13, http://scr.stparchive.com. Sources 82.2 and 82.3 4. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, May 1989, p. 3. Source 42.2.3	
			<ul> <li>5. Bishop Wenski recalled early pioneers of [St. Paul's Parish in Leesburg] Father J. J. O'Riordan, a pastor at All Souls, made the journey each week to celebrate Mass for those early families.</li> <li>6. Father O'Riordan's photograph no. 34: 1941 Diocese of St. Augustine Christmas greeting published in the <i>Florida Catholic</i>, less than two weeks after the attack at Pearl Harbor.</li> <li>7. Photograph bottom left. Rev. Father James Joseph O'Riordan, who died on Passion Sunday, was buried yesterday in San Lorenzo Cemetery in St. Augustine. Father O'Riordan had just celebrated the 11 o'clock High Mass Sunday morning when he was stricken. He died shortly after noon, after receiving last Sacraments from his assistant, the Rev. Father Michael C. Clasby. Father O'Riordan was one of the oldest priests in years of service in the Diocese nearly 36 years Father O'Riordan was born in Limerick, Ireland, Jan. 20, 1880. Following his ordination March 22, 1913 he came to the United States to take up his priestly work in the Diocese of St. Augustine Later he became Pastor of All Souls' Parish in Sanford.</li> </ul>	5. "Leesburg parish remembers history and reflects on future during 50 <sup>th</sup> anniversary," Florida Catholic, Feb. 5, 2004, p. A2. Source 82.5 6. Florida Catholic, photo no. 34, Dec. 19, 1941, pp. 2, 13. Sources 50.3.1, 50.3.2 7. "Solemn Funeral Rites Held For Rev. Father O'Riordan, Pioneer West Coast Pastor," Florida Catholic, April 8, 1949, front page. Source 82.4	
4 7	1915	Mission Churches	Father James O'Riordan extended the influence of All Souls to many outlying areas: the parish registers record baptisms that he performed in Clermont, Eustis, Minneola, Oviedo, Groveland, Blue Lake, Geneva, a place called Lord's Station, and Soldier's Creek where "baptism was conferred on the child in the home after Mass had been celebrated there and all had received the sacraments."	Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, 1965, Michael V. Gannon, p. 101. Source 114.1.2	
4 8	1915	No mention of All Souls	This directory omits all mention of All Souls in the alphabetic listings, Church listings, and even omits the entire street listing for the 800 block of Oak. All other churches are listed.	Sanford City Directory 1915-1916, Florida-Piedmont Directory Co., Asheville, N.C. Source 14.1	

	_	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
4 9	1916	Phony Priests  Sidney J.  Catts	Talk about 'hot politics' and campaigns, and I can recall it was only natural I would hear a lot about the Sidney J. Catts campaign for governor that summer. When Catts was elected June 15 over W. V. Knott by only 260 votes—statewide—a recount was demanded. Editor Holly, incensed over attacks on his many Catholic friends by the pro-Catts group, vigorously denied a rumor he said had been spread around Oviedo-Geneva the day before election; that Knott was a Catholic!  It should be explained here that supporters of Mr. Catts (an ardent anti-Catholic) employed men who were dressed as priests. They were largely assigned to known "hot-beds" of anti-Catholicism; there to spread among low income people with an 'appeal' from the Pope that they vote for Mr. Knott.  Two such imposters were in Seminole County, especially in the Oviedo-Geneva communities, and their activities incensed Mr. Holly to the boiling point. He literally knocked on every door in those places, refuting the 'priesthood' of the pair; flaying both them and Catts for such atrocious falsehoods.	"Sidney J. Catts and his Phony Priests," Sanford as I Knew It 1912- 1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, pp. 21-22. Source 24.1.2		
5 0	1917	All Souls School All Souls Church All Souls Rectory	Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps of 1917 indicates that all structures were frame construction. All Souls R. C. Church had electric lights, hot air heat, was a single story frame building, 20" to the eaves.  The school is a two story structure with a two story porch on the side facing Oak Avenue, single story porch or structure on the left rear facing the church, two-story porch on the rear of the house facing Myrtle Avenue and a one story auto garage behind and to the left of the school. The 1917-1918 Sanford City Directory also indicates the building was being used as a school, most likely for religious education.  The rectory to the left of the church - marked "D" for dwelling - is a two story frame structure with shingle roof. It has a one story wrap around porch or structure and a single story "Auto" structure to the left with entry from 9th Street. SEE Photographic post card of structures Source 5.7	Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps, April 1917, p. 8, Sanborn Map and Publishing Co., Ltd., New York, online, University of Florida, George F. Smathers Library, http://ufdc .ufl.edu Source 97.4  NOTE: Map shows addresses for each of the structures on Oak Avenue: Rectory at 816, Church at 810 and School at 802.		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
5 1	1917	Father J. J. O'Riordan  All Souls Church & School	Entries various pages Sanford City Directory 1917-1918.  p. 20: CHURCHES—WHITE. All Souls Catholic—Father J. J. O'Riordon pastor, 810 Oak av  p. 33: STREET GUIDE. Oak Av – All Souls Catholic Church; [All Souls] Catholic School  p. 44: All Souls Catholic Church, 810 Oak av  p. 54: Catholic School, cor 8th and Oak av  p. 55: *902 Oak av S O Chase; Randall Chase; S O Chase Jr *NOTE: Home was purchased by Fr. Lyons in  1954 for use as convent; currently the rectory [2014].  p. 92: O'Riordan J J Rev, rector All Souls Roman Catholic Church, h cor Oak and W 9th	R. L. Polk & Co.'s Sanford City Directory 1917-1918, Volume II, Jacksonville, Florida, 1917, pp. 20, 33, 44, 54, 92. Source 15.1	
5 1 A	1918 Oct	Influenza epidemic	[End of October 1918] all schools and churches were closed because of the deadly influenza epidemic. Over a dozen had died, including three boys in one family. Schools reopened November 8.	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 27. Source 24.1.2	
5 2	1920	Knights of Columbus	Listing of all members of the Knights of Columbus Council members in the United States and Canada who served in World War I and the funds raised and expended during that period.  Knights of Columbus - Sanford Council No. 1763 – Sanford, Florida  Frank Takach, Clarence Mahoney, Bernard Nordmann, Charles Allen*, Raymond Dreka, John Jensen.  *NOTE: Charles Allen's name also appears on the K of C St. Richard Counsel charter established November 18, 1962. SEE Source 95.4.2	Knights of Columbus in Peace and War, Vol. Two, Maurice Francis Egan and John B. Kennedy, 1920, p. 62. Source 95.3.2	
5 3	? to 1920 Dec 7	Father Michael J. Farley	<ol> <li>"Rev. M. F. [sic] Farley Dies in Lakeland." Coming to the Diocese of St. Augustine, he served as assistant at the Church of the Immaculate Conception, Jacksonville, and as administrator at Sanford before his appointment as pastor of St. Joseph's parish, Lakeland, by the then Bishop Curley of St. Augustine; at the time of his appointment in 1920, his parish embraced all of Polk County.</li> <li>"Lakeland Catholics grow from 30 to 400." Rev. M. J. Farley was appointed pastor of St. Joseph's Church, Lakeland, December 8, 1920. Photograph.</li> </ol>	1. Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Jan. 13, 1934, pp. 1, 3. Source 110.2 2. Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, May 7, 1932, p. 18. Source 110.1	
5 4	1921* Jan 1 to 1924 May 31	Father John A. Hennessy 3rd Pastor of All Souls	<ol> <li>Pastors &amp; Administrators of All Souls Parish: 1921-1924* John A. Hennessy *NOTE: The June 1925 Orlando Telephone Directory (Sanford section, p. 35) shows Rev. John A. Hennessy residing at 916 Oak Ave., perhaps indicating he may not have left in 1924. (Address should be 816 Oak Ave. See Sanborn Map Source 97.4.)</li> <li>"Deland Fla. Notes." Rev. John A. Hennessy, pastor of All Souls Church, Sanford, left for Europe early in June, and Father Mullally of DeLand is acting as pastor. Mass is celebrated every Sunday at Sanford at 10:30 Rev. Wm. J. Mullally is pastor of St. Peter's [DeLand]</li> <li>"Mission Church of St. Paul is dedicated in Leesburg." The Mission of St. Paul was first opened up by Rev. Father John Hennessy, from Sanford, who celebrated Mass in a private home in the town.</li> <li>*Jan. 1, 1921: Father John A. Hennessee [sic] becomes third pastor of All Souls Parish, succeeding</li> </ol>	1. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, Le Mann & Assoc., Skokie, Ill, p. 5. Source 23.1.5  2. Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, July 10, 1922, p. 4, online, accessed 12/13/13, http://scr.stparchive .com Source 68.1  3. Florida Catholic, Mar. 7. 1952, p. 3. Source 68.2	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Father James O'Riordan. The pastorate had been *vacant five months. Father Hennessee [sic] was to stay at All Souls for three years, five months. *May 31, 1924: Father John A. Hennessy is reassigned from All Souls Parish. The pastorate was to remain *vacant 4 ½ months.  *NOTE: Cannot confirm day/month or length of vacancy. Sources 110.1 and 110.2 show Fr. Michael J. Farley "administrator" All Souls until Dec. 8, 1920.  5. "Fr. Hennessy, Pastor at Eustis, Fla., Dies. Native of Chicago, he was but 43 years of age." ST. PETERSBURG, Fla. – The Rev. John A. Hennessy, pastor of St. Mary of the Lake Church, Eustis, Fla. died here in January Father Hennessy was a native of Chicago, Ill., where he was born He had served as assistant at Immaculate Coneption [sic] Church in Jacksonville, and as pastor at Sanford, Tallahassee and Eustis. He was a zealous pioneer missionary in Florida and was beloved by priests and people Forty priests attended the funeral from all parts of Florida Rev. P. J. Bresnahan, St. Mary's St. Petersburg, subdeacon The sermon was preached by the Very Rev. J. J. O'Riordan, pastor, St. Mary's Church, St. Petersburg  NOTE: Only former All Souls pastors trasnscribed; see source for entire article.  6. According to the Florida Death Index, John A. Hennessy, Catholic Priest, died Jan. 3, 1934, at St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. Born 1892 in Chicago, Ill, age about 42, buried Jan. 8 1934 in Chicago, Ill.  NOTE: Date of birth different in 1930 Census - 1889, death index - 1892, grave marker - 1882. He had three siblings in Chicago, so if grave marker is accurate he would have been 52 at time of death.  7. "Rev. John A. Hennessy, 1882-1934" buried in Mount Carmel Cemetery, Hillside, Chicago, Illinois.	4. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, pp. 1, 3. Source 42.2.1, 3  5. Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association, Feb. 17, 1934, p. 12, online database, http://scr.st parchive.com, accessed 9/19/2014. Source 68.3  6. Florida deaths, 1877-1939, index, FamilySearch.org, online database, accessed 9/20/14, citing FHL microfilm 2135548, Ref. ID 1524-8. Source 68.4  7. Image grave marker John A. Hennessy, online, FindAGrave.com, accessed 9/20/2014. Source 68.4	
5 4 A	1921 Apr 25	K of C Minstrel Show	Gene Roumillat, Percy Mero, and I [Peter Schaal] are the lone survivors of the Knights of Columbus Minstrel Show held April 25, [1921]. Remember the fine voices of Maury Helston, Tom Martin, Bob Herndon, Tom Eagan, George LaVigne, and C. Mahoney. I was the pianist [Peter Schaal].	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 35. Source 24.1.2	
5 5	1922 Jun	Father Wm. J. Mullally	1. "Deland, Fla. Notes." Rev. John A. Hennessy, pastor of All Souls Church, Sanford, left for Europe early in June, and Father Mullally of DeLand is acting as pastor. Mass is celebrated every Sunday at Sanford at 10:30. Rev. Wm. J. Mullally is pastor of St. Peter's [DeLand]  2. Photograph from two-page spread of all the clergy in Diocese of St. Augustine published in the <i>Florida Catholic</i> for Christmas 1941. Photo 6 – William J. Mullally.  3. Msgr. William Mullally built the Spanish mission style [St. Paul's Catholic] church during a time of racial turmoil in Daytona Beach. The priest refused to accept segregation and told parishioners they could sit wherever they pleased.	1. The Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, July 10, 1922, p. 4, online, accessed 12/13/13. Source 68.1 http://scr.stparchive.com/ 2. Florida Catholic, Dec. 19, 1941, p. 2; Index to photos, p. 13. Sources 50.3.1, 50.3.2 3. Orlando Sentinel, Volusia edition, June 7, 2006, p. D7. Source 49.14	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			4. Msgr. William J. Mullally, 80, died Dec. 13 [1971] in an Ormond Beach nursing home where he lived in retirement Msgr. Mullally developed early interest in the Florida missions through contact with his cousin Bishop William J. Kenny. Mullally's distinguished priestly career dates back to 1917 when he arrived as the newly ordained pastor of the extensive missionary parish of DeLand. (Photo right 1963)	4. "Msgr. Mullally dies; service marked life," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Dec. 17, 1971, p. 1 Source 64.2	
5 6	Circa 1922	All Souls Church Remodeling Stained Glass Windows	1. Their buildings reflect not only the general prosperity of the city, but the numerical strength of their congregations as well. They are well attended, well supported, and their pulpits filled by able men The churches of Sanford have not confined their efforts to religious activities only, but have been the means of bringing some of the foremost educators of America to Sanford. The various societies connected with the churches are also active in the social life of the city Each of the religious denominations have strong organizations in Sanford. Beautiful, commodious edifices house the congregations, and the influence that these churches create gives a degree of contentment and Christian fellowship that makes Sanford especially desirable as a community in which to live.  2. New stained glass windows were recently installed, adding to the beauty and religious qualities of the	1. Text and Photograph, Sanford, Florida - The City Substantial, advertising booklet, p. 11, circa 1922. Source 16.1.2-3  2. "Deland, Fla. Notes," Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association, Savannah, Ga., July 1, 1922, p. 4. Source 68.1	
			church. The parishioners are now planning an entire interior remodeling and decoration of the walls and wood work.		
5 6 A	1922 Nov 12	K of C Installment of Officers	On November 12 [1922] I was installed as treasurer of the Knights of Columbus Council, headed by Charlie Britt as Grand Knight. Sid Rive was deputy grand knight; Andrew Lee, financial secretary; J. E. Wathen, recording secretary; Paul Pezold, chancellor; Harry Walsh, advocate; Richard Hoolehan, warden; Frank Takach and Martin Temple, guards; E. C. Bigler, lecturer; Ed Higgins, trustee; and Rev. John J. Hennessy, chaplain.	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 39. Source 24.1.2-3	
5 7	1922 May 3 to 1940 Aug 13 Funeral 1940 Aug 16	Most Rev. Patrick Barry	<ol> <li>When Archbishop Curley was sent to Baltimore to assume the administration of that archdiocese, he consecrated his successor, the Most Rev. Bishop Barry in the Cathedral of St. Augustine on May 3, 1922. Bishop Barry, too, was a native of Ireland and educated in his homeland. Upon his arrival in Florida, he was given parish assignments in Jacksonville, Palatka, South Jacksonville and St. Augustine. During Bishop Barry's tenure, churches multiplied, congregations increased, institution were founded and organizations strengthened. Bishop Barry died in Florida in 1940.</li> <li>Bishop Barry was ordained a priest on June 9, 1895, and served as a Florida priest for 37 years before his elevation. When he became bishop on May 3, 1922, it was the time just before the Florida "boom." He provided for more seminarians to staff missions and parishes growing out of successful real estate promotion. He placed a priest to provide religious instruction for Catholic students at the University of Florida, Gainesville; organized the Holy Name Society and the Diocesan Council of</li> </ol>	1. "Diocese of Saint Augustine is rich in historic tradition: Six Bishops served See of St. Augustine since 1870," Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 47.1. SEE ALSO Source 49.12.2  2. "Seven prelates served diocese from St. Augustine," Florida Catholic, Jane Quinn, May 25, 1990, pp. 15A, 17A. Source 47.4  3. "Funeral of Bishop Patrick Barry	

			Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			Catholic Women; continued and expanded care for dependent children formed a new province of College Catholic Clubs (Newmanites); promoted the Propagation of the Faith; and introduced into diocesan work, the Salesian Fathers, the Redemptorists, the Sisters of St. Francis, the Sisters of Charity, Salesia Sisters and the Sisters of St. Dominic. His sister, Mother Gerald Barry, OP, was superior general of the Adrian, Mich., Dominicans. With his brother, Msgr. William Barry (who founded the Florida Catholic 50 years ago) and sister he established Barry College in Miami.  3. St. Augustine, Aug. 16, 1940 — The funeral of the Most Rev. Patrick Barry, 5 <sup>th</sup> Bishop of St. Augustine, was held here from the Cathedral of St. Augustine today So large were the throngs assembled in the city for the solemn funeral rites that, despite the two Masses, many were unable to find space in the edifice Members of the clergy attending the solemn obsequies follow: The Revs William Nachtrab, Lake Worth Rt. Rev. Msgr. William Mullally, Daytona J. P. Cotter, DeLand J. J. Kellaghan, Sanford J. J. O'Riordan, St. Petersburg M. Fox, St. Vincent's Hospital, Jacksonville.	Held: Two Masses Insufficient to Take Care of Great Throng Which Paid Last Respects to St. Augustine's Beloved Prelate," Florida Catholic, Aug. 23, 1940, pp. 1, 2. Source 48.14  NOTE: Many priests names listed; only current, former, and future All Souls priests listed here.
5 8		Father William Humphries  4th Pastor of All Souls	<ol> <li>Pastors &amp; Administrators of All Souls Parish: 1924*-1926** William Humphries.</li> <li>*NOTE: The June 1925 Orlando Telephone Directory (Sanford section, p. 35) shows Rev. John A.</li> <li>Hennessy residing at 916 [816] Oak Ave., perhaps indicating he may not have left in 1924.</li> <li>**NOTE: The December 1925 Telephone Directory (Sanford section, p. 42) lists Rev. M. C. Clasby as the resident at 816 Oak Ave., indicating Fr. Clasby was pastor at All Souls before December 1925. Fr.</li> <li>Humphries is not listed in the directory indicating he was no longer at All Souls. SEE Source 118.1.</li> <li>October 15, 1924*: Father William Humphries is assigned to All Souls, the fourth resident priest to head the parish. He succeeded Father John A. Hennessy. Father Humphries served until Feb. 28, 1926.</li> <li>February 28, 1926*: Father William Humphries, fourth pastor of All Souls, is reassigned. Six weeks later, on April 11, Father Michael C. Clasby is assigned to the parish as pastor.</li> <li>*NOTE: Cannot confirm dates. See NOTES above.</li> <li>"Forming Deaneries" - St. Mary of the Lakes – Eustis, 1912. Resident priests at the Eustis mission began in 1927, with Father William Humphries the first.</li> </ol>	1. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, Le Mann & Assoc., Skokie, Ill, p. 5. Source 23.1.5 2. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 4. Source 42.2.4 3. Florida Catholic, July 16, 1993, p. B2. Source 49.13
5 8 A		Knights of Columbus	State deputy [L. A.] Usina, recently visited the councils of San Antonio and Sanford, Florida, and reports both of these councils in a flourishing condition. Sanford and Orlando Councils are preparing to put on a joint initiation in the near future.	"Degree at Pensacola when State Convention meets," The Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, May 22, 1926, p. 2. Source 95.5

		So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
5 9	1926 Jun 14	Sunday School Parish Hall Spaghetti supper	CHURCHES. ALL SOULS CATHOLIC CHURCH. The regular Sunday school classes are discontinued until the beginning of the Fall school term. One of the interest events of the week was the spaghetti-chicken supper, which was served on Wednesday evening at the Parish Hall under the guidance of Mrs. Frank Meisch and Mrs. Frank Peters. The national dish of Italy was in delicious evidence both of flavor and aroma and was heartily enjoyed by all. Mrs. Peters was responsible in the kitchen. There was a little dancing after the dinner, but it was abandoned early for cooler forms of recreation. Although the tickets were only 50 cents, a substantial sum was realized.	This Week in Sanford, Chamber of Commerce News, Real Estate Activities published in the interest of Seminole County, Florida, June 14, 1926, p. 9. http://cfmemory.org Source 51.1
6 0	1926 Apr 11* to 1930**	Father Michael Columbkille Clasby	1. Pastors & Administrators of All Souls Parish: 1926*-1930 Michael C. Clasby. *NOTE: States Fr. Humphries left and Fr. Clasby arrived in April 1926, however, the December 1925 Orlando Telephone Directory lists Rev. M. C. Clasby as the resident at 816 Oak Ave., indicating he was already the pastor at All Souls in Sanford. Father Humphries is not listed in the directory. SEE Source 118.1.	1. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, Le Mann & Assoc., Skokie, III, p. 5. Source 23.1.5
	Aug 31 OR	5th Pastor of All Souls	2. *April 11, 1926: Father Michael C. Clasby is assigned to be the fifth pastor of All Souls Parish.  *NOTE: Cannot confirm month/day; date repeated in 2007 History (Source 41.1.12). SEE NOTE item #1 above.	<ul><li>2. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 2. Source 42.2.2</li><li>3. All Souls Catholic Church History,</li></ul>
	1930 Oct		3. Father Michael C. Clasby, April 11, 1926 -*August 31, 1930. *NOTE: Cannot confirm date. Source 49.3 states he arrived at St. Joseph's parish in October 1930. SEE NOTE item #1 above.	Winkie Lefils, 2007, p. 5. Source 41.1.12
			4. Dec. 11, 1926. Page 8: CHURCHES. All Souls, Roman Catholic, 810 Oak Avenue; the Rev. Father Michael C. Clasby. Page 16: Three minute directory of Sanford and Seminole County, listing names and titles of government officials, hotels, churches, etc. "Catholic Church – Oak Avenue Between Eighth and Ninth Streets."	4. Sanford Today: The weekly magazine of Sanford and Seminole County, Dec. 11, 1926, pp. 8, 16. http://cfmemory.org Source 17.2
			5. "Former St. Petersburg Missions Attain Parish Status." St. Joseph's Parish in St. Petersburg had its beginnings as a mission from St. Mary's started in 1926. The Church of St. Joseph was still only partially built when it gained independent parochial status in 1930. The first Pastor, the Reverend Father Michael J. Clasby arrived in October of that year.	<ul> <li>5. Florida Catholic, April 13, 1951,</li> <li>p. 3. Source 49.3</li> <li>6. Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's</li> <li>Assn. of Georgia, Dec. 20, 1930, p.</li> <li>18, online, accessed 12/13/13.</li> </ul>
			6. Four new parishes have been established in the diocese of St. Augustine and pastors assigned to them. [To] St. Joseph's, St. Petersburg, Rev. M. C. Clasby, formerly pastor of All Souls' Church, Sanford.	http://scr.stparchive.com Source 50.2  7. Florida Catholic, March 29, 1940,
			7. Father Clasby, writing as Abbe Michel, authored the "Through Catholic Eyes" column in the <i>Florida Catholic</i> in the 1940s. The topic of this edition is: "Gashouse and Doc look over D.C. and G. H. hears of silver buying and bombers."	pp. 1, 6. Source 59.3.2 8. <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Dec. 19, 1941, pp. 2, 13. Sources 50.3.1 and
			8. Photograph no. 31 (left) from 1941 Diocese of St. Augustine's Christmas greeting published in the <i>Florida Catholic</i> less than two weeks after Pearl Harbor. Photos of all clergymen in diocese.	Source 50.3.2. 9. Florida Catholic, Feb. 8, 1957,

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			9. "Father Clasby, Dead at 63, Called Example of Sanctity." Father Michael Columbkille Clasby, 63, Irishborn, American-trained priest who served in the diocesan priesthood 36 years, died Jan. 31 in Miami following a long illness. He is mourned in many places in Florida where he spent his life in priestly endeavor throughout the length and breadth of the peninsula Father Clasby was born in Nenagh, County Tipperary, Ireland, August 13, 1893 Bishop John Grimes of Syracuse, N.Y., ordained Father Clasby to the priesthood for the Diocese of St. Augustine at St. Patrick's Cathedral, Rochester, on May 29, 1920 Father Clasby's long service to the Catholic Church in Florida included All Souls, Sanford.	pp. 1, 4. Source 59.4	
6	1926 Sep 12	Sunday Sermon	p. 1: "Do Not Swear" is the topic upon which the Rev. Father Michael C. Clasby, pastor of All Souls Catholic Church, will preach tomorrow morning. Father Clasby is the fourth Sanford Clergyman to accede to this magazine's suggestion that the community would be greatly interested to read here, each	"Talk o' the Town," Sanford Today, Sept. 11, 1926, pp. 1, 5, http:// cfmemory.org	
		Rev. Michael	Saturday, a survey of a Sanford sermon to be preached the succeeding Sunday morning or evening.	Sources 59.1 and 59.2	
		C. Clasby	p. 5: "Sanford's Briefest Sermon Will Be Preached Tomorrow Morning In All Souls Church By Father		
			Clasby." "Is it then," said Father Clasby, "That you are a Pagan?" He accepted a light; our smoke drifted restfully like our talk, among the moon-lighted shadows of his porch, the pleasant porch of the white	<b>NOTE:</b> Excellent interview with Father Clasby providing insight into	
			house on Oak Avenue. SEE photographic post card of rectory showing porch Source 5.7	his sense of humor.	
6	1926	Church	p. 8: CHURCHES. All Souls, Roman Catholic, 810 Oak Avenue; the Rev. Father Michael C. Clasby.	Sanford Today, Dec. 11, 1926,	
	Dec 11	Listing	p. 16: full page advertisement entitled: "Three minute directory of Sanford and Seminole County," listing names and titles of government officials, hotels, churches, etc. The listing for All Souls is simply: "Catholic Church – Oak Avenue Between Eighth and Ninth Streets."	pp. 8, 16. http://cfmemory.org Source 17.2	
6 3	Late 1920s	Women's Club	All Souls Catholic Women's Club was begun in the late 1920s and is affiliated with the DCCW.	The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, Jane Quinn, ed., 1988, p. 48. Source 29.1.2	
6	1928	Anti-	As it had for years, the latent anti-Catholicism of many residents was well reflected, not only in the faces	Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935,	
4		Catholicism	of the crowd of 2,000 gathered at the Herald the night of November 6, but in the cheers arising as	Peter Schaal, 1970, p. 70.	
			Herbert Hoover carried the county over Catholic, Al Smith, by a 1,762 to 1,169 vote. It was the largest	Source 24.1.3	
			turnout for an election for president in the county's history.		

	meraanig	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#		KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
5		Rev. James J. McInerney	<ol> <li>"Nine new priests arrive to take up duties in Florida." Rev. Francis Finnegan and James McInerney, both new arrivals, are appointed as assistants at the Immaculate Conception, Jacksonville.</li> <li>*September 1, 1930: Father James J. McInerney is the sixth priest assigned to head All Souls Parish.</li> </ol>	1. The Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Oct. 19, 1929, p. 12, online, accessed 12/13/13, http://scr.stp		
	1930 Oct	6th Pastor of All Souls	*NOTE: Cannot confirm date. Sources 78.3 and 24.2 state he was at All Souls from Oct. 1930-Oct. 1932.  3. "Four New Parishes Erected in Florida." Four new parishes have been established in the diocese of St. Augustine and pastors assigned to them St. Joseph's, St.	archive.com. Source 50.1  2. All Souls Parish History at a		
	to 1932** Aug 31		Petersburg, Rev. M. C. Clasby, formerly pastor of All Souls Church, Sanford and Rev. Jos. McInerney of Immaculate Conception Church has been named pastor of All Souls Church, Sanford.	3. The Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Dec. 20, 1930, p. 18, online,		
	or Oct		4. Pastors of All Souls - Father James J. McInerney: September 1, 1930 – August 31,* 1932. *NOTE: Cannot confirm date. Sources 78.3 and 24.2 state he served until October 1932.	accessed 12/13/13. http://scr.stp archive.com Source 50.2		
			5. "Florida Priest Dies in Wreck." Rev. J. J. McInerney was killed almost instantly when his automobile struck a concrete bridge abutment on State Road No. 3 six miles south of Sanford. Funeral services for Father McInerney, who was formerly pastor of All Souls' Church in Sanford, were held from the	4. Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, Michael V. Gannon, 1965, pp. 101-102. Source 114.1.2		
			Cathedral in St. Augustine.  6. Bishop Says Mass for Rev. J. J. McInerney in Cathedral. Late Rector of Sanford Parish Was Native of Ireland Father McInerney died Friday [Dec. 29] of injuries received in an automobile accident. His car struck an abutment of the bridge over Soldier Creek about six miles south of Sanford. Requiem Mass was celebrated in the Sanford Church [Dec. 30] by the Rev. J. J. Kallaghan [sic], prior to today's	5. The Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Jan. 20, 1940, p. 3, online database, accessed 2/2/14, http://scr.st parchive.com. Source 78.2		
			obsequies. Interment was in San Lorenzo Cemetery  7. December *28, 1939: Rev. J. J. McInerney, 35, All Souls pastor here Oct. 1930-Oct. 1932, car wreck at Morse Creek bridge US 17-92 south, born County Clare, Ireland, 8-5-[19]04, buried St. Augustine.	6. "Young Priest Dies in Auto Accident," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Jan. 5, 1940, pp. 1, 7. Source 78.1		
			*NOTE: Orlando Sentinel and Florida Death Index indicate he died Dec. 29, 1939. Could be typo.  8. SANFORD—Rev. J. J. McInerney killed yesterday [Dec. 29] when his automobile struck a concrete bridge abutment on State Road 3, six miles south of here, will be buried in St. Augustine Tuesday [Jan.	7. Sanford and the World War II Years: 1936-1945, Peter Schaal, 1975, p. 117. Source 24.2		
			2]. Requiem Mass will be offered at All Soul's Catholic Church in Sanford this morning [Dec. 30] by Father J. J. Kallaghan [sic] Sheriff C. M. Hand said the auto struck a guard rail on the right side of the highway and swerved to the opposite side and crashed into the abutment Deputy Sheriff Jack Hickson found Father McInerney badly injured. He was rushed to the hospital in Sanford, but died before reaching	8. "Rev. McInerney Dies in Auto Accident," <i>Orlando Morning</i> <i>Sentinel</i> , Dec. 30, 1939, archive, Diocese of St. Augustine.		
			there. The priest left Eustis Thursday afternoon [Dec. 28] to visit friends in Sanford and was returning home when the accident occurred. Father McInerney was a former pastor of the All Soul's Catholic Church in Sanford. It was his first pastorate* following his ordination at Innsbruck, Germany April 1929.	Sources 78.3 and 78.4		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			He was pastor of this congregation from October 1930 to October 1932. Photograph top left.		
6 6	1931 Jan 11	Holy Name Convention Rev. J. J. McInerney Rev. Michael	"Florida Holy Name Men in Convention." Orlando was host January 11 to the annual convention of the Holy Name Societies of Florida, one of the largest gatherings of the Catholic laity ever held in the state; it was attended by clergy and laymen from every section of Florida The plans for the convention were directed by Rev. J. J. Kellaghan, spiritual director of the Holy Name Society of St. James Church, of which Rev. Michael Fox is pastor The assistants at the throne were Rev. J. J. McInerney, of Sanford and Rev. M. Farley of Miami The success of the convention was in large measure attributed to the work done by Father Kellaghan	The Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Assn. of Georgia, Feb. 1, 1931, p. 8, online, accessed 2/2/14, http://scr.stp archive.com Source 71.1 or 94.1	
6 7	1932 Jan 24	Mass schedule	All Souls Catholic Church. The Rev. J. J. McInnerney [sic]. First Mass, 8:00 A.M.; Second Mass, 10:00 A.M.; Evening Devotions, 7:30 P.M.; Catechism Class Saturday afternoon, 3:00 P.M.	"At The Churches," Sanford Herald, Jan. 23, 1932, microfilm, Seminole History Museum.	
6 8	1932 Jan 25 4:30 a.m.	Church destroyed in fire  Rev. J. J. McInerney  Parish House Roof damaged  Fire Chief Cleveland  Organ, vestments, chalices destroyed	1. Sanford's then oldest wooden church, All Souls Catholic, at Ninth and Oak, burned to the ground in a spectacular fire around midnight *January 24 (1932). All church records were saved by the Rev. J. J. McInerny Included was the 1887 cornerstone and baptismal, marriage, and birth notices. Inside the stone was a Sanford Daily Journal that carried a Coca Cola advertisement. It was dated March 17, 1887. Bishop J. J. Moore presided at the laying. Mayor H. L. Lilienthal of Sanford was present  *NOTE: Only source stating fire began Jan. 24, 1932.  2. All Souls Catholic church, dedicated in 1887, one of the oldest church buildings in central Florida, was destroyed by fire early today in a blaze originating from an unknown source. The fire started at 4:30 a.m., and an hour later the church was in ruins, having burned to the ground. Everything in it, including, a valuable organ, was destroyed  The rectory building* next door was slightly damaged while the parish house* on the other side lost the roof. A high wind carried the flames toward the parish house and for a time, it, too, was threatened. Pending construction of a new church, services will be held in the parish house. The church was built of heavy timbers hewn by hand.  *NOTE: rectory seriously damaged; parish house slightly damaged. SEE photos this entry.  3. Sanford's oldest church structure, All Souls Roman Catholic Church, caught fire from an unknown source early this morning and burned to the ground the rectory, was partly destroyed  Within 10 minutes after an alarm had been turned in at 4:40 o'clock, hundreds of persons were at the scene, several volunteering assistance in removing furniture from the rectory and parish house. Fire Chief Mac Cleveland stated that when he and his men arrived the building was entirely ablaze, and that after pouring water on it for a few minutes, it became necessary to direct water on the rectory and parish house, adjoining the church on either side.	1. Sanford as I Knew It 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, pp. 89, 90. Source 24.1.3  2. "Sanford Church Burns. \$12,500 Loss Is Part Covered By Insurance. Catholic Institution Was One of the Oldest in Central Florida. Rectory Little Damaged. Building Constructed of Heavy Timber Hewed By Hand," Evening Reporter Star, Orlando, Fla., Jan. 25, 1932, p. 1. Source 18.1  3. "Catholic church burns to ground in early morning fire that attracts crowd," Sanford Herald, Jan. 25, 1932, pp. 1, 3. Full text with contents of the cornerstone: Source 18.2 or 18.5	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
	1932 Jan 25	Church records saved  List of priests from 1887 to present  Sanford City Commission vote to send note of sympathy	A northwest wind directed the flames against the rectory, and as the church roof caved in, sparks and flames jumped across to that structure. The roof and interior was soon ablaze The *parish house roof resisted the sparks but small holes were burned in various sections The principal loss of church equipment in the church was the organ priestly vestments, gold chalices [and] stained glass windows All church records were saved.  Rev. J. J. McInerny declared that services will be held in the parish house until further notice [H]e extended his thanks to the Sanford Fire Department and the numerous volunteers  Rev. F. P. Swembergh was the first pastor and upon his death in the fall of 1887, it was served by Rev. M. Fox until early in 1912 when the Rev. Patrick J. Bresnahan arrived. Then followed Rev. M. J. Farley, Rev. J. J. O'Riordan, Rev. J. A. Hennessy, Rev. Wm. Humphries, Rev. M. C. Clasby, and Rev. McInerny, the present pastor.  4. Photographs rectory (top left) and parish hall (bottom right) after the fire.  5. Jan. 25—A fire of unknown origin early today destroyed the All Souls Catholic church The fire started about 4:30 a.m Services for the time being will be held in the *parish building.  6. Sanford City Commissioners voting at 7:25 p.m. the day of the fire: "On motion duly adopted, the Clerk was next instructed address a communication to the pastor and congregation of All Souls Catholic Church expressing the sympathy of the Commission for the burning of their church and rectory on the morning of January 25th, and offering any assistance as may be necessary."  7. All Souls' Church was destroyed and the rectory severely damaged by fire here January 25 a five thousand-dollar organ was also destroyed, together with vestments and church furnishings. The church records were saved All Souls' Church was the oldest edifice in Sanford; it was erected in 1887 and constructed of hand-hewn pine; it was one of the most substantial buildings in the city of woo	4. Photographs of rectory (top left) and parish hall (bottom right) after fire, Sanford Museum, 5/28/14. Sources 18.6, 18.7 and 18.8  5. "Church Burns. Old Sanford Edifice Destroyed," Orlando Morning Sentinel, Jan. 26, 1932, p. 1. Source 18.3  *NOTE: 1939 WPA church survey indicates the "parish building" is 1912 school. SEE Source 21.1.1  6. Minutes, City Commission, Sanford, Fla., Jan. 25, 1932, Minute Book #3, Sanford Museum, Sanford, Fla. Source 18.9  7. "Fire Destroys Sanford Church. Florida Rectory Also Damaged," Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Feb. 6, 1932, p. 8, http://scr.stparchive.com, online, accessed 12/13/13. Source 18.4  8. "Many interesting relics taken from cornerstone of burned church edifice," Sanford Herald, Sanford, Fla., Jan. 27, 1932, pp. 1, 3. Source 18.10	
6 8 A	1932 July	Southern Bell Telephone	The Sanford section of the July 1932 Orlando and vicinity telephone directory has only one entry related to All Souls. The directory states it is "corrected through June 10, 1932" so it reflects changes since the	Southern Bell Telephone and Telegraph Co. and American	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
		Directory	fire that destroyed the church on January 25, 1932. Father McInerny is not listed. The only listing is "Catholic rectory r 800 Oak av" showing the result of the fire – the rectory that was at 816 is gone and the former 1912 school/convent is now the rectory/church. Names of parishioners are found on every page: Bauman, Constantine, DuBose, Higgins, the Hurt, Kennedy, Ludwigs, Miss Ellen Mahoney, Mallem, the Meischs, F. E. Roumillat, the Schaals, Mrs. Blanch Takach, the Wights, the Whitners and more.	Telephone & Telegraph, Co., July 1932 Orlando and vicinity directory, online, http://cfmemory.org, accessed 11/17/14 Soource 118.3	
6 9	1932 Oct 1 to 1942 Jun 2	Father John J. Kellaghan*  7th Pastor of All Souls	<ol> <li>Pastors &amp; Administrators of All Souls Parish: 1932-1942 John J. *Kelleghan [sic]. *NOTE: SEE Source 71.3 – Christmas letter to parishioners from "Fr. Kellaghan" to confirm correct spelling.</li> <li>Father John J. Kellaghan: October 1, 1931* [1932] – June 2, 1942. *SEE Sources 21.1.1, 23.1.5.</li> <li>October 1, 1932: Father John J. Kelleghan [sic] was assigned to All Souls, the seventh resident priest to head the parish. He served almost a decade, being reassigned June 2, 1942.</li> <li>Pres. Pas. (Present pastor), Rev. J. J. Kellaghan, 1932-, 900 Oak Ave., Sanford; Margaret College, Limerick, Ireland; American College of Theology, Rome, Italy.</li> <li>June 1942. Official: The Rev. John Kellaghan, [to] Pastor of St. Patrick's Parish, Gainesville. The Rev. William Nachtrab, [to] Pastor of All Souls' Parish, Sanford.</li> <li>June 3, 1942: J. J. Kellaghan left for Gainesville and a new Catholic church there.</li> <li>"Father Kellaghan dies in Ireland." Father John J. Kellaghan, 77, died in Ireland where he had lived in retirement for 11 years. He was an assistant at St. James Parish, Orlando, from 1929 to 1932 and pastor, for 10 years of All Souls Parish, Sanford, 1932 to 1941.* [A]fter ordination, his first assignment was in Orlando. From Sanford he was sent to St. Patrick Parish, Gainesville, as pastor *NOTE: Other sources indicate Father Kellaghan left All Souls in June 1942. SEE #2 and #10 this entry.</li> </ol>	1. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, Le Mann & Assoc., Skokie, Ill, p. 5. Source 23.1.5  2. All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, Sanford, Fla., 2007, p. 5. Source 41.1.12  3. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 4. Source 42.2.4  4. Historical Records Survey Church Inventory Form: 1939, WPA. Source 21.1.1  5. Florida Catholic, June 5, 1942, p. 1. Source 71.4  6. Sanford and the World War II Years: 1936-1945, Peter Schaal, pp. 172. Source 24.2  7. Florida Catholic, Feb. 20, 1981, p. 16. Source 71.5	
7 0	1932 to 1937	Services after fire	<ol> <li>From 1932 to 1937 the congregation worshipped in the school bldg.</li> <li>1932-1937: After the original All Souls burned down, and until a second church [now the "Historic Chapel" on Oak Avenue between 9th and 10th avenues] was completed in 1937, Mass was offered in a two-story building originally built by Father Patrick J. Breshnahan [sic] as the first convent and school, located in about the same area as the southern portion of the current multi-purpose building.</li> <li>"Catholic Church burns to ground in early morning fire that attracts crowd." Rev. J. J. McInerny, pastor of the church, declared that while the loss is terrific and a severe blow at this time, services will be held in the parish house until further notice.</li> </ol>	1. Historical Records Survey Church Inventory Form: 1939, online, accessed 1/14/14, http://www .floridamemory.com/items/show/2 51300 Source 21.1.1  2. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 6. Source 42.2.6  3. Sanford Herald, Sanford, Fla.,	

	<u> </u>		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Ources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			4. The first floor [of the parish hall] was used as the chapel, while the second floor was used as the rectory.	Jan. 25, 1932, p. 3. Source 18.2.1 or 18.5.2 4. <i>All Souls Church History,</i> Winkie LeFils, 2007, p. 2. Source 41.1.9
7 0 A	1933 Mar 10	Southern Bell Telephone Directory	The Sanford section of March 1933 Orlando, Longwood and Sanford telephone directory has several entries related to All Souls. The directory states it is "corrected through March 10, 1933" so it reflects changes since the fire that destroyed the church on January 25, 1932. There is no listing for the pastor, just "Catholic rectory r 800 Oak av [phone] 333." The Sanford Section is only six pages long making it easy to spot the names of long time All Souls parishioners.	Southern Bell Telephone and Telegraph Co. and American Tele- phone & Telegraph, Co., 1933 Orlando, Longwood, Sanford directory, online, http://cfmemory .org, accessed 11/17/14 Source 118.4
7 1	1933 Apr 29	All Souls Church No prominent businessmen parishioners of All Souls? J. R. Kenney	Special 26-page edition of the Sanford Herald features 111 biographies of the most prominent Sanford business persons. None of the 111 individuals is identified as Catholic; however, J.R. Kenney is identified as a member of the Knights of Columbus.  Page 9: Joseph R. Kenney: co-developer of the SanLando golf and country club, construction engineer, who supervised the building of the Seminole race track at Longwood, manager of Eckerson Fruit Canners' Sanford plant came to Sanford in 1925 and at present resides at 606 E. 14 <sup>th</sup> Street with his wife, the former Miss Frances Locke, and children: Frances and Joseph, Jr. Mr. Kenney is a member of the Knights of Columbus.  Page 12: Photograph with simple caption: Catholic Church*	Sanford Herald, "Who's Who in Sanford 1933", 29 April 1933, pp. 9, 12. http://cfmemory.og Source 19.1 and Source 19.2 Source 19.3, digital file, full text.  *NOTE: Including a photograph of the church is odd, since the church was destroyed by fire 15 months earlier on Jan 25, 1932.
7 2	1933 Oct 23-24	Eucharistic Conference Diocese of St. Augustine	"Every Section of Diocese Represented at Third Consecutive Meeting at Benedictine Monastery."  The third annual Eucharistic Conference of the priests of the Diocese of St. Augustine, held at St. Leo Abbey, October 23 and 24 was one of the finest gatherings of its kind ever held in this section. Among the members of the clergy [were priest who served at All Souls in Sanford]: Rev. J. J. O'Riordan of St. Petersburg; Rev. M. Farley, Lakeland; Rev. W. J. Mullally, Daytona Beach; Rev. A. M. McGowan, Kissimmee; Rev. J. J. Kellaghan, Sanford.	"Florida Clergy at St. Leo Abbey for Annual Gathering," Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Nov. 18, 1933, p. 5. Source 48.1
7 2 A	1934 Aug 7	Junior Chamber of Commerce Fr. J. J. Kellaghan	[O]rganization [of Sanford Junior Chamber of Commerce] followed on August 7 [1934] The charter membership roster included [Gordon Barnett, George Thurston, Max Stewart, Roy Mann, Dubby Spencer, Roy Frank Symes, Andy Carraway, <b>Father J. J. Kellaghan</b> , Wally Philips, W. A. Adams, Steve Shinholsser, F. D. Scott, Fred Stanley, Volie Williams, Sr., Paul O'Connor, Bill Dubose, Jimmy Wright, O. K. Goff, Clyde Ramsey, D. K. McNab, L. P. Hagan, Jr., D. L. Harper, Joel S. Field, Babe McCall, Joe Meisch, Jr., Glenn Ingram, and me [Peter Schaal].	Sanford as I knew it 1912-1935, Peter Schaal, 1970, pp. 109-110. Source 24.1.3-4

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
7 3	1934 Nov 29 - Dec 1	Sodality of the Blessed Virgin Mary	"Tampa is host to 4 <sup>th</sup> Annual meeting. Six hundred attend sessions—Every section of state represented."  Three hundred registered out-of-town delegates and as many more local sodalists attended the fourth annual convention of the Sodality Union of the Diocese of St. Augustine, held here November 29 -  December 1 [1934] Cities represented at the convention follow All Souls' parish, Sanford	Bulletin of the Laymen's Association of Georgia, Dec. 22, 1934, p. 10. Source 48.2	
7 4	1935 Jan 29	Deanery Meeting N.C.C.W	"Deanery meeting of the N.C.C.W. at Lakeland. 85 from nine cities at quarterly conference."  Eighty-five officers and members of the Deanery Council of the National Council of Catholic Women met here January 29 [1935] Cities represented were Sanford Mrs. J. L. Hurt of Sanford, deanery president, presided The next deanery meeting will be held in Sanford in March.	Bulletin of the Laymen's Association of Georgia, Feb. 15, 1935, p. 10, online, accessed 12/13/13, http://scr.stparchive.com Source 107.1	
7 5	1935 Mar 12	Confirmation Bishop Barry	"Confirmation Dates in Florida Parishes. Bishop Barry to Administer Sacrament in Numerous Churches of Diocese." Future confirmation engagements of Bishop Barry follow [March] 12, All Souls, Sanford	Ibid. Source 107.1	
7 6	1935 Mar	Deanery Meeting N.C.C.W	"Deanery meeting of the N.C.C.W. at Lakeland. 85 from nine cities at quarterly conference."  The next deanery meeting will be held in Sanford in March.	Ibid. Source 107.1	
7 7	1935	1935 Map of Sanford	The Seminole County Chamber of Commerce publication circa 1940 includes maps of the State, Seminole County, and Sanford. All Souls Catholic Church and the cemetery on 25th Street are included on the Sanford map. At the time, Mass was being celebrated in the former Convent / School built in 1912.	Maps of City of Sanford, Florida, Seminole County Florida and State of Florida, Seminole County Chamber of Commerce, p. 5, circa 1940, online, accessed 7/1/14, http://cfmemory.org Source 97.6	
7 8	1935 Apr 28	Rollins College Charter Day	"To Observe Charter Day. Rollin commemoration to be held in Sanford April 28." Participating in the unveiling of the D.A.R. marker, which will record the facts of the chartering of Rollins, will be Father J. J. Kellaghan of the All Souls Catholic Church.	Rollins Sandspur, Winter Park, Fla., 24 April 1935, pp. 1, 5. http://cfmemory.org Source 71.2	
7 9	1936 Jul 20 - Aug 2	Religious Vacation Camp	1. Mrs. Rose Hurt, Sanford is the chairman of the Vacation Camp Project for the Diocese of St. Augustine which has for its object the placing of underprivileged children, boys and girls, in camp two weeks in July. A committee consisting of Deanery chairmen will endeavor to secure funds for its operation. They are composed of the Winter Haven [Deanery], Mrs. R. B. Wight  2. The first religious vacation camp of the Diocese of St. Augustine, opened July 20 at Apopka, Fla., with registration of nearly one hundred children from various parts of Florida. The camp closed August 2 The camp was sponsored by the St. Augustine Diocesan Council of the N.C.C.W [The] special committee charged with the work Mrs. J. L. Hurt, Sanford, chairman The committee secured the Central Florida Boy Scout Camp for the vacation school [T]he camp director [was] assisted by the Rev. J. J. Kelleghan [sic] and a staff including seminarians, officers of the N.C.C.W The sisters of St. Joseph had charge of the instruction The camp was 14 miles northwest of Orlando on the Orlando-Eustis Highway Children came from Sanford	1. "Vacation Camp Project," Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, March 28, 1936, p. 5. Source 107.33  2. "Florida has its first religious vacation camp. Bishop Barry officiates at closing – Boy Scout camp location of the school," Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, Aug 22, 1936, p. 1. Source 51.3	
8	1936	Christmas	Excerpt Father Kellaghan's Christmas letter to parishioners: This Christmas should call forcibly to our	Christmas letter to parishioners,	

			Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Ources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
	Dec	Letter Christmas Card	minds that first Christmas Morn when our Lord came upon this earth. For now, as then, the world sorely needs Jesus Christ: it needs His humility, it needs His love, it needs His obedience. On all sides we see the fruits of the lack of these virtues; in the individual, in the family, and in society at large. We have many examples of the havoc wrought to entire nations	Father Kellaghan, Dec. 1936, Sanford, Fla. Source 71.3
8 1	1937 Jul 4	All Souls dedication Rev. Cotter Delivers Sermon	1. 1937: Construction was completed on the parish's second church after five years at a cost of *\$28,000. Despite the depression, parishioners sacrificed to build the church with their own hands. *NOTE: Cannot confirm cost. Other sources indicate \$20,000.  2. All Souls Catholic Congregation will dedicate its handsome new \$20,000 church building Sunday, July 4, and at the same time will celebrate the fiftieth anniversary of the laying of the cornerstone of the original edifice, destroyed by fire January 25, 1932, according to an announcement made by Reverend  Father J. J. Kellaghan, pastor Bishop Patrick Barry, DD., of	1. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 6. Source 42.2.6 2. "All Souls Church Rites - Catholics dedicate new edifice July 4," Sunday Sentinel Star, T. R. Higgins, July 4, 1937, p. 8A. Source 20.1 3. "Sanford's Newest Religious Edifice." Sunday Sentinel, July 11, 1937, p. 2A. Source 20.2.2 4. Probably Sanford Herald, circa July 5, 1937. Undated scrap of
		Bishop Barry Administers Confirmation Rev. J. J. Kellaghan	the Diocese of St. Augustine, and other church notables will participate in the exercises which will begin at 9:30 A.M.  Erected in mission style of architecture, the new edifice is finished in stucco with highly colored glass windows and a vaulted auditorium that will seat 400 persons. The dedication sermon by the Rev. Father John P. Cotter, of DeLand, will be followed by High Mass and Bishop Barry will administer confirmation to a class of 23.  3. Here's the new \$20,000 Mission style All Souls Catholic	newspaper, faded, did not scan.  5. The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, Jane Quinn, ed., 1988, p. 48. Source 29.1.2  6. Sanford and the World War II Years: 1936-1945, Peter Schaal, 1975, p. 64. Source 24.2  7. "Formal Dedication of New
			Church at Sanford, dedicated Sunday, July 4 in a ceremony attended by Right Rev. Patrick Barry, Bishop of the Diocese of St. Augustine, and a host of Florida clergymen. It was erected with funds supplied largely by members of the parish and augmented by donations of members of other Sanford churches and societies. Rev. J. J. Kellaghan, pastor of the Sanford parish, left last week for Ireland to spend his vacation with his father. The church was dedicated on the 50 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of the dedication* of the first Catholic church. *NOTE: 50 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of the laying of the cornerstone.	Catholic Church Will Be Celebrated Here Sunday," Sanford Herald, July 3, 1932, p. 1. Source 20.3 8. Photograph church exterior circa 1945, All Souls file, Sanford Museum. Source 38.2 9. Photograph church interior, All Souls Parish

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			<ul> <li>4. The day's services were concluded at a confirmation service at 4 o'clock in the afternoon, with 23 persons confirmed at the hands of Bishop Barry. The new building, costing about \$20,000 and constructed with funds gathered from Catholics and Protestants alike, is of mission style finished in stucco, and with a vaulted auditorium that will seat 400 persons.</li> <li>5. The new church of stucco with red tiled roof and tall rectangular windows of colored glass, has a choir loft at the rear. The church seated 430* persons when Bishop Barry dedicated it in 1937 during the pastorate of Rev. John J. Kelleghan [sic]. *NOTE: Capacity varies. Item #4 this entry states 400.</li> <li>6. Bishop Patrick Barry was assisted by Rev. John Cotter, Rev. J. J. Kellaghan, and Father M. Fox, former *pastors. *NOTE: Item #7 this entry states Father Cotter was from DeLand parish. SEE Source 20.3.</li> <li>7. The dedication will mark the end of <i>four years</i> work on the new church which has been completed in every detail including a new Hammond electric organ The church is built of hard tile covered with stucco in mission style Reverend J. C. Cotter, DeLand will preach the dedication sermon</li> </ul>	Directory, 2001, p. 11. Source 32.1.11  10. Photograph church exterior circa 1940: Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, Sanford/All Souls file, Univ. of Florida Smathers Libraries, Aisle 23/D/5-6, Box 4-5, Michael Gannon, 1965.  Source 38.9, 114.7
8 2	Circa	Marble	June 11, 2014, Alicia Clarke, curator of the Sanford Museum asked the status of	Photograph, All Souls Album
2	1937	Angels Helene Carola Sanford Dow	the "Italian marble angels and Italian painting" donated to All Souls Church by Helene Carola Sanford Dow, daughter of Henry Shelton Sanford. Dow became a Catholic and attended All Souls when she was in Sanford. The angels flank the tabernacle in a photo (right) from the 2001 parish directory. On November 13, 2014, Dr. Margaret Curran said that Father Czarnecki (1986-1988) had the statues removed during his time as pastor and Farther Thomas "Tom" Burns (1989-1993)had them retrieved and returned to flank the original altar on the back wall. Mary Valente, All Souls Parish, was not familiar with a painting.	Directory, 2001, p. 6. Source 32.1.6  Dr. Margaret Curran, Nov. 13, 2014.
8 3	1937 Jul 4	Rev. J. J. Kellaghan Frank Meisch, Jr. First Communion	Caption: The Rev. John J. Kellaghan, pastor of All Souls Catholic Church at Sanford and formerly an assistant at St. James Parish in Orlando as he posed in Sanford last Sunday, July 4, with Frank Meisch Jr., young son of Mr. and Mrs. Frank Meisch.  The youth's parents selected the day of the dedication of the new \$20,000 church structure as the day he was to make his first Communion. The dedication came upon the 50 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of the *dedication of the original church destroyed by fire in 1932.	"Sanford youth and pastor," Sunday Sentinel, Orlando, Florida, July 11, 1937, p. 2A. Source 20.2.1  *NOTE: 50th Anniversary of the laying of the cornerstone.
8 4	Circa 1937	First parishioners Organists	Miss Madeline Mallem and Mrs. F. E. Roumillat alternate at the organ. The Higgins family has also been devoted and diligent members of the church over a period of many years. From unpublished manuscript – Sanford Museum.	"Sanford on the St. Johns," Mary Leffler Strong, circa 1950, p. 55. Source 42.5

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
8 5	1937	NCCW  Deanery  Meeting  Sanford	The Spring Meeting of the Orlando-Central Florida Deanery was held in Sanford on Thursday, March 26 <sup>th</sup> [1952], opening with Mass in All Soul's Church. The business meeting and luncheon took place at the Mayfair Inn (1000 East First Street - now the New Tribes Mission). Mrs. Marie Callahan introduced the Rev. Father Anthony McGowan, pastor-host who welcomed the group, some of whom had been present fifteen years ago [1937] when one of the first Deanery meetings ever to be held took place in Sanford	"Orlando – Central NCCW Deanery Meets in Sanford. Bishop Hunt, Salt Lake City, Father Manning Speakers," Florida Catholic, Apr. 4, 1952, p. 1. Source 107.4 Photograph: Postcard Mayfair Inn.
8	1939 Mar 10	Elks Club	Elks elected Rev. J. J. Kellaghan as ER [Exalted Ruler?]	Sanford and the World War II Years: 1936-1945, Peter Schaal, 1975, p. 101. Source 24.2
8 7	1939 Apr 13	Ministerial Association	Movie "Mysteries of Motherhood" withdrawn at Milane [theater] after Ministerial Ass'n protest led by Capt. Rose, Rev. Kellaghan, Rev. Root, Prof. McKay, Herman Morris, citcoms [city commissioners?] Rollins, Coleman, Lodge, and Gut	Ibid, p. 103. Source 24.2
8	1939 Apr 14	Elks Club	Father Kellaghan installed as Elks' ER [Exalted Ruler?]	Ibid., p. 103. Source 24.2
8	1939	WPA Church	(RC) [Roman Catholic] All Soul's Catholic Church, 1885 – Oak Ave. & 9 <sup>th</sup> St., Sanford, Seminole Co.	Historical Records Survey Church
9		Survey	Const'd. [Constituted?] 1885. First services, 1885-87, in Doyle's Hall, First St. & Magnolia Ave.; first	Inventory Form: 1939, WPA, online,
		Rev. Weideman	frame bldg. pres. site, erected 1887 and used until destroyed by fire in 1932. In 1912 a rectory and school were erected. The school was closed because of lack of finances to keep it active. From 1932 to 1937 the congregation worshipped in the school bldg. The pres. rect., gray tile and stucco structure, with	accessed 12/13/2013. http://www .floridamemory.com/items/show/ 251300 Source 21.1
		Rev. Felix P. Swimbergh	one memorial & 12 stained glass windows, Hammond organ & altar service, erected & dedicated in 1937. Act. organs. [active organizations], S.S., Rosary Confraternity & Altar Soc., Sodality of the Blessed Virgin Mary, Holy Name Soc. Earliest known pas., Rev. Weideman, 1885-86. First pas., Rev. Felix P.	<b>NOTE:</b> Shows hand written notes made by investigator, the blank
		Rev. J.J. Kellaghan	Swimbergh [sic], 1887. Pres. "[pastor] "J. J. Kellaghan, 1932-, 900 Oak Ave., Sanford; Margaret College, Limerick, Ireland; American College of Theology, Rome, Italy. See historical sketch "Historical Sketch of All Soul's Catholic Church 1883, 1937," by Mrs. Balph Wight, custody of Mrs. J. L. Hurt, 1911, Oak Ave.	survey investigator was supposed to have completed, and appendix
		Mrs. Ralph Wight	All Soul's Catholic Church 1882-1937," by Mrs. Ralph Wight, custody of Mrs. J. L. Hurt, 1011 Oak Ave., Sanford.  (Rosary Confraternity Mins.), 1938, I vol. showing officers, mems., mins., & finan. rec. cus. of sec.,	pages on Catholic Churches.
		Mrs. J. L. Hurt	[members, minutes & financial records in the custody of the secretary] Mrs. J. L. Hurt, 1011 Oak Ave., Sanford.	
9	1939	Organizations	Act. organs. [Active organizations], S.S. [Sunday School], Rosary Confraternity & Altar Soc., Sodality of the Blessed Virgin Mary, Holy Name Soc.	Ibid.
9	1939	Description Church	The pres. rect. [present rectory?], gray tile and stucco structure, with one memorial & 12 stained glass windows, Hammond organ & altar service, erected & dedicated in 1937.	Ibid.

	including	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
9 2	1939 Dec 29	Father McInerney Dies in Car Crash 6th Pastor of All Souls	The Rev. J. J. McInerney killed yesterday when his automobile struck a concrete bridge abutment on State Road 3, six miles south of here, will be buried in St. Augustine Tuesday. Requiem Mass will be offered at All Soul's Catholic Church in Sanford this morning by the Rev. Father J. J. Kallaghan [sic] Sheriff C. M. Hand said the auto struck a guard rail on the right side of the highway and swerved to the opposite side and crashed into the abutment. The car may have skidded on the wet pavement Deputy Sheriff Jack Hickson found Father McInerney badly injured. He was rushed to the hospital in Sanford, but died before reaching there. The priest left Eustis Thursday afternoon [Dec. 28] to visit friends in Sanford and was returning home when the accident occurred. Father McInerney was a former pastor of the All Soul's Catholic Church in Sanford. It was his first pastorate following his ordination at Innsbruck, Germany April 1929. He was pastor of this congregation from October 1930 to October 1932.	"Rev. McInerney Dies in Auto Accident. Eustis Priest to be buried in Augustine," Orlando Morning Sentinel, Dec. 30, 1939, Sister Catherine Bitzer, Archivist, Diocese of St. Augustine. Sources 78.3 and 78.4		
9 3	Death 1940 Aug 13	Funeral Bishop Patrick Barry	The funeral of the Most Rev. Patrick Barry, 5 <sup>th</sup> Bishop of St. Augustine, was held here from the Cathedral of St. Augustine today [Aug. 16, 1940] So large were the throngs assembled in the city for the solemn funeral rites that, despite the two Masses, many were unable to find space in the edifice Members of the clergy attending the solemn obsequies follow: The Revs William Nachtrab Rt. Rev. Msgr. William Mullally J. J. Kellaghan J. J. O'Riordan M. Fox [All Souls' current or former pastors.]	"Funeral of Bishop Patrick Barry Held," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Aug. 23, 1940, pp. 1, 2. Source 48.14		
9 4	1940 Nov 26 to 1967 Oct 30	Most Rev. Joseph Patrick Hurley Bishop of St. Augustine Archbishop ad personam	1. Most Reverend Joseph P. Hurley, D.D., was ordained sixth Bishop of St. Augustine on November 26, 1940. When the Supreme Pontiff summoned him to Rome for another diplomatic mission in 1945, as Regent of the Apostolic Nunciature in Belgrade, Yugoslavia, Bishop Hurley left the Diocesan affairs in the charge of his future Auxiliary Bishop.  2. Committees have been appointed and have begun functioning for the installation program on November 26 [1940] of the Most Rev. Joseph P. Hurley, Bishop of St. Augustine Members of the executive committee include Rt. Rev. Msgr. William Mullally, Daytona Beach; Rev. J. P. Cotter, DeLand; Rev. J. J. Kelleghan [sic], Sanford Msgr. Mullally will be in charge of the public reception of Bishop Hurley, to be held in the Cathedral Lyceum auditorium at 8 P.M Reservations for the hierarchy and clergy at the Cathedral service will be handled by Father Cotter and Father Kelleghan [sic] choir under the direction of Rev. Maurus Cook with cooperation of Father Kelleghan [sic] Deacons of Honor, Rev. J. J. O'Riordan  3. Archbishop Hurley, a native of Cleveland, Ohio, was ordained a priest on May 29, 1919. In 1928, he became secretary to Archbishop Edward Mooney at the apostolic delegation in India. He went with Archbishop Mooney to the delegation in Japan, where he himself was charge d'affaires in 1933-1934; he served in the Vatican Papal Secretariat of State, and was sent as attaché on missions to Germany and elsewhere during the years prior to the outbreak of World War II. On Aug. 19, 1940 he was appointed	1. "Diocese of Saint Augustine is rich in historic tradition: Six Bishops served See of St. Augustine since 1870 erection," Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 47.1 SEE ALSO Source 49.12.2  2. "Bishop Hurley to be Installed on November 26 <sup>th</sup> ," Florida Catholic, Nov. 8, 1940, pp. 1, 6. Source 48.15  3. "Seven prelates served diocese from St. Augustine," Florida Catholic, Jane Quinn, May 25, 1990, pp. 15A, 17A. Source 47.4  Photograph http://vocations ofstaug.wordpress.com/bishops/		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Bishop of St. Augustine. Five years later, while still Bishop of St. Augustine, he began five years as regent ad interim at the Apostolic Nunciature in Yugoslavia.  Time magazine called him "the most outstanding interventionist in the U.S. hierarchy" prior to Pearl Harbor. In a controversial CBS network radio broadcast on July 6, 1941, Archbishop Hurley called Nazism the chief enemy of the Church and the U.S [T]he 1958 division of the diocese and creation of the Miami diocese marked the first change in the boundaries of the Diocese of St. Augustine since 1870 [H]e provided for the future growth of the Church through purchase of parish sites and planning of service institutions such as hospitals.		
9 5	1940 Jul 9	Rosary Confraternity	The Rosary Confraternity of All Souls parish held its <i>monthly</i> meeting at the home of Miss Evelyn Biggers Chairman of the Orphanage Committee reported that a number of items had been sent during	"Sanford Women Aid Red Cross. Orphanages in Tampa and	
		Orphanage Committee	the past months to the girls' orphanage at Jacksonville and the Mary Help of Christian's School at Tampa, including an abundance of vegetables The following ladies were appointed to sew for the Red Cross: Mrs. John Alderman, Mrs. June Roumillat, Mrs. Henry Tamm, Mrs. J. E. Graddick, Mrs. F. E.	Jacksonville also benefit," Florida Catholic, July 12, 1940, p. 1. Source 43.1	
		Bundles for Britain Club	Roumillat, and Mrs. H. B. Pope. Mrs. F. E. Roumillat and Mrs. J. E. Graddick were named to cooperate with the Bundles for Britain Club.		
9	1940	Father Fox	"Father Fox Notes 50 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary." Father Fox, who has now retired from active duty, celebrated High	Florida Catholic, Dec. 20, 1940, p. 1.	
	Dec 15	Golden Jubilee	Mass in the hospital chapel, which was carefully and artistically decorated for the occasion Father Fox later entertained the priests of the local churches at a dinner given in his honor.	Source 66.1	
9	1941 Sep	Censorship Board	A diocesan Censorship Board, formed by the Bishop for the purpose of examining the recently published version of the New Testament with a view to its adoption as the approved text for the Diocese, comprises the following Priests the Rev. J. J. O'Riordan the Rev. Michael Clasby the Rev J. Kelleghan [sic], Sanford.	"25 years ago in Florida Catholic," Florida Catholic, Sept. 2, 1966, p. 8. Source 50.8	
9	1941 Dec 19	Christmas Greetings	Individual photographs of the "hierarchy and clergy" in the diocese of St. Augustine were included in a full-page 1941 Christmas greeting published in the <i>Florida Catholic</i> less than two weeks after the bombing at Pearl Harbor.	Florida Catholic, Dec. 19, 1941, pp. 2, 13. Source 50.3.1 and Index Source 50.3.2	
9	1942 Jun 12	Visiting Service Men	"With Catholics of Florida Serving with Armed Forces." Visitors to All Souls parish in Sanford are Seaman Martin C. Temple, son of Mr. and Mrs. M. C. Temple of Sanford, and Cadet Jacob Richter, son of Mr. and Mrs. Henry Richter, also of Sanford.	Florida Catholic, June 12, 1942, p. 8. Source 100.1	
1 0 0	1942 June 10 to 1950	Rev. William J. Nachtrab Pastor	<ol> <li>Caption photo left top: "Rev. William Nachtrab, Pastor at Lake Worth."</li> <li>June 4, 1942: Catholic parish told that Rev. Wm. Nachtrab, Lake Worth, would arrive June 10. June 14, 1942: Large crowd heard Father Nachtrab's first sermon at All Souls.</li> <li>Diocese of St. Augustine. Official appointments. June 1942. The Rev. William Nachtrab, Pastor of All</li> </ol>	1. Bulletin of the Catholic Laymen's Association of Georgia, May 7, 1932, p. 4A, http://scr.stparchive .com, online archive, accessed 12/13/13. Source 81.1	
	Oct 15	8th Pastor of All Souls	Souls' Parish, Sanford.  4. *Sept. 20, 1942: Father William Nachtrab is assigned to Sanford, the eighth priest to be resident in charge of the parish.	2. Sanford and the World War II Years: 1936-1945, Peter Schaal, 1975, p. 172-3. Source 24.2	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
T	TLAN	Assigned Holy Spirit Lake Wales 1950 Dies 1959	*NOTE: Cannot confirm date. SEE #2 and #3 this entry.  5. Page 18: All Souls Catholic Church Rev Wm Nachtrab pastor S Oak av cor W 9th; [All] Souls Catholic Rectory 217 W 17th Page 102: Machtrab [sic] Wm Rev pastor All Souls Catholic Ch h217 W 17th  6. Official. Diocese of St. Augustine. The following appointments have been announced effective November 24, 1950: The Reverend Father William Nachtrab, Pastor, Holy Spirit Parish, Lake Wales, Florida. The Reverend Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford, Florida.  7. The Diocese of St. Augustine will lose the active services of one of her veteran priests next week when the Reverend Father William Nachtrab, Pastor of Holy Spirit Parish, Lake Wales, retires after many long years of active parochial work Father Nachtrab is retiring because of ill health Father Nachtrab had been Pastor of All Souls Parish in Sanford for eight years (Photo right.)  8. Father William Nachtrab, 69, a Priest of the Diocese for 40 years, died in Orlando, May 30 [1959]. Archbishop Joseph P. Hurley and Priests from all parts of Florida gathered on June 2 at St. Joseph Church, Winter Haven, to pay solemn tribute to the veteran Priest who came from Ohio to Florida in 1916 to serve in its missions and parishes He received permission to remain in the challenging missionary terrain of the south on May 18, 1919 Father Nachtrab was born, July 2, 1889, in Monclova, Lucas County, Ohio Father Nachtrab's two-score and more years at Lake Worth were followed by a pastorate of eight years at All Souls Church, Sanford His last appointment was as pastor of Holy Spirit parish Lake Wales, where he retired July 2, 1953, his 64th birthday Father Nachtrab was buried in San Lorenzo Cemetery.	3. Florida Catholic, June 5, 1942, p. 1. Source 81.2  4. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 4. Source 42.2.4  5. Polk's Sanford (Seminole County, Fla.) City Directory 1947, R. L. Polk & Co., Richmond, Va., 1947, pp. 18, 102. Source 22.1  6. Florida Catholic, Nov. 17, 1950, p. 1. Source 50.4  7. "Father William Nachtrab Retires From Active Work," Florida Catholic, June 26, 1953, pp. 1, 3. Source 81.4  8. "Funeral Held for Father Nachtrab, 69, 40-Year Veteran of Florida Missions. Mass Celebrated In Winter Haven," Florida Catholic, Jun. 5, 1959, pp. 1, 5. Source 81.5	
1	1942	NCCW	1. The Diocesan Council of Catholic Women is determined to forge ahead We shall continue to	1. "NCCW in Diocese is determining	
1	Nov	NCCS - USO	convene for the purpose of furthering our work in all fields – Red Cross, organizations for civilian defense, NCCS-USO Clubs, National Catholic School of Social Service, religious vacation camps — in spite of arising difficulties The Rev. William Nachtrab, pastor of All Soul's Parish, Sanford and the Rev.	to forge ahead in all fields," Florida Catholic, Nov. 6, 1942. Source 81.3	
		Dance for	William O'Farrell, executive director of the Florida Catholic, were guests at a dinner in the evening at the	2. "Ladies of Sanford Parish	
		Servicemen  Rev. William  Nachtrab	Angebilt Hotel.  2. The ladies of All Souls' Parish were hosts to a large number of service men at a dance held at the local service center. The Rev. William Nachtrab, pastor of All Souls' parish, declared that this was the first affair of this kind in Sanford sponsored by a Catholic organization.	Entertain Service Men," Florida Catholic, Nov. 27, 1942, p. 8. Source 98.1	
1 0	1942 Doc	National	A National Catholic Community Service Center will be opened in Sanford in the near future Space for	"NCCS to Establish Center in	
2	Dec	Catholic	the club has been leased in a large building in the downtown business section. Plans have been prepared	Sanford," Florida Catholic,	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
		Community Service Center NCCS - USO	for altering and furnishing the interior Mr. J. L. Zwingle, Atlanta, field representative of the USO, Inc., and Mr. Edmund J. Radzuk, Atlanta, field representative of the NCCS-USO agency, visited Sanford last week Civilian Defense Council of Sanford and of Seminole County, as well as all the churches and religious organizations of the city have pledged whole-hearted support of the new Catholic Club.	Dec. 4, 1942, p. 8 Source 98.2
1 0 3	1943 Summer	St. Leo Camp for Boys	A record number of boys have enrolled in Camp St. Leo, the summer camp for boys [ranging in age from 7 to 16, most sons of war workers and Army and Navy men] conducted by the Benedictine Fathers of St. Leo Abbey Bearing in mind that the present crisis is not to be settled on the battle front alone but that the world can only be made safe for democracy if the young generation is trained in solid Americanism and reared to sturdy vigorous Christian manhood, the camp program of activities this summer was geared to meet these requirements Amateur shows are greatly enlivened this year by the accordion playing of Owen Newman Kelley, 10 year old son of Mr. and Mrs. John M. Kelley of Sanford On July 4 <sup>th</sup> the birthdays of all the boys which fall within the camp season were celebrated. They were Eynon Hughes, son of Commander F. M. Hughes of Sanford	"136 Boys Attend Camp St. Leo; Second Term Open on July 19," Florida Catholic, July 16, 1943, p. 8. Source 100.2
1 0 4	1943 Jul 4	NCCS – USO  Picnic at Lake Mary  Swim Party at Lake Mary	Fourth of July activities were carried on as part of the regular Sunday picnic at Lake Mary This proved to be the largest picnic ever sponsored by the Club and was enjoyed by the sailors and marines of Sanford Naval Air Station, and by Sanford service men home on leave.  The USO Club was decorated with flags and hostesses on duty on the 4 <sup>th</sup> served punch and cookies all day from a table placed in the Club lounge. The ladies in charge were: Mrs. C. H. Kirtley, chairman, Mrs. J. G. Patterson, Miss Madeline Mallen, Miss Rebecca Stevens, Mrs. J. L. Ingley, Mrs. John Eick, Mrs. W. T. Jackson, Miss Edna Chittenden, Miss Irene Hart and Mrs. Fred Wilson  A swim party at Lake Mary was enjoyed by service wives, and several visiting mothers and sisters Winners at the games party on Thursday were: Mrs. J. N Blalock, A. F. Becker, Mrs. H. H. Newman, Mrs. A. G. Becker, John Lester, M. M. Miller, E. J. Fowler, George Hihn, and W. B. Greer.	"News from USO Clubs Operated by National Catholic Community Service," Florida Catholic, July 9, 1943, p. 8. Source 98.3
1 0 5	1943 Jul 11	-Picnic at Lake Mary -Coca Cola party - USO Club	SANFORD—About sixty service men and Sailorenes took park in the regular Sunday picnic at Lake Mary. A Coca Cola party for the wives of service men was held last Wednesday at the USO Club. Plans were made for the swim party for service wives to be held weekly at Lake Mary Many of the service men stationed at the Sanford Naval Air Station come from large cities and have their first opportunity to enjoy fishing with cracker poles off the sea wall and docks adjacent to the USO Club on Lake Monroe.	"News from USO Clubs Operated by National Catholic Community Service," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> July 16, 1943, p. 8. Source 98.4
1 0 6	1943 Aug	Statues Father William Nachtrab	Two statues recently donated to All Souls Church here were blessed after the 10 o'clock Mass last Sunday by the pastor, Father William Nachtrab. Described by him as the most beautiful examples of this kind of art that he had yet seen, the statues were executed by the Frederick Pustet Company of New York City. The statue of the Sacred Heart of Jesus was given by Philip and Lois Grashoff, and the other, a representation of St. John the Apostle and Evangelist, was donated by John and Irene Ludwig.	"2 New Statues Blessed For Sanford Church," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Aug. 20, 1943, p. 8, col. 4. Source 38.1

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 0 7	1943 Sep	USO Dedication Sep 1 or 4	1. Dedication for the new building has definitely been set for Sept. 1, 1943 Part of the furniture and equipment is already in the building An orchestra of civilians and service men from the Orlando Army Air Base played for two dances during the past week The Sailorenes and Hostesses have been reorganized and it is expected that there will be more girls in attendance at all USO functions Dance instruction is held on Monday evenings and will be especially played up until all the new men in this area who do not dance have been instructed Servicemen's wives activities in the last few weeks have included coke and swimming parties. Fishing has been an outstanding activity lately  2. Photograph caption: The USO Club at the corner of First Street and Sanford Avenue. Today the old	1. "News From USO Clubs, Operated by National Catholic Community Service," Florida Catholic, Aug. 20, 1943, p. 8, col. 5, Sources 98.5 and 98.10  2. Photograph, Images of America: Sanford, Sanford Historical Society, 2003, p. 108. Source 98.10	
1 0 8	1943 Oct	USO	USO building serves as the Sanford Chamber of Commerce.  [T]he Sunday picnics at Lake Mary have given away to treasure and scavenger hunts, and hare and hound hunts, held in rotation each Sunday afternoon Supper will then be prepared over the outdoor oven at the NCCS Club. A costume masquerade will be held on the Friday before Hallowe'en, with dancing inside the club and on the flagged terrace A game party will be held this Sunday around the fireplace.	"News From USO Clubs, Operated by National Catholic Community Service," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Oct. 22, 1943, p. 8. Source 98.6	
1 0 9	1944 Jul 7	War Bonds	"War Bond Drive Reaches \$2,983,376." Father William Nachtrab, pastor of All Souls' Church in Sanford, just rushed in a card with the words "We are over the top," thus assuring for his parish a place in the honor list of "quota reachers and beaters".	Florida Catholic, July 7, 1944, p. 6. Source 98.7	
1 1 0	1945 May 7	Family Life Conference	All Souls Parish, Sanford: The Reverend Father William Nachtrab, Pastor. Monday, May 7. "Christian Marriage and the Pursuit of Happiness," Mrs. Rose Hurt. "Annual Family Wage," (speaker to be announced). "Influence of Press, Radio and Films on the Family," Joseph Hall. "Birth Control and Marriage," a chaplain from the Sanford NAS. "Peace in the Family," Father Nachtrab. "Developments in Maternity Care," (speaker TBA). "The Judge, the Lawyer and the Stability of the Home," (speaker TBA).	"Spiritual and Moral Problems to be Discussed at Meeting," Florida Catholic, May 4, 1945, p. 3. Source 48.4	
1 1 0 A	1947 Jan 31	Father Fox Ellen Mahoney	On January 31, 1947, Father Michael Fox wrote a letter to Ellen Mahoney, member of one of the original parish families at All Souls. "I always remember Sanford and what the Mahoney family did for me of which I was not worthy"	Letter from Father Michael Fox to Ellen Mahoney, Diocese of Orlando Archives. Source 117.3	
1 1 1	1947 May	Consecration Mass Bishop McDonough	Prologue to the three-hour religious ceremony of the Consecration Mass celebrated in the Cathedral of St. Augustine April 30, in which His Excellency, the Most Reverend Thomas J. McDonough, D.D., J.C.D., was consecrated a Bishop of the Universal Church, was the processional of prelates and Priests to the Cathedral Honorary Chaplains to the Bishop will include*: Father William Nachtrab Priests in the Diocese of St. Augustine who also were in the procession included* the Rev. Fathers Patrick J. Bresnahan; Michael C. Clasby John J. Kellaghan; Richard Lyons Anthony McGowan	"Prelates and Priests March in Procession to Rites in Cathedral," Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, pp. 3, 6. Source 49.2 *NOTE: Many priests named; only former All Souls priests listed here.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 1 2	1947 May	Diocesan Report	A report written in 1885 by St. Augustine's second Bishop, the Most Reverend John Moore, reveals that there were 12,000 Catholics in the Diocese at that time. There were only ten parishes eleven Priests and the Bishop himself Now, in this year of 1947, slightly more than fifty years since Bishop Moore penned his report the Catholic population has risen to 73,000 souls. The Diocese has more than one hundred churches and nearly seventy-five Priests to care for these churches	"Report Dated 1885 Reveals Amazing Diocesan Growth," Florida Catholic, May 2, 1947, p. 6. Source 49.1	
1 1 3 3	1947	City Directory Fr. William Nachtrab	Page 18: All Souls Catholic Church Rev Wm Nachtrab pastor S Oak av cor W 9 <sup>th</sup> -Souls Catholic Rectory 217 W 17th* (See Source 36.9) Page 102: Machtrab [Nachtrab] Wm Rev pastor All Souls Catholic Ch h217 W 17th Page 274: Churches. Roman Catholic. All Souls S Oak av cor W 9th Page 328: 800 block All Souls Cath Ch	Excerpts: Polk's Sanford (Seminole County, Fla.) City Directory 1947, pp. 18, 102, 274, 328, R. L. Polk & Co., Richmond, Va., Orlando Public Library. Source 118.5  *NOTE: Maps, Bing.com, home at 217 West 17th Street, Sanford, FL, online, accessed 11/20/2014.	
1 1 4	1949 Nov 22	All Souls Club  K of C  Propagation of the Faith	The All Souls Club of Sanford sponsored a benefit party on Tuesday, November 22nd at 8 p.m., at the Labor Temple. Morris Moses won the prize, a 25-pound turkey.  The club netted \$66 on the benefit, which will be used to give a Christmas party for the children in the parish. The members of the club also are selling Christmas cards to assist the Propagation of the Faith, and the Knights of Columbus in the sale. Miss Rosemary Cullum is president of the All Souls Club.	"Sanford Club Plans Party for Children," Florida Catholic, Dec. 2, 1949, p. 8. Source 51.4	
1 1 5	1949 Dec 18	Christmas Party All Souls Club	The All Souls' Club of Sanford gave a Christmas party for the children in the parish on Sunday afternoon, December 18 <sup>th</sup> . The children assembled at 2 p.m., on the church grounds, where they played games around the Christmas tree.  Santa Claus arrived and after finding out what each child wanted him to bring for Christmas, gave all the children gifts of candy and fruit. About 60 children participated.	"All Souls' Club Gives Sanford Children Party," Florida Catholic, Rosemary Cullum, Dec. 23, 1949, p. 6. Source 51.5	
1 1 6	Written circa 1950	Devoted Parishioners	Among some of the original devoted members of the congregation were: Mr. and Mrs. W. T. Cotter; the Keene brothers, Thomas and Timothy; Misses Eugenia and Louisa Mueller; Ed Rourke's family; the Roumillat; Mr. and Mrs. John Smith; the Takach family, and the Mahoneys.	Sanford on the St. Johns, Mary Leffler Strong, circa 1950, p. 55. Source 42.5.	
1 1 7	1950 May 28	Father William Nachtrab First Holy Communion	On Sunday, May 28 <sup>th</sup> , the Feast of Pentecost, the children of All Souls Parish received their First Holy Communion at the 9 o'clock Mass which was celebrated by the Rev. Father William Nachtrab, Pastor. The class were instructed in preparation for reception of the Holy Eucharist by Mrs. R. B. Wright and Mrs. A. W. Teslo. Members of the class were Deanna Deitrich, Cynthia Roumillat, Barbara Moses, Rosemary Russi, Charles Byron Fox, David Peralta, Nicky Constantine, Duke Schirard, Joseph Menendez, Osborne Herndon, III, Malcolm Higgins, Jr., Charles Higgins, John Lake, Kelly Lake, Stephen Powell, Billy Wight, Rowland Durand, Freddy Teslo, John Krohne, Michael Smith and Henry Russi.	"Children At All Souls' Parish, Sanford, Receive First Holy Communion," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Jun. 16, 1950, p. 6. Source 108.1	
1 1 8	1950 Nov 24 to	Reverend Father Anthony	1. Official. Diocese of St. Augustine. The following appointments have been announced at the Chancery today, effective November 24, 1950: The Reverend Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford, Florida.	<ol> <li>Florida Catholic, Nov. 17, 1950,</li> <li>Source 50.4</li> <li>Florida Catholic, Oct. 3, 1952,</li> </ol>	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
	1952 Oct	McGowan  9th Pastor of All Souls	<ol> <li>Oct. 3, 1952: Diocese of St. Augustine, Saint Augustine, Florida. The following announcements were made at the Chancery this week: The Reverend Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor, Holy Redeemer Parish, Sulphur Springs.</li> <li>Father Anthony McGowan: November *1, 1950 – October *15, 1952.</li> <li>*NOTE: Cannot confirm dates. SEE #1 and #2 this entry.</li> <li>Photograph right: Most Holy Redeemer, Tampa, July 3, 1959.</li> <li>Golden Jubilarians in the priesthood were concelebrants with Bishop Charles B. McLaughlin Oct. 28 at a mass of thanksgiving in the St. Petersburg cathedral. Golden Jubilarians were Father Anthony McGowan. Includes photograph – SEE Source 77.2</li> </ol>	p. 1. Source 50.5  3. All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, Sanford, Fla., 2007, p. 5. Source 41.1.12  4. Florida Catholic, July 3, 1959, p. 3. Full photo - Source 77.1  5. Florida Catholic, Nov. 4, 1977, p. 4. Full photo - Source 77.2
1 1 8 A	1951 Jan	Rectory 718 Oak	<ol> <li>In January 1951, Father Anthony McGowan bought a house at the corner of Oak Avenue and Eighth Street for a rectory.</li> <li>Warranty Deed for the sale of the property, dated November 30, 1992 provides the legal description: Lot 5, Block 9, Tier 5, E. R. Traffords Map of the town of Sanford. Parcel address 718 Oak Avenue. Parcel identification number 25-19-30-5AG-0905-0050. Property appraiser's file indicates house was built circa 1920.</li> <li>Street view of house at 718 South Oak Avenue in 2014 from Google Maps.</li> </ol>	1. All Souls Catholic Church History: A Journey of Faith 2007 by Winkie LeFils, p. 2. Source 41.1.9  2-3. Seminole County Property Appraiser, online, accessed 7/12/14, http://www.scpafl.org Image: 718 S. Oak Ave., maps.google.com, 9/9/14. Source 36.6
1 1 9	1951	Holy Name Society	The Holy Name Society was re-activated in 1951. It later became the Men's Club and was active until very recently (1986).	History All Souls Catholic Church, 1986, p. 1. Source 42.1.1
1 2 0	1951 Mar 7	NCCW Deanery Meeting Fr. McGowan	DAYTONA BEACH—The Orlando-Central Deanery of the St. Augustine Diocesan Council of the National Council of Catholic Women held its Spring semi-annual meeting on Wednesday, March 7 <sup>th</sup> . The Right Rev. Msgr. William J. Mullally, V.F., of St. Paul's Parish was host Pastor and St. Paul's Council, host affiliate The Rev. Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor of All Souls' Parish, Sanford, offered the opening prayer The nominating committee which included Mrs. Mary McMahon of Sanford. Mrs. Wefing presented the following list of candidates, who were unanimously elected vice president, Mrs. W. F. Roberts of Sanford [T]he 1951 Fall Deanery Meeting would be held in Sanford	Florida Catholic, March 16, 1951, pp. 1, 3. Source 107.2
1 2 1	1951 Apr 28	Fr. McGowan Organist Roumillat	Miss Sara Antoinette Livingston, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Oliver Livingston, was wed Saturday morning, April 28 <sup>th</sup> , at a Nuptial Mass in All Souls Parish Church, Sanford, to John Murray Fitzpatrick of this city. Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor, offered the Mass Mrs. F. E. Roumillat was organist	"Weddings in the Diocese. Fitzpatrick-Livingston," Florida Catholic, May 4, 1951, p. 6. Source 108.2

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 2 2	1951 May 13	First Communion	Rev. Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor of All Soul's Parish, Sanford, offered the Mass Mothers' Day at the church, at 8 o'clock, when 12*	"Class of 12 Make First Communion," Florida Catholic,	
		Fr. McGowan	children received their First Holy Communion. [T]he children received regular instruction from a lay catechist, and in the final weeks of	June 8, 1951, p. 6. Source 108.3	
		Catholic	preparation, Sisters of St. Joseph from Orlando assisted in instructing the	*NOTE: article states 12 made First	
		Woman's	group. The Sanford Catholic Woman's Club gave the Communion breakfast, on the church lawn. The children in the class included: Edward	Holy Communion and only 12 children are named, however, there	
		Club	Hirt, Henry Michels, Paul Michels, Donald Jimenez, Vincent Gurucharri,	are 13 children in the photograph.	
		Sisters of	Mary Frances Jimenez, Barbara Taulty, Cecelia Russi, Patricia Smith, Linda	are to simulation in the priotograpin	
		St. Joseph	Fitts, Mary Helen Washburn, Kathleen Peralta.		
1 2	1951	Confirmation	Auxiliary Bishop Thomas J. McDonough conferred the Sacrament of Confirmation upon 11 children and	"DeLand Confirmation Exercises	
3	Dec 13	St. Peter's	six adults at St. Peter's Parish Church, DeLand, December 13th. Members of the clergy present included	Reported," Florida Catholic,	
		DeLand	[present or past pastors at All Souls] Rt. Rev. Monsignor William J. Mullally, Rev. Father Richard Lyons,	Dec. 21, 1951, p. 5. Source 48.6	
1	1952	Polk's 1952	Rev. Father Anthony McGowan, Sanford  Page 19: ALL SOULS CATHOLIC CHURCH, Rev Father Anthony McGowan Pastor, 800 S Oak av cor W 9th,	Excerpts: Polk's Sanford (Seminole	
2	1332	Sanford	Rectory 718 S Oak av, Tel 333 (See photo entry 118A)	County, Fla.) City Directory 1952,	
3 A		Directory	Page 133: McGowan Anthony Rev pastor All Souls Cath Ch h 217 W 17th (See Source 36.9)	pp. 19, 133, 297-8, 299, 326, 382, R.	
		,	Page 382: Oak Av S – 800 All Souls Cath Ch; Catholic Women's Club	L. Polk & Co., Richmond, Va.	
			Page 297: Churches. CATHOLIC. All Souls R C 800 S Oak av.	Original, Orlando Public Library.	
			Churches. ROMAN CATHOLIC. ALL SOULS CATHOLIC CHURCH, 800 S Oak av cor W 9th; Rectory 718 S Oak	Source 118.6	
			av, Tel 333		
4			Page 326: Organizations-Religious. Catholic Women's Club 800 S Oak av		
1 2	1952	CCW Elect	1. Officers elected by the Catholic Woman's Club of All Souls Parish in Sanford on Feb. 4 are: Mrs. J. L.	1. "Sanford Women Elect Officers,"	
4	Feb 4	Officers	Hurt, Sr., president, Mrs. Vincent Roberts, vice president; Mrs. Dorothy Corrodi, secretary; Mrs. W. O.	Florida Catholic, Feb. 15, 1952,	
	1952	NCCW	Livingstone, treasurer. The Rev. Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor, commended the members and officers on their reports. <i>These include a year book</i> on altar care prepared by Mrs. Wally Dietrichs;	p. 6. Source 107.3	
	Mar	15 <sup>th</sup> Year	plans for a Valentine Party Feb. 14th [presented by] Mrs. Henry Wright and Mrs. Jennings Hurt, Jr.;	2. "Orlando – Central NCCW	
		25	and cemetery beautification [presented by] Mrs. Mary Alexander. The club under the direction of Mrs.	Deanery Meets in Sanford. Bishop	
		Father	F. E. Roumilatt, Sr is offering services to the men stationed at the Sanford Naval base.	Hunt, Salt Lake City, Father	
		Anthony	2 CANICORD. The Contine Mastine of the Orlanda Control Florida Decreamy was held in Conferd on	Manning Speakers," Florida	
		McGowan	2. SANFORD—The Spring Meeting of the Orlando-Central Florida Deanery was held in Sanford on Thursday, March 26 <sup>th</sup> , opening with Mass in All Soul's Church Mrs. Marie Callahan introduced the Rev.	Catholic, Apr. 4, 1952, p. 1. Source 107.4	
			Father Anthony McGowan, pastor-host who welcomed the group, some of whom had been present	Jource 107.4	
			fifteen years ago when one of the first Deanery meetings ever to be held took place in Sanford		
1	1952	Holy Name	Members of the Holy Name Society of All Soul's Parish in Sanford enjoyed he annual Communion	"Holy Name News," Florida	
5	Jun	Society	Breakfast on Trinity Sunday in the parish annex. Rev. Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor addressed the	Catholic, June 20, 1952, p. 7.	
		Breakfast	gathering, complementing the men on the good representation present.	Source 99.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
		CWC	The Catholic Women's Club of the parish, under the chairmanship of Mrs. P. Brefka, assisted by Mrs. D. Brubaker, Mrs. E. Amman and Mrs. Buren, served the breakfast.			
1 2 6	1952 Jun 30	Vacation Religious School Fr. McGowan Young People's Club Sanlando Springs	Religious Vacation School at All Souls' Parish, Sanford, completed its annual session June 30th. Rev. Father Anthony McGowan, Pastor, was in charge of the school. Lay teachers assisting Father McGowan were Mrs. Mary L. Beasley, Mrs. Jean Leedham, Mrs. Louise Teslo, Mrs. Lillian Wright and the Misses Madeline Mallem and Pat Ratagan. The program for each day began at 9:15 a.m. with congregational singing by the children, directed by Mrs. Rose Krick and Madeline Mallem. This was followed by classes in Catechism, Bible and Church history, from the kindergarten through the eighth grade. After the school sessions were concluded, a picnic was given by the Young People's Club at SanLando Springs.	"Religious Vacation School Sessions Completed West Palm Beach, Sanford," Florida Catholic, July 3, 1952, p. 6. Source 101.2. Postcard, Sanlando Springs, circa 1950, online, accessed 7/8/14, http://orlandomemory.info/ memory/image/sanlando-springs- postcard -circa-1950		
1 2 7	1952 Oct to 1965 Dec 31	Father Richard J. Lyons  10th Pastor of All Souls	<ol> <li>Official. Diocese of St. Augustine. The following announcements were made at the Chancery this week: The Reverend Father Richard Lyons, Pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford. [Oct. 3, 1952]</li> <li>Seven Assistant Pastors were made Pastors, and a number of Pastors were transferred Rev. Father Richard Lyons will leave Starke where he has been Administrator, for his first assignment as Pastor. He will be Pastor of All Souls Parish in Sanford, succeeding Father Anthony McGowan in that capacity. Father Lyons came to the Diocese ten years ago. He was ordained May 29, 1926 in Chicago [Society of the Divine Word], the city of his birth. Photo left.</li> <li>October 15*, 1952: Father Richard J. Lyons was assigned pastor of All Souls, the 10<sup>th</sup> resident priest to head the parish. He served Sanford through Dec. 30, 1965, succeeding Father Anthony McGowan.</li> </ol>	1. Florida Catholic, Oct. 3, 1952, p. 1. Source 75.1  2. "Here are your new pastors and administrators," Florida Catholic, Oct. 10, 1952, p. 8. Source 75.2  3. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 4. Source 42.2.5  *NOTE: Cannot confirm month/day; likely source for 2007 history.  4. "Sanford. All Souls," Florida		
		35 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary of Ordination 1961 May  Presentation of Portrait 1966 May  Death	4. Father Richard J. Lyons observed the 35 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of his ordination to the Priesthood by the celebration of High Mass at 11 a.m. on May 29. After the Mass a student program was presented in the square in the front of the social hall. Dr. B. R. Blaise, president of the Holy Name Society, held a social reception on May 28 in observance of the jubilee Father Lyons has been pastor at All Souls since 1952 He was ordained in Chicago on May 29, 1926.  5. More than 400 members of the All Souls Church parish, visiting priests, and relatives joined in to celebrate the 35 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of Fr. Richard Lyons' ordination to priesthood. The event, sponsored by the church, was held in the social hall where gifts were presented as relatives, parishioners, school children, visiting priests, and sisters looked on	Catholic, June 9, 1961, p. 2. Source 75.3  5. "Pastor's Ordination Anniversary Marked," Orlando Sentinel, May or June 1961. Source 75.4  6. Florida Catholic, Jan. 14, 1966, p. 1. Source 75.5  7. "Father Lyons Dies. Rites Here Friday," unknown publication, June		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
		1969 Jun 2 Requiem	6. Official. Diocese of St. Augustine. The Chancery has announced the following appointments: The Reverend Father Richard Lyons granted a leave of absence for reasons of health  7. A concelebrated requiem Mass was offered June 6 for Father Richard Lyons, 67, who died June 2 at	2, 1969. Source 75.9  "Rites for Father Lyons; founded All Souls school," Florida Catholic,	
		Mass 1969 Jun 6	Mercy Medical Center, Orlando Father William Keane, pastor of All Souls, preached the Mass in All Souls Church in which parish Father Lyons had been a pastor for 14 years Father Lyons was born in	June 6, 1969, pp. 1, 12. Source 75.6	
			Chicago and attended the Divine Word Missionary Seminary, Techny, Ill. He was ordained May 29, 1926 Father Lyons was incardinated as a diocesan priest for the Diocese of St. Augustine in 1950 He was assigned to All Souls as pastor in 1952 where he remained until his retirement Dec. 31, 1965. In 1953 he was responsible for the building of All Souls School.	8. "Funeral recalls Father Lyons' work," <i>Florida Catholic</i> , June 13, 1969, p. 10. Source 75.7	
		Burial All Souls Cemetery 1969	8. All Souls Church was filled to overflowing June 6 for the funeral Mass for Father Richard Lyons Father William Keane spoke of the late priest's compassion for shut-ins and for youth Another concern of Father Lyons, he said, was the reverent remembrance of departed relatives and friends. He renovated and improved the parish cemetery. [W]hen Father Lyons left in January 1966, The Herald said: "Sanford	Priest Necrology, online, accessed 7/1/2014, http://www.orlando diocese.org/priest-necrology Excerpts: Source 50.10.14	
		Jun 6	has lost an outstanding religious leader and a good citizen [H]e also devoted part of his time to holding Masses at Sanford Naval Air Station. He was the guiding light behind the establishment of All Souls Parochial School His sense of humor was famous throughout the county. He not only will be missed by those of the Catholic faith, he will be missed by all of us who knew him."	Digital File – Entire booklet: Source 50.10.46	
1 2 8	1952 Dec 19	Catholic Youth Club	The Catholic Youth Club, of Sanford, at the meeting December 8 <sup>th</sup> elected officers: Claire Normand, president; Edna Michels, vice president; Lucille Normand, secretary; Peggy Compton, treasurer; and Barbara Coyner, to serve as club report for the coming year. The club also made plans for a Christmas Party for the children of the Parish, to be held after the 8 o'clock Mass, December 21 <sup>st</sup> . Chuck Rodebaugh was appointed chairman of the decorating committee. Santa Claus will distribute gifts to the children in the Parish Annex.	"Sanford Club Has Election," Florida Catholic, Dec. 19, 1952, p. 6. Source 109.1	
1 2 9	1953 Mar 17	Parish Annex CWC	1. A St. Patrick's card party was held at the opening of the new parish annex at the All Soul's Church in Sanford. A large number of people were served refreshments during the afternoon. The Catholic Women's club sponsored the affair.	1. "Open New Annex," Florida Catholic, Mar. 27, 1953, p. 2. Source 51.6	
			2. Transcription of partial article found in church clippings. Mentions about 100 people perhaps in a bridge tournament. Peter Schaal, author of a book about Sanford, is listed as a "man" winning one of the prizes. He was born around 1900. May be related to St. Patrick's card party event. Also mentions other possible parishioners including surnames: Amann, Bannon, Biggers, Compton, Herndon, Hurt, Ludwig, Meisch, Moses, Mallem, Pezold, Richter, Schaal, Takach, Whitner, Wight.	2. Partial article, undated, no heading, probably from the Sanford Herald. Source 51.6	
1 3 0	1953 Sep 1	Catholic school in Deland	54 passenger school bus starts route to take children of All Souls to the Catholic School in Deland. Mrs. Francis B. Dacey is the bus driver. Transportation is free. Registration and book rentals for the year is \$10 and tuition is \$4.00 per month.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 3 1	1953 Oct	CWC Fr. Lyons	The Catholic Woman's Club of Sanford met Monday evening of last week at the All Souls Parish annex. Rev. Father Richard Lyons, Pastor, gave a talk on the history of the church in Sanford. <i>He displayed copies of newspapers dating back to 1886,</i> referring to the parochial history.	"Sanford History," Florida Catholic, Oct. 16, 1953, p. 2. Source 40.2	
1 3 2	1953 Nov	1st Annual Festival?	"Sixth* annual festival, All Souls Parish, Sanford, November 22; spaghetti supper, 5-8 p.m."  *NOTE: If sixth annual festival is taking place in 1958, first event would have been in November 1953.	"Coming Events," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Nov. 21, 1958, p. 2. Source 51.8	
1 3 3	1954 Mar 23 - Apr 2	Randall Chase Property	Negotiations start between All Souls Church and Randall Chase for the purchase of the entire block of 9th and 10th streets, and Oak and Myrtle Ave.  All Souls closed on the deal for \$55,000. All Souls officially acquired possession of the property July 1.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	
1 3 4	1954	Chase Residence - Convent	All Souls Catholic Church Rectory, 902 Oak Ave. The rectory was built in 1899 by Horace Whitman, Sanford's postmaster as his residence. The S. O. Chase Sr. family lived in the house from 1906 to 1954, when it became a convent for the Sisters of Christian Charity. After the sisters left All Souls parish in 1979, the building was used for parish functions until renovated and restored for use as the rectory.	"Homes for the Holidays," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole Extra, Elaine Bennett, Nov. 24, 1994, p. I3. Source 40.10.3	
	1954 May	School Fund Raising Renovation	<ol> <li>Father Richard Lyons, is currently conducting a campaign to raise \$27,000 for a primary school, for which 110 pupils have already registered. According to reports, \$22,500 has so far been pledged. Father Lyons expressed his confidence this week that the balance would soon be obtained. The Sanford school will consist of renovated buildings on the Randall Chase estate near the church property.</li> <li>[T]he convent and primary school will consist of renovated buildings on the Randall Chase estate near the church property. 110 pupils have registered for the new school, which will open in September. The Sanford parish campaign to raise \$27,000 for the work of renovation has so far realized \$24,500.</li> </ol>	1. "Education in Orlando District Marches Five Strides Ahead," Florida Catholic, June 4, 1954, pp. 1, 5. Source 102.1  2. "Sisters of Christian to Staff Two New Schools," Florida Catholic, June 18, 1954. Source 105.1	
1 3 6	1954 May 29	Sisters of Christian Charity	<ol> <li>From May 29, 1955 All Souls Sunday Bulletin: "One year ago this day, we received confirmation that the Sisters of Christian Charity would come to teach in our school and are we glad!"</li> <li>Sisters of Christian Charity of Mendham, N.J., are coming to the diocese of St. Augustine this fall to teach in the new parochial schools at Winter Park and Sanford Father Lyons said there are five Sisters coming to All Souls.</li> </ol>	1. All Souls Church bulletin, May 29, 1955, Sanford Museum. Source 108.6.2 2. "Sisters of Christian to Staff Two New Schools," Florida Catholic, June 18, 1954. Source 105.1	
1 3 7	1954 Jul 1	Renovation Begins	"Education in Orlando District Marches Five Strides Ahead." [All Souls Parochial School, Sanford] will consist of renovated buildings on the Randall Chase estate near the church property. The work of renovation will begin July 1 and will be in the hands of A.P. & R.K. Michaels, Orlando engineers.	Florida Catholic, June 4, 1954, pp. 1, 5. Source 102.1	
1 3 8	1954 Jul 18	Fund raiser CWC	First open house. Approximately 300 people attended. Ice Cream Social sponsored by the Women's Club was conducted with the funds going towards the school.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
1 3 9	1954 Aug 20	Sisters of Christian Charity Arrive CWC Shower	1-2. Five Sisters of Christian Charity from Mallinckrodt Convent, Mendham, N.J., led by their Superior, Sister Veronita, arrived in Sanford this week to staff the new All Souls Parochial School. Father Richard Lyons, pastor of All Souls, and officers of the Catholic Women's Club met the Sisters at the railroad station The convent has been completely equipped and the larder stocked by members of All Souls parish who conducted a "shower" for the Sisters last week, under the supervision of the Women's Club In the picture above, Father Lyons, with Mrs. Lawrence Pivec, president of the Catholic Women's Club, Mrs. Robert J. Bauman, vice-president, and Mrs. H. Weidlein, treasurer, greet Sister Veronita, Superior, Sister Georgine, Sister Salome, Sister Mary James and Sister Germaine, on their arrival at the railroad station.	1. "Sisters arrive for new Sanford school," Florida Catholic, Aug. 27, 1954, p. 6. Source 105.2  2. Diocese of Orlando archive, Aug. 1954, letter by Rev. Richard Lyons, 718 Oak Ave. Source 75.8  NOTE: Letter signed by Fr. Lyon states sisters arrived Aug. 28, however, photo and article in the Aug. 27, 1954 Florida Catholic.  Timeline states they arrived Aug. 20. SEE Source 42.4.1		
1 4 0	1954 Sep 7	All Souls School  Father Richard Lyons  Sisters of Christian Charity  Randall Chase Home 902 Oak Ave Sydney O. Chase	1. 1954 September: All Souls School opens in former garage of the Chase estate which was purchased by Father Richard Lyons Sister M. Veronita was 1st principal.  2. "Nine new Catholic schools bring record high number of students. Many Pastors Add More Classrooms." All Souls School in Sanford will open on Sept. 7 [1954] This new school will be staffed by Sisters of Christian Charity, of Mendham, N. Y. They have already registered 146 children for grades one through eight. The Sisters of Christian Charity arrived in Sanford on August *28 [1954].  All Souls School will open for classes on September 7. Four classrooms will be used in the building which has been remodeled for that purpose. Flooring of tile, pastel walls, glass jalousie windows and modern furnishings are featured in the classrooms. The new school property occupies the entire block south of the Church. The former Randall Chase home on the lot has been furnished as a convent. The playground area has a double basketball court.  The faculty comprises: Sister Veronita, superior; Sister Ventura, Sister Mary James and Sister Germaine. Mrs. James Stafford will conduct a kindergarten under the supervision of the Sisters.  3. "The school opened on September 7, 1954, in a garage on land purchased by the parish."  4. The 1917-1918 Sanford City Directory shows Randall Chase resides at: "902 Oak av" – the address of the current rectory.  5. The home and garage referenced above are shown in the 1922 Sanborn Fire Insurance Map at 902 Oak Avenue. They include a frame two story dwelling with one story porches or structures on three	1. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 4. Source 42.2.4  2. Florida Catholic, Sep. 3, 1954, pp. 1, 6, online, accessed 11/23/2013. Source 102.2  Transcription of letter signed by Rev. Richard Lyons, Diocese of Orlando archive, Aug. 1954. Source 75.8  3. The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, 1988, Jane Quinn, ed., p. 48. Source 29.1  4. R. L. Polk & Co.'s Sanford City Directory, 1917-1918, R. L. Polk & Co., Jacksonville, Fla., p. 55, online cfmemory.org Source 15.1.4  5. Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps, June 1922, p. 8, Sanborn Map and Publishing Co., Ltd., New York, online, http://ufdc.uf.edu Source 97.4		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			sides, and a large frame "Auto" garage with single story structures on two sides, probably a garage/apartment or servants' quarters.  6. All Souls Parochial School, conducted by the Sisters of Christian Charity, opened in 1954 and the Social Hall and permanent classrooms were built in 1959.	6. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, Le Mann & Assoc., Skokie, III, p. 5. Source 23.1.5	
4	1954	Women's Club	The Catholic Woman's Club welcomed two new members at last week's meeting. The president reported that eleven members had attended the Orlando Central NCCW deanery meeting in DeLand.	"Catholic Florida Report. Sanford. All Souls," Florida Catholic, Nov. 12,	
1	Nov 20	Winter Festival	Plans have been completed for the annual parish winter festival to be held on the church grounds,  November 20, it was announced.	1954, p. 2. Source 51.7	
1 4 2	1954 Dec 8	Marian Year Pilgrimage	"600 Marian Year Pilgrims Visited St. Augustine Last Sunday." 600 pilgrims from Sanford, Gainesville and Arlington at the Mission of Nombre De Dios outdoor altar Father Richard Lyons, pastor, accompanied the pilgrims from All Souls, Sanford (Includes photograph of altar with pilgrims in the background.)	Florida Catholic, Dec. 10, 1954, p. 1. Source 108.4	
1	1954	Modern	Father Richard Lyons, pastor of All Souls Church in Sanford, reported that a thousand each of Rosaries,	"Programs Protest Persecution,"	
3	Dec 31	Martyrs	litanies and Masses and 200 Communions were offered for Modern Martyrs on St. Stephen's Day in his parish. He also wired the President that the persecution of the Christians throughout the world and especially of the Vietnamese should be brought to an end.	Florida Catholic, Dec. 31, 1954, p. 6. Source 108.5	
1 4 4	1955 Feb 15	School dedication Archbishop Hurley Sisters of Christian Charity	<ol> <li>Next week there will be dedications of buildings in several parishes throughout the Diocese All Souls School, Sanford, at 5:30 P.M., Tuesday.</li> <li>All Souls School was blessed in Sanford on Tuesday. Three hundred members of the parish, about half of whom were pupils of the school, participated in the dedication. Archbishop Hurley officiated. The school was remodeled from the former Randall Chase residence Sisters of Christian Charity of Mendham, N.J., teach at All Souls, and their mother provincial, Mother Augustine, came from the north for the dedication.         Sister Leonia directed the children's choir Benediction of the Most Blessed Sacrament concluded the ceremony. It was given by the pastor, Father Richard Lyons, from the porch of the convent. The Sisters occupy a residence next to the school. Priests who came to Sanford for the dedication of All Souls School were: Monsignor William J. Mullally, V.F., Monsignor John G. Bishop, Father Michael Kelly, Father Charles A. Bartok, Father Joseph Corde, Father Alfred McDonald, Father William Neuhaus.</li> </ol>	1. "Schools, Church Will Be Dedicated During Next Week," Florida Catholic, Feb. 11, 1955, pp. 1, 5. Source 102.3  2. "Dedications of Five Catholic Schools Show Central Florida Church Growth," Florida Catholic, Feb. 18, 1955, pp. 1, 5. Source 102.4	
1 4 5	1955 May 18	First Annual School Picnic Sanlando Springs	The first annual picnic of the parish school at Sanlando Springs High school and elementary catechism class members were invited to the picnic. Mrs. Helen Constantine, of the Catholic Woman's Club, supervised refreshments. All Souls School, which opened last September, has had 158 pupils in eight grades taught by the Sisters of Christian Charity. The catechism class comprised 20 members from high school, and 30 children of elementary grades.	"Sanford. All Souls," Florida Catholic, May 27, 1955, p. 6. Source 102.5  Photograph, Sanlando Springs, circa 1950, online, accessed 7/8/14, State Archives of Florida, Florida Memory, http://floridamemory. com/items/show/41296	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida				
		Sc	purces cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 4 6	1955 May 29 May 29	Mass Times  Catechism  Classes	Sunday Masses: 7, 8, and 10:00 a.m.; Weekday Mass: 7:15 a.m., except Mondays. Confessions: Saturdays 4-5 and 7:30-8:30 p.m. Baptisms: 11:30 a.m. every Sunday. Catechism Classes: Discontinued during summer.	All Souls Church Sunday bulletin, May 29, 1955, All Souls file, Sanford Museum, Sanford, Fla. Source 108.6.2-4	
		May Crowning	At 3:30 p.m. this afternoon, we will have the Blessed Mother, Queen of May.  All the children of the school will take part The following young ladies will do the honors: May Queen: Patricia Teslo; Attendants: Maria Menendez, Kathleen Bauman; Crown Bearer: Carolyn Michels; Attendants: Mary C. Lewis,		
	May 31	Monsignor Fox died Queenship	Rosemarie Russi; Maids of Honor: Helen Adams, Angelyn Greaves, Frances Jimenez, Joanne Kennedy, Marianne Ludwig, Betty Mikolajcik, Cynthia Roumillat, Bonnie Stewart, Dianne Wilson.		
		of Mary	Plesae pray for the repose of the souls of Monsignor Michael J. Fox and Mr. Joseph Menendez who died during the week.		
	Jun 2	Pope Pius School Patron	Tuesday is the first celebration of the new feast of the Queenship of Mary, which was instituted by Pope Pius XII last October 11 in his encyclical Ad Caeli Regina		
	Jun 2	Last Day of School	June 2nd is birthday of St. Pius, the tenth, the unofficial patron of our school.  School will close Friday at noon first Friday of the month After the Mass, the 8th grade pupils will		
	Jun 3	High School Graduates	receive their certificates in the Church followed by Benediction.  [C]ongratulations to the Graduation Class of 1955 Seminole High School: Helen Alexander, John Higgins, Jack McGill, Patsy Teslo; Lyman High School: William Baker, Danny Hopkins, Charles Idell		
	Jun 5	CWC	June 5th: Communion Sunday for the Catholic Womans Club. Any lady who will receive with the ladies is invited to the Communion breakfast at Celery City Grill.		
1 4 7	1955 Jul 16	Father Richard Lyons	Present when the site was blessed Saturday were, from the left: Father Vincent Crawford, Father John Connell, parish altar boys, J. Saxton Lloyd, Monsignor John G. Bishop, Father M. J. Kelly,	"Our Lady of Lourdes Parish School Planned in Daytona Beach," Florida Catholic, July 22, 1955, pp. 1, 5. Source 48.7	
		Father Vincent Crawford	Father Richard Lyons, Father James J. Walsh and Father Francis Welsmiller.		
1 4 8	1954 - 1957	All Souls School Report Cards	Assorted report cards from school years beginning 1954. Promotion card dated June 2, 1955; class standing honors, Kindergarden report card all belonging to the Gilmartin boys: Brian, Daniel, Paul sons of Florence Gilmartin and her husband Eugene. Teachers listed: Leone Gambrowicz, Sister M. Edwin, Sister M. Veronita, Sister M. Landeberta.	All Souls Catholic School report cards donated by Florence Gilmartin. Source 92.1	
1 4	1956	First	June 3, 1956: First class graduates.	Untitled time table, compiler	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
9	Jun 3	Graduates		unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	
1 5 0	to bef May 1958 AND bef 1967 to 1970 Aug	Father Albert F. LeMieux	It appears that Father LeMieux served at All Souls twice; first from 1957 to before May 1958 and from before 1967 to 1970.  1. Father Albert LeMieux, 76, died last month at St. Norbert Abbey His first assignment in Florida came in 1957, when he was sent to All Souls Parish, Sanford, as an assistant pastor.  2. May 1958: Rockledge. St. Mary's. Father Albert F. LeMieux thanked the outgoing officers  3. On September 13, 1963, Our Saviour's [Cocoa Beach, Fla.] became a parish. The Most Rev. Joseph P. Hurley, D.D., Bishop of the Diocese of Saint Augustine named Father Spellman of St. Mary's [Rockledge, Fla.] to be the pastor and Rev. Albert Lemieux of St. Mary's to be his assistant. June of 1964 the parish limits were divided. Father Spellman said goodbye to 50% of his parishioners and also to his assistant of 6 years, Father Lemieux. NOTE: This indicates Father LeMieux became assistant pastor at St. Mary's in Rockledge around 1958.  4. Photograph above from 1967-1968 Directory: "Rev. Albert F. LeMieux, O. Praem."  5. May 1968: Father A. F. LeMieux of Sanford, Fla., and six other American priests are completing a Holy Land study tour sponsored by the Catholic Near East Welfare Association.  6. Diocese of Orlando: Sept. 1968. The Chancery announces the following appointments: Father Albert F. LeMieux, assistant pastor, All Souls parish, Sanford.  *NOTE: No effective date given, however, Father Lemieux is listed in the 1967-1968 All Souls parish directory and is identified as being from Sanford in May 1968. SEE #3 and #4 this entry.  7. Aug. 1970: Diocese of Orlando. The Chancery announces the following appointments: Father Albert F. LeMieux, from assistant pastor, All Souls, Sanford to assistant pastor, St. Paul, Daytona Beach.  8. Father Albert F. LeMieux, O. Praem., 65, who has been serving in central Florida since 1957, is retiring.	1. Florida Catholic, March 29, 1985, p. 4. Source 73.5  2. "Catholic Florida Reports," Florida Catholic, May 30, 1958, p. 6. Source 73.1  3. "Our Beginning," Our Savior's Parish, online, accessed 7/8/14, http://oursavioursparish.org/home /our-beginning  4. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, Le Mann & Assoc., Skokie, Ill, p. 5. Source 23.1.3  5. "Area priest winds up tour of Holy Shrines," Florida Catholic, May 3, 1968, p. 6. Source 73.2  6. Florida Catholic, Sept. 27, 1968, p. 1. Source 50.9  7. Florida Catholic, Aug. 14, 1970, p. 8. Source 50.11  8. "Father LeMieux retires," Florida Catholic, June 7, 1974, p. 8. Source 73.3  SEE ALSO Source 73.4	
1 5 1	1957 Sep ?	Boy Scout Troop 543	(Photo right.)  Boy Scouts of Troop 543, Sanford The Holy Name Society of All Souls Church Sponsors the troop, which has been functioning nearly two years. [Article published July 1959, so formed circa September 1957]	Florida Catholic, July 17, 1959, p. 8. Source 103.1	
1 5 2	1958 Apr	Father Lopez Memorial	Burse Donors on Pioneer's Monument. Well over 80 full burses will be represented on the pedestal inscriptions of the Father Lopez Memorial in St. Augustine Deceased prelates whose names will be inscribed [include] Monsignor Michael Fox Dead priests memorialized with burses are: Father	"Dedication to Memorialize First Priest," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> April 11, 1958, p. 1. Source 50.6	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Patrick J. Bresnahan, Father Michael C. Clasby, Father James J. O'Riordan,		
1 5 3	1958 Jul 25	Designation of Parish	<ol> <li>It was discovered that All Souls had never been officially designated a parish, and on July 25, 1958, the parish was canonically erected.</li> <li>Father Lyons attended to the official designation of the church as a parish on July 25, 1958, although in the years before it had been assumed that it was a parish, but had never been officially designated.</li> <li>Color postcard circa 1955, notice the brick paved street, simple awning over the front door.</li> </ol>	1. A guide to the Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, 1965, Michael V. Gannon, p. 102. Source 114.1.3  2. The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, Jane Quinn, ed., 1988, p. 49. Source 29.1  3. Color postcard circa 1955, Ellen Mahoney Collection, Diocese of Orlando Archives. Source 117.2	
1 5 4	1958 Nov 22	6 <sup>th</sup> Annual Festival	"*Sixth annual festival, All Souls Parish, Sanford, November 22; spaghetti supper, 5-8 p.m."  *NOTE: This would mean the first annual festival took place in November 1953.	Florida Catholic, Nov. 21, 1958, p. 2. Source 51.8	
1 5 5	1959 Mar 8	School Building Campaign Father Richard Lyons	Solemn opening ceremonies for school campaign held at All Souls Church *March 8.  Father Henry Magee conferred blessings on more than 100 men who volunteered to work on the Building Campaign to raise a minimum of \$100,000 with more than \$40,000 already pledged. Upon the conclusion of the campaign, construction will begin for a four classroom addition to All Souls School and a parish auditorium At present, 430 children are enrolled [T]here are at present more than 100 children who cannot be accommodated in the present facilities, which were intended to be temporary The school is staffed by the Sisters of Christian Charity of Mendham, New Jersey.	"School Set As Sanford Fund Goal," Florida Catholic, March 13, 1959, p. 1. Source 102.6  NOTE: All Souls History at a Glance, 1989, states campaign began March 18, but above source states "last Sunday, March 8." Source 42.2.2	
1 5 6	1959 May	Graduates	Caption: Students Graduate—These are the ninth graders who graduated at All Souls Catholic School in Sanford last week. Front row, left to right, Michael Hatch, Cecelia Russi, Joan Downs, Patricia Smith; middle row, Joan Vanzura, Pricilla Mitchell, Deanna Farina, Dixie Lee Gregus, Linda Fitts, Thomas Fay; back row, Michael Smith, Lloyd Edwards, Richard Jansen, Carlos Velez and Daniel Mathers.	Sanford Herald, June 4, 1959, p. 8, Sanford, Fla., photo by Cox. Source 102.7	
1 5 7	1959 Jun	School Ground Breaking Fathers' Day	Members of All Souls parish attended the groundbreaking for their parish school addition The building will have four classrooms, principal's office, a clinic, a kitchen and a separate auditorium  [Father Lyons] blessed the ground and turned the first shovelful of sand, after which he invited the men present to participate in the ground breaking, as a feature of the Fathers' Day ceremony. Sisters of Christian Charity of Mendham, New Jersey, who staff All Souls School, also took part in the groundbreaking. Caption photo: Ground is broken for a school addition in Sanford. Parishioners of All	"All Souls to Add Four Classrooms At Sanford School," <i>Florida</i> <i>Catholic,</i> July 3, 1959, p. 1. Source 102.8	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
			Souls Church, Sanford, join Father Richard J. Lyons and Sisters of Christian Charity at the ground-breaking for a school addition. Above, Sister Veronita prepares to turn a spade full of earth.			
1 5 8	1959 Jul	Boy Scouts	Caption: Committeeman Ted Michaels has presented first class badges to Boy Scouts of Troop 543, Sanford, from the left, Terry Nicholson, Michael Witt, Joe Bogeajis, Jimmy Thompson, and Paul Colman. The Holy Name Society of All Souls Church Sponsors the troop, which has been functioning nearly two years [circa 1957].	"First Class Scouts, Sanford Parish Troop," Florida Catholic, July 17, 1959, p. 8. Source 103.1		
1 5 9	1959 Nov 1	Construction completed	November 1, 1959, marked the end of a construction project: a new stucco school building adding four classrooms to the original school and a 60 by 80 foot social hall of cement block.	A guide to the Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, 1965, Michael V. Gannon, p. 102. Source 114.1.3		
1 6 0	1960s	10 <sup>th</sup> Grade	1959-60: 10 <sup>th</sup> Grade added for one year. 1950s-1960s: Navy base accounted for 75% of the student population.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1		
1 6 1	1960* Jan 21	Missa Recitata Parish Social Hall School Addition	All Souls parish social hall and a four classroom addition to the school were blessed here on the feast of St. Agnes, January 21. Archbishop Joseph P. Hurley congratulated Father Richard Lyons and the people on the spiritual progress of the parish. Father Lyons has been pastor in Sanford eight years. Some six years ago he renovated an estate near All Souls Church to serve as a temporary school The faculty assembled the 450 children of the student body in the two new buildings shortly before the 9:30 a.m. Mass last Friday As Archbishop Hurley blessed the school, the choir sang hymns. The one story school addition blessed at Sanford is constructed on foundations strong enough to support a second story proposed for future construction. The higher grades are using the new wing. They moved to the classrooms shortly before Christmas.  Caption photo top right: Missa Recitata offered in Sanford by Archbishop Joseph P. Hurley on January 21, children of all Souls School gave the responses in Latin.	"New Plant Blessed, Sanford," Florida Catholic, 29 January 1960, pp. 1, 2, 3, 8. Source 40.3 p. 1. Photo top right: "Sanford Children Take Part In Dialogue Mass." p. 2. Photo left: "All Souls Church Adds Classrooms In Sanford." p. 3. Photo bottom right: "All Souls School Unit, Hall Blessed in Sanford." p. 8. Excerpt: "Sanford School Addition, Parish Hall Dedicated."  *NOTE re year: All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 1. (Source 42.2.1) states the event took place January 21, 1961,		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
			Caption photo left: Sister M. Veronita, principal of All Souls School, joins a class of the older pupils the day the new school wing was blessed, Jan. 21. Four new classrooms like this are provided in the unit added to the Sanford school. Archbishop Hurley dedicated the school addition and a new hall.  Caption photo bottom right: "All Souls School Unit, Hall Blessed in Sanford." The new school unit is located on Eighth and Laurel** Streets. The parish has a complete elementary school program using seven classrooms of the old school at 10 <sup>th</sup> and Oak Streets. Seven Sisters and four lay teachers instruct the parish children.	however, Florida Catholic published in 1960.  **NOTE: School location on Eighth Street between Oak and Myrtle.		
1 6 2	1960 Mar	Girl Scout Sunday	Caption: Brownies and Girl Scouts of All Souls parish, Sanford, attended Holy Mass in recognition of Scout Sunday this March. There were 80 members of four Brownie and two Girl Scout troops at Mass.	"Girl Scout Sunday Observed At All Souls," Florida Catholic, March 18, 1960, p. 6. Source 103.2		
1 6 3	1960 May	Holy Name Society Breakfast Club	The Breakfast Club, as it is called, was begun in May of last *year, as a monthly breakfast in the parish hall, on Family Communion Day. All parishioners, friends and guests are invited to patronize the breakfasts after Masses Proceeds from the nominal cost of breakfast are used to help purchase equipment for the school and the hall. *NOTE: Article dated 1961 so Breakfast Club began May 1960.	"Florida Reports. Sanford. All Souls," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Jan. 20, 1961, p. 3. Source 94.4		
1 6 4	1960 Sep	Holy Name Society Deanery Rally	Holy Name Deanery Rally in Orlando Attended by 200. ORLANDO—Impressive parish reports Sanford: Helped take the parish census; organized the drive which brought 43 pints of blood into the blood bank; bought equipment for the social hall; started a successful breakfast club.	"Central Florida's men called to teach faith by example," Florida Catholic, Sept. 23, 1960, p. 1. Source 94.2		
1 6 5	1960 Oct	Youth Council Father Richard Lyons	Caption: The newly formed Catholic Youth Club of All Souls Church, Sanford, has elected a student council under the supervision of Father Richard Lyons, from the left, Buck Denica, Sue Mummert, sophomores; Ward Waters, Chic O'Rourke, seniors; Jeannie Langford and Rickey Gleeson, juniors.	"Father Lyons Starts Youth Council," Florida Catholic, Oct. 28, 1960, p. 8. Source 109.2		
1	1960 Oct 25	DCCW	1. The Diocesan Council of Catholic Women will inaugurate the fall deanery council meetings at St. Augustine next week Orlando Central deanery members will go to Sanford for a Missa Recitata at All	1. "Delegates to Respond In Latin at DCCW Mass," Florida Catholic,		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
6		Missa Recitata Fr. Richard Lyons	Souls Church, at 9 a.m., October 25. Father Richard J. Lyons, pastor, has called upon members of the hostess Catholic Women's Club to take advantage of the spiritual benefits to be gained at the deanery meeting. The principal speakers at the deanery meeting will be Father Roch Laurenzano, chaplain at the U.S. Naval Air Base in Sanford, and Sister Alvina, principal of All Souls School.	Oct. 14, 1960, pp. 1, 8. Source 107.5  2. "Women Called to Bring Christian Ideal to Life," <i>Florida Catholic</i> ,	
		Fr. Roch Laurenzano Fr. Vincent Crawford	2. Catholic women must take up their challenges [Sanford Naval Air Base] chaplain, Father Roch Laurenzano [told] Orlando Central DCCW deanery delegates Tuesday Monsignor William J. Mullally, spiritual director of the deanery, headed 19 Priests of the area at the meeting. The day's attendance was 277 Fr. Richard Lyons, pastor of All Souls parish, was the celebrant of the Missa Recitata Fr. Vincent Crawford gave the	Oct. 28, 1960, pp. 1, 8. Source 107.6	
		Sister M. Alvina	closing Benediction Sister M. Alvina, principal of All Souls School, spoke on the relationship of the parent and child to the Catholic school.		
1 6 7	1960 Nov 25	Parish Library	Father Vincent Crawford O.S.B. spoke on the parish lending library at the November meeting of the Holy Name Society Dr. B. A. Blais urged all members in Sanford to make plans to attend the annual Holy	"Florida Reports. Sanford. All Souls," <i>Florida Catholic,</i>	
	Nov 26-27	Holy Name Society	Name Convention in Jacksonville, November 26-27 James Doucette and Buddy LeFils were designated to take the names of other members who would attend the convention.	Nov. 25, 1960, p. 3. Source 94.3	
1 6	1960	Girl Scouts	Girl Scouts of the parish will present a program on December 5 at the Catholic Women's Club meeting in	"Coming Events." Florida Catholic,	
8	Dec	Parish Supper	All Souls' social hall at 8 p.m.  The annual parish supper, sponsored by Holy Name and Women's Club members, will be served from	Dec. 2, 1960, p. 2. Source 51.9	
		Holy Name Society	5:30 to 8 p.m. in the hall, December 3 according to Mrs. Helen Constantine and C. E. Callan, co- chairmen. Father Richard Lyons has encouraged the parishioners to attend		
		Women's Club	Each member of the Holy Name Society has been asked to bring a prospective member to the meeting, December 6, in the social hall.		
1 6 9	1961 Jan	Sisters Christian Charity	Caption photo left: Superior visits Central Florida. After 10 days in Central Floriad, the Provincial Superior of the Sisters of Christian Charity, Mother M. Virginia (right) and Sister M. Albert, provincial counsellor, enplaned last Saturday to return to their New Jersey motherhouse.	"Central Florida Sisters Visited by Mother Virginia," Florida Catholic, Jan. 20, 1961, p. 8. Source 105.3	
		All Souls School	Caption photo right: Provincial Superior with Sisters of Christian Charity in Diocese. Sisters of Christian Charity from Sanford and Winter Park were at the Orlando airport to see off Mother M. Virginia, Provincial Superior, and her companion from the motherhouse at Mendham, New Jersey. The		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Sisters' Mother Superior had just completed her official visit.		
1 7 0	1961 Jan 22	Holy Name Society	The first breakfast served by the Holy Name men for the new year will be given on Sunday, January 22, in All Souls Social Hall. The <i>Breakfast Club was begun in May of last year</i> [May 1960], as a monthly	"Florida Reports. Sanford. All Souls," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Jan. 20,	
	Jan 19	CWC Rummage Sale	breakfast in the parish hall, on Family Communion Day. All parishioners, friends and guests are invited.  Proceeds to help purchase equipment for the school and the hall.  The Catholic Women's Club held a rummage sale on January 19 at the corner of 1 <sup>st</sup> and Park Avenue in Sanford. Mrs. Jo Milliken and Mrs. Kitty Purdy were chairmen.	1961, p. 3. Source 94.4	
1	1961	Tithing	1. Father Richard Lyons has announced the beginning of a tithing program for All Souls parish to	1. "Sanford's All Souls Opens Parish	
7	Mar	Father Richard Lyons	support education and charity goals and to solve the financial problems that face the parish [T]hrough the tithing program, said Father Lyons, the inter-parochial needs, the payment of parish debts, interest on loans and the maintenance of parish plant and school can be met.	Program of Tithing," Florida Catholic, March 10, 1961, p. 3. Source 91.1	
	1961 Apr	·	2. During the past few weeks I have explained the history of tithing and the fact that it is God's plan for the support of His Church This system will end all raffles, bazzars and ticket selling It means that the parish will be supported in a manner befitting Almighty God and the dignity of His Church	2. "All Soul's Parrish Full Church Support Plan," Vol. 1, No. 3, 1961, pp. 1-2. Source 91.2	
			3. All Souls parish here has increased Sunday contributions to \$1500, Father Richard Lyons announced this week [P]arishioners met the challenging program to support education and charity goals and to solve the financial problems that faced the parish.	3. "Goal Topped at All Souls in Sanford," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> April 21, 1961, p. 8. Source 91.3	
1 7 2	1961 April 22-23	All Souls School	Father Richard Lyons and Sister Alwina, principal of All Souls School congratulate winners in the School's first annual science fair From left, Junior high winners, Mary Ellen Swiganski, Roseanne Belsito, Onita Cooper and grand champion, Francis Roumillat; elementary	"Winners, Sanford's All Souls' Science Fair," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> May 5, 1961, p. 7. Source 102.9	
		1 <sup>st</sup> Annual Science Fair	winners, Ronald Nordstrom, Ralph Wight and Wayne Kaemphover 100 projects were entered. Second award winners Michael Petrunic, Alice Fitts, Kenneth Oyler, Patrick Murphy, John DePalma, and Andrea Henley, with Penny Gleeson, Margot Mitchell, Judith Baccash, Charmayne Cooper, Terry Lee and Michael Fitzpatrick receiving honorable mention, Trudy Portewig winning the poster award.		
1 7 3	1961 Summer	Retreat Movement	TAMPA—Well over 1000 persons made closed retreats for three days during the past summer, under the auspices of Lay Retreat Associations for which Father Laurence E. Higgins is spiritual director. Laywomen's retreats SANFORD, All Souls 2. *NOTE: No men from All Souls participated in the laymen's retreats.	"Retreat Movement Grows," Florida Catholic, Sept. 22, 1961, p. 8. Source 48.8	
1 7	1961	<b>Holy Name</b>	The Holy Name Society of All Souls Church here had a most spiritual program prepared for the 11 <sup>th</sup>	"Share Faith, Men Advised At	
4	Sep 17	Society	annual rally of the Central Deanery on Sunday, September 17. Father Richard A. Lyons was celebrant of	Sanford," Florida Catholic,	
1	1961	DCCW	the Missa Recitata participated in by over 200 men.  Miss Edie Krygier, president of the All Souls Catholic Women's Club, has happily reported to her	Sept. 22, 1961, p. 1. Source 94.5 "DCCW Told Value of Mass At	
7	Oct	DCCVV	organization that it was awarded the scrap book trophy at the fall deanery meeting of the Orlando-	Meeting," Florida Catholic, Oct. 20,	
5		Women's	Central DCCW in Daytona Beach Mrs. Carolyn Peck, past president, presented the <i>scrapbook award</i> to	1961, pp. 9, 10. Source 107.7	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
		Club	the All Souls' Catholic Women's Club from Sanford		
1 7 6	1962	9 <sup>th</sup> Grade	1962: last year for 9 <sup>th</sup> grade.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	
1 7 7	1962 May	Women's Club	Caption: At All Souls In Sanford. New officers of the All Souls' Catholic Women's Club in Sanford are, Front, from left, Mrs. Frank Donahoe, Mrs. Robert LeFils; back, Mrs. Theodore Michels, Mrs. Robert J. Bauman, resident; and Miss Sara Warren Easterby.	Photograph: New Officers Women's Club, Florida Catholic, May 18, 1962, p. 6. Source 107.8	
1	1962	Fire in	The Sanford Fire Department received the call at 4:50 p.m. [T]wo	"All Souls Church Gutted By Blaze,	
7 8	Sept 30	Narthex	parishioners went to the church to leave some used clothing in the	Damage At \$4,000," Sanford	
			narthex and were not able to enter because of smoke. They went to the	Herald, Oct. 1, 1962, front page,	
		Arson suspected	rectory and Fr. Richard J. Bowles, assistant to Fr. Lyons investigated [and] ran back to the rectory and notified Fr. Lyons who called the fire department. Fr. Bowles, then ran in the back entrance of the church and removed the Holy Sacrament and took it to the nun's residence  [T]he interior of the vestibule was gutted and the fire burned across the ceiling and did minor damage to the confessional just inside the sanctuary [T]he church library was almost a total loss, as was the pamhlet rack It is suspected the fire was the work of an arsonist  Caption: Firemen shown assessing the damage to the entry of All Souls Roman Catholic Church Sunday evening following the fire which did an estimated \$3000 to \$4000 damages to the structure. The picture is hazy because of the smoke.  Sunday Bulletin: By now all of your know about the fired that burnt out the vestibule of our Church last Sunday evening, and damaged the rest of the interior by smoke. We have no definite information how the fire started, except that it was no accident. By very good fortune it was discovered soon, so that much greater damage would have resulted. We owe a great debt of gratitude to Mrs. Toth who came to visit the Church at the most opportune moment and gave the alarm. All damage is fully covered by insurance, and work of cleaning and restoring has already begun  Phil Beasley said parishioners at the time joked that the church almost burned down because of Father Bowle's shorts. Father Bowles was wearing short pants when the parishioner knocked on the rectory door and he, feeling it improper to answer the door with short pants on, went upstairs to get dressed. Luckily, the parishioner continued knocking until he returned.	"The Fire," All Souls Sunday Bulletin, Oct. 8, 1962.  "Father Bowles' shorts," Mr. Phil Beasley, longtime parishioner, former student at All Souls Catholic School, Nov. 13, 2014.  *Fire was not reported in the Florida Catholic, Orlando Morning Sentinel or Evening Reporter Star.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 7 9	1962 Oct	Youth Club Father Richard Bowles	Caption: Father Richard Bowles congratulates officers elected in Sanford's All Souls parish for the Youth Club, from the left, Penny Gleason, president; Roger Accardi, vice-president; Betty Brandt, secretary-treasurer; and M. Bogeajis, director.	"Sanford Youth Elect Club Leaders," Florida Catholic, Oct. 12, 1962, p. 7. Source 109.3	
1 8 0	before 1962 Aug 19 to circa 1963 Aug 16	Father Richard Bowles	<ol> <li>Father Richard J. Bowles is given the power to celebrate Mass at his ordination in Gainesville Feb. 19, 1961.</li> <li>Photo right: "newcomer" to the staff [at Bishop Moore], Father Richard J. Bowles</li> <li>Father Bowles is first listed on the All Souls Sunday bulletin dated Aug. 19, 1962.</li> <li>"Priest-educators assigned to inter-parochial high schools." Seven of the eight faculty members staffing Bishop Moore High School in Orlando in the 1961-62 scholastic year returning in the fall for the second year—Father Richard J. Bowles</li> <li>"Bishop Moore High School Faculty, Orlando." Members of the Bishop Moore High School faculty in Orlando and their teaching areas Father Richard Bowles, religion.</li> <li>Another native Floridian, Father Richard J. Bowles, will give a retreat to High School students. The [Bishop] Moore High School teacher who assists at All Souls' parish in Sanford will be the retreat master at Mooney High School, Sarasota. Archbishop Joseph P. Hurley ordained Father Bowles at Gainesville's Catholic Student Center Chapel of St. Augustine. The young Priest was born in Jacksonville.</li> <li>Diocese of St. Augustine: The Chancery has announced the following appointments: The Reverend Father Richard J. Bowles, graduate studies, Catholic University of America.</li> </ol>	1. "Thou Art a Priest Forever," Florida Catholic, Feb. 24, 1961, pp. 1, 8. Source 54.1  2. Photograph, Florida Catholic, Aug. 11, 1961, p. 1. Source 54.2  3. All Souls Sunday Bulletin, Aug. 19, 1962. Source 22.1962.7  4. Florida Catholic, Aug. 17, 1962, p. 10. Source 54.3  5. Florida Catholic, Oct. 12, 1962, p. 9. Source 54.4 Photo left: Ibid. p. 7. Source 109.3  6. "Diocesan priests to give retreats in high schools during Holy week," Florida Catholic, March 29, 1963, p. 5. Source 54.5  7. Florida Catholic, Aug. 16, 1963, p. 1. Source 50.7	
1 8 1	1962 Nov 18	Knights of Columbus	<ol> <li>William A. Joyce, district deputy of Central Florida, has announced the institution of Council No. 5357 in Sanford. The event took place on Sunday, November 18 at the All Souls parish social hall Dr. Vincent Roberts was elected grand knight of the new council.</li> <li>The charter of the St. Richard Council 5357 hanging in the K of C Hall in Sanford lists the names of the 46 founding members, one o f whom – Charles Allen - is listed in <i>The Knights of Columbus in Peace and War, Vol. Two</i> as a member of Sanford K of C Council 1763 who served in World War I. SEE Entry #52.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>"Sanford K of C," Florida Catholic, Nov. 30, 1962, p. 2. Source 95.1</li> <li>St. Richard Council 5357 charter, Knights of Columbus Hall, Nov. 18, 1962. Source 95.4</li> </ol>	
1 8	1963	School supply store	1963-1971: School supply store opens.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
2				Source 42.4.1		
1 8 3	1964 Oct 25	Youth Conference	A day of recollection for the youth of central Flordia will be held at All Souls parish Mass will follow at 9:30. This will be a special Mass for Catholic youth only. Father Lawrence P. Everett C.SS.R. will conduct the conferences for the recollection day	Florida Catholic, Oct. 2; Oct. 23, 1964, p. 2. Source 109.4		
1 8 4	Circa 1964 Nov 27	Fr. Vincent George Crawford  Ordination 1941 Mar 24  First High Mass at All Souls 1941 Mar 16	1. Father Vincent will celebrate his <i>first High Mass at the parish church in Sanford,</i> near his boyhood home of Oviedo  2. The Most Rev. Joseph P. Hurley visited St. Leo on Friday, feast of St. Benedict, patron of the monks here, ordained Father Vincent Crawford, O.S.B  3. Father Vincent Crawford and Father Richard Lyons attended the blessing of the site for Our Lady of Lourdes Parish School on July 16, 1955. Father Lyons is identified as pastor of All Souls, but no designation is given for Father Crawford. (Photo left)  4. Crawford Hall, the first unit of St. Leo College classroom building, was blessed Sept. 17, by Fr. Vincent Crawford Crawford Hall is named in memory of the late Sen.  George White Crawford, who died August 13, 1920. Fr. Vincent is his grandson.  5. Father Vincent G. Crawford of Jacksonville,* a Benedictine monk and <i>assistant pastor of All Souls' Church, Sanford</i> [speaks about his conversion to Catholicism]. "I was raised a Methodist I began to feel there was something lacking in Protestantism as it failed to satisfy my deepest spiritual need. I was ordained at St. Leo's Abbey in Florida.  *NOTE: Only source identifying him "assistant pastor at All Souls." Others identify him as "Chaplain, St. Vincent's Hospital School of Nursing." Also, he was born in Oviedo.  7. Father Vincent George Crawford, OSB, 70, died Sept. 10, [1980] one of the last survivors of a pioneer Orange County family. He was a convert Born in Oviedo, Florida, Aug. 23, 1910, Father Vincent's family was prominent in Central Florida. [He] was of the pioneer King family of Seminole County. When Father Vincent became a Catholic he entered the St. Leo Abbey as a Benedictine monk on June 18, 1937; he was ordained a priest on Mar. 21, 1941.	1. "To be ordained Friday at Abbey," Florida Catholic, Mar. 16, 1941, p. 1. Source 61.1  2. "Ordination Held At St. Leo Abbey," Florida Catholic, Mar. 30, 1941, pp. 1, 6. Source 61.2  3. Photograph left: Florida Catholic, July 22, 1955, pp. 1, 5. Source 48.7  4. "St. Leo College," Florida Catholic, Sept. 22, 1961, p. 8. Source 61.3  5. "Events of conversion by Priest assisting in area," Florida Catholic, Nov. 27, 1964, p. 9. Source 61.4  6. Photograph right: Golden Legend, 1964 St. Leo College yearbook, p. 48. Source 61.6  7. "Opera Fan Priest Dies at St. Leo," Florida Catholic, Sept. 19, 1980, p. 2. Source 61.5		
1 8 5	1964 Dec	Boy Scouts  Ad Altare Dei  Medalists	Caption: Father Richard Lyons, pastor, has awarded the faithful Boy Scouts who serve Mass in All Souls Church, Sanford, with the "Ad Altare Dei" medal after the boys of three different troops fulfilled all requirements for the award; from the left, foreground, Paul Pivec, Brian Gilmartin, Paul Gilmartin, Thomas Austin; back row, Father Lyons, Eugene Gilmartin, Richard Malele and Stephen Stankiewicz. The last three are Eagle scouts.	"Ad Altare Dei medalists," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Dec. 4, 1964, p. 5. Source 103.3		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
1 8 6	1965	First Spelling Bee	1965: First time Knights of Columbus offered a spelling bee for All Souls School. First uniforms were introduced. Girls wore Navy blue skirts with a white blouse and Navy blue vest. Guys	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1.	
		First uniforms	wore dark blue pants and white shirt. In the beginning there were beanies with "ASS" on it. It did not take long before the "S" was removed. The girls also wore piece of material around their neck that crossed under their top button and formed a cross.	Source 42.4.1	
1 8 7	1965 Mar 12	Workshops Diocese	Five workshops for elementary schools in the Diocese will be held for teachers during March The two diocesan supervisors, Sister Mary Damian S.S.J. and Sister Joseph Mary O.P., have enlisted the assistance	"Grade school teachers plan area meetings," Florida Catholic, Mar. 5,	
'		Elementary	of teachers who will give demonstrations in the fields of language, arts and mathematics on the	1965, pp. 1, 6. Source 48.9	
		Teachers	following days: March 12, at St. James School, Orlando Demonstration teachers in Orlando will give		
			attention to the following topics: Stimulating interest in arithmetic - Sister Maria Electa, S.C.C., All Souls,		
			Sanford, Gr. 1 Discussions will be led by Maria Ferraro, All Souls, Sanford.		
8	1965	Fr. Richard	Yellow pages	Excerpts: Polk's Sanford (Seminole	
7		Lyons	Page 100: Cemeteries. All Souls is not listed by name. Others include: Lake View Co, Inc. Country Club rd,	County, Fla.) City Directory 1965,	
Α		Kindergarten	Oaklawn Memorial Park, Country Club rd, and Restlawn Cemetery Hardy av cor W 25th av Page 101: Churches. ALL SOULS CATHOLIC CHURCH, 800 S Oak av cor W 9th, PO Box L, Rectory, 718 S	Yellow pages: 100-1, 149; White pages: 7, 97, 104, 240, R. L. Polk &	
		Killuergarten	Oak av, Tel 322-3795	Co., Richmond, Va. Original,	
		School	Page 149: Schools-Parochial. ALL SOULS PAROCHIAL SCHOOL, 906 S Oak av, Tel 322-7090	Orlando Public Library.	
			White pages	Source 118.7	
		<b>Holy Name</b>	Page 7: ALL SOULS CATHOLIC CHURCH, Rev Richard J Lyons Pastor, 800 S Oak av cor W 9th, PO Box L,		
		Society	Rectory 718 S Oak av, Tel 322-3795		
			All Souls Convent Sisters of Christian Charity in chg 902 S Oak av		
		Catholic	All Souls Kindergarten Mrs. Edna M Swigonski tchr in chge 719 S Laurel av		
		Women's	All Souls Parochial School Sisters of Christian Charity in chg 906 Oak av		
		Club	Page 97: 718 Oak Lyons Richd J Rev 322-3795		
		Ciata a a f	800 Oak All Souls Catholic Church 322-3795		
		Sisters of Christian	Holy Name Society, Catholic Woman's Club 902 Oak All Souls Convent 322-6651		
		Charity	906 All Souls Parochial School 322-7090		
		Charty	Page 104: Clergymen. Lyons Richd J 718 S Oak av		
			Page 240: Lyons Richd J Rev pastor All Souls Catholic Church h718 S Oak av		
1	1965	Michael V.	1-3. In 1965, Father Michael Gannon (St. Augustine diocesan historian and author)	1. Catholic Parishes of Florida	
8		Gannon	surveyed parishes in Diocese of St. Augustine. Gannon left the priesthood in March	Histories, Univ. of Florida Smathers	
			1976 and became "Dr. Michael Gannon, noted church historian and full professor of	Libraries, Aisle 23/D/5-6, Box 4-5,	
		Catholic	religion and history" at the University of Florida in Gainesville. The responses to the	Michael Gannon, 1965.	
		Parishes	1965 survey and two previous surveys (circa 1945-50) are now in the archives at	Sources 114.1 and 114.7	
		of Florida	Smathers Library, University of Florida, Gainesville.  The All Souls file contains three surveys, two original black and white photographs	2. Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, Michael V. Gannon, 1965,	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			of the 1887 and 1937 churches, a report by Herschel C. Conner, Jr. and the rough draft of the two-page history of All Souls Church published by Gannon.  The original survey was completed on June 14, 1965 by unknown respondent with additional notes by Herschel C. Conner, Jr. (apparently a Catholic from the Jacksonville area who died a few years ago) but no connection has been found between Conner, Gannon or All Souls. An additional four-page report by Conner cites the July 5, 1887 Mass schedule and laying of the cornerstone on July 4, 1887.  NOTE: The original survey contains errors: 1. states church burned September 1931 (Correct date: January 25, 1932. SEE Entry 68); 2. states first Masses at Doyle's Livery Stable (corrected in final to Doyle's Hall. SEE Entry #7).  All Souls history in "The Catholic Presence in Central Florida" seems to rely on Gannon's work, which was shared with All Souls CCW in July 1984 by then archivist Jane Quinn. SEE Source 114.1.1	pp. 101-2. Source 114.1.2-4 3. "Priest-professor resigns; desires to continue serving," Florida Catholic, March 19, 1976, p. 10. Source 114.1.5	
1 8 9	1965	Parish Boundaries	There are now 350 families in the parish. The boundary lines are: north, Lake Monroe; east, St. Johns River; South, Township 25 line going west from the St. Johns River to Sanford Avenue extended, Sanford Avenue north to Onora Road; Onora Road west to Lake Ada, north from Lake Ada to Twenty-fifth Street, west to Paola Road extended to Wekiva River; west, the Wekiva River.	Catholic Parishes of Florida Histories, Univ. of Florida Smathers Libraries, Aisle 23/D/5-6, Box 4-5, Michael Gannon, 1965. Source 114.1 through 114.7	
1 9 0	1965 1965	Church Description & Updates School	The new church has a stucco exterior with a red-tile roof in keeping with Spanish architecture of Florida. It features tall rectangular windows of colored glass. The interior is simple with a choir loft in the back. The church as a seating capacity of 340 people. Recently it was air-conditioned.  Today six Sisters of Christian Charity direct the education of 420 students at the school. High School	Ibid.	
1 9 2	To 1965	Vocations	students attend Bishop Moore High School in Orlando.  All Souls Parish has produced a number of vocations: Father Vincent Crawford, O.S.B., Miss Helen Michels (Sister Paul Anton), Miss Elizabeth Smith (Sister Mary Regina), Miss Mary Crim (Sister Mary Ester), Delaney Crowser (Novitiate of the Daughters of Christian Charity)	Ibid.	
1 9 3	1965	Parish Organizations	1965: Parish organizations are: Catholic Women's Club, Holy Name Society, Home and School Association, and the Confraternity of Christian Doctrine.	Ibid.	

		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
1 9 4	1965 Dec 30 to 1970 Jun 6	Rev. William T. Keane Pastor  11th Pastor at All Souls	<ol> <li>Pastors &amp; Administrators of All Souls Parish: (1965-1970) William T. Keane. Photo top left.</li> <li>Official. Diocese of St. Augustine. The Chancery has announced the following appointments: The Reverend Father William T. Keane, Administrator, All Souls Parish, Sanford. NOTES: Appointment published Jan. 14, 1966 but had no effective date.</li> <li>*Dec. 30, 1965: Father William T. Keane named the 11<sup>th</sup> resident priest to head All Souls. He served until 1970 and succeeded Father Richard J. Lyons. *NOTE: Cannot confirm date.</li> <li>June 6: Father William T. Keane from County Westmeath, Ireland, will move to St. John Vianney parish, Orlando, as pastor, from All Souls, Sanford where he has served since 1965. Ordained, June 23, 1957, in Maynooth, he was incardinated in the Orlando Diocese in 1968. His priestly service has been spent in Ireland, Peru and England before choosing Florida as his place of ministry. Photo right.</li> </ol>	1. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968 p. 5, Le Mann & Assoc., Skokie, Ill. Source 23.1.5 2. Florida Catholic, Jan. 14, 1966, p. 1. Source 70.1 3. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 5. Source 42.2.5 4. "Eight parishes to greet newly assigned pastors," Florida Catholic, June 5, 1970, p. 8. Source 70.3		
1 9 5	1966 May	Woman's Club	Presentation of a portrait of Father Richard Lyons was the highlight of the meeting of the All Souls Woman's Club in the parish hall. Mrs. Sheila Roberts, newly installed president, presided Mrs. Bridget Kolarik was appointed spiritual development and retreat chairman for the deanery.	1. Florida Catholic, May 20, 1966, p. 2. Source 107.10		
1 9 6	1966	Young Citizens Civics Club	ASCS received its official charter to form the Young Citizens Civics Club from Washington, DC. Spearheaded by Sister Josephita. The class was named in top 10 in the nation.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1		
1 9 7	1966	School Firsts	First Athletic Association	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1		
1 9 8	1966 Oct	Cemetery	All Souls' Day will be commemorated with the celebration of Mass at 7 p.m. in All Souls Cemetery, Sanford. The cemetery, serving Seminole and West Volusia County, has a newly erected Calvary group with the cross standing 17 feet high.  Caption: At Sanford's cemetery. The newly erected Calvary group at All Souls Cemetery in Sanford has a base five feet above the ground and 12-foot high cross.	"Around the Parishes," Florida Catholic, Oct. 28, 1966, pp. 2, 8. Source 37.4		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
1 9 9	1966 Oct	Fall Festival Father William Keane	Caption: Father William Keane looks on as Marcel Faille and George De Mattio, festival chairman, hang out the sign for the fall festival to be held, November 19, from noon to midnight, at All Souls' parish grounds, Sanford	"Benefit set in Sanford," Florida Catholic, Oct. 21, 1966, p. 9. Source 51.10
2 0 0	1967	Church Directory Photo Album General Parish information	Rev. William T. Keane; Rev. Albert F. LeMieux, O. Praem. Rectory: 718 Oak Avenue.  Sunday Masses: 8:00 & 10:30 a.m. and 7 p.m. (all year round). 9:15 a.m. (winter only)  Confessions: Saturdays, 4:00 to 5:00 p.m. and 7:30 to 8:30 p.m.  Marriages: As arranged. At least one month's notice required. Baptisms: By appointment.  Religious Instructions: Adults by appointment. Grades 1 through 12: Sundays at 8:45 a.m.  All Souls School: 812 Oak Avenue. Principal: Sr. M. Carlene, S.C.C.; Secretary: Mrs. Marion LaTour;  Custodians: A. Campeau, M. Kudlac, E. J. Stillings.  All Souls Social Hall: 813 Myrtle Avenue. Cafeteria Manager: Mrs. Helen Constantine.  All Souls Convent: 902 Oak Avenue. Sisters of Christian Charity from Mendham, N.J.  All Souls Cemetery: West 25 <sup>th</sup> Street, Sanford. Cemetery Supervisor: E. J. Stillings.	Parish staff and general parish information, <i>All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory</i> , 1967-1968, LeMann & Assoc., Skokie, Ill, p. 3. Source 23.1.3 <b>NOTE:</b> Directory includes photographs of individuals and families with street addresses.
2 0 1	1967	Church Directory Photo Album Parish Organizations	Parish Council: Rev. William T. Keane, Sister M. Lucy, S.C.C., Mr. Ralph Pezold, Mrs. Doris Smith. Catholic Women's Club: President: Mrs. Winkie LeFils; Vice president: Mrs. Sue Ceynowa; Secretaries: Mrs. Viola Frank and Mrs. Evelyn DeMattio; Treasurer: Mrs. Doris Smith. Holy Name Society: President: Robert Crowe; Vice-President: Lucas Bannon; Secretary: Eugene Teten; Treasurer: Joseph Schreiber. Home & School Assoc.: President: Thomas Farrow; Vice President: Gene Crimmins; Secretary: Mrs. Joan Coulombe; Treasurer: Mrs. Charlotte Sechrest. Confraternity of Christian Doctrine: Chairman: Gene Crimmins; Fishers: Mrs. Winkie LeFils; Helpers: Mrs. Nancy Huckabone; Discussion Clubs: Mrs. Sue Ceynowa. Teachers: Mr. T. LaTour; Mrs. Rita Bauer, Mary Tucker, Sue Ceynowa, Nancy Huckabone, Jo Von Herbulis, Lynn Huddleston. Knights of Columbus, Council 5357: Grand Knight: Howard H. Harrison; Deputy Grand Knight: Andrew Bickko.	Parish Organizations, All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 1967-1968, LeMann & Assoc., Skokie, Ill, p. 3. Source 23.1.3  NOTE: Directory includes photos of organization heads, individuals and families and street addresses.
2 0 2	1967 May	Good Citizenship Award Father William T. Keane	Good Citizenship Award from Catholic University of America presented to only one school in Florida this year All Souls school, Sanford Presenting the award is Father William T. Keane, pastor of All Souls. Accepting the award on behalf of the club was Larry Crimmins, president. Other officers looking on are: Kevin Spolski, Randall Brister, Patrick Kilcline, Ann Tournaux and Debbie Michels.	"Date Line Youth," Florida Catholic, May 12, 1967, p. 8. Source 102.10
2 0 3	1967 Oct 14-15	Fall Festival	A fall festival will be sponsored by All Souls parish, Sanford, October 14-15. Saturday will be children's day with a matinee from 2-6 p.m. Booths and carnival rides will be featured and a dance will be held at the Sanford Civic Center at 8 p.m. Sunday's activities will begin at noon. There will be an auction and a	"Around the parish," Florida Catholic, Oct. 6, 1967, p. 9. Source 51.11

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			day-long barbecue A celebrity booth will include donations from such prominent personalities as Jim Nabors, Robert F. Kennedy, Ronald Reagan and Vice president Hubert Humphrey.	
2 0 4	1968 Jan	Interfaith Conferences Church Unity Octave Fr. Keane Fr. LeMieux Sr. Josephita	Anglican guest at unity talks. Sister M. Josephita, seventh grade teacher at All Souls, helped in arranging an interfaith program With her are, center, Brother Michael of the Anglican Church and Father William T. Keane, pastor of All Souls. An inter-faith Bible Vigil and a series of talks by Protestant leaders marked the Church Unity Octave observance at All Souls School The vigil was held in the church hall, January 23, under the direction of parish assistant, Father Albert LeMieux	"Pupils given unity week lesson," Florida Catholic, Feb. 2, 1968, pp. 6, 8. Source 102.11
2 0 5	1968 Feb 15 to 1968 Jun 18	Most Rev. Paul F. Tanner	<ol> <li>Photo. In February 1968, the Apostolic Delegate to the United States, Archbishop Luigi Raimondi announced that Peoria, Illinois native Bishop Paul F. Tanner was to be the new bishop of the Diocese of St. Augustine.</li> <li>Bishop Paul Tanner was a former general secretary of the National Catholic Welfare Conference He was consecrated in Washington, D.C., on Dec. 21, 1965. [He] became Bishop of St. Augustine on Feb. 15, 1968 and until June 18 was bishop of all the counties in the dioceses of St. Petersburg and of Orlando.</li> </ol>	1. http://www.dosafl.com/about-us/our-history/former-bishops 2. "Seven prelates served diocese from St. Augustine," Florida Catholic, Jane Quinn, May 25, 1990, p. 17A. Source 47.4.2 SEE ALSO Source 49.12.2
2 0 6	1968 Mar 19	DCCW Deanery Meeting Confirmation Bishop Shanley	Thomas J. Aglio, director of Catholic Charities in Orlando called on women of the Orlando Central Deanery to become active members of the apostolate of the laity by participating more fully in the work of charity of the Church Retired Bishop Patrick H. Shanley O.C.D., who was in Sanford on St. Joseph's Day to administer the sacrament of Confirmation, was a guest at the deanery luncheon. Father William T. Keane, All Souls' pastor and Father Cyril Kennedy, pastor from Lake Mary, were co-hosts at the meeting. Attendance included 330 women from the Central Florida affiliations of the DCCW and 28 priests of the deanery. All were served in the All Souls' parish hall.	"Charities director outlines ways that talents help poor," Florida Catholic, March 22, 1968, p. 3. Source 107.11
2 0 7	1968 May 8	Diocese of Orlando Announced Diocese statistics	Pope Paul VI has created two new Dioceses of St. Petersburg and Orlando and elevated the Diocese of Miami to a Metropolitan See in a major realignment of the Catholic Church in Florida. Monsignor William Borders will be the first bishop of Orlando. These actions of the Holy Father were announced here Wednesday [May 8] by Archbishop Luigi Raimondi, Apostolic Delegate in the United States. The cathedral will be the Church of St. Charles Borromeo in Orlando.  The diocese covers 12,684 square miles with a total population of 982,643 and a Catholic population of 87,374. It has 55 diocesan priests and 15 religious priests in 47 parishes	"St. Augustine divided 3 ways in new Province of Florida. Miami diocese becomes Metropolitan See," Florida Catholic, May 10, 1968, pp. 1, 10. Source 49.6 SEE ALSO Source 49.12.2

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 0 8	1968 May	DCCW  Commissioner Family Affairs	Caption: Rev. William Keane, pastor of All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford, and Mrs. W. Vincent Roberts discuss her recent appointment as commissioner of family affairs by the DCCW. Mrs. Roberts is the first woman of Seminole County to ever be appointed a commissioner.	Photograph, Sanford Herald, May 10, 1968, Herald photo. Source 107.12	
2 0 9	1968	School Firsts	School clinic opens	Untitled timeline, circa 2004, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	
2 1 0	1968 Jun 18 to 1974	William D. Borders  Bishop Of Orlando  Archbishop Of Baltimore	The first Bishop of Orlando was William D. Borders, a monsignor in Louisiana Bishop Borders was born Oct. 9, 1913 in Washington, Indiana, attended Notre Dame University, and was ordained a priest at New Orleans' St. Louis Cathedral in 1940. In 1943 he enlisted in the U.S. Army Chaplain Corps and served with the 91 <sup>st</sup> Infantry Division in Africa and Italy. He earned a Bronze Star for Valor. On May 2, 1968 Pope Paul VI named him Bishop of Orlando and he was enthroned at St. Charles Cathedral June 18, 1968. Under his guidance, diocesan and parish councils, boards of education and similar commissions were established Accomplishments: 1971-special ministry for farmworkers began in Apopka. 1968- Diocese of Orlando CCW established. 1969-Charismatic Movement organized in Diocese of Orlando. 1970-Cursillo movement began in Winter Park. Dec. 16, 1972-extraordinary Ministers of the Eucharist commissioned. 1971-Catholic committee on Scouting organized. Bishop Borders established Diocesan Office of Education. On April 2, 1974, Bishop Borders was appointed Archbishop of Baltimore. He retired in 1989 and continued to serve as the retired Archbishop of Baltimore until his death in 2010.	http://www.orlandodiocese.org/ about-the-diocese/history/bishop- william-borders     "Profiles of Orlando's three ordinaries," Florida Catholic, May 25, 1990, p. 9A. Source 47.3	
2 1 1	1968 Jul	Cemetery	Advertisement: All Souls Catholic Cemetery. The Only Catholic Cemetery In The Diocese. P. O. Box "L" Sanford, Florida. Tel. 322-3795, Tel. 322-8508.	Advertisement, <i>Florida Catholic,</i> July 12, 1968, p. 10. Source 37.5	
2 1 1 A	1968 Aug	Winkie LeFils first meeting Orlando Diocese CCW	Winkie LeFils distinctly remembers the outfit she wore to her first Diocesan Council of Catholic Women's meeting 44 years ago. She and her husband were raising eight kids on a chicken farm in Osteen and she made a skirt out of a black feed sack to attend the meeting at St. James Church in downtown Orlando. LeFils said the other women wore magnificent furs and gorgeous hats but made her feel welcome in her makeshift skirt.	"Women's council honors lifetime members," <i>Florida Catholic</i> , May 2, 2002, p. A7. Source 96.15	
2 1 1 B	1968 Aug 12	Bishop Borders ODCCW	Bishop William D. Borders presided at the organization of the Orlando Diocesan Council of Catholic Women here August 12. He appointed Mrs. Joel Sayers Jr. of Our Lady of Lourdes parish, Daytona Beach, president The central deanery, Mrs. Gerald Fussell of St. John Vianney parish, Orlando, president of affiliations in Orange, Osceola, Polk and Seminole counties Chairmen of the five commissions were named as follows: Family affairs – Mrs. W. Vincent Roberts, Sanford	"Bishop Borders invites women's help in diocese through DCCW," Florida Catholic, Aug. 16, 1968, pp. 1, 9. Source 107.13	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2	1968	Father Keane	I agree that "one way to find out the needs and desires people have is to ask them." I just did. We	"Letters. Get it off your mind; put it	
2	Aug 23	Parish Survey	recently conducted a survey concerning the attitudes of parishioners We even included a section for your benefit titled "Gripes." [W]e had numerous meetings of the Holy Name Society and the Men's Club	on paper. Pastor answers 'gripe' of letter writer," <i>Florida Catholic</i> ,	
		Holy Name Society	to which all men of the parish were invited. [W]e had numerous meetings of our Catholic Women's Club; we had the DCCW spring deanery meeting here in March Our survey showed that 75 per cent of our	Aug. 23, 1968, p. 5. Source 70.2	
		Men's Club	parishioners like the Liturgy as it is 70 per cent prefer to kneel while receiving Communion; only 4 per cent want modern hymns and music in Church. As for leadership in social issues, Catholics in Sanford		
		Decisions not based on race	have no desire to instigate riots for open housing, for integrated schools, or for peace in Vietnam nor have they issued statements challenging the teaching of the Church or Pope. All our parishioners are treated as children of God Our teachers are hired on the basis of their ability and qualifications  Officers of our organizations are chosen by fellow members on the basis of their dedication and ability		
		Catholics in Civic Arena	Finally you ask, "Where are Catholics in the civic arena?" Our Mayor is a Catholic. The chairman of our County Commission is Catholic. Our local State Attorney is Catholic. One of our local State senators is Catholic, yet in Sanford less than 5 per cent of the population is Catholic		
2 1 3	1968 Sep 24	Diocese Established	Plans are underway to set aside Sept. 24 as a special day throughout the Diocese of Orlando On that date in 1968 Pope Paul VI formally established the Orlando diocese	"Diocese to celebrate anniversary Sept. 24," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> June 16, 1978, p. A3. Source 49.11	
2	1968	1st meeting	Members of the Orlando Diocesan Council's Central Deanery of women were urged to "think with the	"Accept encyclical, area moderator	
3	Nov 6	ODCCW	Church," when the deanery's first meeting was held Nov. 6 at Blessed Trinity parish here Some 150	urges women," Florida Catholic,	
A		Scrapbook	women attended the Central Deanery meeting from parishes in Orange, Osceola, Seminole and Polk Counties A panel of judges appointed to survey 16 scrapbooks selected St. John Vianney Woman's Club of Orlando as the winner Honorable mention went to entries from All Souls in Sanford and St. Joseph of Union Park. Judges were Mrs. R. P. Ceynowa of Sanford	Nov 15, 1968, p. 10. Source 107.14	
2 1 4	1968 Dec 4	Religion Teachers' Workshop All Souls Students Head Start	1. Caption photo left: demonstrating different teaching methods at a Religion teachers' workshop, Dec. 4, at All Souls school are, from left: Sister M. Victorian Thiry of the Sisters of Christian Charity; Sister M. Georgia Francis, Order of St. Francis and Mrs. Sam Sofferin Jr.  2. Caption photo right: First graders at All Souls School, Sanford, exhibit	1. "Methods used make a difference," Florida Catholic, Dec. 13, 1968, p. 11. Source 105.4  2. "Tots aid Head Start," Florida Catholic, Jan. 3, 1969, p. 10. Source 102.12	
			Christmas packages they brought and wrapped for the underprivileged children in the Seminole County Head Start program.		
2 1 5	1969	Navy Base 1st Male Teacher	Navy Base closed.  Mr. Whitey Eckstein became the first male teacher [at All Souls School].	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	
2	1969	Central	Mass is a community celebration stressed Father Francis X. Smith of Ocala in a talk here [Orlando]	"Liturgy changes require	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
5 A	Apr 10	Deanery ODCCW	April 10 before 152 members of the Central Deanery Council of Catholic Women The meeting was conducted by Mrs. Gerald W. Fussell of St. John Vianney parish She appointed Mrs. Donald LeFils, All Souls, Sanford, treasurer Mrs. Gene McNulty, Orlando, general chairman of the DCCW convention and Mrs. Joel Sayers, Jr., Daytona Beach, DCCW president, urged members to encourage attendance at the May 12 convention in Orlando's Robert Meyer Hotel.	participants not spectators, deanery women told," Florida Catholic, April 18, 1969, p. 10. Source 107.15	
2 1 5 B	1969 May 12	First Convention DCCW	Caption: Father William Keane of All Souls parish accompanied Sanford delegates to the May 12 DCCW convention. From left are Mrs. Jennie Fox, Mrs. Mary Kindlac and Mrs. Donald LeFils. May 12 was an historic day for the Diocese of Orlando, marking the first convention of the Diocesan Council of Catholic Women. [All Souls parishioner], Mrs. W. Vincent Roberts, parliamentarian	"DCCW Corner," Florida Catholic, May 23, 1969, p. 10. Source 107.16	
2 1 6	1969 May 29	8 <sup>th</sup> Grade Graduation	[Father Lyons] delivered the principal address to the graduating eighth grade at All Souls School last Thursday evening [May 29, 1969].	"Father Lyons dies," Sanford Herald, June 2, 1969, Sanford Museum. Source 75.9	
2 1 7	1969 Jun 2	Father Lyons Dies	Rev. Richard Lyons, 68, pastor of All Souls Catholic Church of Sanford for nearly 14 years, died at 9 this morning at Mercy Medical Center, Orlando. Father Lyons had undergone surgery for a blood clot in his abdomen Sunday. He was visited by Bishop William Borders Sunday evening	Ibid. Source 75.9	
1 8	1969 Jun 6	School Choir Father Lyons Funeral Mass	1. Rites for Father Lyons; founded All Souls school. All Souls school choir under the direction of the Sisters sang the revised funeral liturgy. His body was buried in All Souls parish cemetery, the first priest to be interred there	1. "Rites for Father Lyons," Florida Catholic, June 6, 1969, pp. 1, 12. Source 75.6	
			2. All Souls Church was filled to overflowing June 6 for the funeral Mass for Father Richard Lyons Father William Keane spoke of the late priest's compassion for shut-ins and for youth Another concern of Father Lyons, he said, was "The reverent remembrance of departed relatives and friends. He renovated and improved the parish cemetery."	2. "Funeral recalls Father Lyons' work," <i>Florida Catholic</i> , June 13, 1969, p. 10. Source 75.7	
2 1 9	1969 Jun 6	All Souls Cemetery	Rites for Father Lyons; founded All Souls school. His body was buried in All Souls parish cemetery, the first priest to be interred there	Florida Catholic, Jun. 6, 1969, pp. 1, 12. Source 75.6.2	
2 2 0	1969 Jun	Sisters of Christian Charity	Father William T. Keane, pastor of All Souls Church, Sanford, said goodbye this week to the Sisters of Christian Charity who teach at All Souls School. Next September, only two will return to teach in Sanford. Leaving are, from left, rear, Sisters Elsa, Ignatia and Josephita, and foreground, Sister Lucy, who was principal and superior last year, had taught in the school eight years.	"Two Nuns Will Return Next Year," Florida Catholic, June 13, 1969, p. 10. Source 105.5	
2 2 1	1970	CYO Uniforms	Father Ennis started the first CYO (Catholic Youth Organization). Plaid uniforms were introduced [for girls].	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 1. Source 42.4.1	
2 2	1970	Father Albert	Diocese of Orlando: The Chancery announces the following appointments: Father Albert F. LeMieux,	Florida Catholic, Aug. 14, 1970, p. 8.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2	Aug 14	LeMieux	from assistant pastor, All Souls, Sanford to assistant pastor, St. Paul, Daytona Beach	Source 50.11	
2 2 3	1970 Jun 6 to	Father William E. Ennis	<ol> <li>Father William Ennis: 1970-1984.</li> <li>Father Ennis served as assistant pastor to Father William J. Mullally in DeLand before coming to All Souls.</li> </ol>	1. All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, Sanford, Fla., 2007, p. 5. Source 41.1.12	
	1984 Aug 10	12th Pastor of All Souls	3. Eight pastors will assume new pastoral assignments June 6: Father William E. Ennis, a native of Ireland ordained in St. Patrick's, Carlow, has been assistant at St. Charles Cathedral, Orlando and a teacher at Bishop Moore High School. He will be pastor of All Souls parish in Sanford, taking charge on his sixth anniversary of ordination.  4. In one of three separate elections held by priests of the Diocese of Orlando during the past weeks, two new deans were elected: Father William Ennis, pastor for the past five years of All Souls Parish in Sanford, was elected dean of the Central Deanery. He succeeds Msgr. Irvin Nugent, Cathedral pastor, Orlando, who has been Central dean since Dec. 10, 1971.  5. After 13 years as pastor of All Souls, Sanford, Father Ennis has been appointed the pastor of St. Peter in DeLand, where he will report on Aug. 10 to take charge. He was ordained priest, June 6, 1964, in Carlow, Ireland. Father Ennis, 42, is a native of Derry City, Northern Ireland he was appointed Sanford pastor on June 6, 1970.  6. Some 600 parishioners said their farewells to outgoing pastor, Father William Ennis, at a reception, Aug. 7. Father Ennis served [All Souls parish] for the past 13 years. Highlighting the event were presentations of a bronze plaque dedicating the new multi-purpose building in his name and a framed pastel drawing of Father Ennis' German Shepherd dog, Creggan He was chaplain of the Sanford Police Dept., served on the Sanford Housing Authority and was instrumental in the development of the Christian Sharing Center.  7. Father William Ennis, 48, has been pastor of St. Peter Parish in DeLand since 1983. Born in North Ireland, Father Ennis also served as pastor of All Souls Parish in Sanford,	2. "Msgr. Mullally dies; service marked life," Florida Catholic, Dec. 17, 1971, p. 1. Source 64.2 3. "Eight parishes to greet newly assigned pastors," Florida Catholic, June 5, 1970, p. 8. Source 64.1 4. "New deans elected," Florida Catholic, Nov. 21, 1975, p. 13. Source 64.3 5. "Pastors," Florida Catholic, June 17, 1983, pp. 14-15. Source 50.16 or 64.7 6. "All Souls gives priest send-off," Florida Catholic, Sept. 2, 1983, p. 4. Source 64.5 and 42.2.4 7. "Jubilarians Honored at Annual Chrism Mass," Florida Catholic, March 24, 1989, p. 9. Source 50.21 8. Priest Directory, p. 12, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/pri est-directory, accessed 7/1/2014	
			and as assistant pastor at Bishop Moore High School in Orlando, St. Charles Cathedral in Orlando, St. Paul's in Daytona Beach, Bishop Kenny High School in Jacksonville, and Church of the Assumption in Jacksonville. One of Father Ennis's major accomplishments is the building of San Jose Mission in Barberville, near DeLand. The mission serves the Hispanic farmworker community in the area.  8. Color photo: Father Ennis currently [2014] Pastor, Holy Family Catholic Church in Apopka.	Digital Source 50.10.12 (Print excerpts: Source 50.10.2)	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 2 4	Circa 1970s	Fr. Ennis - 1 <sup>st</sup> Communion ? 1st Communion		Photographs: First Communion, circa 1970s, All Souls Parish Office, Nov. 2013. Source 108.7 and 108.8  Go to source for larger photos.	
2 2 5	1970	Father	1. The Chancery announces the following appointments: Father *Joseph Kett, assistant pastor, St. James,	1. Florida Catholic, Sept. 27, 1968,	
	Aug to 1975 Oct 11	Patrick J. Kett	Orlando. *NOTE: Listed as Patrick, Patrick J. and Joseph Kett in the <i>Florida Catholic</i> .  2. The Chancery announces the following appointments: Father Patrick J. Kett, from assistant pastor, St. James, Orlando to assistant pastor, All Souls, Sanford.  3. Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady, Bishop of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments, effective Oct. 11: Rev. Patrick Kett, from associate pastor, *St. Paul Parish, Daytona Beach to associate pastor, St. Anastasia Parish, Fort Pierce. *NOTE: Should be "from All Souls Parish." SEE #4 this entry – no mention of St. Paul Parish.  4. Father Patrick Kett, a former missionary who served in the Diocese of Orlando, celebrated his 50 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of ordination last month in Ireland. Father Kett served at St. James, Good Shepherd parishes in Orlando, Alls [sic] Souls Parish in Sanford and Anastasia in Fort Pierce.  The first general parish meeting of All Souls Church, Sanford has been announced by Father William	p. 1. Source 50.9  2. Florida Catholic, Aug. 14, 1970, p. 8. Source 50.11 or 111.3  3. Florida Catholic, Oct. 10, 1975, p. 8. Source 111.1  4. "Jubilee in Ireland," Florida Catholic, July 13, 1985, p. 5. Source 111.2  "Events in Central Florida parishes,"	
2 2 6	Sep 20	Meeting  CYO Folk Choir	Ennis, pastor. It will be held in the parish social hall, Sunday, Sept. 20, at 2:30 p.m. Music will be furnished by the CYO Folk Choir and refreshments will be served.	Florida Catholic, Sept. 18, 1970, p. 8. Source 99.2	
2 2 7	1971 Feb	All Catholic Music Festival	"Let Here Be Music," will be presented at the Orlando City Auditorium [Municipal Auditorium/Bob Carr], Feb. 14 at 8 p.m. featuring band students from Bishop Moore High School and six Catholic elementary schools, St. Andrew, Good Shepherd, St. Charles, St. Margaret Mary, St. Mary Magdalen, All Souls, Sanford The all Catholic music festival is the third annual Orlando diocesan concert by the group	"Over 600 children to stage concert," Florida Catholic, Jan. 29, 1971, p. 8. Source 102.14	
2 2 8	1971	Girls Basketball	Caption: Robin Burke (left), Anna Repilado, Patty Fowler, Jackie Wade, Julie DeMattio and Anne Smith, play basketball with Sister Leonie as referee on playground at All Souls' Catholic School, Sanford.  NOTE: See source for additional photographs: Sister Mary Gerard, Community supervisor of schools and Sister Mara, principal.	"Catholic Nun Referees Girls' Basketball Fun," Sanford Herald, circa 1971, photographer Elda Nichols. Source 102.13	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 2 9 9	1971 Apr - 1987	Catholic Sharing Center Mrs. Florence Gilmartin Father William Ennis	1. One of six photos (right top) Florence Gilmartin and others. Appears to be at the Christian Sharing Center.  2. Caption photo left: Eat and be merry. Sanford Chapter of the Telephone Pioneers of America [TPA] present groceries for the needy for Thanksgiving to Sanford Christian Sharing Center. (From left) Rev. Leroy Soper, Holy Cross Episcopal Church; Joanne Stinebaker, secretary of TPA; Edna Rice, Sharing Center Volunteer from Redeemer Lutheran Church;  Florence Gilmartin of All Souls Church, vice president of the center; and Garold Page, TPA community services chairman.  3. "We don't know what we'd do without the Catholic Sharing Center," said a spokesman for the Seminole County Divison of Family Serivces the Sharing Center offers aid to many needy families and individuals each week.  Opened in April of 1971, the center operates under the auspices of All Souls' Parish, but is totally self-supporting [T]he services of the Catholic Sharing Center are utilized by many service groups including: Head Start, Seed Co., Birthright, nursing homes, and Untied Church Women of America The services of the Sharing Center are not restricted to the Sanford area Regular shipments of clothing are made to the Florida State Mental Hospital and to nursing homes The Sharing Center is located at 512 Sanford Avenue.	1. Six photos Gilmartin and Thrift Store, circa 1972, pp. 1-2. SEE Source 104.1 for all photos.  2. Photo circa Nov. 1972, newspaper clipping, unknown publication, probably from the Sanford Herald. Source 104.2  3. "All Souls shares faith, goods," Florida Catholic, April 5, 1974, p. 9. Source 104.5	
2 3 0	1971 Oct 9	1st Meeting Sisters' Council	The first general meeting of the newly formed Sisters' Council of the Orlando diocese will take place Oct. 9 at All Souls Parish, Sanford, when Bishop William D. Borders is scheduled to address the assembly.	"Sisters' council to hear talks," Florida Catholic, Sept. 24, 1971, p. 8. Source 105.6	
2 3 1	Circa 1972	CCW Gilmartin Fr. Ennis	Miscellaneous photographs, funeral card Fr. Patrick Murphy Born Jan. 29, 1914, died Aug. 27, 1962; hospital room with ladies visiting, Fr. Ennis presenting flowers, Mrs. Gilmartin, unidentified older priest holding baby.	Photographs, All Souls Church office, unknown photographer or date. SEE Source 107.9 for all photos.  NOTE: If you can identify these people; contact church office.	
2 3 2	1972	Church Directory Photo Album	Masses: Saturday Vigil - 7:00 p.m.; Sunday – 8:00 a.m., 10:30 a.m., 12:00 noon.  Weekdays – 7:00 a.m., 9:00 a.m. (MonFri.); Saturday 9:00 a.m.  NOTE: Directory includes photographs and addresses of family and individual members of the parish.	Mass Schedule, <i>All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory</i> , circa 1972. Source 25.1.1	

	Including ERRORS found in the originals. Please review all "NOTES following each entry for ADDITIONS, CORRECTIONS, CORROBORATIONS and/or CONFLICTING DATA.  Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
22 33 33	Circa	All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory Residence at 718 Oak Ave.	1. Directory circa 1972 cover: "All Souls Catholic Church - 718 Oak Avenue, Sanford."  NOTE: This is the former rectory located at Oak Avenue and 8th Street, purchased by Father Anthony McGowan in January 1951.  SEE Source 41.1.9  2. Photograph right: 718 Oak Avenue, Sanford. The property at 718 Oak Avenue was sold to Stephen Myers and Kimberly Behulak on Nov. 30, 1992.	1. Photograph left: All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, circa 1972. Source 25.1.1  2. Warranty Deed, parcel 718 Oak Avenue, Nov. 30, 1992, Seminole County Property Appraiser, online, accessed 7/12/14, http://scpafl .org. Image 718 Oak Avenue, maps.google.com, 9/9/14. Source 36.6
2 3 4	1972 Apr 3	Sanford Sharing Center  Catholic Women's Club  Father Ennis	Social services to the needy will be the theme of the April 3, meeting scheduled in All Souls church hall here. Members of the Catholic Women's Club will present social work speakers Father William Ennis, pastor, has worked with the social action leaders and is a member of the Sanford Housing Authority As part of the parish stewardship program, he instituted the All Souls Cathoic Church Sharing Center. The center's service is now a year old. In that year, the volunteer staff has helped more than 1,000 persons.  The location at 512 Sanford Avenue was secured and by April 18, the store was painted, stocked and all licenses obtained. The main function is to share clothing and other articles with the disadvantaged. In order not to be a financial burden on the parish, however, items are sold at low prices.	"Sanford sharing center cited," Florida Catholic, March 31, 1972, p. 9. Source 104.4  *NOTE: All Souls Parish History at a Glance, Source 42.2.2 states '512' is a NEW address in April 1972, however, article dated March 31, 1972, refers to the original opening in April 18, 1971.
3 5	Circa 1972	Fr. Ennis CCW	Sampling of photos from CCW and other events.	Photographs, All Souls Parish office file, unknown photographer. SEE Source 107.17 for all photos.
3 6	1972	Headstart Women's Club Sharing Center K of C	<ol> <li>Mrs. Ada Sires [told] All Souls Catholic Women's Club that the Seminole [Headstart] program began in 1968. There are five centers in Seminole accommodating a total of 200 four and five year old children. Out of these 200 children, the Catholic Sharing Center has aided at least 35 per cent of the families</li> <li>Mrs. Gilmartin said that through the cooperation of All Souls Catholic Women and the Knights of Columbus, 14 families were assisted at Christmas with food and clothing [The] social educator for the Federal Migrant Program said that through Catholic Sharing Center (which has provided clothing, bed clothes, shoes, household applicances such as heaters, irons), many people in the migrant sphere of living have found new enthusiasm for seeking improvement within their own lives.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>"The story of Headstart as seen by a little girl," Sanford Herald, Ann Sieczkowski, 1972. Source 104.3</li> <li>"Transportation pool advocated by area women," Sanford Herald, circa 1972, Ann Sieczkowski.</li> <li>(Unable to locate image)</li> </ol>
3	1973 Jan	Catholic Schools	Nineteen Catholic elementary schools have been granted full accreditation by the Florida Catholic Conference Announcement of accreditation was forwarded in January to the following schools: All	"Catholic schools win accredita- tion," Florida Catholic, Jan. 19,

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
7		Accreditation	Souls, Sanford.	1973, p. 24. Source 102.15	
2	1973	Family of	Gerald Coffee family selected as the "Family of the Year" last night following a family fashion show	Probably from the Sanford Herald,	
8	Mar	the Year	under the auspices of Sanford Junior Woman's Club Mayor Moore presented a plaque.	March 1973. Source 100.3	
2	1973	DCCW	Mrs. Winkie LeFils is in the second term of her administration as president of the Diocesan Council of	"Rancher's wife heads DCCW and	
9	Jun		Catholic Women The children are following in the parents' footsteps maintaining active civic and	her daughter fights for life," Florida	
		Winkie LeFils	church profiles. [They are] Don, Jr. 18, Mary Elizabeth 17, James 16, Susan 15, Gregory 13, Teresa 12,	Catholic, June 15, 1973, p. 12.	
		and her	Sharon 10 Mrs. LeFils was president of All Souls Catholic Women's Club from 1967 to 1969. She was a	Source 96.1	
		family	deanery president for two years before election to DCCW leadership.	NOTE: Indepth biographical article	
			Challenged by the pro-abortion sentiments of classmates, [Mary Elizabeth LeFils] refuted their claims	about the LeFils family.	
2	1973	Alcohol and	and brought to class a film about reverence for life in the womb.  "Alcohol and Drugs Anonymous chartered in Sanford." Abusers of drugs and alcohol hopefully will be	Florida Catholic, June 29, 1973,	
4	Jun	Drugs	rehabilitated here by a new program under the auspices of Alcohol and Drugs Anonymous. Every	p. 13. Source 43.2	
0	Juli	Anonymous	Wedensday at 8 p.m., the meeting is held at All Souls Parish Annex.	p. 13. 3001ce 43.2	
2	1973	St. Louis	SANFORD—The St. Louis Boys' Choir of Paris, France, will give one of two Florida performances here July	"Central Florida to hear choir boys,"	
4	Jul 17	Boys' Choir	17 at 8 p.m. in the Sanford Civic Center While in Sanford, the boys will be housed by families of	Florida Catholic, June 22, 1973,	
'		of Paris,	members of the Catholic Youth Organization, and hope to visit Cape Kennedy the morning after their	p. 16. Source 51.12	
		France	Sanford performance. There will be no admission charged at the concerts. [F]ree will offerings will be		
			taken to help defray transportation costs for the 33-member choir In presenting the choir, Roy Burke,		
			president of the Men's Club at All Souls, and Father Ennis in Sanford said that this is one way the		
			members of All Souls Church can thank the community for past support		
2	1973	New Flag for	Caption photo: Pledging allegiance daily at All Souls School, the Sanford children	Florida Catholic, Sep. 28, 1973,	
2	Sep	school	have a new flag raised at a special ceremony by Boy Scouts Joseph Perez and	p. 16. Source 103.4	
		Boy Scouts	James Runge of Troop 34. Looking on are Father William Ennis, left, pastor, and		
		-	Eugene Gilmartin, representing the Knights of Columbus Council 5357 which		
		Knights of	donated the flag to the school.		
2	Ciu	Columbus	Fathau Diahaud Tuaut, mastau af All Caula Chungh in Caufaud anid trus danadar after the unit l	White price calchest - U.S+ All	
4	Circa	Sunday	Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls Church in Sanford, said two decades after the parish began	"Hispanics celebrate life at All	
3	1974	Spanish Mass	offering Mass in the Spanish language, All Souls continues to reach out to the Hispanic community in its native tongue. Since early October 1993, each 9 a.m. Sunday Mass has been in Spanish.	Souls," Florida Catholic, Mary Meehan, April 8, 1994, p. 3.	
			*This 1994 article indicates All Souls began offering Mass in Spanish around 1974.	Source 93.1	
			11115 12574 at title infalcates All 30015 began offering mass in Spanish around 1574.	Jource 33.1	

	<u> </u>		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Ources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
2 4 4	1974 Feb	Boys Basketball Team Diocesan Champions	Caption: First place winner in the Diocesan Championship Basketball Tournament, held recently at Bishop Moore High School, Orlando, is the eighth grade team from All Souls Parish in Sanford. Pictured with the trophies won in this year's competition are, front row, Coach Ken Soistman, Joe Perez, John Sierutowski, Mike Fall, Mark Yeisely, and Chris Gillmor; second row, Sister Charlene, SCC, principal, Ken Bogeajis, David Craig, Greg LaTour, Greg Smith, David Wiggins, and Father William Ennis, pastor, All Souls Parish.	Photograph, Florida Catholic, Mar. 15, 1974, p. 7. Source 102.16
2 4 4 A	1974 Apr 8-12	Bishops Conference LeFils	Region IV bishops of the United States will again open their spring meeting [Easter week at Charleston, S.C.] to non-voting participants Diocese of Orlando observers at the regional bishops' meeting will be Mrs. Donald LeFils of Osteen, president of the Diocesan Council of Catholic Women.	"Observers chosen for bishops' conference," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Feb. 15, 1974, p. 3. Source 96.2
2 4 5	Circa 1974 Jun to 1976 Jan 24	Father Sean Shine	1. Sean Shine was born in Glen, County Limerick, Ireland [and] was ordained June 29, 1952 Father Shine taught in the junior seminary Onitsha, Nigeria; was superintendent of schools for four years and principal of two high schools and two teacher training colleges. When civil war broke out, he went to Los Angeles for a year and a half went back to Ireland came to Florida. He spent three years at Church of our Savior, Cocoa Beach; a year and a half at *All Souls Parish, Sanford and has been associate at St. Brendan's since January 24 [1976]. *NOTE: Working backwards from Jan. 24, 1976, Father Shine probably arrived at All Souls around June 1974.  2. Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady, Bishop of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments, effective Jan. 24: Rev. Sean Shine, from associate pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford, to associate pastor, St. Brendan Parish, Ormond Beach.  3. Appointment: Rev. Sean Shine from Pastor, St. Thomas Aquinas Parish, Bartow, to Pastor Immaculate Heart of Mary, Silver Springs Shores, effective June 15, 1983. [Father Shine] has served in Florida for several years, first at Cocoa Beach, then in Sanford, and later at St. Brendan Parish in Ormond Beach.  4. Father Sean Shine retired from active ministry this summer From 1968 to 1981 he served as associate pastor at several Florida parishes, including All Souls Parish in Sanford  5. Rev. Sean Shine died August 8, 2008.	1. "Ormond Beach priest, Father Shine, celebrates 25 <sup>th</sup> anniversary," Florida Catholic, July 29, 1977, p. 3. Source 85.1 Photo left.  2. Florida Catholic, Jan. 23, 1976, p. 13. Source 50.12  3. Florida Catholic, June 17, 1983, pp. 14-15. Source 50.16  4. "Two longtime priests will soon retire from active ministry," Florida Catholic, July 27, 2000, p. 4. Source 85.2 Photo right.  5. Priests Necrology, p. 47, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-necrology, online, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.47 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.15)

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 4 5 B	1974 Aug 20	Donald LeFils Accident	On April 20, 1974 [Donald LeFils, Jr.] was married and four months later, to the day, he was paralyzed, the victim of a ranching accident Donald LeFils, Jr., had to face what a growing number of people face – a life in a wheelchair. LeFils was injured w hen a horse he was riding while herding cattle reared and fell over backward. [His wife Pam] was pregnant at the time of the accident. LeFils parents, Mr. and Mrs. [Winkie] Donald LeFils, Sr., are ranchers in the Osteen area.	"Facing life in a wheelchair. Osteen man makes a comeback," <i>Florida</i> <i>Catholic,</i> Henry Liberstat, Dec. 14, 1979, p. 16. Source 96.8	
2 4 6	1974 Dec	Christmas Play	Caption: This nativity scene highlighted the All Souls School Christmas program presented Wednesday night with the various classes presenting songs, poems and plays following Christmas music by the advanced and beginning bands. Mary is played by Beth Malloy; Joseph, Johnny Holt and the angels Janice Appel and Jude Giglietti.	"Children tell Christmas story," Sanford Herald, circa December 1974, photographer Bill Vincent. Source 102.17	
2 4 7	1974 Dec 16 to 1989 Oct 9	Bishop Thomas J. Grady	1-2. Thomas J. Grady was born on Oct. 9, 1914, in Chicago. After his studies in Rome, he taught seminarians at Quigley Seminary and was ordained a priest on April 23, 1938. He was ordained Auxiliary Bishop of Chicago on Aug. 24, 1967 and installed as second Bishop of Orlando on Dec. 16, 1974. Bishop Grady established almost 20 parishes during his tenure fostered tourist ministry at Mary, Queen of the Universe Shrine. He encouraged women of the diocese in national leadership roles, and provided leadership in the National Conference of Catholic Bishops. He resigned on Oct. 9, 1989, when he turned 75, as prescribed by Church law.  3. Caption: Bishop Thomas J. Grady was installed as the second bishop of Orlando in 1974. He is shown here with Archbishop Jadot, Deacon Scotto, the late Archbishop Carroll, Father Traupman, and Archbishop Borders.  4-5. Some accomplishments during Bishop Grady's tenure: sister diocese of San Juan de la Maguana; strong vocations and pastoral ministries programs; growing San Pedro spiritual center; expanded Catholic Social Services; ministries to immigrants and ethnic minorities; Prophetic Migrant Ministry; Bishop's Appeal for Service Enrichment; Office for pro-life and justice; Family Life Department; Office of Liturgy. Forty-eight priests were ordained during his tenure.	1. "Profiles of Orlando's three ordinaries," Florida Catholic Souvenir Edition, May 25, 1990, p. 9A. Source 47.3  2. "Diocese gets third bishop today," Florida Catholic, May 25, 1990, p. 1. Source 47.2  3. "Rapid growth has challenged young diocese, Florida Catholic Souvenir Edition, May 25, 1990, p. 8A. Source 49.12  4. "A salute to Florida's Bishop Grady," Florida Catholic, May 25, 1990, p. 8. Source 46.1  5. "Bishop ordains 48 priests during his tenure in Orlando Diocese," Florida Catholic, April 23, 1998, p. A29, A30. Source 46.2	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 4 8	Circa 1975	Silver Anniversary	Unidentified Sister – appears to be habit of Sisters of Christian Charity. Notation: "Sister with cake – Silver Anniversary"	Photograph, All Souls Parish office file, CD Rom. Source 105.7	
2 4	1975	Salvation	Father William Ennis, pastor of All Souls Parish, is proud of the leadership one of his parishioners gave to	"All Souls member gives Salvation	
9	May	Army	the new Salvation Army building in Sanford Mrs. Roberts was the only woman advisory board chairman during her three one-year terms, and one of very few in the Southeast.	Army assist," Florida Catholic, May 16, 1975, p. 20. Source 43.3	
2	1975	FCCW	1. Caption: Moderators from all parts of Florida congratulate Mrs. Donald	1. "Peace, family life, top priority	
9	Dec	Conference	LeFils, left, and Mrs. Frank Filewicz, province directors	list," Florida Catholic, Dec. 19, 1975,	
Α	11-12	LeFills	The leaders from the archdiocesan and diocesan councils of Catholic women in five Florida dioceses met at Mercy Hospital, Orlando, Dec. 11 and 12, with	pp. 1, 24. Source 107.18	
		President	priest moderators. They began planning for a second Florida conference open	2. Florida Catholic Heritage Trail,	
		Province	to women throughout the Catholic councils, which will be held in Orlando, Sept.	edited by Michael Gannon, 2005,	
		Director	29 and 30, 1976. Bishop Thomas J. Grady installed the following FCCW	pp. 57-60. Source 107.30.2	
			officers: Mrs. Donald LeFils, Osteen, Florida, president  2. The following women have served as President/Province Director of the Florida Council of Catholic Women, Province of Miami: Winkie LeFils (1975-1977) Diocese of Orlando.		
2 5	1976	Right to Life	"100,000 persons sought for march." Florida Right to Life leaders are organizing participation in the third	"Jan. 22 – A day to mourn," Florida	
0	Jan 22		annual March for Life, both in Washington, D.C., Jan. 22, and in the 26 locations where there are Right to	Catholic, Jan. 16, 1976, p. 24.	
			Life chapters in Florida [T]hose who cannot make the march are planning events on the home front, Mrs. Doyle said. All Souls Parish, Sanford, will have a Mass praying for the success of the rally goals.	Source 43.4	
2	1976	William	Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady, Bishop of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following	1. Florida Catholic, Jan. 23, 1976,	
5	Jan 24	Authenrieth	appointments, effective Jan. 24 [1976] Rev. William Authenrieth, from associate	p. 13. Source 50.12	
•	to	Associate	pastor, St. John Vianney Parish, Orlando, to associate pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford.	2. Florida Catholic, June 16, 1978,	
	1978	Pastor	2. Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady, Bishop of Orlando is pleased to announce the following	p. 3. Source 50.14	
	Jul 6		appointments: Reverend William Authenrieth, to associate pastor, St. Mary Parish,	·	
	AND		Rockledge, from associate pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford, effective July 6 [1978].	3. Florida Catholic, June 17, 1983, pp. 14-15. Sources 50.16 and 52.1	
	1003	12th Postor	3. The Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady, Bishop of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following	4. Various articles, <i>Orlando</i>	
	1983 Aug 10	13th Pastor of All Souls	appointments: Rev. William Authenrieth from Associate Pastor, St. Mary Parish, Rockledge, to Pastor, All	Sentinel, Nov. 28, 1985 – Oct. 3,	
	to	OI All Jouis	Souls Parish, Sanford, effective Aug. 10, 1983. Brooklyn born Father Authenrieth, 46, was ordained a priest in Brooklyn, N.Y., June 2, 1962. [He] has been associate pastor in these places: St. John Vianney,	2013, online database, Newsbank,	
	1984		Orlando, two years; All Souls, Sanford, two years; and St. Mary, Rockledge, since July 1978. Soon he will	http://ocls.info, accessed June 19,	
	Jun 15		, and a second of the will	2014. Source 52.2	

		Sc	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida purces cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			return to All Souls, Sanford, as pastor  4. On Aug. 10, 1983, Authenrieth returned to All Souls in Sanford In April (1984), teachers demanded an audience with the vicar general The chief complaints were that he'd made sexually suggestive comments to boys and girls during confirmation interviews and used vulgar language around the parish It was decided that he would leave All Souls He was relieved of duty October 1985.  5. By order of the Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady. Pastors and administrators: Rev. William Authenrieth, administrator pro tempore, Our Lady of Lourdes, Melbourne effective June 15, 1984.	5. "Clerical appointments," Florida Catholic, June 15, 1984, p. 8. Source 50.17
2 5 2	1976 Oct	Sharing Center Florence Gilmartin Bio	Caption photo left: Florence Gilmartin, Good Newsmaker from Sanford, manages the Sharing Center of All Souls Parish.  Father William Ennis, pastor at All Souls, knows Florence as a tireless worker for the needy, an outstanding mother and wife, an involved parish achiever who is quick to say yes to any request for her time and talents [I]n the closing days of World War II she heard her fiance, Eugene G. Gilmartin, would be sailing home and their weddiing was finally approaching. An engine room explosion [left] the young sailor sightless, but it didn't change their plans Florence worked as a telephone operator with Southern Bell for 26 years until her retirement in April 1965, Gene working when he could mostly caring for the eight children [T]hey came to Sanford 22 years ago (in 1955) to "live more cheaply."  Tragedy struck twice more in their lives. In 1966, their 16 year old Paul was on his way to an honor Boy Scout camp when a truck driven by an unlicensed driver crossed the road and hit head on the pick up truck Paul was riding in. Paul was killed and his brother Brian suffered a broken back and internal injuries In 1970, their youngest son Richard, not quite five years old drowned in Lake Golden while at a picnic. Gene suffered a heart attack on the spot and has had to take things easy ever since.  Florence is the coordinator of All Souls Catholic Church Sharing Center [She] brought the idea for the sharing center to Father Ennis six years ago [She is] also parish coordinator for All Souls' Pro-Life organization, a volunteer for Catholic Charities, in charge of Christmas and Thanksgiving baskets for the needy program and distributes food and items of necessity monthly to needy families in the area Florence's other activities at All Souls are numerous and she is also active in the Cursillo movement.	"Good Newsmakers. Florence Gilmartin: impatient to serve, helps poor, needy," Florida Catholic, Oct. 15, 1976, pp. 1, 17. Source 92.2
2 5	1977	Right to Life	Florida was well represented at March for Life held in Washinton, D.C. on the fourth anniversary of the	"Floridians march for life 54 strong,"
3	Jan 28	March Washington	U.S. Supreme Court's abortion ruling which paved the way for more than one million abortions in 1976 alone [R]epresentatives sent by parishes of the Orlando Diocese [include] Mrs. Florence Gilmartin of	Florida Catholic, Jan. 28, 1977, p. 5. Source 92.3
		D.C.	All Souls, Sanford Mrs. Gilmartin and Mrs. Reardon expressed their gratitude to their pastors, Father	Julice 32.3
			William Ennis and Father Felix Banos for approving collections in their parishes which made the trip	
		Gilmartin	possible Mrs. Gilmartin personally delivered 270 red roses to the offices of Florida's lawmakers.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 5 3 A	1977 Apr	Winkie LeFils FCCW International Women's Year	Mrs. Donald LeFils has been named to a state post for the International Women's Year (IWY). Winkie LeFils, president of the Florida Council of Catholic Women has accepted the invitation of the National Commission on the Observance of IWY, to serve on the IWY coordinating committee for the women's meeting in Florida, to be held [July 15-17 at Sheraton Towers, Orlando].	"State post to Mrs. LeFils," Florida Catholic, April 8, 1977, p. 5 Source 96.3	
2 5 4	1977 Jul 15-17	Winkie LeFils  Equal Rights Amendment  International Women's Year	Winkie LeFils of Osteen for about 25 years has been homemarker and mother [S]he has worked with her husband, Donald, in the family operated cattle and poultry business in Osteen. At the recent Florida Conference on the Observance of International Women's Year [she] received 1,032 votes from a possible 1,671 votes taking the lead of 40 Florida women delegates who will attend the national conference in Houston, Texas in November.  Sticking to her guns on a stand against the Equal Rights Amendment and abortion [she] firmly upholds equal rights, but not in the amendment which would give the U.S. Congress the power of legislation over state's rights.  As a mother of eight children Winkie is against abortion and strong supporter of the Right to Life movement Her interest in the movement goes back to last year when she attended a Catholic Eucharist Conference in Philadelphia	"Modern Martha bound for national conference," Evening Herald, Sanford, Fla., Doris Dietrich, July 24, 1977. Source 96.4	
2 5 4 A	1977 Sep 8 Sep 14-15	Winkie LeFils  FCCW  IWY  Congress	Mrs. Donald LeFils of Osteen who will represent Florida at a national IWY meet in Houston, said she "hopes they will cancel the Houston conference." [P]resident of the Florida Council of Catholic Women, Mrs. Winkie LeFils is one of three Florida women who will testify before the Ad Hoc Committee hearing, Sept. 14-15, on the IWY chaired by U.S. Sen. Jesse Helms (R., N.C.) Only Mrs. LeFils will offer testimony as a representative of a Catholic organization from Florida. [L]eFils gave a preview of her testimony on Sept. 8 when she presided in Orlando at the last Florida meeting of the FCCW [at Mercy Hospital] during her administration as president Mrs. LeFils announced the exploratory talks she has held with Catholic Daughters of America to join FCCW and DCCW councils.	"'Cancel women's meet,' 'Winkie' sees unbalance in IWY," Florida Catholic, Sep. 16, 1977, pp. 1, 3. Source 96.5	
2 5 5	1977 Sep 1984 Aug 25	John Peralta  Missionaries of the Sacred Heart	<ol> <li>Caption: John Peralta, Sanford, has entered the Missionaries of the Sacred Heart. The son of Domingo Peralta and the late Mrs. Sara Peralta of All Souls Parish, Sanford, Brother John graduated from Bishop Moore High School</li> <li>August 25, 1984: John Peralta, 30, an All Souls School graduate whose sister, is still a parishioner, takes his perpetual vows as a member of the Missionaries of the Sacred Heart in Aurora, Ill.</li> <li>Brother John Peralta, 30, formerly of Sanford, will be ordained this month into the community of the Missionaries of the Sacred Heart. He is the son of the late Domingo and Sally Peralta of Sanford. Brother Peralta attended All Souls Elementary School, Sanford, and Bishop Moore High School, Orlando.</li> <li>Papua New Guinea will be the new home of Brother John Peralta, MSC. Brother Peralta, originally</li> </ol>	1. Florida Catholic, Sept. 9, 1977, p. 16. Source 100.4.1  2. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 4. Source 42.2.4  3. "Sanford man to be ordained," Florida Catholic, August 10, 1984, p. 20. Source 100.4.2  4. "Brother John Peralta to serve foreign missions," Florida Catholic, Aug. 30, 1985, p. 4. Source 100.4.2	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
		William Ennis	from Sanford, will be leaving for the South Pacific island nation in mid-September. On August 25, he received the Mission Cross during Mass at All Souls Parish, Sanford.  5. The road to Papua New Guinea, as a member of the Missionaries of the Sacred Heart, was filled with potential detours for Brother John Peralta. The 31 year old Sanford native had to overcome bitterness against God after his mother's death in 1971, when he was 15. He attributes his victory in that battle to Father William Ennis, former pastor of All Souls Parish He went through novitiate twice, taking a two year leave of absence after the first vows to learn more about auto mechanics, which he will teach at an MSC mission in New Guinea On Aug. 25, 1984, he took final vows as an MSC brother, a year to the day later, he was commissioned a missionary at All Souls Parish.	5. "Mission call challenges Brother John," Florida Catholic, Gary Morton, Sept. 6, 1985, p. 20. Source 100.4.1	
2 5 5 A	1977 Nov 1-6	FCCW NCCW LeFils	Mrs. Donald LeFils of the Diocese of Orlando was elected first vice president of the National Council of Catholic Women, during the NCCW convention here, Nov. 1-6	"Winkie LeFils. Florida woman wins election," Florida Catholic, Nov. 11, 1977, p. 4. Source 96.6	
2 5 5 B	1977 Nov 21	National Women's Conference	[T]he National Women's Conference, ended Nov. 21 with a walkout by some 300 pro-family, pro-life delegates who were protesting what they saw as unfair treatment at the meeting Mrs. Donald LeFils of Osteen, a leader of the 13 pro-family Florida delegates, characterized the conference as "very discouraging" Mrs. LeFils said that no pro-family ideas or voices were heard from the podium, indicating that the conference chairpersons permitted only sentiments that supported liberal-lib issues [Two pro-family Floridians] expressed fear for their persons since some delegates addressed them as "nazi, fascist, and Ku-Kluxer." Mrs. LeFils said the only saving grace of the display booths, which also offered publications from spiritualist and witchcraft organizations was that unlike the California conference, there were no displays of lesbian devices.  Other Florida delegates expressing disappointment with the conduct of the proceedings and the conference were Rep. Toni Jennings and Mrs. Barbara Roper, both from Central Florida During a television interview on Channel 24, Nov. 26, Mrs. Roper reminded that the conference was called only to make recommendations to President Carter and the Congress	"Pro-family delegates harassed.  Women's conference ends; anti-life wins," Florida Catholic, Dec. 2, 1977, p. 6. Source 107.19	
2 5 6	1978	Sisters leave	Sisters of Christian Charity left the school to move closer to the mother house.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 2. Source 42.4.2	
2 5 7	1978 - 1983	Sisters of St. Joseph	Sisters of St. Joseph of St. Augustine were on the staff [at All Souls school] from 1978 to 1983. Laity carried on until the arrival in 1987 of Ursuline nuns.	The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, Jane Quinn, ed., 1988, p. 49. Source 29.1.2	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 5 8	1978 Feb	March for Life Washington D.C.	Caption: Floridians lobbying in Congress during the March for Life were: Mrs. Carol Metzger of St. Mary Magdalen, Mrs. Josephine Stankiewicz of Nativity Parish, Sen. Richard Stone, Betty Maddox of St. Mary Magdalen and Mrs. Florence Gilmartin of All Souls Parish.	Photograph, Florida Catholic, Feb. 17, 1978, p. 5. Source 92.4	
2 5 9	Circa 1978 Easter	Father Ennis Easter Egg Hunt	Several color photographs that appear to be children participating in an Easter Egg Hunt with Father Ennis.	Color photos, unknown photographer, CD-ROM, All Souls Parish Office. Source 51.13	
2 6 0	1978 May 26	Central Deanery Council of Catholic Women	Caption: The Central Deanery Council of Catholic Women – 18 parish organizations from Orlando and 10 other Central Deanery towns hosted Catholic women at their May convention. Shown above are, from left, Msgr. Irvine Nugent, Nancy Brockman, Julie Drake, and Father William Ennis, Central Deanery moderator.	Photograph CCW, Florida Catholic, May 26, 1978, p. 24. Source 107.20	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
2 6 1	1978 Jun 26 to 1979 Sep 4	Father Peter G. Mitchell Associate Pastor	1. Ordained May 28. Diocese welcomes two new priests Father Mitchell will serve as associate pastor at All Souls Parish, Sanford. Caption photo top left: Two new priests joined the ranks of diocesan clergy Sunday, May 28 in ordination services in St. James Cathedral [Far right] Father Mitchell with his family awaiting the call to ordination.  2. Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady, Bishop of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments: The Reverend Peter Mitchell newly ordained, to associate pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford, effective June 26.  3. Assistant Pastor: Father Peter Mitchell. Photo top right.  4. The Rev. Peter Mitchell, from associate pastor, All Souls Parish, Sanford, to associate pastor, Resurrection Parish, Lakeland, effective Sept. 4, 1979.  5. Diocese of Orlando, Appointments effective Oct. 26, 1987: Father Mitchell, new pastor of Our Lady of the Springs, Ocala previously served as associate pastor at All Souls, Sanford; Resurrection, Lakeland; St. Charles, Orlando and Blessed Trinity, Ocala.  6. Born in 1938, Father Mitchell was raised in Chicago [H]e entered the monastery as a prefect at St. Leo Abbey, [studied] theology for two years in New Orleans, and later received his master's degree in theology at The Catholic University in Washington, DC. Father Mitchell was ordained a priest May 28, 1978 at St. James Cathedral in Orlando As associate pastor at All Souls in Sanford he kept his spirits up with a "Can do" attitude.	1. Florida Catholic, June 2, 1978, pp. 1, 20. Photo by Henry Libersat. Source 80.1  2. Florida Catholic, June 16, 1978, p. 3. Source 50.14  3. All Souls Catholic Community, 1978, United Church Directories, Galion, Ohio, p. 2. Source 27.1.2  4. Florida Catholic, June 22, 1979, p. 3. Source 50.15  5. Florida Catholic, Nov. 6, 1987, p. 6. Source 80.2  6. "Father Mitchell celebrates 25 years as priest," Florida Catholic, Godfrey Pereira, May 8, 2003, p. Orl A3. Source 80.3  7. Priest Directory, p. 24, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.24 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.7)		
2 6 2	1978	Parish Directory  All Souls Church Exterior and Altar	7. Color photo bottom right: Retired; Ordination date: May 28, 1978.  Mass Schedule: Saturday Vigil = 7:00 p.m. Sunday = 8:00 a.m., 10:30 am., 12:00 noon MonFri. = 7:00 a.m., 9:00 a.m. Saturday = 9:00 a.m. Church directory includes group photographs of the committees, organizations, sisters, and individual photographs and home addresses of parishioners.	All Souls Catholic Community album directory, 1978, United Church Directories, Galion, Ohio, pp. 1-34. Church photographs, pp. 4, 7. Source 27.1.4, 7 Entire directory Source 27.1		

	<u> </u>		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Ources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
2 6 3	1978 Sep 24	Diocese 10 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary	1. Plans are underway to set aside Sept. 24 as a special day throughout the Diocese of Orlando, as the Orlando Church marks its 10 <sup>th</sup> anniversary. On that date in 1968 Pope Paul VI formally established the Orlando diocese. To commemorate the diocesan anniversary, Bishop Thomas J. Grady has asked that two particular events be scheduled in all 63 parishes and missions in the diocese: a special anniversary Mass will be celebrated in all parishes and it is hoped that each parish will host an open house.  2. The announcement of the creation of the Diocese of Orlando was made four months earlier in Washington, D.C. on May 8, 1968, by Archbishop Luigi Raimondi.	<ol> <li>"Diocese to celebrate anniversary Sept. 24," Florida Catholic, June 16, 1978, p. A3. Source 49.11</li> <li>"St. Augustine divided 3 ways in new Province of Florida," Florida Catholic, May 10, 1968, pp. 1, 10. Source 49.6</li> </ol>
2 6 4	1979 Jun 22	LeFils NCCW	Five presidents of diocesan Councils of Catholic Women and other voting members of the Florida Council of Catholic Women made plans here on June 14 to back two Florida women who are candidates for office in the NCCW Mrs. Donald LeFils, past president of the Orlando DCCW and the FCCW is candidate for NCCW president.	"State councils back move. Florida women aim for national offices," Florida Catholic, June 22, 1979, p. 3. Source 107.21
2	1979	Father Ennis	ORLANDO A two-week tour of Catholic Europe will be led by two priests of the Diocese of Orlando.	"Diocesan priests to lead tour,"
5	Jul 23	Europe Tour	Fathers William Ennis, pastor of All Souls Parish will lead the touring band to Paris, Lourdes, Rome, Germany and Switzerland. The three-day stopover in Rome will include an audience with Pope John Paul II. Departing Orlando, July 23.	Florida Catholic, April 20, 1979, p. 14. Source 64.4
2 6 6	1979 Oct	FCCW  NCCW  Winkie LeFils  President	1. Mrs. Donald LeFils of Osteen in the Diocese of Orlando was elected president of the 10-million member National Council of Catholic Women at the 39 <sup>th</sup> convention of the National Council of Catholic Women held last week in Pittsburgh Mrs. LeFils, better known throughout the state of Florida as "Winkie," and her husband Donald are ranchers in the Central Florida area. They are the parents of eight children, three sons and five daughters, and grandparents of four Winkie LeFils, of All Souls Parish in Sanford, is the second Florida woman to hold the position of NCCW president.  2. Former Catholic Priest Michael Gannon, in his book the <i>Florida Catholic Heritage Trail</i> , presents the history of the Florida Council of Catholic Women.  [Only] two members of the Florida council [rose] to the presidency of the National Council of Catholic Women Carrie McCullum from 1939 to 1941 [and] Mrs. Donald (Winkie) LeFils, of the Diocese of Orlando, who presided from, 1979 to 1981.	1. "Catholic women elect Floridian," Florida Catholic, Nov. 2, 1979, pp. 1, 7. Source 96.7  2. "Council of Catholic Women," Florida Catholic Heritage Trail, edited by Michael Gannon, 2005, pp. 57-60. Source 107.30.1, 3
2	1979	Sisters of	All Souls Catholic Church Rectory at 902 Oak Avenue was built in 1899 by Horace Whitman, Sanford's	"Homes for the Holidays," Orlando
7	Nov	Christian Charity	postmaster, as his residence. The S. O. Chase, Sr. family lived in the house from 1906 to 1954, when it became a convent for the Sisters of Christian Charity. After the sisters left All Souls parish in 1979, the building was used for various parish functions until being renovated and restored for use as the rectory.	Sentinel, Seminole Extra, Elaine Bennett, Nov. 24, 1994, p. I3. Source 40.10.3
2	1979	Donald LeFils	Caption: Shown above at their home in Osteen are, front, from left, Donald LeFils, III, Donald LeFils, Jr.;	"Facing life in a wheelchair. Osteen

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
7 A	Dec	Accident	standing, from left, are Mrs. Donald Lefils, Sr., Mrs. Donald LeFils, Jr., and Donald LeFils, Sr.  On April 20, 1974 he was married and four months later, to the day, he was paralyzed, the victim of a ranching accident "The toughest thing was to face that wheelchair." He is now only 25 years of age Mrs.  LeFils was pregnant at the time of the accident and today, four-year-old Donald LeFils III charms family and friends [Donald, Jr.] spends his time talking to insurance companies trying to make them understand that money is not the only need of people in his condition [He also] spends time "telling the young people that if such an accident happens to them that life still goes on, that you can still make something of yourself."  Today Donald LeFils, Jr. can drive his truck and he is beginning a small ranching operation with a brother.	man makes a comeback," Florida Catholic, Henry Liberstat, Dec. 14, 1979, p. 16. Source 96.8	
2 6 7 B	1980 July	Winkie LeFils U.N. World Conference	Both the Catholic Church and the Untied States were treated unfairly at a recent World Conference of the United Nations Decade for Women, held in Copenhagen, according to Mrs. Donald LeFils, president of the National Council of Catholic Women, who attended the July meeting.  The conference was "politicized," Mrs. LeFils said and the focus on women was "pushed aside." She said the conference was dominated by lesbians, prostitutes and feminists, adding that "the Catholic Church was 'dumped on' due to its beliefs, primarily on birth control, abortion and the ordination of women." Mrs. LeFils made her remarks to the board members of the Orlando Diocesan Council of Catholic Women	"Mrs. LeFils says UN meet criticized Church, U.S. unfairly," Florida Catholic, Sept. 12, 1980, p. 3. Source 107.22	
268	1980 Oct 15	\$300K Fund Drive	1. All Souls Parish here begins a \$300,000 building fund program this month to provide additional classrooms for the school and a school library Father William Ennis, the pastor, noted that the parish school which began serving students 25 years ago was converted from a stable*. In 1959 the school facilities were expanded by the addition of a concrete block building with four classrooms and offices on the north side of the property Four new classrooms will be added to the 1959 structure as a second floor. Additionally, a library and large meeting room/classroom will become part of a permanent extension on the first floor.  The 227 students in the school are served by four Sisters of St. Joseph and eight lay teachersAll Souls Parish was originally a mission served from Nativity Parish [Church of the Holy Nativity of the Blessed Virgin Mary] in Maitland and later from St. James Church, Orlando. The present church site was purchased and the cornerstone of the first church laid in 1887. Father Ennis has been pastor since 1970.  2. October 1980: Father William Ennis announced a \$300,000 building fund program to provide four new classrooms (current second floor of school) and a library and large meeting room/classroom. The 25 year old [school] which began in a building Father Ennis said were renovated frame stables* had 228	1. "\$300,000 fund drive at All Souls," Florida Catholic, Oct. 24, 1980, p. 14. Source 91.4  *NOTE: 1917 Sanborn Map identifies structure as "AUTO" indicating it is a garage. SEE insert left: Source 97.4.2  SEE ALSO Source 75.8.1  2. All Souls Parish History at a Glance, 1989, p. 5. Source 42.2.5  *NOTE: The original school was constructed circa 1911/1912 to the right of the 1887 church. The second school was the converted two story garage at the Randal Chase home. The home was used as the convent for the nuns who	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			students and was served by four Sisters of St. Joseph and eight lay teachers. Principal was Sister Moira Letnon, SSJ. Drive chairman was Bob Daehn.	staffed the school when it opened in 1954. It is now the rectory.	
2 6 9	1981 Oct 6	Catechu- menate Program	An eight month long catechumenate program will begin at All Souls Parish here, beginning Tuesday, Oct. 6 at 7:30 p.m., according to the pastor, Father William Ennis. The program will follow the Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults (RCIA) into the Catholic faith.	"Catechumenate begins in Sanford," Florida Catholic, Oct. 2, 1981, p 2. Source 101.3	
7 0	1981 Nov	All-purpose Building Dedication Four new classrooms	Caption: Bishop Thomas J. Grady at dedication of a new all-purpose building at All Souls Parish, Sanford, Sunday, Nov. 8, addresses a throng of parishioners and school children. The \$317,000 project also included four new classrooms on the existing school building. At left is All Soul's pastor, Father William Ennis. Following the blessing of the structures, Bishop Grady visited with the school children in their classrooms.	Photograph – dedication all- purpose building, <i>Florida Catholic</i> , Nov. 13, 1981, p. 20. Source 36.1 SEE Source 36.1 for full size photos.	
2 7 1	1982 Feb	Dedication Teen Club	All Souls Parish Teen Club hosted the opening and dedication of their teen center in February. Club members and advisers spent three months remodeling two classrooms for the new center On Sunday,	"Sanford youths open dedicate teen center," Florida Catholic,	
2 7 2	5-6 1982 1983	1 <sup>st</sup> Yearbook	the club members welcomed the parish to open house, refreshments and a tour of the center.  First yearbook was printed.	Mar. 12, 1982, p. 4. Source 109.5  Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 2. Source 42.4.2	
2 7 3	1982 Aug	Sex Education project	All Souls Parish, Sanford [has] zeroed in on human sexuality rather than clinical sex education. The parish hosted a weekend program on "Valuing Your Sexuality" The workshop was offered at All Souls as a pilot project in the Orlando diocese. Whether the program would be used in other schools in the Orlando diocese depended on the reactions of the parents and youths at All Souls "We eventually were able to enlist 25 families with about 30 children."	"Sex ed: parents, Church, and state. Pilot project wins parental support," Florida Catholic, Aug. 13, 1982, p. 5. Source 102.18	
2 7 4	1983 Apr 10-13	8 <sup>th</sup> Grade trip to Williamsburg	[The] travel agent told Mrs. Ellen Bernosky's eighth grade class at All Souls School their "dream" class trip to Williamsburg, Va. [would cost] \$5,000. Three months later they called, with the money From January to April the 22 eighth grade students sold donuts, sponsored car washes and bake sales, and conducted flea markets and garage sales to reach their goal Caption: Mrs. Ellen Bernosky, eighth grade teacher and students Lynda Swisher and Lesly Lyle of All Souls School, Sanford, look at photographs of their Williamsburg trip.	"Sanford Students raise \$5,000 for trip," Florida Catholic, May 27, 1983, pp. 4, 16. Source 102.19	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 7 5	1983 Jun 1	Office of Religious Development	Father William Ennis, pastor of All Souls Parish here, recently announced the opening of the parish Office of Religious Development. The office will consist of a small conference room, a resource center and an office for the parish director of religious education, Patrick Murray. It will also be the headquarters for RENEW activities of the parish. Beginning June 1, the office will be open daily.	"Parish opens office," Florida Catholic, May 13, 1983, p. 16. Source 101.4	
2 7 6	1983 Aug 7	Father William Ennis farewell Multi- purpose building dedicated	Rev. William Ennis, pastor of All Souls Catholic Church, Sanford for the past 13 years, has been reassigned to St. Peter's Catholic Church, DeLand Father Ennis was honored at a reception on August 7 in the church social hall. Highlight of the event was the unveiling of the plaque dedicating the newest building of All Souls School to Father Ennis the building contains the library, religious education office and multi-purpose room.  A framed painting by parishioner Helen Hickey [of his] dog "Creggan" was presented as a farewell gift	<ol> <li>"All Souls gives priest send-off,"         Florida Catholic, Sep. 2, 1983, p. 4.         Source 64.5.1</li> <li>"Building Dedicated To Departing         All Souls Pastor," Sanford Herald,         Aug. 19, 1983. Source 64.6</li> <li>All Souls History at a Glance, circa         1989, p. 4. Source 42.2.4</li> </ol>	
2 7 7 7	1984 May 15 to 1987 May 14	Father Lyle Danen	1. Father Lyle Danen is a native of Green Bay, Wis., where he was ordained in 1964. He came to Orlando diocese two years ago. SEE Source 50.13 for photo.  2. By order of the Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady, issued at the Chancery. Rev. Lyle Danen, administrator, All Souls, Sanford, effective May 15, 1984.  3. Father Lyle Danen: 1984 – 1986. *NOTE: According to Source 50.20, he left All Souls May 14, 1987.  4. "New pastors named for six parishes." Father Lyle Danen will become pastor of Blessed Trinity Church, Orlando effective May 14 [1987], after serving as pastor of All Souls Church, Sanford, since May 1984. Father Danen, 48, was ordained into the priesthood May 16, 1964. Before his service at All Souls, he had been school pastor at Santa Fe High School, Lakeland. Photo left.  *Correction published May 8, 1987: Rev. Lyle Danen, from administrator, All Souls Parish, Sanford, to pastor, Blessed Trinity Parish, Orlando effective May 14, 1987.  5. Fifteen central Florida priests were recognized by Bishop Thomas J. Grady at the annual Chrism Mass at St. James Cathedral Father Lyle Danen, 50, was born in Wisconsin. He is pastor of Blessed Trinity Parish in Orlando. Prior to that he was at All Souls Parish in Sanford for three years.  When he first came to Florida from Wisconsin 14 years ago, Father Danen was an associate at St. Joseph's in Lakeland and the school pastor at Santa Fe High School. Next he was assigned to St. Margaret Mary Parish in Winter Park, then Ascension Parish in Melbourne. Father Danen is known for his work with the sick and elderly.  6. A record of the deaths of Priests who have served the Diocese of Orlando 1968-present. Rev. Lyle Danen died November 3, 2012.	1. "Four school pastors, 8 associates assigned," Florida Catholic, May 28, 1976, p. 17. Source 50.13  2. "Clerical appointments," Florida Catholic, June 15, 1984, p. 8. Source 50.17  3. All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, 2007, p. 5. Source 41.1.12 SEE #3 and #4 this entry.  4. Florida Catholic, Dave Finnerty, May 1, 1987, pp. 1, 8. Source 63.1 Correction: May 8, 1987, p. 9. Sources 50.20 and 63.1  5. "Jubilarians Honored at Annual Chrism Mass," Florida Catholic, March 24, 1989, p. 9. Sources 50.21 or 63.2  6. Priest Necrology, http://www.or landodiocese.org/priest-necrology,	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
				online, accessed 7/1/2014	
2 7 8	1985	Mascot Pre-K	Mascot changed from Raider to Bear. Pre-Kindergarten was added.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 2. Source 42.4.2	
2 7 9	1985 Feb	Catholic Schools Week	Caption: Kindergartners attending All Souls School, Sanford, join hands for a game. These students will join other students around the diocese for Catholic Schools Week, Feb. 3-9.	Florida Catholic, Feb. 1, 1985, p. 1. Source 102.20	
2 8 0	1985 May	Safety Patrols Rotary Club	"Breakfast Rotary Club honors 10 top school safety patrols." The Sanford Breakfast Rotary Club recently honored 10 outstanding school safety patrols from elementary schools in the county. Patrol members cited this year were Paul Teslo, All Souls Catholic.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Chet Glover, May 12, 1985, p. 19. Source 40.10.1	
2 8 0 A	Before 1985 Jul to bef 1987 Jan	Father Joseph J. Buzek  Retired priest assists Fr. Danen	<ol> <li>"All Souls Marks 75th Anniversary." Bishop Thomas J. Grady of the Diocese of Orlando was main celebrant at an afternoon anniversary Mass. Joining him on the altar were Father Joseph Buzek, a retired priest who assists Father Danen at All Souls.</li> <li>Photo from 1978 advertisement in the Florida Catholic: "19-Day Bargain European Holiday under the leadership of Father Joseph J. Buzek Rev. Joseph J. Buzek, 1858 Maywood Road, Winter Park, Fla. 32792."</li> <li>July 21, 1985: A Big "Thanks" [to Father Buzek] who comes every Sunday without fail to say the 12:00 Noon Mass Father Buzek comes a long way each week sometimes after saying an early Mass that Sunday.</li> <li>A record of the deaths of Priests who have served the Diocese of Orando 1968—present. Rev. Joseph Buzek, January 13, 1999.</li> </ol>	1. Florida Catholic, Nov. 7, 1986, Gary Morton, p. 8. Source 40.5  2. Photograph, Florida Catholic, Feb. 17, 1978, p. 5. Source 57.1  3. All Souls 1985 Sunday Bulletins, Source 22.1.1  4. Priest Necrology, p. 45, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/pri est-necrology, online, accessed 7/1/2014. Digital Source 50.10.45 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.13)	
2 8 1	1985 Dec	Christmas Parade	"Sanford parade going downhill – Ho-Hum replaces 'Ho, Ho, Ho." There were a couple of highlights. Floats created by the All Souls School, the winner of the Grand Marshal's Award, and the Ballet Guild of Sanford-Seminole, winner in the civic division, obviously required a lot of work. The groups did a fine job. Some of the other entrants should take note and start preparing for next year.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Gary Taylor, Dec. 19, 1985, p. 8. Source 40.10.1	
2 8 2	1986 Mar	Spelling Bee	On Tuesday, 37 third- through eighth-graders in Seminole County will be given the chance to represent Seminole in the <i>Orlando Sentinel's</i> 27 <sup>th</sup> annual spelling bee in April. Only one student from four private schools, 25 public elementary and eight middle schools will participate at the county-level contest Private school winners and runner-ups: Kathy Fertakis and Jessica Ligae at All Souls School, Sanford.	"37 area top spellers going to county bee," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole section, Elaine Bennett, Mar. 9, 1986, p. 4. Source 40.10.1	
2 8 3	1986	Men's Club	The Holy Name Society was re-activated in 1951. It later became the Men's Club and was active until very recently. The men of the parish are now in the process of establishing the Men's Club again to assist in the many activities of the parish.	History All Souls Catholic Church, 1986, p. 1. Source 42.1.1	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 8 4 2 8 5	1986 Jul	Park fix up	City commissioners have endorsed plans for the city to work with a Catholic church to improve a one-block city park The park is bordered by Ninth Street, Eighth Street, Park Avenue and Oak Avenue and is directly east of the church A church school representative told commissioners church funds would not be used for park improvements.	"Sanford may join church in fixing up park," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Semi- nole section, Gary Taylor, July 16, 1986, p. 3. Source 40.10.1	
2 8 6	1986 Jun-Jul to 1987 Jan 1  2007 Feb - present	Father Edward J. McCarthy	1. Father McCarthy is a native of Chicago. He was ordained for the Orlando diocese Sept. 18, 1971 at our Lady of Angels in Chicago, illinois. He has a master's degree in psychology obtained at Loyola University, Chicago, in June, 1972. He came to St. Anastasia Parish in the spring of 1972 and was named school pastor of John Carroll in 1973. He also became director of the House of Prayer in St. Lucie County in 1973, where he coordinated marriage encounters and young people's retreats. He was named by Bishop Thomas J. Grady as an member of the Presbyterate. Photo top left.  2. [In 1975 he was] appointed director of youth and young adult of Education, Diocese of Orlando, and founded Peer Ministry, a which youth reach out to youth.  3. [In May 1978 Father McCarthy was named] new vocations director for the diocese of Orlando.  4. The Most Reverend Thomas J. Grady, Bishop of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments, effective in June and July, 1986: Rev. Edward J. McCarthy, continuing Secretary of Personnel Secretariat, from residence in St. Charles Parish, to residence in All Souls Parish, Sanford.  5. "New pastoral appointments to affect five parishes." Father Edward J. McCarthy appointed administrator of Divine Mercy Parish, Merritt Island but continues his diocesan responsibilities as executive secretary of the Priests Personnel Board and director of vocations. Photo middle right.  6. Sunday Bulletin, January 21, 2007, Father Trout announces that Father McCarthy would join the staff "in residence."  7. Appointed Rector of the National Shrine of Mary, Queen of the Universe effective November 1, 2007.  8. Current status from Diocese of Orlando web site: Retired. Ordination date: September 18, 1971. (Color photo bottom left)	1. "Priest to lead students to Europe. Cultures to be topic of study," Florida Catholic, April 18, 1975, p. 17. Source 76.2  2. "Youth ministry wide-ranging. Emmaus: a key to evangelism," Florida Catholic, Oct. 17, 1975, p. 9. Source 76.3  3. "Vocations director urges community to pray, sacrifice," Florida Catholic, May 26, 1978, p. 24. Source 76.12  4. Florida Catholic, June 13, 1986, p. 6. Source 50.19  5. Florida Catholic, Dec. 12, 1986, p. 4. Source 76.22  6. All Souls Sunday Bulletin, Jan. 21, 2007. Source 22.23.1  7. "A Letter from the Rector," The Magnificat, National Shrine of Mary, Queen of the Universe, Summer 2008, p. 2. Source 76.28.1  8. Priest Directory, p. 23, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.23	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
			<b>NOTE:</b> Timeline of Father McCarthy's service in the Diocese of Orlando through articles from the <i>Florida Catholic</i> . Source 76.35			
2	1986	Winkie LeFils	Winkie LeFils has had numerous challenges in her life—from volunteer work at All	"Five L's' help Winkie face		
8 7	Sep	NCCW	Souls Parish in Sanford to the presidency of the National Council of Catholic Women After serving on the Council of Catholic Women "at all levels," [she] served as NCCW president in 1980 and 1981 In addition to serving on the NCCW, Winkie has done work for the Volusia County Farm Bureau and All Souls rectory. She has served her parish as lector and the Diocese of Orlando as a member of the Board of Directors of Florida Manor and other diocesan advisory positions including groups concerned with women in the Church and society. She has also served on the Rural Life committee. She calls her work with the Christian Migrant Association a "heart-warming experience." He most recent job is head the committee for the 75 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of All Souls Parish on Nov. 1 [There will be a display in the social hall] of parish memorabilia which she has been turning up in her research.	challenges: 'Love, listen, learn, lead, laugh,' she says," Florida Catholic, Sept. 26, 1986, p. 20. Source 96.9		
2 8 8	1986 Oct	Festival	Members of the All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford are preparing for a three-day festival that includes everything from hot air balloon rides and an ice cream eating contest to a petting zoo and Hula Hoop	"All Souls Church's Festival Begins Today in Sanford," <i>Orlando</i> Sentinel, Seminole edition, Tom		
			competition. Starting today and running through Sunday, the festival will be held on the church grounds at the corner of Ninth Street and Oak Avenue. Along with the games, there will be a teen dance, auction. Live entertainment and a wide variety of baked goods.	Pinnock, Oct. 3, 1986, p. 16. Source 51.14		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 8 9 9	1986 Nov 2	75 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary  All Souls Day City of Sanford  All Souls Cemetery  Father Lyle Danen	1. All Souls Parish in Sanford will celebrate its 75th* anniversary Sunday, Nov. 2, the feast day of All Souls. There will be a 3 p.m. Mass, with Bishop Thomas J. Grady as the principal celebrant. After the Mass, there will be a reception in the parish hall. Food and drink will be provided and memorabilia will be displayed. At 10:30 a.m. there will be a special Mass at All Souls Cemetery.  2. Caption photo top left: Processional of priests leaves All Souls Catholic Church after the parish's 75 <sup>th</sup> anniversary Mass Sunday. The celebration coincided with the feast day of All Souls. Caption photo bottom left: Sanford Mayor Betty Smith presents proclamation making Nov. 2, 1986, "All Souls Day" in Sanford to parish administrator Father Lyle Danen and Bishop Thomas Grady. Looking on are longtime parishioner Beatrice Sisler, left, and Winkie LeFils, who with Ronnie Vincent organized All Souls Parish's anniversary celebration.  3. Caption photo right: Remembering the dead: All Souls Day last Sunday was a time for remembering the dead, with special Masses and observances conducted across the state. This Mass at All Souls Cemetery in Sanford was even more special, however, as it was part of the 75 <sup>th</sup> anniversary celebration for All Souls parish which maintains the cemetery.  4. The Chairman of the celebration is Winkie LeFils of Osteen On July 4, 1887, the cornerstone for a white frame church was laid under the name, All Souls of Purgatory. The church was rebuilt but suffered considerable damage from fire again in 1959. ***	1. "75th Anniversary," Florida Catholic, Oct. 31, 1986, p. 6. Source 40.4 *NOTE: First church completed circa Nov. 2, 1887 as a mission. First resident priest, Fr. Bresnahan arrived in 1911. **NOTE: All Souls was not officially designated a parish until July 25, 1958. SEE Entry #153  2. "All Souls marks 75th anniver- sary," Florida Catholic, Nov. 7, 1986, Gary Morton, p. 8. Source 40.5  3. "Remembering the dead," Florida Catholic, Nov. 7, 1986, p. 5. Source 37.6  4. "All Souls Celebrates 75th Year as Parish," Sanford Herald, Oct. 26, 1986, All Souls file, Sanford Museum. Source 40.13 ***NOTE: Only reference to "of Purgatory" and fire in 1959; 2nd church fire reported in Sanford Herald, Oct. 1, 1962. SEE Source 38.3	
2 9 0	1986 Nov	Thanksgiving	Caption: Students at Bishop Moore High School and All Souls Parish in Sanford had special Thanksgiving ceremonies children at All Souls Parish dress as Pilgrims and Indians to celebrate Thanksgiving Day, Nov. 27. Father Lyle Danen, parish administrator, said a special children's Mass in honor of the holiday.	"Students give thanks to God," Florida Catholic, photographer Jacque Brund, Dec. 5, 1986, p. 6. Source 102.21	
2 9 0	1987 Jan 23	Winkie Lefils	Winkie LeFils of Osteen has been appointed the National Council of Catholic Women's representaive to the board of the World Union of Catholic Women's Organizations, effective this summer Mrs. LeFils	"Floridian U.S. representative to world women's group," Florida	

		Sc	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
A	1987 Feb 3-4	NCCW WUCWO FCCW DCCW Int'l Year of Women Parish Council Rural Life Committee	will attend the world organization's statutory assembly in London July 15-23 and will begin her term as NCCW representative immediately afterward NCCW President Toni Bishcoff [sent] a letter Jan. 23 informing Mrs. LeFils of her appointment. The appointment also was announced at a Florida Council of Catholic Women board meeting in Orlando Feb. 3-4 Since converting to Catholicism in 1951, Mrs. LeFils, a member of All Souls Parish in Sanford, has been active in Church work from the parish to national levels. She has been president of the All Souls Council of Catholic Women, the Orlando Diocesan Council of Catholic Women and its Central Deanery CCW, and the Florida Council of Catholic Women, in addition to being national president. She has served as president of the All Souls Parish Council Rural Life Committee chairperson for the FCCW and serves on the rural life subcommittee for the Florida Catholic Conference. Mrs. LeFils is president of the Volusia County Farm Bureau In 1972, she was a Florida representative to the International Year of Women convention She also served on the Governor's Commission on the Status of Women until Dec. 31, 1986.	Catholic, Gary Morton, Feb. 13, 1987, p. 5. Source 96.10
9 1	1987 Feb	Catholic Schools Week	Catholic school students, teaches and parents will have an upbeat week starting Monday [Feb. 2] [M]ajor activities planned next week are: Sanford, All Souls: visitors from public schools attend school, teacher-student volleyball game, faculty breakfast, essay contest on Catholic Education  Caption: Physical education teacher Cheryl Hubbard misses a shot in a student-teacher volleyball game at All Souls in Sanford.	"Catholic Schools Week," Florida Catholic, Jan. 30, 1987, p. 6 and Feb. 13, p. 15. Source 102.22
9 2	1987 Feb	1 <sup>st</sup> Annual Mardi Gras Festival?	"It's Mardi Gras time. All Souls' community festival to begin in Sanford this evening." SANFORD — With a little bit of something for everyone, the sixth annual Mardi Gras festival will take over Park on Park and other locations on the edge of downtown this evening, Saturday and Sunday.  *NOTE: If sixth was in 1992, first should have been in 1987.	Sanford Herald, Feb. 21, 1992, Vicki DeSormier, pp. 1, 5. Source 51.19
2 9 3	1987 May 14 to 1987 Nov 1 AND 1987 Nov 1 to 1989 May 13	Father Edmund Czarnecki  14th Pastor of All Souls	1. Father Edmund Czarnecki, currently associate pastor of Ascension Church, Melbourne will become pastor of All Souls Parish, Sanford, effective May 14. Father Czarnecki served as school pastor of Central Catholic High School in Melbourne before his appointment to associate pastor at Ascension Parish.  2. "Bishop assigns new posts to pastors, administrators." The Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady is pleased to announce the following appointments: Rev. Ed Czarnecki, from administrator of All Souls Church, Sanford, to pastor of All Souls Church, Sanford, effective Nov. 1, 1987  3. Father Edmund Czarnecki was born in Connecticut in 1938. Now on sabbatical, until recently he was pastor of All Souls Parish in Sanford. In 1973 Father Czarnecki moved to Tampa to be director of guidance and counseling at Jesuit High School. Coming to the Diocese of Orlando in 1973, he was pastor for three years at Central Catholic High School in Melbourne, and one year at Santa Fe High School in Lakeland,	1. "New pastors named for six parishes," Florida Catholic, May 1, 1987, pp. 1, 8. Sources 62.1 and 50.20 Florida Catholic, June 13, 1986, p. 6. Source 50.19  2. Florida Catholic, Nov. 6, 1987, p. 6. Source 62.2  3. "Jubilarians Honored at Annual Chrism Mass," Florida Catholic, March 24, 1989, p. 9. Source 50.21 or 62.4

		So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			before re-assuming the position at Central Catholic High. Father Czarnecki was associate pastor at Ascension Parish, Melbourne for one year before moving to All Souls in 1987.  4. Father Czarnecki, 50, pastor of All Souls Parish in Sanford for a year and a half, will become the second pastor of St. Jude's in Marion Oaks, effective May 13 (1989). Photo top left.  5. Color photograph right: Parish directory 1989.	4. "Seven pastors get new assignments," Florida Catholic, May 12, 1989, p. 13. Source 62.3  5. All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, United Church Directories, Galion, Ohio, circa 1989, p. 9. Source 30.1.9
2 9 4	1987 Jul 4	Centennial	July 4, 1987: As part of the Catholic community's centennial of a church building in Sanford, a 'picnic in the park' is conducted.	All Souls Parish History at a Glance, circa 1989, p. 3. Source 42.2.3
2 9 4 A	1987 Jul 14-23	Winkie LeFils	Winkie LeFils the Sanford All Souls Catholic parishioner attended the statutory assembly and board meeting of the World Union of Catholic Women's Organization in London July 14-23. After than meeting, she began a term as the National Council of Catholic Women's official representative to the board. She said that it was especially exciting meeting with the 111 members of the organization, representing 12 countries.	"Women expected to take more active Church role," Florida Catholic, Dave Finnerty, Aug. 14, 1987, p. 13. Source 96.11
2 9 5	1987	Ursuline Sisters	Sisters of St. Joseph of St. Augustine were on the staff [at All Souls school] from 1978 to 1983. Laity carried on until the arrival in 1987 of Ursuline nuns.	The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, Jane Quinn, ed., 1988, p. 49. Source 29.1.2
2 9 6	1987 Sep	Papal Mass	"2 Sanford teens to attend Papal Mass." Ricky Eckstein and Bethany Wait are two youth representatives selected from All Souls Catholic Church to attend the Mass celebrated by Pope John Paul II Friday in Miamiwith other Catholic teenagers from the Orlando Diocesan Youth Council.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Chet Glover, Sept. 10, 1987, p. 4. Source 40.10
2 9 7	1987 Sep	Fingerprints CCW Fall Ball	Community Affairs Commission of the All Souls Council of Catholic Women and the Missing Children's Foundation will be fingerprinting and videotaping children Saturday at an idenfication seminar. The women's council is also sponsoring a "Fall Ball" featurig music from the '50s with hula hoop and limbo competitions and a twist dancing contest. The dance is 7 to 11 p.m. Sept. 26 in the parish hall.	"Groups fingerprinting children," Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Sept. 17, 1987, p. 29. Source 40.10.2
9 8	1987 Nov	Campaign against adult magazines CCW	[S]everal women in the All Souls Council of Catholic Women began finding their children looking through the magazines All Souls CCW wrote letters to Circle K, Lil' Champ, Cumberland Farms, and Ideal Food Store corporate offices.  Caption photo: All Souls Council of Catholic Women president Karen Reilly-Morton talks to media during a press conference announcing the start of a campaign against adult magazine displays in stores. Ministers from area churches are sitting at the table.	"Pornography," Florida Catholic, Nov. 13, 1987, p. 8. Source 43.5

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 9 9	1987 Dec	Christmas Parade	"County parades spread Christmas cheer. Sanford-Seminole Jaycees bring annual festivities to downtown." About 11,000 people are expected to line downtown Sanford streets Saturday as the Sanford-Seminole Jaycees unwrap their annual Christmas Parade beginning at 10 a.m More that 100 parade entrants – including six school bands, about 20 floats [and] representatives from All Souls, Crooms, Goldsboro, Hamilton, Idyllwilde, Midway, Page, and Pinecrest schools.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Tamie Wersinger, Dec. 11, 1987, p. 3. Source 40.10.2	
3 0 0	1987 Dec	Essay Contest	"Two Sanford middle school students took honors in a recent essay writing contest sponsored by the Callahan Neighborhood Association." Bryce Clements Pierce won the first-place trophy and \$50 at the awards presentation held at the Harley Hotel in Orlando. Vashaun Williams, who placed second, received a trophy and \$35 for his winning entry. Both winners are eight-graders at All Souls Catholic School. The winning essays, written about "The Impact of the Constitution on Citizens of African Ancestry," were selected from entries by 40 students in fifth grade through college.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Ron Patrizio, Dec. 27, 1987, p. 10. Source 40.10.2	
3 0 1	1988 Jan 18	Thrift Shop Rose Marie Kronenberger	The store, a product of All Souls Parish, is used to raise cash so a food pantry can be stocked and restocked Blankets, sheets, infant clothing, toasters, and furniture are also on hand for emergencies Anyone can shop at the store which had its official opening Jan. 18. But to receive food or free goods, a customer has to have a letter from his minister. Basically, said All Souls pastor Father Edmund Czarnecki, the parish wanted to open the thrift store to replace the Sanford Christian Sharing Center, which closed recently The store is located at 2589 S. Sanford Ave., next to the Driver's License Bureau All goods at the store have been donated by parishioners at All Souls Parish. Men at the church built the shelves and walls and the dressing room. Volunteers price, sew, stock and keep the expense books Caption: Rose Marie Kronenberger [is] a volunteer at the All Souls Thrift Store in Sanford.	"All Souls opens Thrift shop.  New store 'God-send' to needy in Sanford parish," Florida Catholic, David Finnerty, Jan. 22, 1988, p. 8. Photo by Jacque Brund.  Source 104.6	
3 0 2	1988 Jan	Thrift Shop Florence Gilmartin	1. For 34 years, since becoming a member of All Souls Parish, Mrs. Gilmartin has been using that energy to help others She was a teacher at All Souls School, has been a Eucharistic minister, started a ministry for the sick Her most recent project is running the All Souls Thrift Store She has worked in church run thrift stores since 1971. Caption photo left: Florence Gilmartin enjoys her work at the All Souls Thrift Store in Sanford while looking through donated clothing.  2. Caption photo right: All Souls Thrift Store reaches out to the community.	1. "She does the best she can," Florida Catholic, Dave Finnerty, Jan. 22, 1988, p. 20. Photo by Jacque Brund. Source 104.6.2  2. Photo right: All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, United Church Directories, Galion, Ohio, circa 1989, p. 5. Source 30.1.5	

		Sc	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GF	REEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 0 3	1988 Jan	Thrift Shop Maxine Vanzura	Maxine Vanzura, 63 year old grandmother pulls out a needle and thread and fixes [donated clothing needing repair] The thrift store is filled with her handicraft. Shirts and pants, thanks to Mrs. Vanzura, hang on racks for customers to buy "They need all the help they can get in here," says Mrs. Vanzura, a member of All Souls Parish since 1955.  A couple of days a week she'll go down to the All Souls Thrift Store and sort through mounds of donated clothing, looking for some she can mend Arthritis in her knees has nearly crippled her Mending clothing for the needy at the thrift store doesn't take much walking Sometimes, her fingers hurt so badly that picking up a needle is impossible "They hurt but they work," she says.	"Her stitch in time to refurbish thrift store goods," Florida Catholic, Dave Finnerty, Jan. 29, 1988, p. 20. Source 104.7
3 0 3 A	1988 May	Parish History	1-2. All Souls history in "The Catholic Presence in Central Florida,", seems to rely on Father Michael V. Gannon's work from 1965, which was shared with All Souls CCW in July 1984 by archivist Jane Quinn. (Shared in 1994 with curator at Sanford Museum – copy in their files.) An error regarding the date the first church burned down in Gannon's work was repeated in the 1988 parish history. The fire was January 25, 1932 (See entry #68); Gannon's history states September 1931. In addition, the 1887 newspaper and 1939 WPA church survey state before the church was constructed, services were held in "Doyle's Hall" (See entry #7); 1988 history states "Doyle's Livery Stable."	1. The Catholic Presence in Central Florida, Jane Quinn, ed., 1988, pp. 48-49. Source 29.1 2. Unpublished parish history, Michael V. Gannon, pp. 101-102. Source 114.1
3 0 4	1988 Aug	Father Czarnecki Dr. Curran Mayor Bettye Smith School Board	A mayor, and not even a Catholic one at that, on a Catholic school board? If you give Father Edmund Czarnecki a chance to explain why he asked Sanford Mayor Bettye Smith to be part of the All Souls School Board, the reason becomes crystal clear Father Czarnecki said he asked non-Catholics to be on the board because he wanted to "broaden" its base by recruiting "good people with a variety of backgrounds who can give us their talents and share their experiences" Mayor Smith was a history instructor at Seminole Community College and has visited All Souls School several times in the past.	"Mayor brings community input to All Souls' school board seat," Florida Catholic, Aug. 26, 1988, Dave Finnerty, p. 12. Source 102.23
3 0 5	1988 Nov	Recycling Program Sister Sheila Murphy	Sister Sheila Murphy has the right idea. Train them when they're young an they'll recycle all their lives. Sister Sheila teaches fourth grade at Sanford's All Souls Catholic School and writes to request more information concerning BIRP's (Business and Industry Recycling Program) recycling programs So far, the program has been earning about \$250 a month.	"School programs can energize trash-recycling efforts," <i>Orlando Sentinel</i> , Seminole section, Don Boyett, Nov. 8, 1988, p. 1. Source 40.10.2
3 0 6	1988 - 1989	All Souls Parish Directory	Photographs of Church exterior and interior.  Parish directory includes photographs of Fathers Czarnecki, Larsen and Burns, organization heads and photographs/addresses of family and individual members of the parish.	All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, United Church Directories, Galion, Ohio, circa 1989, pp. 1, 6. Source 30.1.1, 6 Entire directory: Source 30.1

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 0 7	1988 - 1989	All Souls Cemetery	Caption photo left: All Souls Cemetery, the diocese's only active Catholic cemetery.  Caption photo right: Father Ed Czarnecki, right, helps Men's Club lay sod at All Souls Cemetery.	All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, United Church Directories, Galion, Ohio, circa 1989, pp. 36-37. Source 30.1.36-37 Entire directory: Source 30.1
3 0 8	bef 1989 to bef 1991 Jun 7	Father Raymond Larsen	<ol> <li>"Priesthood—a look back on the first year." Photograph left. Ray Larsen was ordained July 3, 1984. For the past year he has ministered in Holy Name of Jesus parish Indialantic.</li> <li>"Vocations – A look past, present and future." The new vocations director, Father Ray Larsen"</li> <li>Color photograph right: Father Ray Larsen, Diocesan Vocations Director, in residence at All Souls.</li> <li>Father Ray Larsen, former director of vocations and of the permanent deacons, is taking a sabbatical for further studies.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Florida Catholic, May 31, 1985, p. 16. Source 72.1</li> <li>Florida Catholic, July 3, 1987, p. 7. Source: 72.2</li> <li>All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory,, United Church Directories, Galion, Ohio, circa 1989, p. 15. Source 30.1.15</li> <li>Florida Catholic, Jun 7, 1991, p. 1. Source 72.3</li> </ol>
3 0 9	1989 Feb 1 to 1993* Feb 3	Father Thomas Joseph Burns  15th Pastor of All Souls	1. Priests have been given new pastoral assignments by Bishop Thomas J. Grady: Father Thomas Burns, OFM, and pastor at St. Francis of Assisi Parish in Apopka for the past decade, will go to All Souls Church in Sanford, effective Feb. 1, [succeeding] Fr. Edward Czarnecki Fr. Czarnecki told All Souls parishioners last month he would be taking a sabbatical and [planned] to return to the diocese this summer. Father Burns, who turns 41 on Feb. 23, was ordained in 1974. He became pastor of St. Francis of Assisi in August 1979.  2. Father Tom Burns: 1988 – *1992. *NOTE: Cannot confirm date Father Burns left All Souls. He is listed as pastor in Oct. 1992 (Source 56.5) and appointed to Santa Fe High School effective Aug. 1, 1993 (Source 50.23). Fr. Michael Collins was made Temporary Administrator of All Souls on Feb. 3, 1993, indicating Father Burns had already left All Souls.  3. The Most Rev. Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, Bishop of the Diocese of Orlando is pleased to announce the following appointments: Father Thomas Burns has been appointed an Instructor at Santa Fe High School, Lakeland. This appointment became effective Aug. 1 [1993].	1. "New pastoral assignments for 3 priests," Florida Catholic, Dave Finnerty, Feb. 3, 1989, p. 10. Source 56.1  2. All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, Sanford, Fla., 2007, p. 5. Source 41.1.12  3. Florida Catholic, Sept. 17, 1993, p. 5. Sources 50.23  Tom Burns left the priesthood and married Dr. Margaret Curran.

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 1 0	1989 May	Real to Reel CCW	"Reel to Reel highlights." This week's show is sponsored by the All Souls Council of Catholic Women in Sanford.	Florida Catholic, May 12, 1989, p. 12. Source 107.23	
3 1 1	1989 Jul	Stained Glass Windows 2nd Church	[P]ieces of the prophets are popping out all over at Sanford's All Souls Catholic Church. Twelve colored-glass windows that depict Jesus' apostles are coming apart The windows were installed in the mid-1970s, church records show. Made of faceted glass sunk into an epoxy mix that resembles concrete, the 12 windows cost about \$11,700 and were donated by church families  Burns has learned the epoxy that holds the glass together should have been mixed about 20 percent thicker The windows were built by Nobis Studios of Orlando, now out of business It isn't the first crisis the church as faced. The original All Souls, built in 1887, burned in the 1920s.*	"Church is losing its prophets – All Souls' stained glass falling out piece by piece," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole Sentinel, Nancy Imperiale, July 9, 1989, p. 1. Source 38.4  *NOTE: Fire was Jan. 25, 1932	
3 1 2	1989 Jul	Swim Classes CCW	"Neighborhood Notebook." Cool off with swimming classes at the Sanora clubhouse pool There are morning and evening lessons, waterobics and parent-child sessions sponsored by the All Souls Council of Catholic Women.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, July 9, 1989, p. 3 Source 40.10.2	
3 1 3	1989 Sep 16	CCW Indian Summer	An Indian summer arts and crafts show will be held at All Souls Parish in Sanford, 9 a.m5 p.m. Sept. 16. The show is sponsored by the All Souls Council of Catholic Women, and professional and amateur artists from around the state will display their talents.	"Arts and Crafts," Florida Catholic, Aug. 11, 1989, p. 10. Source 51.15	
3 1 4	1989 Dec 2	Fashion Show	Christmas fantasy fasion show and prime rib dinner. All Souls Parish, 6-9 p.m. Dec. 2	Florida Catholic, Dec. 1, 1989, p. 10. Source 51.16	
3 1 5	1990 Feb 23 24, 25	Winter Fest  Mardi Gras  Family Fun  Day	1. SANFORD. Winterfest '90, All Souls parish, February 23-25, bands, singing groups, clowns, mimes, dancers and other entertainers invited to perform.  2. Advertisement, February 16, 1990: Winter Fest '90, February 23, 24, 25. 23 <sup>rd</sup> Mardi Gras, 24 <sup>th</sup> International Food Day, 25 <sup>th</sup> Family Fun Day. Clowns, Pony Rides, Auction, Free Admission, Bands, 5 Stages of	1. Ibid. Source 51.16 2. Display advertisement, <i>Florida Catholic</i> , Feb. 16, 1990, p. 11. Source 51.17 3. <i>Florida Catholic</i> , Feb. 23, 1990,	
		International Food Day	Clowns, Pony Rides, Auction, Free Admission, Bands, 5 Stages of Entertainment. Corner of 9 <sup>th</sup> & Oak St. Sanford.  3. Mardi Gras is the theme of Winterfest '90, sponsored by All Souls Parish in Sanford. The festival will feature continuous entertainment at five locations at the church, 800 S. Oak Ave. Singing, dancing, crafts, games, and an assortment of other activities will be featured.	p. 11. Source 51.18	
3 1 6	1990 Apr	Students Feed Poor	Thursdays this Lent, they feasted on peanut butter sandwiches to remind themselves that in the Dominican Republic children starve. Students also donated lunch money to Mother Teresa's home for malnourished children near Juan de Herrera in the Dominican Republic For the project classes took turns making peanut butter sandwiches and students had the additional option of donating their lunch money and eating a sandwich. Students normally bringing lunch were asked to donate \$1 One class even wrote pastor Father Tom Burns a letter asking for a second collection for malnourished children.	"Students use lunch money to feed other children," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Dave Finnerty, April 13, 1990, pp. 1, 12. Source 102.24	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
# YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE			
3 1990 17 Apr	Earth Day	Caption: Second-graders Todd Kaltenbach and Mariel Keeran shovel dirt with their hands while planting an oak tree at All Souls School in Sanford on Monday, April 23. Six trees were planted at the school for Earth Day. Each of the lower grades, first through sixth, adopted a tree, and will care for it while they are students at the school. During the tree planting ceremony, students sang songs about the earth and pledged to protect the environment.	"Earth Day," Florida Catholic, Dave Finnerty, April 27, 1990, p. 13. Source 102.25			
1990 May 25 to 2004 Nov 13	Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey	1. Leonard James Dorsey was born Dec. 14, 1929 in Springfield, Mass., and was ordained a Passionist priest on April 28, 1956. He worked in Rome for nine years as his order's second in command; studied in Munich, London and Rome, where he earned his doctorate in theology. He was ordained the third Bishop of Orlando on May 25, 1990 at the Orlando Arena.  2. Biographical information and family life. Photo right.  3. "Bishop Dorsey called quiet, thoughtful." Norbert M. Dorsey is a quiet, thoughtful man, with an easygoing manner. He's a trained theologian and liturgist [H]e has ministered on almost every continent and has visited nearly all of the 52 countries in which the Passionist congregation works  4. Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey died February 21, 2013 in Orlando after a long battle with cancer.	1. "Profiles of Orlando's three ordinaries," Florida Catholic Souvenir Edition, May 25, 1990, p. 9A. Source 47.3  2. "Bishop took long road to Orlando," Florida Catholic Souvenir Edition, May 25, 1990, p. 2A. Source 45.4  3. Florida Catholic, Deacon Henry Libersat, Mar. 23, 1990, p. 11. Source 45.1  4. http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-necrology Color photo: photographer unknown			

	J	So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida Durces cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 1 9	1990 May 25	All Souls Welcomes Bishop Dorsey All Souls Student	1. All Souls Catholic Church of Sanford warmly welcomes Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, C. P., to his new home and wishes him many happy years of episcopal leadership among us.  2. Caption: Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey smiles as he receives a statue of Mickey Mouse and a pair of Mouseketeer ears from Adam Frank during last Friday's installation of Bishop Dorsey as the third Bishop of Orlando. Adam, a student at All Souls School in Sanford, and other Catholic school children helped present the new bishop with symbols of the diocese he now leads.  Berving the Sanford community since 1887	1. Welcome advertisement, Florida Catholic Souvenir Edition, May 25, 1990, p. 24. Source 45.2  2. Photograph Adam Frank and Bishop Dorsey, Florida Catholic, June 1, 1990, p 1. Source 45.3
3 2	1990	Winkie LeFils	Board members of the World Union of Catholic Women's Organization met in Rome, Italy for their	"Floridian visits pope at world
0	Nov 7-19	NCCW	annual conference, Nov. 7 though 19, to discuss problems and seek solutions regarding the role of women in the Church and world. "Winkie" LeFils of All Souls Church, Sanford, attended the conference as U.S. representative from the National Council of Catholic Women. She felt the general audience with Pope John Paul II granted to WUCWO members was a vital link toward recognition. Mrs. LeFils was the only representative from the U.S. of the 27 present. A total of 62 countries were represented.	women's group meeting. Role of women is Rome forum focus," Florida Catholic, Dec. 21, 1990, Mary K. St. Pierre, p. 14. Source 96.12
3	1991	Father Tom	When the school doors of All Souls opened in the fall, the number of students entering classrooms was	"All Souls seeks to boost school
2	Jan	Burns	below capacity. Father Tom Burns, parish pastor, [hired] Decision Resources of Minneapolis to survey	enrollment: Parish hopes marketing
		School Survey	the situation and present possible solutions for increasing enrollment Results of the poll reported All Souls had the second lowest concentration of children in its parish boundaries compared to surrounding areas The fall enrollment on the first day of school this year was 184 and has since increased to 193 One third of the faculty at All Souls possess a master's degree and Dr. Margaret Curran, principal, has a doctorate Tuition at All Souls is \$110 per month for one child and \$160 per month for two children.	lures more to Catholic education," Florida Catholic, Mary K. St. Pierre, Jan. 11, 1991, p. 11. Source 102.26
3	1991	Gulf War	Florida Catholics turned to prayer as the Persian Gulf crisis spilled over into war last week At All	"Fighting fire with faith," Florida
2	Jan		Souls Parish in Sanford, for example, members of those families were asked to sign the names of the	Catholic, January 25, 1991, p. 3.
	19-20		service members in a book as the intercessory prayers at Masses last weekend.	Source 98.8
3 2	1991	Adina	This is another winning essay from the diocesan Mission Office contest. The theme of the contest was,	"Mission office contest winner,"
3	Feb 8	Nichols	"Living together as one global family — a Christian response to the Universal Declaration of Human	Florida Catholic, February 8, 1991,
3	1991	Fr. Tom Burns	Rights." First place, grades 6 through 8, by Adina Nichols, grade 7 All Souls School, Sanford	p. 12. Source 102.27  Florida Catholic, February 8, 1991,
2	Feb 14,		Classes in "Christian Morality" will be presented at St. James Cathedral Library Feb. 14; "Who shapes the moral code of Catholics," Feb. 21; "The chicken or the egg, morality and the Sacrament of Penance," and	p. 12. Source 56.2
4	21, 28	Morality classes	Feb. 28, "The agenda of the 90s, moral issues facing American Catholics into the next century." Father Tom Burns, pastor of All Souls Parish, Sanford will present each class from 7:30 p.m. to 9 p.m.	p. 12. Source 30.2

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3	1991	Prayers for	"Parishes plan peace prayers, support groups." All Souls, Sanford, prays for peace during daily Mass.	Florida Catholic, February 22, 1991,
2 5	Feb	peace	Prayer vigil each evening until 9 p.m. Support group for families, American Legion Bldg., Sanford Ave.	p. 12. Source 98.9
3 2	1991	Water for	Lake Eola became Lake Freeze-ola, Saturday morning, Feb. 16, for members of the Orlando diocese's	"Water walk sets hot pace around
6	Feb	life walk	Councils of Catholic Women in the Eastern Deanery The women were joined by husbands and children	cold lake," Florida Catholic, Mar. 1,
		ccw	in the Lake Eola "Water-for- Life" walk. Prior to the walk they had received pledges from neighbors,	1991, pp. 1, 14. Source 107.24
			friends and fellow students who promised a certain amount per lap to the walkers. Pledges ranged from five cents to \$5.00 a lap. "Last year we raised about \$4,800 and we're hoping for at least \$3,000 or more	
			this year." Joan Hoening, of All Souls, Sanford, was organizer of this year's event.	
3 2	1991	Dr. Margaret	Dr. Margaret Curran, principal of All Souls School in Sanford who is on the regional meeting planning	"A new dawn for Catholic
2	May 3	Curran	committee [said] her school's enrollment had steadily decreased until two years ago, when a marketing	education. Catholic schools boost
			study showed some amazing facts. "We were really surprised that people didn't know we were here,"	image, try to right public education
			Dr. Curran said. After promoting Catholic education in target areas north of the school, enrollment	mistakes," Florida Catholic, May 3,
3	4004		increased to the point that now there is a waiting list.	1991, p. 19. Source 102.28
2	1991	HOPE	Sisters Vergilia Jim, OSF, and Claire Langie, co-creators of the HOPE (Holistic Orientation for Peace Education) curriculum being	"Holistic Orientation for Peace Education. A complete approach to
8	Aug	Program	introduced at All Souls, travelled from new York to train teachers	learning," Florida Catholic, Mary K.
		All Souls	and students about this method During HOPE workshops,	St. Pierre, Sept. 6, 1991, p. 11.
		School	emphasis is placed on centering, a process that quiets the mind,	Source 102.29
			relaxes the body, and allows a person to visualize an image referred	
			to as a peaceful place Dr. Curran is pleased with the change that has taken place at All Souls.	
3	1991	Winkie LeFils	[Mary] Winkie LeFils of Osteen, former president of the Florida and National Councils	"Former FCCW, NCCW leader
9	Oct	NCCW	of Catholic Women, has been elected vice president general and vice president of the	elected officer of global group,"
		NCCW	North American Region of the World Union of Catholic, Women's Organizations. She is the first representative of the National Council of Catholic Women to serve in the post,	Florida Catholic, Oct. 11, 1991, p. 2. Source 96.13
		wucwo	the international group's second highest. Her election to a four year term came at	300100 30.13
			WUCWO's convention last month in Guadalajara, Mexico.	
3	1992	Financial	Flash back to 1992. All Souls Catholic Church was \$500,000 in debt and struggling just to maintain its	"Church branches out - 114-year-
3		difficulties	grounds. All Souls had 550 families, a shoestring budget and dilapidated buildings. Leadership changes	old parish on financial rebound,"
			had led to differing visions for the church. "The parish was struggling a great deal," said the Rev. Richard	Mary Knowles, Orlando Sentinel,
			Trout, the church's pastor. "It was frustrating," said Annette Tolle, 61, who has attended All Souls for 30	Seminole section, Jun. 17, 2006,
			years. " [the] buildings [were] falling apart. Sidewalks were cracked; rectory floors were warped"	pp. B1, B7. Source 39.5

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 1	1992	Duany Project Rectory	Caption: Duany Project implemented. Something new has been added to spruce up the exterior of All Souls parsonage, 8 <sup>th</sup> Street and Oak Avenue, in Sanford. The Sanford Historic Trust donated the fence to the church and members installed it as the first implementation of the Duany project in Sanford.	Photograph: Duany Project implemented, Sanford Herald, circa 1992, Sanford, Fla., photographer Richard Hopkins. Source 36.2	
3 2	1992 Feb	Bram Towers	Caption: Seniors living at Bram Towers stay too busy to be bored with retirement From left: Frieda Glielow, Vernon Freeman, Billie Bowes, Laura Begin, Shirley Bergman, Anita Harrison, Robie Scarver, Chrissie Bohannon and Mildred Freeman.	"Seniors on the go," Sanford Herald, Feb. 1992, photographer Herman Schroeder. Source 100.5.1	
3	1992	Dr. Margaret	A Catholic school principal from Sanford found herself "impressed by the amount of information we	"Sanford principal lobbies for	
3	Feb	Curran	expect our legislators to have from school lunch programs to military aid for the Contra." After three	Catholic school issues," Florida	
		Lobbies Lawmakers	days of lobbying in Washington, DC, Dr. Margaret Curran, principal of All Souls School, was the only Floridian to take part in the U.S. Catholic Conference Seventh Annual Legislative Conference last week.	Catholic, Gary Morton, March 6, 1992, p. 15. Source 102.30	
		Lawinakers	The three day conference brought about 50 people from across the U.S. to Washington to lobby	1552, p. 15. Source 162.50	
		16	members of the House and Senate on educational issues that concern Catholic schools.		
3 4	1992 Feb	6 <sup>th</sup> Annual Mardi Gras Festival	1. The sixth annual Mardi Gras festival will take over Park on Park and other locations on the edge of downtown Fr. Tom Burns, rector of All Souls, said the community outside the church has supported the effort with contributions of talent and goods This year more than 100 artisans will be showing and selling their wares at the festival. The highlight of Friday evening will be the Miss/ Master Mardi Gras pageant Most of the activities will take place in Park on Park at the corner of Oak and 8 <sup>th</sup> Street, across from All Souls. There will be other activities in the church courtyard, the social hall, and in the church itself.	1. "It's Mardi Gras time. All Souls' community festival to begin in Sanford this evening," Sanford Herald, Feb. 21, 1992, Vicki DeSormier, pp. 1, 5. Source 51.19  2. Multi-page 8 ½ x 11 brochure printed on lavender paper, pp. 1-2, All Souls file at the Sanford Museum. Source 51.22	
			2. Mardi Gras event schedule, menu, raffle, advertisers and sponsors and letter from Father Tom Burns stating it is the "second* annual Mardi Gras weekend celebration here on our church grounds."  *NOTE: The article in the Sanford Herald above indicates it is the "sixth" annual Mardi Gras festival.		

	Including ERRORS found in the originals. Please review all *NOTES following each entry for ADDITIONS, CORRECTIONS, CORROBORATIONS and/or CONFLICTING DATA.  Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida				
		Sc	Durces cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GF	REEN - Cemetery	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 3 5	1992 Mar	Mardi Gras Festival	1. Officials were pleased with the turnout at this year's Mardi Gras celebration sponsored by All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford. The weekendlong celebration brought food, fun and fascinating arts and crafts together at the church and at Park on Park across the street Flushed with excitement, children of all ages were incarcerated for two tickets and bailed out with another two Faces were gaily painted, babies danced, stories were read Crafters in booths said, despite slow sales, they were enjoying the people and the beautiful day Caption photo top left: Dana Dalton, left, Miss Florida 1990, crowns Kaylie Lytle Mardi Gras Queen. Caption photo top right: Todd Kaltenbach, 9; Angela McLean, 4; T. J. Kaltenbach, 8; and Zachary Davis, 5, all enjoyed the cotton candy at Mardi Gras.  2. Photographs of pageant winners Kristi Moore, Patrick Ross, Nicole Haves, Reynika Hernandez, Summer Healy-Chapin, Brittany Campbell, Kaylie Lytle. Photo bottom left: Reynika Hernandez, Mardi Gras Little Miss	1. "Mardi Gras Festival 'great success despite the recession,"  Sanford Herald, March 1, 1992, pp. 1, 5, Vicki DeSormier.  Source 51.20  2. "Pageant, crafts, fun mark Mardi Gras," Sanford Herald, March 8, 1992. Source 51.21	
3 6	1992 Mar	Food Fair All Souls School	Brent R. Adamson, vice president of Rich United Corp., presented the first monthly Food Fair check to Dr. Margaret Curran, principal of All Souls Catholic School. Also present was Sally Moore, officer of the All Souls Home/School Association.	"Food Fair benefits school." Sanford Herald, March 8, 1992. Source 51.21.2	
3 3 7	1992 Mar	Goodwill Ambassadors	For the Lenten project, fifth through eight grade students were given the names of elderly parishiones who were shut ins and asked to call them in the evening. There were not enough names, so outreach extended to active elderly parishioners  Before the phone calls started, Mrs. McKee spent a day at All Souls, speaking to students about the situations they might encounter, including the possibility not all recipients would be congenial This is the first year students at All Souls have taken on a Lenten project within their community. Dr. Margaret Curran, principal, couldn't be more pleased with the outcome [Mr. Weber, one of the elderly participating in the project said] "There has been much rain in my life lately but they are helping the sun to shine again. These children at All Souls are ambassadors of goodwill."  Caption: A bridging of the generation gap has accompanied a new Lenten program by Diane Rettig,	"Goodwill ambassadors close the generation gap," Florida Catholic, Mary K. St. Pierre, March 27, 1992, p. 13. Source 102.31	

		So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GRI	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			pastoral assistant and Pam Bartoe, religion teacher, that has opened a door of communication between young and old.	
3 3 8	1992 May	School Board NCEA	Determination and innovation by the school board of All Souls School here garnered national recognition at the annual National Catholic Educational Association convention last month in St. Louis. The National Association of Board of Education Award was presented to the All Souls School Board for significant efforts to improve the operation and success of the 240 student school [I]n 1990 school leaders launched a marketing program to target out lying areas of Sanford Caption: Dr. Margaret Curran, principal of All Souls School, left, and Karen Schwitters, president of the All Souls School Board, proudly accept the NABE Award during the NCEA national convention.	"All Souls school board tapped for NCEA honor," Florida Catholic, Mary K. St. Pierre, May 15, 1992, p. 15. Source 102.32
3 3 9	1992 Aug 21	Sr. Crowder Silver Jubilee	On Friday Aug. 21, Sister Allan Crowder, the daughter of Alice and the late Alvin Crowder of DeBary, celebrated her Silver Jubilee as a Sister of Christian Charity. Sister Crowder graduated from All Souls School in Sanford in 1962, and attended college at the Motherhouse of Sisters of Christianity in New Jersey.	"25 years as a Sister of Christian Charity," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Sept. 4, 1992, p. A3. Source 100.6
3 4 0	1992 Sep	Hurricane Andrew	Rev. Thomas J. Burns pastor of All Souls in response to comment in the "In My Opinion" column: "My own parish, All Souls, raised \$3,200 to assist Sacred Heart Parish in Homestead, a very commendable contribution indeed"	Florida Catholic, Oct. 2, 1992, p. A7. Source 56.3
3 4 1	1992 Sep	NCCW WUCWO Winkie LeFils	Caption: Florida representatives who attended the recent Apostolic Nunciature reception in Washington for the NCCW Board of Directors pose with Pro-Nuncio Rev. Agostino Cacciavillah. Pictured from left are: Pam Bartoe, Martha Gravois, Winkie LeFils, Pro-Nuncio Rev. Cacciavillah, Aurelette Fullilove, Hermi Hadi and Donna Mahoney. When the National Council of Catholic Women gathered for its recent board meeting in Washington to see information and solutions to many global problems, Florida was well represented. In 1967, Mrs. LeFils, became a member of the Council of Catholic Women organization in her home parish, All Souls Church in Sanford As a WUCWO [World Union Catholic Women's Organizations] representative to NCCW, Mrs. LeFils is thrilled at the work being done to ease or possibly solve problems in today's world.	"Floridians in NCCW have global impact," Florida Catholic, Sept. 11, 1992, Mary K. St. Pierre, p. 3. Source 107.25

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	v ·	SOURCE SOURCE	
3 4 2	1992 Sep	Keyword  Knights of Columbus  Hurricane Andrew	After viewing the televised destruction caused by Hurricane Andrew, Sanford Knights of Columbus canceled a Columbus Day party and instead donated \$4000 to the Archdiocese of Miami to assist with relief. When the vote was put before the 182 members of the Father Richard J. Lyons, K of C Council 5357, not one negative ballot was cast Besides the \$4,000 donated for hurricane relief, Council 5357 has contrubited \$3,000 for religious education in the last year  Council 5357 also volunteers time and money to assist the poor locally Ecumenical generosity was displayed over the summer, when Council 5357 donated \$500 to the Progress Missionary Baptist Church in Sanford after it burned down.	"Knights use party funds for hurricane," Florida Catholic, Mary K. St. Pierre, Sept. 18, 1992, p. 1. Source 95.2	
3 4 3	1992 Nov	Swamp Owl Encampment	Caption: Who needs textbooks to learn about American Indians when there's one camped out right on the lawn? Swamp Owl (a.k.a. Paul Morrison), an American Indian, demonstrates Indian ways to schoolchildren recently at his encampment on the lawn of All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford.	"Living History," Orlando Sentinel, Orange Extra, Nov. 8, 1992, p. K8. Source 102.33	
3 4 4	1992 Nov	Bram Towers	Caption: Bram Towers held its annual Arts and Crafts Festival recently Left photo: Arlene Boyd, Betty McFarland Frainci Gnaga Shirley Bergman. Right photo: Ruth Hamilton.	"Bram Towers Arts and Crafts Festival," <i>Sanford Herald,</i> Nov. 9, 1992. Source 100.5.2	
3 4 5	1992 Dec	Seminarians and diaconate candidates	"Seminarian celebration offers bright hope for new year." Bishop Dorsey celebrated a Mass with seminarians and diaconate candidates Dec. 20 at All Souls Parish in Sanford. The 30 potential priests were honored for their commitment to spiritual growth, and their enthusiasm for ministry to the fallen and faithful in the Orlando Diocese.	Florida Catholic, Matthew R. Gomez, Jan. 7, 1993, p. B3. Source 44.1	
3 4 6	1992 - 1993	Ursuline Companions in Mission	Unlike most graduates of top universities, Valerie Andrewlevich, 23, discovered fulfillment in the refugee and underprivileged children she worked with after hours, instead of a lucrative paycheck. [The] 1991 graduate of Penn State, bid farewell to a professional job at National Research Council in Washington, D. C., and signed on as a volunteer for Ursuline Companions in Mission, coordinated by the Ursuline Sisters. Through the program, Miss Andrewlevich was placed at All Souls School in Sanford where she now teaches religion to grades 5 through 8 and volunteers as volleyball coach and cheerleading sponsor.	"Volunteer discovers American dream at All Souls," Florida Catholic, Mary K. St. Pierre, Jan. 15, 1993, p. 2. Source 105.8	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 4 7	1993 Feb 3 to	Father Michael Collins	1. Father Michael Collins, born in 1940, moved to Florida in January 1988 after working for two dozen years in England. He is currently associate pastor at St. Matthew Parish in Winter Haven. Last year he served at St. Margaret Mary Parish in Winter Park.	1. "Jubilarians Honored at Annual Chrism Mass," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> March 24, 1989, p. 9.	
	1993 Aug 17	Temporary Administrator	2. The Most Rev. Norbert M. Dorsey, C P, Bishop of the Diocese of Orlando, is pleased to announce: Father Michael Collins has been appointed Temporary Administrator of All Souls in Sanford. This appointment became effective February 3, 1993.	Source 50.21 or 60.3  2. Florida Catholic, Feb. 19, 1993, p. 9. Source 60.1	
			<ol> <li>The Most Rev. Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, Bishop of the Diocese of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments: Father Michael Collins has been appointed Associate Pastor of St. Ann Parish, DeBary. This appointment became effective August 17 [1993].</li> <li>Father Michael Collins: 1992* – 1993. *NOTE: Cannot confirm date. The Florida Catholic indicates he was appointed Tampagary Administrator offseting Each 2, 1003.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Florida Catholic, Sept. 17, 1993,</li> <li>Source 60.2</li> <li>All Souls Catholic Church History,</li> <li>Winkie LeFils, Sanford, Fla., 2007,</li> </ol>	
3 4 8	1993 Feb 19-21	Mardi Gras Festival	was appointed Temporary Administrator effective Feb. 3, 1993.  1. Area residents have one more day to sign up to compete in the Mardi Gras Pageant that will be held Friday at Park on Park. The pagentswill kick off the three-day Mardi Gras '93 Festival Jodie Yarbrough, Mrs. Florida, will be the mistress of ceremonies Other events include Monte Carlo Night	p. 5. Source 41.1.12  1. "Deadline near for Mardi Gras Pageant," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole Extra, Feb. 14, 1993,	
	19 11	Pageant	choir festival arts and crafts, food and children's games event sponsored by the Mardi Gras Festival  Committee of All Souls Church.  2. The Mardi Gras is the church's only fundraiser for the year,  [Theresa] Scott said, so as many attractions as possible are offered to draw crowds On Friday night, Natalie Weld was chosen Miss Mardi Gras. Other title winners were: Tiny Miss, Lauren Ashley Ludwig, Sanford; Little Miss Saskia Lindsay, Orange City; and Junior Miss, Kimberly Gail Louwsma, Sanford.	p. K8. Source 40.10.2  2. "Mardi Gras: Fun, entertainment, crafts and food," <i>Sanford Herald</i> , Feb. 21, 1993, Sandra Elliott, pp. 1A, 5A, photographer Richard Hopkins. Source 51.23	
3 4 9	1993 Feb 25	Cemetery Vandals	When 74-year-old Augustus Brown visited his mother's grave recently, he found her remains scattered about her tomb site at the All Souls Cemetery on 25 <sup>th</sup> Street. Brown, of Sanford, is not alone. Sheriff's deputies have long battled the problem of grave site vandalism Brown told the Seminole County's Sheriff's Office on Feb. 25 that vandals had dug up several other graves as well as his mothers.	"Vandals won't let departed rest in peace," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole Extra, March 4, 1993, p. 16. Source 40.10.3	
3 5 0	1993 Mar	Catholic Cemeteries	"Church owned cemeteries have certain consolation." General article about Catholic cemeteries; does not mention All Souls. List of all Catholic cemeteries in State of Florida including All Souls.	Florida Catholic, Mar. 26, 1993, p. B8. Source 37.7	
3 5 1	1993 Jun 18	Priests Diocese of Orlando	"Orlando diocese made up of four deaneries." Listing of diocesan priests divided by deanery includes eight former and current All Souls' pastors: Fathers Zammit, Czarnecki, Shine, Ennis, Danen, Collins, Mitchell, and McCarthy.	Florida Catholic, June 18, 1993, p. B14. Source 50.22	
3 5 2	1993 Jun 22 or	Father Richard W. Trout	<ol> <li>Caption photo left: Richard Trout files into Church of the Annunciation to be ordained in the May 25 [1985] celebration.</li> <li>By order of Bishop Thomas J. Grady: Father Richard Trout, Jr., newly ordained, to associate pastor, St.</li> </ol>	1. "Six new priests ordained,"  Florida Catholic, May 31, 1985, p. 3.  Source 87.1	

		So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida Durces cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
	Jul 26 to	16th Pastor of All Souls	Paul Parish, Daytona Beach, with part-time teaching at Father Lopez High School, effective June 1, 1985.	2. Florida Catholic, June 28, 1985, p. 3. Source 50.18
	2012 May 21	Director of	3. The Most Rev. Norbert M. Dorsey, C P, Bishop of the Diocese of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments: Father Richard Trout appointed Pastor of All Souls Parish, Sanford effective	<ul><li>3. Florida Catholic, July 30, 1993,</li><li>p. 1. Source 87.4</li><li>4. 2008 Dedication of new church,</li></ul>
		Priestly Life and Ministry	June 22 [1993].  4. The 'Church History' presented in 2008 dedication of the new church states: "On	Aug. 2008, p. 6. Source 33.1.7
		Director of Vocations 1991-1997	*July 27, 1993, Fr. Richard Trout was recommended by Priest Personnel Board to be pastor of All Souls parish. That same day Bishop Norbert Dorsey named Fr. Trout as All Souls pastor while retaining his duties as Diocesan Director of Vocations and Chairman of the Priest Council." *NOTE: Conflicting dates.  SEE #3 this entry.	5. "Growing family interest uplifts All Souls," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Matthew R. Gomez, Feb. 17, 1995, p. A13. (May contain errors.) Source 40.7
		Diocesan moderator	5. Father Trout is the seventh pastor in 11 years at All Souls Church while also serving the Orlando Diocese as vocations director.	6. <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Feb, 4, 2005, p. 4. Source 87.7
		Orlando CCW	6. Bishop Thomas Wenski is pleased to announce the following appointments: Effective Jan. 17 – Father Richard Trout to director of priestly life and ministry of the diocese while continuing responsibilities as pastor at All Souls Parish, Sanford.	7. "Get to know your priests," Florida Catholic, Aug. 5, 2005, p. 8. (B&W photo) Source 87.8
		Diocesan moderator Catholic Physicians Guild	7. Caption photo right: Father Richard Trout. Pastor of All Souls Parish, Sanford, since 1993; diocesan moderator for the Orlando Diocesan CCW since 1994; diocesan moderator for the Diocesan Catholic Physicians Guild since 1995; and in 2005, appointed diocesan director of Priestly Life and Ministry and secretariat head for Pastoral Ministries and Worship. Born June 18, 1959, in Melbourne was ordained by Bishop Thomas J. Grady May 25, 1985, at *St. James Cathedral. *NOTE: Fr. Trout ordained at the	8. Florida Catholic, May 14-17, 2012, p. 5; May 18, 2012, p. 4, online, accessed 1/22/14. Source 50.26
			Church of the Annunciation in Altamonte Springs. SEE entry #1 this topic.  8. Most Reverend John Noonan, Bishop of Orlando. Effective May 21 [2012]: Father Richard Trout as pastor of Corpus Christi Parish in Celebration.	9. Undated sheet listing accomplishments of Father Trout during his tenure as pastor of All Souls. Source 87.9
			9. Father Trout arrived at All Souls July 26, 1993.* [He] renovated and restored the rectory; expanded cemetery; established school endowment fund; purchased office building and moved the parish offices; established Drexel Society; school became a Blue Ribbon School; built new church on SR 46; led Alive in Christ Campaign for diocese; established St. Vincent DePaul Society; established yearly mission; Director of Priestly Life for the Diocese; Director of Vocations. *NOTE: Conflicting dates: The Florida Catholic indicates June 22, 1993. SEE entry #3 this topic.	10. Diocese of Orlando, p. 37, Priest Directory, http://www .orlandodiocese.org/priest- directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.37 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.10)
			10. Currently pastor Corpus Christi Catholic Church, Celebration, Fla. Color photo left.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 5 3	1993 Jul	National Catholic Principals Academy	Despite 12-hour days and homework every night, Dr. Margaret Curran, principal of All Souls School, considered the week-long National Catholic Principals Academy in Washington, D.C. worthy of praise Dr. Curran was one of 28 principals in the United States selected to attend the academy. Last year All Soul's School Board was recognized as an outstanding board during the academy session.	"All Souls principal among elite school leader group," Florida Catholic, Mary St. Pierre, July 30, 1993, p. 1. Source 102.34
3 5 4	After 1993 Jul	Restoration of the Rectory	1. All Souls Rectory, formerly known as Chase Mansion was built in 1899 When Reverend Richard W. Trout became the Pastor of All Souls in 1993, he felt that the Rectory needed to be restored so the parish could save money on the rental of the priests' apartment. Fr. Trout also wanted a place that the Parish could feel at home and be used for ministry. [T]hey tried to conserve as much as they could. Plumbing was fixed, all new electric installed, a completely new kitchen designed, and a breakfast nook and a family room added. The yard was landscaped and new sprinklers were installed.	1. 8 <sup>th</sup> Annual Holiday Tour of Homes, Sanford Historic Trust, 1996, Sanford, Fla., pp. 23, 27. Sources 31.1.3 and 36.4  2. Photograph – before restoration of rectory, All Souls Catholic Church Album Directory, 2001, p. 3. Source 32.1.4
3 5	1993 Sep 3	Parish Families	"All Souls - Sanford, 1911." Article indicates that there were 865 families in All Souls parish in 1993. <b>NOTE:</b> States Mass held at "Doyle's livery stable," should be "Doyle's Hall." SEE Sources 2.6 and 21.1.1	"Central Deanery," Florida Catholic, Sep. 3, 1993, p. 4. Source 40.6
3 5 5 6	1993 Oct	Spanish Mass  Deacon  Diego  Vinasco	Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls Church in Sanford, said two decades after the parish began offering Mass in the Spanish language, All Souls continues to reach out to the Hispanic community in its native tongue. Since early October 1993, each 9 a.m. Sunday Mass has been in Spanish Father Trout [who] was unsure how many Hispanic Catholics were in the community when he was assigned to the church in July, estimates that approximately 100 families now regularly attend the special Mass The	"Hispanics celebrate life at All Souls," Florida Catholic, Mary Meehan, April 8, 1994, p. 3. Source 93.1
	1994 Apr	Seminarian Ricardo Santos Seminarian Benito Luna	Mass has served as a launching point for organizing the community, spawning a Spanish-language church newsletter, fledgling committees designed to address the social needs of the Hispanic community and a weekly bilingual Rosary. Deacon Diego Vinasco and seminarian Ricardo Santos, both from Colombia, and seminarian Benito Luna of Peru have been instrumental in getting the new ministry off the ground. All are due for re-assignment by the bishop in May. Deacon Vinasco hosts a one hour Sunday radio show on WTRR-AM 1400, and a five minute morning reflection on Radio Klarida AM 1140.	
3 5 7	1994 April	Youth Group Renovation Rectory	Not only is the school doing well, a new youth group has begun and Father Trout said the entire parish is contributing to a \$75,000 renovation of the rectory. Before this latest effort, the two story wood frame building had undergone only minor renovations since being built in the 1890s.	Ibid. Source 93.1.2
3 5	1994	Rev. Esau	1. The Most Rev. Norbert M. Dorsey, C.P., bishop of the Diocese of Orlando, is pleased to announce the	1. Florida Catholic, May 27, 1994,
5	May 28	Garcia	following appointments: Rev. Esau Garcia, C.P., has been appointed associate pastor of All Souls Parish,	p. 1. Source 67.1
0	to 1996	Associate Pastor	Sanford, with pastoral care for the Hispanic Communities of All Souls and Holy Spirit, Mims effective May 28, 1994.	2. "Growing family interest uplifts All Souls," Florida Catholic,

		Sc	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Durces cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	REEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
	Oct 1		<ol> <li>2. Father Garcia and Father Zammit assist Father Trout with duties at All Souls. While the pastor shuttles back and forth between his parish and the vocations office in Orlando, the responsibilities of ministry are delegated among the parish staff.</li> <li>3. The Most Rev. Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, bishop of the Diocese of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointment: Rev. Esau Garcia, CP, has been appointed parochial vicar of Our Lady of the Lakes, Deltona, with pastoral responsibility for the Hispanic community effective October 1 [1996].</li> <li>4. Caption photo left: Father Esau Garcia Pastor, Holy Cross Parish, Orlando. Born July 12, 1961, in Palmira, Colombia, Father Garcia was ordained June 21, 1987, as a Passionist priest in Rome by Pope John Paul II. He was later incardinated as a priest for the Orlando Diocese in 1999. In August, he became pastor of his first parish, Holy Cross Parish in Orlando, a community of 3,500 families. In September, he took over as director of Radio Paz Orlando.</li> <li>5. 25 year jubilarians – Father Esau Garcia arrived in Central Florida in 1994. He has served at All Souls Parish in Sanford and Our Lady of the Lakes in Deltona.</li> <li>6. Color photo right: Father Esau N. Garcia currently Pastor, Holy Cross Catholic Church, Orlando. Ordained June 21, 1987.</li> </ol>	Matthew R. Gomez, Feb. 17, 1995, p. A13. Source 40.7  3. Florida Catholic, Oct. 10, 1996, p. 12. Source 67.2  4. "Get to know your priests," Florida Catholic, Nov. 13, 2003, p. A10. Source 67.3  5. "Eight priests celebrate jubilees in 2012," Florida Catholic, Michael Harker, April 6, 2012, p. 3. Source 67.4  6. Priest Directory, p. 14, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.14 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.3)
3 5 9	1994	Knights of Peter Claver	The effort to bring the Catholic fraternal order [Knights of Peter Claver] to Central Florida began in 1994 at All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford.	"Knights of Peters Claver, auxiliary initiated," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Dec. 4, 1997, p. A11. Source 35.8
3 6 0	1994 Jun	Madonna	Photograph in the All Souls file at the Sanford Museum, donated by the Sanford Herald attached to print information sheet showing: Dept – TAB, Tag – All Soul's Madonna, Date – 6/94, page 13, Father Richard Trout. SEE Source 87.5 for full photo.	Photograph: All Souls' Madonna, Sanford Herald, June 1994, p. 13. Source 87.5
3 6 1	1994 Jul 22 1994 Aug 6	Murder Suicide Board family	1. News of a murder suicide shocked the community of Sanford Dorothy Albright Board, a parishioner and school volunteer at All Souls Church, killed her three children—Heather 9, Matthew 6, and Ashley Albright 4— July 22, at their home in Sanford then shot herself. "After the initial shock, we prayed for Dorothy and her children," said Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls. "The parish took up a Sunday collection to pay for the burial, and organized parent meetings with a crisis counselor to approach the matter with children in our community." [P]eople of various denominations visited the Catholic parish and the local Mormon	1. "Family tragedy grips Sanford parish," Florida Catholic, Aug. 5, 1994, Matthew R. Gomez, pp. 1, B1. Source 106.1  2. "Rest in peace," Florida Catholic, Aug. 19, 1994, p. 4. Source 106.2

		Sc	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida burces cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3	1004	Dish an	church offered a special collection for their Christian brothers and sisters.  2. Caption: Ashley Coover speaks at the Aug. 6 Memorial Mass for her friend Heather Albright, her brother Matthew Albright, and sister Ashley Albright Dr. Margaret Curran, principal of All Souls School in Sanford, and Meagan McClanahan look on.	"Surprise Visit," Florida Catholic,
6 2	1994 Nov	Bishop Norbert M Dorsey	Caption: Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, pays a surprise visit to students at All Souls School in Sanford. The bishop was in Sanford to dedicate a memorial to the unborn at nearby All Souls Catholic Cemetery.	Nov. 11, 1994, p. 13A. Photographer Matthew Gomez. Source 102.35
363	1994 Nov	All Souls Cemetery Memorial to the Unborn	Caption: Memorial to the unborn. Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, dedicates the Memorial to the Unborn Nov. 2 at All Souls Catholic Cemetery in Sanford. Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls, assists the bishop. A sunlit ceremony honored the souls of unborn children with a granite marker to heal heavy hearts. Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, dedicated a memorial tombstone to remember the "victims of our modern-day holocaust," with blessings for the children who never saw the sun. The memorial, which rests near the entrance at All Souls Catholic Cemetery in Sanford, was sponsored by the Knights of Columbus.	"Memorial marker honors unborn," "K of C donation funds Respect Life efforts," Florida Catholic, Matthew R. Gomez, Nov. 11, 1994, pp. A1, A7, A13. Source 37.8
3 6 4	1994 Nov	Holiday Tour of Homes	"Homes for the holidays – Tour to raise money for preservation of historic buildings." Carriage rides and live musicians will be featured Dec. 3 and 4 during the sixth annual Holiday Tour of Homes in Sanford. This year five homes and two businesses are on the tour route in Sanford's downtown historic district Also on the tour: All Souls Catholic Church Rectory, 902 Oak Ave.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole Extra, Elaine Bennett, Nov. 24, 1994, p. I3. Source 40.10.3
3 6 5	aft Sep	Father "Frank"	1. "Chrism Mass will mark jubilees of 10 priests." Ordained on July 23, 1966, at St. Patrick's Cathedral, Melbourne, Australia Father Zammit has served as a priest in the U.S. since 1973 After serving as	1. Florida Catholic, March 22, 1991, p. 14. Source 90.1
	1994 but	Francis Xavier Zammit	associate pastor at St. Mary of the Lakes, Eustis, he was chaplain at Florida Manor Nursing Home and currently associate pastor of Blessed Trinity Parish, Orlando.  2. "Father Zammit fills in where needed." Photo left. [Since 1988] Father Frank Zammit is a "minister in	2. Florida Catholic, Matthew R. Gomez, June 24, 1994, p. B6. Source 90.2
	bef 1995 Feb 17	Administrator	motion," a priest on wheels. He is a self-proclaimed "trouble shooter for the bishop," ready to respond to short term service wherever he is needed. "I've helped in 12 parishes in three years, from one month at one church to a year at another, with all the others in between," said Father Zammit	3. <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Nov. 11, 1994, p. 1. Source 90.3
	to			4. "Growing family interest uplifts

		Sc	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Durces cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GRI	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
	bef 1996 Sep 6		3. Father Frank X. Zammit, the administrator there [St. John Vianney Church] until September [1994]  4. Father Garcia and Father Frank Zammit assist Father Trout with duties at All Souls. While the pastor shuttles back and forth between his parish and the vocations office in Orlando, the responsibilities of ministry are delegated among the parish staff.  5. Rev. Francis Zamit has been appointed administrator pro-tem of St. Lawrence Parish, Bushnell, and St. Vincent de Paul Mission, Wildwood.  6. Color photo right. Current status: retired. Ordination Date: July 23, 1966.	All Souls," Florida Catholic, Matthew R. Gomez, Feb. 17, 1995, p. A13. Source 40.7  5. Florida Catholic, Sept. 19, 1996, p. 12. Source 90.4  6. Priest Directory, p. 41, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/ priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.41 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.12)
3 6 6	1994 Dec 3-4	Holiday Tour of Homes History All Souls Rectory	Carriage rides and live musicians will be featured Dec. 3 and 4 during the sixth annual Holiday Tour of Homes in Sanford. Sponsored by the Sanford Historic Trust, the tours are conducted to raise money for grants that will help preserve and restore houses and buildings in the city's historic district. Funds also will be used for programs to educate the public about the need to preserve the city's past Also on the tour: All Souls Catholic Church Rectory, 902 Oak Ave. The All Souls Catholic Church Rectory was built in 1899 by Horace Whitman, Sanford's postmaster, as his residence. The S. O. Chase Sr. family lived in the house from 1906 to 1954, when it became a convent for the Sisters of Christian Charity. After the sisters left the All Souls parish in 1979, the building was used for various parish functions until being renovated and restored for use as the rectory.	"Homes for the Holidays – Tour to raise money for preservation of historic buildings," <i>Orlando</i> <i>Sentinel</i> , Elaine Bennett, Nov. 24, 1994, p. I3. Source 40.10.3

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 6 7	1995 Feb	All Souls Parish Church History	Father Trout is the seventh pastor in 11 years at All Souls Church "So many of the celery farmers were Catholic," said Father Trout. "Much of the Sanford area was and remains African American, and our parish ministries reflect that Some of the parish families go back to those early years, with ancestors having chartered the Catholic community of All Souls "The early church was built by the parishioners," he said. "Women would buy bricks on Saturdays and cart them to the proposed church site. The men of the area would lay bricks on Sundays until the church was built." The pastor said some families from surrounding towns like Osteen, Lake Mary, and Heathrow have made significant contributions to the growth of the church.	"Parish Spotlight. Growing family interest uplifts All Souls," Florida Catholic, Matthew R. Gomez, Feb. 17, 1995, p. A13. Source 40.7  NOTE: Some information differs from or is not mentioned in older histories of the parish.
3 6 8	1995 Feb	Seminarians	All Souls is temporary home to many seminarians from the Orlando Diocese, so the presence of young vocations to the priesthood is constant.	Ibid.
3 6 9	1995 Mar 20	Rep. John Mica	Caption: Rep. John Mica (R-Winter Park) visits All Souls Catholic School in Sanford March 20. The congressman tours the preschool and kindergarten classes with Principal Margaret Curran. Here, pictured with Mrs. Taylor's kindergarten class, the congressman familiarizes himself with the Early Childhood programs in his congressional district.	"Kindergarten congressman," Florida Catholic, March 31, 1995, p. 11. Photograph courtesy the Sanford Herald. Source 102.36
3 7 0	1995 Apr 19	Home and School Association NCEA	The Home and School Association at All Souls School received the 1995 National Catholic Educational Association Parent Partnership Award at a convention in Cincinnati this week. Dr. Margaret E. Curran, school principal, said the recognition is a tribute to the dedication of families involved in the reading program in recent years. "This is the second time the NCEA has recognized our parents," she said. "Our school board won an award four years ago The NCEA board selected "Read On," a program promoted at All Souls School to instill a love of reading in children, as an exemplary effort in education" Books and Beyond," resulted in decreased television watching The reading program involved 230 students, 150 parents, and 26 staff members.	"All Souls School honored by National Catholic Association," Florida Catholic, April 21, 1995, p. 13. Source 102.37
3 7 1	1995 Apr	Golf Tournament	The third annual All Souls School golf tournament will take place April 27 [1997] at Timacuan Golf Course in Lake Mary. <b>NOTE:</b> If third annual event was in April 1997, first event should have been in 1995.	Florida Catholic, April 17, 1997, p. A14. Source 91.5
3 7 2	1995 May	Bob Evans Rectory	All Souls Rectory in Sanford provided the backdrop for a restaurant commercial set to air nationwide this summer "This place was all boarded up two years ago but parishioners got together to fix it up, and now everyone in the country can see it Caption: Alli Wright, 7, and her brother Ryan, 5, "sell" lemonade during the shooting of a Bob Evans Restaurant commercial in Sanford. All Souls Church rectory was used as backdrop for the commercial.	"Refurbished rectory in national commercial," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Matthew R. Gomez, May 12, 1995, p. 15. Source 36.3

		So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida burces cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 7 3	1995 Jul	Termites  African  American  Community	The African American Catholic Community of All Souls took on "Project Termite," the effort named and spearheaded by its treasurer, Robert Seymour.  Caption: All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford received a reprieve from its termite problems July 18 and 19 as Orkin covered the church with a fumigation tent. The parish raised \$4,500 to perform the project, the first of several expected to restore and expand the historical church building.	"All Souls Parish wins battle against termites," Florida Catholic, G. A. Demps, July 28, 1995, p. 1. Source 35.1 or 38.5
3 7 4	1995 Dec	African American Catholic Community	Caption: Patricia Andrews of All Souls Parish's African American Catholic Community helps Cleoria Riggins load her car with some of the presents and food the parish group donated to Ms. Riggins' sister Felita (not shown) and her 10 children. Along with adopting the Riggins family, the African American Catholic Community prepared food baskets for 40 families and joined forces with the Faith Bible Ministry of Sanford to feed 15 to 20 families in the Goldsboro and Georgetown housing projects.	"A helping hand," Florida Catholic, Jan. 5, 1996, p. 12. Source 35.2
3	1996	Principal	Father Richard Trout, pastor at All Souls, recently announced the selection of Thomas Doyle of Merrick,	"School principal search: Three
5		Doyle	N.Y. as the school's new principal. Dr. Margaret Curran, the current principal, has been doing double	down, three to go," Florida
		All Souls School	duty this year as principal of both All Souls and the new Annunciation Academy, which is scheduled to formally open this fall. For the past two years, Mr. Doyle, 34, has served as assistant principal at St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Regional School in Bellmore, N.Y.	Catholic, April 12, 1996, pp. 11, 13. Source 102.38
3 7 6	1996 Feb	Black History	The African American Catholic Ministry at All Souls Parish in Sanford has been providing a bulletin insert each Sunday in February entitled "A Moment in Black History" highlighting the contributions of blacks and people of color in the Bible and in the history of the Catholic Church "We want to share with the parish some of our history and the importance of blacks and people of color to the early church," said pat Andrews one of the coordinators for the parish ministry Father Richard Trout, pastor at All Souls, said, "One of the things we're trying to do is to remind people of the great contributions of black people not only in this century, but even in the earliest centuries of our church."	"Sanford parish spotlights black history contributions. Surveys help diocese plan programs for black Catholics," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Feb. 16, 1996, p. 1. Source 35.3
3 7 7	1996 Apr 13	Black Community Ministry	1. The Black Community Ministry for the Diocese of Orlando will sponsor Mass and a social April 13 at All Souls Parish, 800 S. Oak Ave. in Sanford. Father Leo Hodges; parochial vicar at Prince of Peace Parish in Ormond Beach, will lead the Eucharistic celebration. Afterward, a social and gospel music presentation will take place in the parish hall.  2. The Office of Black Community Ministry for the Diocese of Orlando has been working to create more opportunities for Catholics of African-American descent in the diocese to come together. On April 13, the office sponsored a Mass and pot-	<ol> <li>Florida Catholic, April 5, 1996, p.</li> <li>Source 35.4</li> <li>"Mass, dinner brings together African-American community," Florida Catholic, April 26, 1996, p. 13. Source 35.5</li> </ol>

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			luck dinner at All Souls Parish that brought out about 50 members of the black Catholic community Father Leo Hodges parochial vicar at Prince of Peace Parish in Ormond Beach [was] guest celebrant. Caption: Joelia Singleton, left, serves punch during a dinner at All Souls. Mrs. Singleton is a member of All Souls African American Catholic Community.		
3 7 8	1996 Apr 21	Diocesan Day of Rededication and Confirmation	Approximately 15,000 Catholics came to the "Diocesan Day of Rededication and Confirmation in the Faith" April 21, with some 2,250 people from 50 parishes receiving the sacrament of confirmation. It was the largest gathering of Catholics ever in the 27 year history of the diocese.  Father Kent Walker and the group "3 in 1" and the Hispanic choir from All Souls Parish in Sanford presented a variety of musical selection in English and Spanish  "It gives the young people the opportunity to see the big picture," said Fonda Nobles, whose son, James, was one of 34 parishioners confirmed from All Souls in Sanford.	"Confirmation in the faith" and " Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, April 26, 1996, pp. A1, A10, A12. Source 48.10	
3 7 9	1996 Apr 27	Tour of Gardens	The gardens of six historical homes in Sanford are open for public perusing from 2 to 6 p.m. today. The homes are in the Sanford Downtown Residential Historic District Here are highlights of the tour Chase House/ All Souls Catholic Parish Rectory: A garden intended to create a peaceful mood has several	"Sanford Historic Trust sponsors Tour of Gardens," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Homes Section, April 27, 1996,	
_		Rectory	garden benches and a statue of the Virgin Mary surrounded by flowers.	p. G10. Source 40.10.3	
3 8	1996	Father	More than 200 women from 40 parish affiliations across the Diocese of Orlando began gathering May 5	"ODCCW convention time to	
0	May 5	Winkie Lefils	at the Ocala Hilton for the 28 <sup>th</sup> annual Orlando Diocesan Council of Catholic Women Convention The convention formally began with a Mass at Blessed Trinity Parish celebrated by ODCCW moderator Farther Richard Trout, pastor at All Souls Parish in Sanford Two of the more critical reports addressed the results of the United Nations Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing, China and the World	reflect, educate," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, May 10, 1996, p. B1. Source 107.26	
		28th Annual Convention DCCW	Union of Catholic Women's Organizations Assembly in 1996 in Canberra, Australia. Winkie LeFils of All Souls Parish attended pre-conference meetings in Rome, Vienna and New York, but was unable to attend the Beijing Conference Both Mrs. LeFils and Mrs. Routson expressed concern about the way Vatican delegates were treated.		
3 8 1	1996 Jul	Jill Lefils Olympic Torch	Caption: Olympic spirit. Jil Lefils, 18, a member of All Souls Parish in Sanford, turned from escort to torchrunner during the Olympic Torch Relay as it made it way through Longwood July 8. Miss LeFils, who recently graduated from Deltona High School as an academic and sports standout, was one of about five known members of parishes from the Diocese of Orlando who served as torch bearers.	"Olympic spirit," Florida Catholic, photographer David Gonzalez, July 11, 1996, p. A2. Source 100.7	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE — Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE — Pastor LIGHT PURPLE — Other Priests ORANGE — Church PINK — School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 8 2	1996 Dec 7-8	Tour of Homes All Souls Rectory	All Souls Catholic Church (now the Chapel) and the Rectory were two stops on the tour of homes.  NOTE: Have not documented if church and rectory were on of the previous seven tours.	8 <sup>th</sup> Annual Holiday Tour of Homes, Sanford Historic Trust, 1996, Sanford, Fla., pp. 23, 27. Source 31.1	
3 8 3	1997 Jan 13 to 1998 Aug 5	Rev. David Vivero Parochial Vicar	<ol> <li>The Most Reverend Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, bishop of the Diocese of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments: Rev. David Vivero has been appointed parochial vicar of All Souls, Sanford. This appointment became effective Jan. 13, 1997.</li> <li>Rev. David Vivero has been appointed parochial vicar of St. Margaret Mary, Winter Park effective Aug. 5.</li> <li>Current status: Pastor, St. Theresa Catholic Church, Belleview, FL. Ordination Date: April 3, 1990.</li> <li>SEE ALSO photograph Nov. 10, 2006, Source 88.2</li> </ol>	1. Florida Catholic, April 5, 1997, p. 16; Mar. 13, 1997, p. A12. Source 88.1  2. Florida Catholic, July 23, 1998, p. 9A. Source 50.24  3. Priest Directory, p. 39, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.39 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.11)	
3 8 4	1997 Jan	Black Community Ministry	The Office of Black Community Ministry in conjunction with All Souls Black Community Ministry in Sanford will commemorate the birthday of Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. beginning at 5 p.m. Jan. 18 at All Souls Parish, 800 South Oak Ave. in Sanford. The event will begin with a Gospel Extravaganza featuring area Gospel choirs.	"Dr. King to be remembered in area activities," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Jan. 16, 1997, p. A13. Source 35.6	
3 8 5	1997 Apr 18	Annual Walk a thon	The home and school association at All Souls Catholic School in Sanford will hold its <i>annual</i> walk-a-thon beginning at 9 a.m. April 18 around the school, 810 S. Oak Ave. and in the nearby community	Florida Catholic, April 17, 1997, p. A14. Source 91.5	
3 8 6	1997 Apr 27	Golf Tournament	The third annual All Souls School golf tournament will take place April 27 at Timacuan Golf Course in Lake Mary.	Ibid. Source 91.5	
3 8 7	1997 Jul	Joan Recio Gospel Choir	Caption: Beth Keohane of Holy Redeemer in Kissimmee, left and Joan Recio of All Souls in Sanford blend their voices as members of the Diocese wide Gospel Choir during the 5 <sup>th</sup> Sunday Fellowship Mass June 29. Mrs. Recio is acting president of the choir The Mass is coordinated through the Diocese of Orlando's Black Community Ministry and is rotated among parishes throughout the diocese during every month with a fifth Sunday.	"5 <sup>th</sup> Sunday Fellowship," Florida Catholic, photographer Julie Greene, July 24, 1997, p. 14. Source 35.7	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
3 8 8	1997 Aug 12	Lightning hits Bell Tower	<ol> <li>Church bell tower was hit by lightning in August 1997 as shown in two photographs in the All Souls file at the Sanford Museum donated by the Sanford Herald. Attached print sheets provide this information: Date 8/12/97, page 2A, tag – The wrath.</li> <li>Tower was repaired by Feb. 20, 1998, when The Herald published a follow-up story. The bell tower at All Souls Catholic Church has been restored after lightning stuck [sic] it during one of the recent strong storms. The lightning strike broke away sizable pieces of the stucco veneer.</li> </ol>	1. Photographs from the <i>Sanford Herald,</i> Aug. 12, 1997, p. 2A, Sanford Museum. Source 38.6 2. "Bell tower restored," <i>Sanford Herald,</i> Feb. 20, 1998. Source 38.6.3	
3 8 9	1997	Church office School office	Two story building adjacent to the school was purchased so the church office could move out of the multipurpose room. This allowed the school office to move into a larger room.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-2005, p. 2. Source 42.4.2	
3 9 0	1997 Oct	School School History	According to various historical accounts, the first attempt to establish a school in the area began as far back as 1911 when Father Patrick J.  Bresnahan became the first resident priest. Although the school closed after only one year due to a lack of funds, efforts were renewed 40 years later when the school reopened Sept. 7, 1954. Classes were held in four wooden buildings located on Oak Avenue. It was staffed by the Sisters of Christian Charity. A ninth grade was added from 1955 to 1962. Enrollment swelled to over 500 students and, in 1960, a permanent school building was dedicated. In the '50s and '60s, the Sanford Naval Base accounted for up to 75 percent of the student population. When the base closed in 1968, enrollment dropped dramatically. The Sisters of Christian Charity left the school in 1978 and the Sisters of St. Joseph staffed the school through 1983. The school added a kindergarten in 1982 and a prekindergarten in 1985 Since 1988, enrollment has steadily increased. Currently the school features a media center, music and art.	"School Spotlight: Academics, faith traditions rank high at All Souls," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Oct. 16, 1997, p. A17. Source 102.39	
3 9 1	1997 Nov 4 to 1998 Mar 28	Albert Fornace Transitional Deacon	Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, celebrated the ordination of the 77 year old retired physician before some 20 family members and about 50 other friends and parishioners For more than 50 years, Dr. Fornace practiced medicine in Philadelphia and Norristown, Pa. Widowed twice and father of eight children and grandfather to 15, his ordination was the result of hard work and determination "He's been here [at All Souls] for about a year and he's become very active in our community," Father Trout said. "He's strongly prolife and despite his age, he's very young in his thinking. He's energetic—a real saintly man." Dr. Fornace has served as a parish advocate for the elderly and has helped to set the groundwork for a parish based crisis pregnancy center in Sanford. He recently purchased the property for the center at 1002 French Ave. After being renovated the building will be known as the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center.	"Retired physician ordained as transitional deacon," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Nov. 13, 1997, p. A16. Source 65.1	

		So	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida urces cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 9 2 2	1997 Nov 1 to After 2001	Father Hugo Londono Spanish Mass	1. 1987: "Priests celebrate anniversaries." Father Londono [works with] the Office of Hispanic Ministry of the Social Development Secretariat, Diocese of Orlando. Father Londono was born in Bogata, Colombia, and served [there] for a large part of his priestly ministry. He was ordained Jan. 6, 1962 Father Londono has served the Spanish-speaking with assignments as associate pastor at St. Anastasia Our Lady of the Lakes and St. Augustine. He serves both in Deltona and Casselberry at this time. Photo left top.  2. Most Reverend Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, bishop of the Diocese of Orlando, is pleased to announce the following appointments: Rev. Hugo Londono has been appointed to mnister to the Hispanic Catholic communities of Blessed Sacrament, Clermont; All Souls, Sanford; and St. Patrick's, Mt. Dora. This appointment becomes effective Nov. 1, 1997.  3. Father Trout is assisted by three other priests Father Hugo celebrates one Spanish Mass each Sunday at 9 a.m.  4. Color photograph: 2001 All Souls Parish album directory.  5. The bishop wishes the Lord's choicest blessings on Father Hugo  [his] retirement from diocesan assignments	1. Florida Catholic, April 24, 1987, p. 7. Source 74.1 2. Florida Catholic, Oct. 30, 1997, p. 12. Source 74.2 3. "Sanford property being considered for new church," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Oct. 26, 2000, p. 3A. Source 39.1 4. All Souls Album Directory, 2001, p. 45. Source 32.1.47 5. "Retirements," Florida Catholic, Aug. 7, 2003, p. A2. Source 74.3
3 9 3	1997 Nov	Knights of Peter Claver African American Community	It was history in the making for the Diocese of Orlando Nov. 22 when Council and Court No. 352 of the Knights of Peter Claver and Ladies Auxiliary were formally initiated at the Cathedral of St. James in downtown Orlando The effort to bring the Catholic fraternal order to Central Florida began in 1994 at All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford. The Black Community Ministry of the Diocese of Orlando resumed the effort in late 1996. [T]his newly established, diocese based council drew charter members from several parishes – in Sanford, All Souls The ceremony initiated 11 men to the council and 17 women for the court. Caption: Alberta Stowe, front, and Claudette Hutchison of All Souls in Sanford were among 17 women initiated into the Knights of Peter Claver Ladies Auxiliary.	"Knights of Peters Claver, auxiliary initiated," Florida Catholic, Dec. 4, 1997, p. A11. Source 35.8
3 9 4	1998 Jan	Churches unite to fight Adult Businesses	A group of Sanford area residents, led by Central Baptist Church, are pushing hard to urge Seminole County commissioners not to target three areas in Sanford for adult businesses "Central Baptist has really spearheaded the campaign against these type of businesses," said Father Richard Trout of All Souls Parish in Sanford. "We've contributed financially to their cause but we're devoting most of our hands —on efforts to getting our pregnancy center up and running."	"Sanford residents, churches fight adult only businesses," Florida Catholic, Jan. 8, 1998, p. A15. Source 43.6

	<u> </u>		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Ources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GF	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 9 5	1998 Jan	African American Catholic Community	Caption: All Souls African American Catholic Community Ministry in Sanford recently named a volunteer appreciation award after longtime member Robert Seymour, far left, shown here with two of the award recipients, George Jennings and Johnie Singleton. Right, Desmond D'Sousa, shown with his wife, Sybil, was another recipient of The Robert Seymour Appreciation Award for hard work and generosity on behalf of the African American Catholic Community Ministry.	"Awards for service," Florida Catholic, Jan. 15, 1998, p. A15. Source 35.9
3 9 6	1998 Feb	Seminarian Ralph DuWell	1. Ralph DuWell, born April 3, 1955 in Johnstown, Pa. Duwell is in his third year of theology at St. Vincent de Paul Regional Seminiary in Boynton Beach but is currently on assignment for his pastoral year at All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford. He entered the seminary in 1994 and his proposed date of ordination is 2000. Photo left.  2. Priest Directory: Parochial administrator Nativity Catholic Church, Longwood. Ordination date: May 27, 2000. Color photo right.	1. "Getting to know your seminarians," Florida Catholic, Feb. 19, 1998, p. A12. Source 44.2  2. Priest Directory, p. 12, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/ priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.12 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.2)
3	1998	Tornado	1. Twisters tore through Central Florida earlier this week, claiming at least 36 lives, destroying hundreds	1. "Deaths from tornadoes jolt
9 7	Feb 23	victims  Social Concerns Committee  Catholic Social Services  African American Catholic Community	of homes and the pastoral center at St. Catherine of Siena Mission, Kissimmee All Souls Parish and School in Sanford also suffered losses Assistant Principal Tisha Futrell lost her father, Tom Tipton a fifth grade student's uncle also died in the storm Longtime All Souls parishioner Mary Malloy lost her son Steven, 37, and two grandchildren "We're planning the funeral for all three for later this week," said Father Richard Trout, pastor at All Souls. "I don't think it's really hit people yet as to how bad this was."  2. After days of not being able to contact some of his priests in the tornado ravaged areas of his diocese, Bishop Dorsey spent a full day Feb. 27 touring areas of Kissimmee, Winter Garden and Sanford Bishop Dorsey made his way to All Souls Parish in Sanford where he met with Father Richard Trout. Upon his arrival a reception for one of three funerals held that day was going on in the parish hall Bill Clayton took the bishop to sections of the community that were hardest hit by [the] tornado He learned how the African American Catholic Community at All Souls have taken Walter Lee under their wing [after] he lost his mobile home in the storm "They purchased him a motor home so at least he'd have a temporary place to sleep."	Central Florida parishes," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Feb. 26, 1998, p. 3. Source 106.3  2. "Bishop visits tornado ravaged areas," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, March 5, 1998, pp. 1, 15. Source 106.5.1, 4, 5  3. "Father, his two children mourned in Seminole County," Florida Catholic, Steve Paradis, March 5, 1998, p. A3. Source 106.5.2  4. "Catholic Social Services leading tornado relief efforts," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, March 5, 1998, p. A4. Sources 106.5.3

		Si	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	IEEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			Caption color photo left: Maricel Anayas, left, and Marilee Cook, both students at All Souls School, help stock boxes of food and other items presented to the parish by Catholic Social Services in Orlando Caption photo right: Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, looks over destruction left by a tornado that tore through the eastern portion of Sanford.	
			3. Father Richard Trout spoke first to the friends of Sarah Malloy, 11, and her brother, Travis, 9, the youngest victims of the tornadoes in Seminole County Father Trout spoke to a congregation which filled the pews, lined the walls and spilled out the back of All Souls Church. At the front was the coffin of father (Steve) in the center aisle and two smaller ones for his children.	
			4. St. Catherine of Siena in Kissimmee, All Souls in Sanford and Resurrection in Winter Garden are serving as distribution points for Catholic Social Services All Souls is trying to get approval from the city to open two temporary apartments located on the second floor of the parish's new office building for those in the parish who might need temporary shelter All Souls Parish seemed hard hit by the storm, having lost three members in one family One parishioner, Amy LeFils, was still hospitalized nearly a week after surviving a terrifying ordeal.	
3 9 8	1998 Feb	Funeral Tornado victims	Caption left: Family funeral. Steve Malloy's coffin is flanked by those of Sarah, 11, and Travis, 9, at All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford on Friday. The Rev. Richard Trout (center) presides saying that at least the three were together when they died. Caption right: Sad days. The Malloys Steve, 37, Sarah, 11, and Travis all were killed when a tornado ripped through their home.	"Mourning storm victims. A time for tears and final farewells," Orlando Sentinel, Seminole edition, Feb. 28, 1998, Robert Perez, pp. D1, D4. Source 106.4

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
3 9 9	1998 Mar 28 to	Father Albert Fornace	1. Deacon Albert Fornace ordained to the priesthood at 10 a.m. March 28 at All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford. Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, officiated. A reception	1. "Bishop ordains retired physician, 77," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> April 9, 1998, p. A13. Source 65.2
	2001 Jun 1	Ordination	followed in the parish center. [Deacon Fornace's] second wife, Roberta died in 1993, at which time he decided to begin his journey toward priesthood. Turned down several times because of his age, Dr. Fornace pursued, at his own expense, his training for the diaconate at the Mater Dei	2. "Priest remembered for dedication to unborn," Florida Catholic, Terry O. Roen, June 7, 2001, p. A5. Source 65.3
		Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center	Institute Under the tutelage of Father Richard Trout, pastor at All Souls, he continued his preparation and was ordained a transitional deacon last November Dr. Fornace is the first man [Bishop Dorsey] ever ordained that had an arrest record. [He] had been arrested and jailed 40 times during sit ins at abortion clinics. [Includes three photos.]	3. Priests Necrology, p. 46, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-necrology, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.46
		Mass for Seniors	2. Father Albert Fornace, a cardiologist who entered the priesthood at the age of 77, devoted his life to healing The parochial vicar of All Souls died June 1 [2001] A funeral Mass was celebrated at the	(Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.14)  4. Color photo: <i>All Souls Parish</i>
		Death 2001	Sanford church June 5. The 81-year-old had been sick during the last year but was able to hear confessions a week before he died His health prevented him from picketing abortion clinics later in life, but he did not give up on the cause. Father Fornace purchased the land and building to help start the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center, which celebrated its third anniversary the day he died	Directory, 2001, p. 3. Source 32.1.4
4 0 0	1998 Apr	Bishop Grady Anniversary	"Bishop ordains 48 priests during his tenure in Orlando Diocese." Bishop Grady's devotion to the Blessed Mother and his comments about the special place of women in the Church greatly affected Father Trout's ministry, he said. The bishop's comments were all "so genuine," he said Father Trout was director of vocations from 1991 to 1997, and is now pastor of All Souls Parish in Sanford.	Florida Catholic, Bishop Grady Anniversary Souvenir Edition, April 23, 1998, pp. A29-30. Source 46.2
4 0 1	1998 May	Spring Garden Tour Rectory	"Garden Tour Delights the Senses." Enjoy the sights and smells of spring during a weekend tour of some of Sanford's most colorful gardens. The Sanford Historic Trust will sponsor its third annual Spring Garden Tour In addition to several formal and cottage gardens, the rectory of All Souls Catholic Church also will be featured	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Tammie Wersinger, May 14, 1998, p. D11. Source 40.10.3

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4 0 2	1998 Jun	Sanford Pregnancy Crisis Center	Caption: Father Richard Trout, pastor at All Souls Parish, offers a prayer and blessing over the board members and volunteers who will assist at the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center which opened June 1.  The Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center which was blessed on May 31 and formally opened June 1, is the first center of its kind in Sanford  The center is an ecumenical effort supported by several churches, primarily from the Sanford area, including All Souls Parish.  In fact, prior to his ordination to priesthood, Father Al Fornace, a retired physician and longtime pro-life activist, purchased the building for the center and leases it to them for \$1 per year. He also serves on the center's board of directors. For the past few months, board members and area volunteers have devoted hours refurbishing the building to create a warm atmosphere in which pregnant women in crisis will feel comfortable.	"Crisis pregnancy center offers abortion alternatives," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, June 11, 1998, pp. 1, A13. Source 43.7	
4 0 3	1998	Tech Center	School library updated into Technology Center.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 2. Source 42.4.2	
4 0 4	1998 Sep	Science Lab	In the past, due to lack of practical space and equipment, science students at All Souls School in Sanford had to resort to being mere observers and recorders of scientific data. All that changed this fall with the opening of the school's new science lab Over the summer, parish offices were moved to a new building, freeing up space for the creation of the science lab. The new lab brings the school's science program on par with most schools in the Diocese of Orlando	"Taking a closer look at life: Students fired up about science at All Souls School new lab," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Sept. 10, 1998, p. 10A. Source 102.40	
4 0 5	1998 Sep 1998 Nov	Birth of Murphy Quads	<ol> <li>[Members of All Souls Parish in Sanford]. Despite the advice from doctors to seriously consider selective, Mrs. Murphy, supported by her husband and daughter, staunchly refused Mrs. Murphy has found caring hearts at the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center which opened last Spring on French Avenue.</li> <li>2. At 3 a.m. Nov. 13, Toni Murphy's water broke and by 7:40 a.m. the family of three had become a family of seven with the birth of four daughters The Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center, members of All Souls Catholic Church, and people from the community have stepped in to assist the family. The CCW at All Souls will host a baby shower for the new mother on Dec. 7.</li> <li>3. Caption: Toni and Michael Murphy open gifts at a shower put on for them at the rectory at All Souls Catholic Church Dec. 7 by the parish's Council of Catholic Women. Dana Boyd and Angie Bryant, both members of the parish CCW who coodrinated the shower, learned about the couple through the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center.</li> </ol>	1. "Family says multiple births are bundles of joy not burden. Oviedo family in need of help with quadruplets on the way," Florida Catholic, Sept. 17, 1998, Julie Greene, pp. A11, 15. Source 43.8  2. "Quadruplets thriving after early delivery," Florida Catholic, Nov. 19, 1998, p. 14. Source 43.9  3. "No need to wait till April for a shower," Florida Catholic, Dec. 17, 1998, p. A10. Source 43.10	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4	1998	JCCW	1. Caption top left: Getting ready for a gathering. Heather Boyd, a member of	1. "Holy Spirit is a movin' in the	
0	Oct		the Junior Council of Catholic Women at All Souls Parish in Sanford, adjusts the	FCCW" and "Catholic women share	
	24-25	FCCW	banner she made for the opening Mass Oct. 25 for the Florida Council of Catholic Women's 13 <sup>th</sup> biennial conference. The Mass was celebrated at All	Spirit of the Lord," Florida Catholic,	
		Father	Souls by Father Richard Trout, pastor, and spiritual moderator for the Orlando	Julie Greene, Julie Greene, Nov. 5, 1998, pp. 1, A4, A15.	
		Richard Trout	Diocesan Council of Catholic Women.	Source 107.28	
			Caption right: Father Richard Trout, spiritual	2. "FCCW conference. Uncover the	
			moderator for the Orlando Diocesan Council	gifts of the Holy Spirit," Florida	
			of Catholic Women, center, welcomed Joann Hillebrand, president of	Catholic, Steve Paradis, Oct. 29,	
			the National Council of Catholic Women and Janet Moucha, president/ province director of the Florida Council of Catholic Women, to his	1998, p. A3. Source 107.27	
			parish, All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford. Father Trout opened the		
			rectory for a tour by FCW members and later celebrated Mass and		
			hosted a barbecue as part of the opening day festivities for the FCCW's 13 <sup>th</sup> biennial conference.		
			2. Caption bottom left: Participants at the 13 <sup>th</sup> biennial conference of		
			the Florida Council of Catholic Women took time out to dance the		
			Electric Slide during a hoe-down barbecue dinner and dance hosted by All Souls Parish in Sanford Oct. 24. More than 320 people attended the		
			three-day conference hosted by the Orlando Diocesan Council of		
			Catholic Women.		
4	1998	Father	Father Richard Trout, pastor at All Souls Catholic Church, received an early	"Christmas comes early for Sanford	
0	Dec	Richard Trout	Christmas gift from students at the parish school [O]n Dec. 8 during the	pastor," Florida Catholic, Julie	
1			school Mass for the feast of the Immaculate Conception students presented	Greene, Dec. 17, 1998, p. A12.	
			Father Trout a new ciborium, chalice and paten Since 1992, All Souls	Source 87.6	
			Catholic Church has more than doubled from 700 families to 1,500 families.  As a result, the parish has had to add Masses to its regular schedule. Often		
			Masses are conducted simultaneously in the church and social hall. The gifts		
			will make the logistics of that procedure more practical Two years ago,		
1	4000	_	students presented the pastor with new vestments.	(IT C: 11	
4 0	1999 Jan	Trees	Eighty of Sanford's most famous trees will be moved this month from Fort Mellon Park to a memorial grove the city is developing in George Touhy Park Officials at All Souls Catholic School suggested that a	"Trees find home in new grove – a group of special trees is being	
8	Juli	Park on Park	site other than George Touhy Park be developed into a memorial grove. They said the park is used for	moved room Fort Mellon Park to	
			the school's physical education program. However, the school is willing to work with the city to remove	make way for a hotel," Orlando	
		George	picnic equipment on the north end of the nearby Park on Park, which the school can use for its physical	Sentinel, Seminole Extra, Elaine	
		Touhy Park	education program. City Commissioner Whitey Eckstein said the private school previously used Park on	Backhaus, Jan. 17, 1999, p. K4.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
			Park for classes when he was a teacher at the school several years ago.	Source 40.10.3		
4 0 9	1999 Jan 22	March for Life Washington, D.C.	The bus trip included parishioniers from All Souls Parish in Sanford Participants arrived in Washington, D.C., Jan. 21, in time to attend the kick off Mass led by Cardinal William H. Keeler for the National Prayer Vigil for Life at the U.S. Shrine of the Immaculate Conception. They were among an estimated 8,000 who attended the Mass The group participated in the March for Life the following day and delivered roses to the offices of members of the U.S. House of Representatives.	"Diocesan youth stand up with thousands for life," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Feb. 4, 1999, pp. A13, A16. Source 43.11.1-2		
4 1 0	1999 Feb 2	NJHS	First National Junior Honor Society was established.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-2005, p. 2. Source 42.4.2		
1 1	1999 May 9	Roe v. Wade  Pregnancy Crisis Center	1. The woman who gained recognition as the "Jane Roe" of the Roe vs. Wade case, Norma McCorvey, has agreed to be the keynote speaker for the 1999 benefit for the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center May 8 In 1997 she was received into the Catholic Church in Dallas, Texas. She has started her own ministry called <i>Roe No More</i> The theme for the Sanford Crisis Center's fundraiser is based on Ms. McCorvey's autobiography, "Won By Love."  2. Ms. McCorvey spoke [to a group of 400] at the second annual benefit for the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center May 9 at Central Baptist Church in Sanford. Caption: Andrea Krazeise, director of the Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center, right, and her mother, Erika Whitten, center, share a moment with Norma McCorvey, left.	1. "'Jane Roe' of 1973 Roe vs. Wade case set to speak at pregnancy crisis center benefit," Florida Catholic, Feb. 4, 1999, p. A16. Source 43.11.3  2. "Norma McCorvey vows to be 'Roe No More'," Florida Catholic, May 20, 1999, pp. 1, A12. Source 43.12		
4 1 2	1999 Jun	Gospel Choir & Spanish Choir	Elizabeth Jennings, music director at All Souls in Sanford, was born in Cuba and raised in Miami She prepares Masses with the help of liturgical resources and the Spanish choir Mrs. Jennings noted other ethnic presences at All Souls. "We also have a very strong African American community, so we have a gospel Mass once per month." Caption: One way African American Catholics express their faith is through the use of gospel music. Fifth Sunday Fellowship liturgies, sponsored by the diocesan Office of Black Community Ministry, parish-based gospel choirs and the relatively new Dioceswide Community Gospel Choir also provide outlets for African Americans to share their spirituality with the wider Catholic community.	"Different ethnic Catholics learn to embrace each other's cultures," Florida Catholic, G. A. Demps, June 24, 1999, p. A12. Source 35.10 or 93.2		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4 1 3	1999 Jun	Frank Mutsko Ralph DuWell Deacons ordained	Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, who officiated over the diaconate ordination recalled the work Mr. DuWell performed at All Souls Parish during his pastoral year. Caption: Newly ordained transitional deacons Frank Mutsko and Ralph DuWell process out of the church following their ordination.	"Tears of joy mark transitional diaconate ordination: Two men get a step closer to priesthood," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, June 24, 1999, p. A9. Source 44.3
4 1 4	1999 Sep 14	Hurricane Floyd	Photograph used in the Sanford Herald on September 14, 1999, showing workmen boarding up the windows on All Souls Catholic Church as Hurricane Floyd approaches Florida's east coast. Attached print sheet states published 9-14-99, Page 1A. SEE source 38.7 for full photo.	Photograph: Preparations for hurricane, Sanford Herald, Sept. 14, 1999, p. 1A, original at Sanford Museum. Source 38.7
4 1 5	bef 1999 Oct to aft 2001 BUT bef 2011 Jun 5	Father Stephen McNicholas Priest in residence	<ol> <li>By order of the Most Rev. Thomas J. Grady. Rev. Stephen McNicholas, from pastor, St. John Vianney Parish, Orlando, to associate pastor, St. John Vianney Parish, Orlando.</li> <li>"Race to feed the hungry," Father Stephen McNicholas is identified with the parish in an article about Cub Scout Pack 543.</li> <li>"Sanford property being considered for new church." Listed as "Priest in residence" in article about the purchase of land for the new church.</li> <li>Diocese of Orlando, A Record of the Deaths of Priests Who Have Served the Diocese of Orlando 1968—Present: Rev. Stephen Noel McNicholas died June 5, 2011.</li> </ol>	1. Florida Catholic, June 13, 1986, p. 6. Source 50.19 2. Florida Catholic, Oct. 21, 1999, p. A11. Source 103.5 3. Florida Catholic, Oct. 26, 2000, p. 3. Source 39.1 4. Priests Necrology, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-necrology, accessed 7/1/2014
4 1 6	1999 Oct	Cub Scouts  Father  Stephen  McNicholas	Caption: As part of a community service project to donate food to local charities, four teams from Cub Scout Pack 543 at All Souls Parish in Sanford competed to create the best sculpture from canned and dry goods from their donations. Father Stephen McNicholas, far right, judged the Bears' race car the winner. The team included Kyle Chen, left, Wally Ray, Robbie Yarborough and Alex Delesky. The teams' creations included the Eiffel Tower, a Game Boy computer game, and a castle.	"Race to feed the hungry," Florida Catholic, Oct. 21, 1999, p. A11. Source 103.5

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4 1 7	1999 Nov	Bishop Norbert Dorsey National Children's Book Week	As part of National Children's Book Week, Mary Moran's first grade class at All Souls School, invited Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, to read to them. The students had other guest readers during the week, including James Cooney, asst. superintendent of schools; Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls; Cindy Trembly of WCPX News; Chief Brian Tooley, Sanford police chief; and Thomas Doyle, principal.	"Reading to students," Florida Catholic, Dec. 2, 1999, p. A11. Source 102.41
4 1 8	1999 Dec	Rectory decorated	Caption: In the tradition of other homes in historical Sanford, priests and parishioners at All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford annually decorate the rectory across the street from the church. The rectory is the site for many holiday parties for various ministries of the parish.	"Diocese Christmas festivities," Florida Catholic, Dec. 23, 1999, p. A6. Source 36.5
4 1 9	2000 Feb	Catholic Schools Week	Students' reflections. As part of Catholic Schools Week, All Souls School in Sanford held an essay contest focusing on the theme "Lighting the Way to a New Century." (Featured are excerpts of essays written by Molly Moran and Jesse Neal.) Caption: Taylor Bucholz, an eight grader at All Souls School in Sanford, prepares to serve the volleyball in the school's Catholic Schools Week volleyball tournament between the eighth grade and the faculty.	"Variety of activities mark Catholic Schools Week," Florida Catholic, Feb. 17, 2000, p. A3. Source 102.42
4 2 0	2000 April	Dreamer and Doer	Kami Robinson has been chosen as the Walt Disney World Dreamer and Doer for All Souls Middle School. She is the daughter of Bill and Tesa Robinson of Sanford.	Orlando Sentinel, April 6, 2000, p. I3. Source 40.10.4
4 2 1	2000 Jun	Father Richard Trout  National Shrine of the Immaculate Conception Washington, D.C.	About two dozen people from the Orlando Diocese were among those gathered at the National Shrine of the Immaculate Conception in Washington, D.C., for the dedication of Mary's Garden The Orlando Diocese and its DCCW contributed to the garden by donating funds and commissioning a sculpture of Mary and the infant Jesus in honor of retired Bishop Thomas J. Grady, former director of the national shrine Father Richard Trout of All Souls Parish in Sanford, who serves as spriritual moderator for both the Orlando and Florida Councils of Catholic Women, was one of eight priests who concelebrated the Mass Caption: This statue of Mary holding the infant Jesus was commissioned in honor of retired Bishop Thomas J. Grady, the shrine's former director.	"Orlando Catholics gather in Washington for statue dedication," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, June 29, 2000, p. A4. Source 107.29
4 2 2	2000 Sep 17	Older Children of God	Caption: Father Al Fornace, right, of All Souls Parish in Sanford, prays part of the Eucharistic prayer as Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, looks on during the jubilee Mass for the "Older Children of God" held at Mary, Queen of the Universe Shrine in Orlando, Sept. 17 [2000].	"Older children of God' gather for jubilee Mass," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Sept. 28, 2000, p. A5. Source 48.11

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4	2000	Winkie LeFils	Winkie LeFils, a member of the Council of Catholic Women at All Souls	"Longtime CCW leader honored at
2 3	Oct	CCW Our Lady of Good Counsel Award	Parish in Sanford, received the first Our Lady of Good Counsel Award for a living member of the Florida Council of Catholic Women at its Oct. 27 to 29, convention in Miami LeFils, who lives in Osteen, has been involved with the Council of Catholic Women since 1958 and has held numerous positions of leadership in the council on the parish, deanery, diocesan and state levels, including serving as president at each level.  She served as president of the National Council of Catholic Women and was a chairman for a number of council committees over the years. In recent years, she served as president of the North American Region for the World Union of Catholic Women's Organizations and was the Catholic delegate at the Conference on Women's Issues in *Beijing, China. She also served as the pro-family delegate at the International Women's Conference, representing Florida, held in Houston.  Caption: Winkie LeFils receives Our Lady of Good Counsel Award from her daughter, Susan Harting,	state convention," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Nov. 9, 2000, p. A5. Source 96.14  *NOTE: Source 107.19 indicates she did not attend the conference in Beijing, China.
4 2 4	2000 Oct	Land New Church Father Richard Trout Father Stephen McNicholas Father Hugo Londono	Orlando Diocesan Council of Catholic Women executive officer.  1. Diocese enters into contract to purchase land for parish relocation. The Orlando Diocese has agreed to purchase 58 acres of land off Route 46 in Sanford, which will be used to build a new church for All Souls Parish In the past seven years, the number of parishioners has increased from 600 to 1,500 families Parish membership is primarily middle class with a growing number of Hispanic and African American families. The parish has added 10 new ministries in the past two years and revamped others The current church has seating for 350 people. Crowds for weekend Masses are often standing room only. Four years ago, the parish added a second Saturday Mass and now on Sundays holds four Masses in the church and one in the parish social hall, which can hold up to 600 people. Father Trout is assisted by three other priests, Father Al Fornace, parochial vicar; Father Stephen McNicholas, priest in residence; and Father Hugo Londono, who celebrates one Spanish Mass each Sunday at 9 a.m. The parish also has Bible studies in Spanish and English.  2. Description of property - new church: 3280 W. 1 <sup>st</sup> street – lot 5, 6, 28, 29 Florida Land & Colonization Company's Celery Plantation subdivision plat book 1, page 129, Seminole County, Florida.  3. Legal description of property for new church: That portion of land lying and being in Section 22, Township 19 South, Range 30 East, Seminole County, Florida.	1. "Sanford property being considered for new church," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Oct. 26, 2000, p. 3A. Source 39.1  2. Claim of Lien recorded Seminole County book 06694, Pg. 0185, May 15, 2007. Source 39.9  3. From lien dated Jan. 26, 2007, recorded 2/1/2007, Seminole County book 6575, p. 81. Source 39.6

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			EEN - Cemetery
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4 2 5	2000 Nov 5	Gospel Choir  Black Community	1. Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, will launch the commemoration of Black Catholic History Month in the Orlando Diocese by celebrating a Jubilee Mass for Black Catholics Nov. 5, 2:30 p.m., at St. James Cathedral in downtown Orlando The gospel choir from All Souls Parish in Sanford and the Haitian choir of St. James Cathedral will sing at the Mass.	1. "Diocese celebrates gifts black Catholics bring to community," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Oct. 19, 2000, pp. A1. Source 35.11
		Ministry	2. Bishop recognizes contributions of black Catholics during the diocesan jubilee Mass. Bishop Dorsey emphasized that though the numbers of Black Catholics might be relatively small in the diocese, their involvement in parish life is important. [The] estimated number of African American Catholics in the diocese [is] about 4,000. Photo caption: Pat Andrews, left and Curtis Campbell were among about 20 members of All Souls gospel choir in Sanford, which provided music for the Jubilee Mass for Black Catholics.	2. "Thank you for your faithfulness, bishop tells black Catholics," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Nov 16, 2000, p. A3. Source 35.12
4 2 6	2000 Nov	Red Ribbon Week	Molly Moran, an eighth grade student at All Souls School in Sanford, was the lone grand-prize essay winner in the Seminole County Red Ribbon Week Poster and Essay Contest.  Molly wrote a poem entitled, "Ten Little Friends," which detailed how drug, alcohol, and tobacco abuse can be hazardous to one's physical health and mental well being. Molly will attend a dinner given by the state attorney's office Nov. 30 celebrating her award.	"Student briefs. All Souls student wins essay contest," Florida Catholic, Nov. 23, 2000, p. A4. Source 102.43
4 2 7	2000 Dec	Sean Macher Death	Sean Macher, a standout student at All Souls School in Sanford, died Nov. 23. He was 13. Macher, the student council president, died from toxic shock syndrome According to Tom Doyle, school principal Macher led a successful Thanksgiving food drive Sean was "a leader, giving service to others, character beyond character." [He] was also a member of the track and field, volleyball, baseball and basketball teams At All Souls, Macher's mother, Cheri Macher, serves as office manager, while his father coached the baseball team. His sister Rachel is in fourth grade at the school. All Souls has set up a Sean A. Macher Scholarship Fund to help families in need of financial assistance.	"All Souls parish mourns death of student," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Dec. 7, 2000, p. 4. Source 106.6
4 2 8	2001	Third Century Capital Campaign	1. In 2001, Father Trout formed the Third Century Capital Campaign to advise him in the construction of the new church. A financial campaign began with \$6.7 million pledged toward the construction of the \$9.1 million church. RLF Architect firm of Winter Park was contracted to design the church and R. C. Stevens was in charge of construction.	1. All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, 2007, p. 3. Source 41.1.10

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4 2 9	2001 Feb	New Land for New Church 1700 families	The Catholic Diocese of Orlando has a deal to buy 58 acres on State Road 46 for the county's first Catholic high school, which would serve students from across Central Florida. The diocese would also relocate All Souls Catholic Church and its grade school from downtown Sanford to the new site The news comes a year after community opposition helped derail a Catholic high school proposed near Markham Woods Road Central Florida's rapid growth—a mixed blessing for the 114-year-old parish, which has members from Winter Springs, Geneva, Casselberry, Deltona, DeBary, and Orange City—is hitting the church and its grade school hard The All Souls congregation has more than doubled in size since 1993, growing fom 650 families in 1993 to more than 1700 families today. But its church only holds 350 people The church's opening would be followed about five years later by a new grade school capable of serving about 700 students.	"Diocese finds new land for school, church – After complaints ended plans to build in Lake Mary, All Souls may relocate in Sanford," Orlando Sentinel, Kevin P. Connolly, Feb. 17, 2001, p. C1. Source 39.2	
3 0	2001 Mar	Matthew 25 Society	Families in crisis are comforted through anonymous efforts by All Souls School families When families are in crisis – a parent in the hospital, a child with a long term illness or a spouse out of work – members of the Matthew 25 Society rally round to offer comfort and support anonymously The parents receive word of a special need through the school office. Then a group of volunteers will put together a basket of treats, gift certificates for a restaurant or a home cooked meal for the recipient. The basket is delivered to the office and discreetly sent to the family in need The Matthew 25 Society was the brainchild of [Martha] Andrews and Terri Leisten, home and school president.	"Words from Matthew's Gospel spread school's cause," Florida Catholic, Terry O. Roen, Mar. 15, 2001, p. A5. Source 43.13	
4 3 1	2001 Mar	New Church Site New Diocesan High School	Future plans also call for a new Catholic high school on State Road 46 near Sanford. The Orlando Diocese has purchased 63 acres of former celery plantation land on State Road 46 in Sanford to build a new church for All Souls Parish and serve as future site of its sixth Catholic high school. The relocation of All Souls Church will be the first construction priority on the eight parcels of land valued at \$3.3 million and purchased March 2 and March 8. The church, which serves 1,700 families, is currently located in Sanford's historic district in an area that is landlocked and cannot be expanded The Diocese had purchased property for a new high school on Markham Woods Road but opposition from neighbors about noise and traffic caused the Seminole County Board of Adjustment in March 2000 to reject the proposal [The] new church will be built with the same Spanish mission style on a grander scale.	"Sanford parish to build new church on old farm," Florida Catholic, Terry O. Roen, March 22, 2001, pp. A1, A8. Source 39.3 NOTE: The 1st church was completed circa Nov. 1887; the 2nd church completed 1937.	
4 3 2	2001 Mar 30	Daniel Angel Rosario	1. The tragic crash took the life of Danny Rosario, the 26 year old son of [Dr. Margaret] Curran [who] knew the driver of the other car when he was an altar boy at All Souls Catholic School Thomas Burns, Rosario's stepfather said he knew the Frank family when he was a priest at All Souls Parish Burns said 900 people attended the viewing on April 1 [waiting] in a four-hour reception line.	<ol> <li>"Grieving family seeks prayers,"         Florida Catholic, Terry O. Roen,         April 5, 2001, p. A8. Source 106.8</li> <li>"Head-on crash kills principal's son. The other driver - one of her</li> </ol>	

	Including ERRORS found in the originals. Please review all *NOTES following each entry for ADDITIONS, CORRECTIONS, CORROBORATIONS and/or CONFLICTING DATA.  Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
			2. Zachary Frank was an altar boy and attended All Souls Catholic School when Margaret Curran was principal there Curran described her only child as "a great gift that God gave her for 26 years." The crash happened at 3:40 a.m. along a stretch of S.R. 46 not far from a parcel All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford is now considering for a larger church and grade school.	former students – was in critical condition after the accident Friday in Sanford," <i>Orlando Sentinel</i> , Mar. 31, 2001, p. C1. Source 106.7
4 3 3	2001 May	Dreamers and Doers	Tara Doyle can detail the intricacies of her heart condition with the accuracy of a physician Her problem was discovered during physical education classes at All Souls School in Sanford. It was Tara's spirit that triumphed as she was selected by her All Souls' teachers to be a Walt Disney dreamer and doer Tara is All Souls principal Tom Doyle's daughter.	"Students triumph as 'dreamers and doers," Florida Catholic, Terry O. Roen, May 3, 2001, p. A4. Source 102.44
4 3 4	2001 May	Sean Macher Remembered	Eighth graders passed lit candles to seventh graders and blew out their own candles in a touching ceremony that left one candle burning for their classmate, Sean Macher, who died Nov. 23, 2000. Sean died from toxic shock syndrome following a fall at a school track meet During his homily, Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls, recalled Sean as an exceptional student, scholar and friend The eighth graders signed a graduation cap for Sean and following Mass placed the cap on his grave [Sean] had attended All Souls since kindergarten A scholarship fund set up in his honor at the School will ensure his dream [that he be remembered as a humanitarian]. Sean was vice president of the National Honor Society. He played Seminole Pony League baseball and was a member of the Seminole Renegades AAU baseball team He played on the school's volleyball, basketball, baseball and flag football teams Caption: Eighth graders at All Souls School exchange lights with seventh graders in the annual Passing of the Light Ceremony.	"A light still burns for Sean. Eighth graders at All Souls School remember their classmate who died last November," Florida Catholic, May 10, 2001, pp. A1, A4. Source 106.9
4 3 5	2001 Jun 1 2001 Jun 5	Fr. Albert Fornace Dies Funeral Mass	1. The Rev. Albert J. Fornace came to the clergy late in life, becoming an ordained minister at 77 Fornace grew up in Philadelphia, attended the Philadelphia College of Osteopathic Medicine and began his medical practice at Riverview Osteopathic Hospital in Norristown, Pa. Despite suffering his first heart attack at 40, Fornace continued to practice medicine and became a lector and Eucharistic minister. He began to openly protest abortion and was arrested and jailed more than 40 times [H]e entered the seminary [in 1994] completing his studies at All Souls "Doctor" Al became "Father" Al [in 1998].  2. Father Albert Fornace devoted his life to healing in both the physical and spiritual sense. The parochial vicar of All Souls Parish died June 1 of congestive heart failure. A funeral Mass was celebrated at the Sanford church June 5. The 81-year-old had been sick during the last year but was able to hear confessions a week before he died Father Fornace purchased the land and building to help start the	1. "Al Fornace traded doctor's bag for clergy robe at 77," <i>Orlando Sentinel</i> , Obituaries, Robert Perez, June 3, 2001, p. B6. Source 40.10.4  2. "Priest remembered for dedication to unborn," <i>Florida Catholic</i> , Terry O. Roen, June 7, 2001, p. A5. Source 65.3

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center, which celebrated its third anniversary the day he died.		
4 3 6	2001 Jun 1	Crisis Center Anniversary	The Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center quietly celebrated its three-year anniversary on the day one of its most significant benefactors died. The center's volunteers and staff attended the funeral of Father Al Fornace who died June 1, the same day the center opened three years ago. Fornace, an abortion opponent and parochial vicar of All Souls Parish, purchased the land and building which houses the center. Fornace took \$46,000 from his personal savings account to buy the building The center offers free pregnancy tests, education on birth control, fetal development and prenatal care, counseling, post abortion recovery and referrals for adoption. Since the center opened three years ago, 880 women have benefited from its services. Caption: The Sanford Chrisis Pregnancy Center is located at 1002 French Ave.	"Pregnancy center counsel women on abortion alternatives," Florida Catholic, Terry O. Roen, June 14, 2001, p. 3A. Source 43.14	
4 3 7	2001 Oct	Socks 911 Firefighters All Souls School	The white tube socks drew puzzeled looks from some students at Deltona High School The socks are part of an unusual effort by students at Deltona High School and All Souls Catholic School in Sanford to comfort the hearts – as well as the feet – of fire fighters in New York City. After watching a news report about three weeks ago, a DeBary family came up with the idea of sending socks to firefighters helping clean up the remains of the World Trade Center. The report mentioned that firefighters had to change their socks several times a day as socks were getting wet, dirty and torn Possibly even more important than the socks are the notes of support students pinned to each pair, said Robin Campbell, whose daughters came up with the idea About 700 pairs have been sold at both schools Pinned to one pair was a note: "Fireman I will pray for you. I'm sorry this happened to you."	"Socks will offer comfort to firefighters' feet, souls – The Deltona High sale aims to help the rescue workers and the families of some Sept. 11 victims," <i>Orlando</i> <i>Sentinel</i> , Volusia Sentinel, Kevin P. Connolly, Oct. 6, 2001, p. 6. Source 40.10.4	
4 3 8	2001	All Souls Parish Directory	Directory includes color photograph collages of worship, sacraments, ministries, pilgrimages, missions, events, religious education, youth league, Holy Days, school, Fr. Trout's 15 <sup>th</sup> anniversary, rectory (before and after restoration), and photographs of family and individual members of the parish.	All Souls Catholic Church album directory, 2001, pp. 1-54. Entire directory: Source 32.1	
4 3 9	2002 Feb 16-17	Sean Macher Memorial Softball Tournament	All Souls Catholic School will have the Sean Macher Memorial Benefit Softball Tournament at the Sanford Memorial Stadium and Zinn Beck Field both on Mellonville Avenue in Sanford. Twenty adult teams, including members of the Sanford Police Department, will compete Proceeds will be used to build a playground for the extended-care and preschool programs at the school.	"20 Softball teams playing to help school," <i>Orlando Sentinel</i> , Seminole Sentinel, Feb. 16, 2002, p. H1. Source 40.10.4	
4 4 0	2002 Apr 20	Children's Choir Festival	Caption: All Souls School Choir members from Sanford have a front row seat at the Children's Choir Festival.	"Learning to sing," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> photographer Maureen Sieck, Apr. 25, 2002, p. A7. Source 102.45	

	Including ERRORS found in the originals. Please review all "NOTES following each entry for ADDITIONS, CORRECTIONS, CORROBORATIONS and/or CONFLICTING DATA.  Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4 4 1	2002 Apr 20	2nd Annual Diocesan Children's Choir Festival	Choirs from every deanery in the diocese participated in the 2nd annual Diocesan Children's Choir Festival Eleven school and church choirs with members who ranged from 2nd through 6th grade congregated at the April 20 festival at St. John Vianney Church in Orlando.  Caption: All Souls School choir members from Sanford have a front row seat at the Children's Choir Festival.	"Children from around the diocese gather for choir festival," Florida Catholic, Terry O. Roen, May 2, 2002, p. A8. Source 102.47
4 4 1 A	2002 Apr 29	Winkie LeFils  34th Annual Convention  DCCW	[Ellen] Bachman and [Winkie] LeFils are long-time members [of the DCCW] who have served the group in a number of local, state and national offices. [They] received the Esteemed Life Member Award [on April 29 at the 34th Annual Convention of the ODCCW] LeFils, 68, said the council was her support system when her 20 year old son fell off a horse and became a quadriplegic LeFils two daughters are also very active in the Council of Catholic Women.	"Women's council honors lifetime members," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> May 2, 2002, p. A7. Source 96.15
4 4 2	2002 Apr	Duke Univ. Talent Identification Program	"Students from Central Florida Catholic schools receive recognition for academic excellence." The Duke University Talent Identification program is a nonprofit, educational organization designed to identify and develop academic talent [S]tudents who qualify for the State Recognition Ceremony: All Souls School – Joseph Colombo, Danielle Cosco.	"Program honors 'precious resources,'" <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Terry O'Roen, May 2, 2002, p. A5. Source 102.46
4 4 3	2002 Sep to 2003 Mar	Inheritance Project	A diocesan water testing project is teaching middle school students about water conservation and being good stewards of the earth. Students from 18 Catholic schools are testing water quality at 34 lakes in the nine-county diocese The Inheritance Project, which began in September and extends through March, is part of a statewide Catholic initiative to raise awareness regarding water quality and depletion issues in the state Schools taking part in the project include: All Souls in Sanford	"Schools to tap into water resources," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Terry O. Roen, Jan. 2, 2003, p. A5. Source 102.49
4 4 4	2002 Oct	Red Ribbon Week	Four students from All Souls School in Sanford won top honors in the Red Ribbon Week Essay The students wrote essays to commemorate drug awareness during Red Ribbon Week Chelsea Smith, a seventh grader, won the grand prize and \$500 savings bond for her essay. Kyle Morales, seventh grade, will receive a \$200 savings bond for the first place entry, Katherine Hawkins, seventh grade, and Ali Robinson, eighth grade, tied for second place and each will receive a \$100 savings bond.	"Red Ribbon Week winners," Florida Catholic, Oct. 31, 2002, p. A7. Source 102.48
4 4 5 5	aft 2000 Oct but bef 2003 Mar 16 to	Father Mark Christopher Retired	<ol> <li>"Four school pastors, 8 associates assigned." Father Mark Christopher was born in Buffalo and ordained priest, 1957, in Springfield, Mass. He was associate pastor at St. Joseph's, Lakeland, and on the faculty of Santa Fe from August, 1973.</li> <li>By order of the Most Reverend Thomas J. Grady: The Reverend Mark Christopher from associate pastor, Resurrection Parish, Lakeland, to associate pastor, Our Lady of Lourdes Parish, Melbourne, effective June 16, 1979.</li> <li>Photo: Retiring [July 1, 1998] are Father Mark Christopher.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Florida Catholic, May 28, 1976,</li> <li>p. 17. Source 50.13</li> <li>Florida Catholic, June 22, 1979,</li> <li>p. 3. Source 50.15</li> <li>Florida Catholic, May 21, 1998,</li> <li>p. 12. Source 58.1</li> <li>Florida Catholic, April 10, 2009,</li> <li>p. 4. Source 58.3</li> </ol>

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4 4 6	2002 Dec	New Church	All Souls Catholic Church plans to build an estimated \$7.2 million facility in about two years on 63 acres along State Road 46, east of Airport Boulevard. The 30,000-square-foot church would seat 1,400, the Rev. Richard Trout said. All Souls, which has 1,800 regular members, can seat 325 worshippers in its current church at Ninth Street and Oak Avenue in Sanford. Initial plans call for a 900-seat church, Trout said, but members wanted a long-term solution to All Souls' continuing growth. The church will be in a Spanish old mission style.	"All Souls Catholic plans larger church," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole section, Dec. 12, 2002, p. J1. Source 40.10.4-5	
4	2003	Sanford	"Players Were Absent But Bases Were Covered." Folks arriving at Historic Sanford Memorial Stadium last	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole Final	
7	Mar 15	Memorial Stadium Buddy Lake	weekend gathered for a rather unusual memorial service to say goodbye to Sanford baseball legend Bernard "Buddy" Lake, who died March 1. Even the Rev. Mark Christopher of All Souls Catholic Church talked baseball lingo in his remarks and prayers.	edition, March 23, 2003, p. K1. Source 58.2	
4	2003	Plans for	The church which counts 1,400 families as members is on Eighth Street in the city's historic district. It	"All Souls putting down new roots,"	
7 A	Jul 13	New Church	has spent the past three years campaigning for dollars to build a new home two miles away. All Souls sought to build a new facility that could accommodate 1,500 at a time, but the church council scaled	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Christine Selvaggi Baumann,	
		Third	back plans after receiving \$5 million in donations and pledges, or \$2.5 million less than needed for the	July 13, 2002, pp. K1, K4.	
		Century	original version [T]he Third Century Project convened nearly 30 meetings, explaining the proposal to	Source 39.4	
		Campaign	church goers [T]he council decided to build a smaller, 900 seat building The revised plans describe a Spanish mission-style building with a clay tile roof, bell tower, high ceilings, sanctuary, choir room and		
			multi-use room. Infrastructure will allow for a chapel and additional seating to be added later.		
4	2003	Father Luis	1. Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, has made the following appointments: Father Luis	1. Florida Catholic, Aug. 7, 2003,	
8	Aug	Barrera	Barrera, to Spanish ministry at St. Patrick Parish, Mount Dora, and All Souls Parish,	p. A2. Source 53.1	
	to		Sanford, with residence at All Souls Parish.	2. Florida Catholic, Dec. 24, 2004,	
	2004 Doc 15	Spanish Ministry	2. Bishop Thomas Wenski is pleased to announce the following appointments: Father	p. A4. Source 50.25	
	Dec. 15	wiinistry	Luis Barrera to parochial vicar of St. Paul Parish, Daytona Beach, effective Dec. 15.	3. Florida Catholic, Sept. 29, 2006,	
			3. Photograph – 2006. Father Luis Barrera, St. Augustine Parish, Casselberry.	p. A5. Source 53.2	
4	2003	Craft Fair	"Church Craft Fair." All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford will have its second annual craft fair Saturday.	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section,	
4 9	Oct 18		The event will be from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. in the church social hall, at West Ninth and Myrtle streets in	Jill Duff-Hoppes, Oct. 16, 2003,	
4			Sanford The craft fair is sponsored by the All Souls Council of Catholic Women.	p. H1. Source 40.10.5	
5	2003 Oct 31	Air Force	What began as a second grade writing exercise two years ago has	"Students' letters help F-16 pilot	
0	OCI 31	Captain pen pal	developed into an ongoing correspondence between an F-16 pilot and one class of students at All Souls School. Air Force Capt. Paul Schulze, a	soar high. The Catholic Air Force captain continues to maintain	
		pen par	Longwood native was based in Germany two years ago Schulze	correspondence with students at	
			continues to receive letters from the students, who are now fourth	All Souls after two years," Florida	
			graders. Schulze visited the students Oct. 31, while on leave, bringing	Catholic, Julie Greene, Nov. 13,	
			with him souvenir bags filled with squadron patches, pencils labeled with F-16s, airplane models and cupcakes topped with American flags	2003, p. A11. Source 102.50	
4	2003	15th Annual	"Open house – a roundup of holiday home tours." The 15 <sup>th</sup> Annual Holiday Tour of Homes, featuring	Orlando Sentinel, Seminole edition,	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
5 1	Nov	Holiday Tour of Homes	seven historic homes, All Souls Catholic Church and public buildings	Nov. 30, 2003, p. J7. Source 40.10.5	
4 5 2	2003 Dec	National Catholic Youth Conference	Teens from the Orlando Diocese returned from the National Catholic Youth Conference in Houston with a renewed sense of commitment to their faith  180 young people and adults from a dozen parishes in the diocese took part in the national conference that drew 23,000 Catholic teens and adult leaders.  Photo: Kelley Smith (right) - All Souls Church, Sanford	"Teens explore their faith during national youth conference," Florida Catholic, Dec. 11, 2003, p. A7. Source 109.6	
4 5 3	2003 Dec 11	Concert	A Family Holiday Concert, featuring Larry Hoppen from the group Orleans, will be presented at 7:30 p.m. Friday at the Helen Stairs Theatre Also performing will be Plan 9, a nine-piece jazz band [M]embers include Charlie Morgan, a former drummer with Elton John, and Charlie DeChant, who performed with the duo Hall & Oates.	"School has benefit concert,"  Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Dec. 11, 2003, p. H13. Source 40.10.5	
4 5 4	2003- 2004	Yearbook	First year for a full color yearbook at was done all digitally.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 2. Source 42.4.2.	
4 5 4 A	2003 Feb 13	LeFils 50th Wedding Anniversary	"Happy Anniversary Don & Winkie LeFils – 50 Years of Marriage." Advertisement in conjunction with article on marriage anniversary Mass celebrating couples married 25 and 50 years. All Souls and the Catholic Church have benefited greatly over the years through their tireless involvement within their communities. <b>NOTE:</b> Continues with list of all the ministries the LeFils family members have participated in over the past 50 years. List of all the well-wishers who placed the advertisement.	Advertisement, Florida Catholic, Feb. 13, 2003, p. ORL A5. Source 96.16	
4 5 5	2004 Feb 19	Youth Community Life Award Kelley Smith	Each year the Office of Religious Education honors high school students involved in youth ministry programs across the diocese. Tony Maione, diocesan director of youth and young adult ministry, has been traveling to parishes to honor eight outstanding Catholic teens for their work in parishes and the community, serving as models of faith Community life Award: Kelley Smith, All Souls Catholic Church	"Diocese honors outstanding youth," Florida Catholic, Feb. 19, 2004, p. 2. Source 109.7	
4 5 6	2004 July	Timkatec Haiti	Patrick O'Shea was inspired after reading about the plight of abandoned children in Haiti and efforts by a foster home called Timkatec and its founder, the Rev. Joseph Simon, a Salesian priest who began the mission more than a decade ago at age 65 O'Shea created Friends of Timkatec in America to educate people about the needs of the children and to organize more support "My entire family and my parish [All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford] have been very encouraging of this undertaking," he said. Patrick O'Shea's daughter Tara designed and maintains the site [www.Timkatec.org]. Caption: Mike Spinelli and Patrick O'Shea at Timkatec June 2006.	"Haitian children stir man to help. 'Blitz baby' Patrick O'Shea uses a web site to bring together fund- raising efforts," Orlando Sentinel, Michelle R. Donahue, July 8, 2004, pp. H1, H5. Source 43.15  Color photo: www.Timkatec.org, accessed 5/27/2014	
4 5 7	2004	School Award	Received National Blue Ribbon School of Excellence Award.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 2.	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
				Source 42.4.2		
4 5 8 8	2004 Oct 22-23	School 50 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary	1. All Souls School in Sanford will mark its 50th anniversary in October and will open with a new look, including new offices, lockers and refurbished sidewalks. They've also spruced up the curriculum, particularly in math The school will hold a special celebration Oct. 23 with alumni expected to come from California, Texas, Georgia and North Carolina for an anniversary celebration weekend for All Souls School in Sanford begins Oct. 22 with the annual golf tournament at Orange Tree Country Club in Orlando. The following day, Oct. 23, the school will host an open house from 2:30 to 4:30 p.m. At 5 p.m., Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey, CP, along with current pastor Father Richard Trout, and former pastor, Father William Ennis, will celebrate the anniversary Mass commemorating the school's history. Festivities will conclude with a dinner dance at the Lake Mary Marriott.  3. "Father Richard Lyons, who was pastor [in 1954] did so much to make us feel at home," said Sister Leonie McTague, SCC, who was among the first group of Sisters of Christian Charity to teach at the school during its 1954 to 1978 tenure Sister McTague and more than 600 other current and former alumni, teachers, parishioners and priests attended a Mass Oct. 23 celebrated by Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey Archbishop Joseph Hurley approved the starting of the school, the purchase of land on 9 <sup>th</sup> and 10 <sup>th</sup> streets and Oak and Myrtle avenues. The school opened September 7, 1954, in four classrooms built at the corner of 9 <sup>th</sup> Street and Oak Avenue. Originally the school had gone as far as 10 <sup>th</sup> grade [?], but by 1969, following the opening of Bishop Moore High School, the school had been reduced to eight grades.  The school's first male lay teacher, Whitey Eckstein, the father of major league ballplayer David Eckstein, also arrived in 1969 and taught for several years at the school The Sisters of Christian Charity left in 1978 and were succeeded by the Sisters of St. Joseph who served until 1983  Caption photo top left: Nine students made up	1. "Diocesan schools prepare for first days of school. Happy Anniversaries," Florida Catholic, July 22, 2004, p. A3. Source 102.51  2. "All Souls School to celebrate 50 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary Oct. 22-23," Florida Catholic, Oct. 14, 2004, p. A5. Source 102.52  3. "All Souls School celebrates 50 years," Florida Catholic, Nov. 12, 2004, pp. A1, A6. Source 102.53		
4	2004	Red Ribbon	were located during a school tour Oct. 23.  Three Students of Sanford's All Souls School were among the winners of Seminole County's Red Ribbon	"All Souls students win Red Ribbon		
5						
9	Nov	Week	Week Essay Contest. Students were asked to write an essay or poem concerning the dangers of drug	Week Essay Contest," Florida		
			abuse, and/or the benefits of a drug free life. All Souls students were awarded the following: Brandon	Catholic, Nov. 26, 2004, p. A8.		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			King and Brandi Van de Houten, second and third place, respectively, among fifth graders; and Lindsay Wiseman, second place among eight graders.	Source 102.54	
46000	Doc 15	Father Ybain Ramirez Parochial Vicar	1. Bishop Thomas Wenski is pleased to announce the following appointments: Effective Dec. 15: Father Ybain Ramirez to parochial vicar of All Souls Parish, Sanford; and St. Patrick Parish, Mount Dora, with residence at All Souls.  2. Bishop Thomas Wenski is pleased to announce the following appointments: Effective Oct. 1 [2005]: Father Ybain Ramirez to full-time parochial vicar of All Souls Parish, Sanford.  3. "Ecclesial Movements inspired by the Holy Spirit to live the Gospel." Father Ybain Ramirez of All Souls Parish is the spiritual moderator for the [Ecclesial] movement.  4. Appointments: Effective March 10 [2008]: Father Ybain Ramirez to director of the diocesan Office of Hispanic Ministry. Father Ramirez retains his responsibilities as parochial vicar at the Cathedral of St. James.  5. Status 2014: Pastor, St. Augustine Catholic Church, Casselberry. Ordination date: July 20, 1996.	1. Florida Catholic, Dec. 24, 2004, p. A4. Source 50.25  2. Florida Catholic, Oct. 14, 2005, p. 4. Source 83.1  3. Florida Catholic, Dec. 7, 2007, p. 22A. Source 83.2  4. Florida Catholic, April 25, 2008, p. A4. Source 83.3  5. Priest Directory, p. 32, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.32 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.8)	
4 6 1		JV Volleyball Championship	All Souls Catholic School won the Junior Varsity Volleyball Championship for the Diocese of Orlando's Catholic Middle School Athletic Conference April 26 at Bishop Moore High School in Orlando. The team ended the season undefeated with an 11-0 record All Souls Catholic School is a Blue Ribbon School of Excellence and is located in the historic district of Sanford in Seminole County.	"All Souls team wins champion- ship," Florida Catholic, May 13, 2005, p. A8. Source 102.55	
46 22	Lun F	Father Benedykt Andrej Jurkiewicz Latin Tridentine Mass	1. Father Benedict Andrzej Jurkiewicz (Discalced Carmelites). Born: July 20, 1957, Siemianowice, Silesia, Poland. Ordained: June 11, 1983, by Bishop Julian Groblicki in Krakow, Poland. After ordination, Father Jurkiewicz served as catechist in Krakow for a year, then became vice principal and prefect of students at Minor Carmelite Seminary at Wadowice, Poland, until 1990. He became the superior of the Carmelite Monastery in Lodz, Poland, and in 1992 came to the Carmelite Monastery in Munster, Ind. Nearly six months later, he was asked to help minister to the Polish congregations in Florida. Assigned to the Carmelite Community in Flagler County, he began celebrating Polish Masses in the Diocese of Orlando in 1993. In 2002, he was asked to commute weekly to Orlando to celebrate Polish Mass. He thought the assignment would last two or three months, but he made the 100-mile trek each weekend for two years. Finally, in 2004, he moved to Orlando when he was named parochial vicar of St. Joseph Parish, where he remains today. But it didn't end his missionary zeal. In addition to his responsibilities at St. Joseph, Father Jurkiewicz travels to All Souls Parish in Sanford each weekend, where he celebrates the Latin Tridentine Mass.  2. Currently [2014] Parochial Vicar, St. Joseph Catholic Church, Orlando.	1. "Father Benedict Andrezej Jurkiewicz," Florida Catholic, Mar. 14-20, 2008, p. 3A. Source 69.1  2. Priest Directory, p. 19, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/ priest-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.19 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.4)	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4 6 3	2005 Jun 5	Tridentine Mass Fr. Jurkiewicz	All Souls Parish will begin offering a weekly Tridentine (Latin rite) Mass beginning Sunday, June 5. The Mass will be celebrated at 5 p.m. in the church, located at 301 W. 8 <sup>th</sup> St. Father Benedykt Jurkiewicz, OCD, a Polish born priest who normally ministers to the Polish community at St. Joseph Parish in Orlando, will celebrate the weekly Mass All Souls will be the second parish in the diocese to offer a Latin Mass on a regular basis. Father Trout anticipates crowds that could exceed the 350 person capacity of his church Those who attend the Mass regularly will be expected to become part of the life of the parish at All Souls including religious education classes, contributing to Our Catholic Appeal	"Parish to offer Tridentine Mass," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, May 13, 2005, p. A13. Source 108.9
4 6 4	2005 Jun 24	School	First Development Office established.	Untitled time table, compiler unknown, circa 2004-05, p. 2. Source 42.4.2
4 6 5	2005 Sep	Hurricane Katrina	1. Responding to a request from the diocesan Office of Schools in the Orlando Diocese, schools have opened their doors to accept students displaced by Hurricane Katrina Other schools that have taken students in are All Souls, Sanford (three students)  2. Catholic Charities Orlando reported donations of \$716,000 as of Sept. 23. Caption: Students step up for Katrina relief. Students from All Souls School in Sanford and Father Lopez High School from Daytona Beach joined the historical Sanford community Sept. 9 in loading donations on a truck from Harvest Time International taking shipments to Mississippi.	1. "Schools open doors to displaced students," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Sept. 16, 2005, p. A9. Source 102.56  2. "Catholic Charities continues to reach out, access response," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Sept. 30, 2005, p. A5. Source 102.57
4 6 6	2005 Sep 6	Priests' Convocation	Father Richard Trout addressed more than 125 of his fellow priests Sept. 6 at the annual Priests Convocation As a member of the Synod Priests Commission, Father Trout reflected on his own experience Father Trout is the pastor of All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford and serves as secretary for Pastoral Ministry and Worship.	"Priests urged to help create new vision through synod," Florida Catholic, Sept. 30, 2005, p. A2. Source 48.12
4 6 7	2005 Dec	Dominican Sisters St. Katharine Drexel Society	Since attending vocation awareness retreats last month, 18 of 46 young men and women have taken steps to learn even more about priesthood and religious life The Dominican Sisters of St. Cecilia in Tennessee received additional interest in their order following a one-day vocation awareness retreat they conducted at All Souls in Sanford, coordinated through the parish's St. Katharine Drexel Society.  Caption: Sister John Thomas Armour, OP, and Sister Anna Wray, OP, standing, lead a singing session at Lake Monroe in Sanford as part of a recent vocation awareness retreat.	"Retreats renew interest in priesthood and religious life," Florida Catholic, Julie Greene, Dec. 9, 2005, p. A5. Source 109.8
4	2005	4-H Public	Miranda McLaughlin of All Souls Catholic School won the annual 4-H Tropicana Public Speaking Contest	"Students speak up," Orlando

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
8	Dec	Speaking Contest	with her speech, "Are We Poor?" The contest was the culmination of a program that involved 4,400 sixth-graders from 16 Seminole County schools. Winners from each school competed for top honors. As the overall winner, Miranda won a plaque and a full scholarship to 4-H Summer Camp.	Sentinel, Seminole section, Jan. 1, 2006, p. K4. Source 40.10.5	
4 6 9	2006 Mar 14	Meeting of priests	Father Leo Hodges facilitated the meetings that include new priests and priests who have served in the Diocese of Orlando for five years or less. Father Edward Thompson of St. Mary Magdalen Parish was the keynote speaker at the dinner hosted by Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls Parish.	"Priests meet in Sanford March 14," Florida Catholic, March 31, 2006, p. A8. Source 48.13	
4 6 9 A	2006 Apr 29 - May 1	ODCCW 38th Annual Convention WUCWO	Caption: At the closing ODCCW "Women of Faith" dinner, May 1, [at the Lake Mary Marriott] former ODCCW presidents are recognized. [Left] June Sayers, the first ODCCW president and Winkie LeFils, also a past national president and past vice president general of the North American Region of the World Union of Catholic Women's Organizations (WUCWO). NOTE: SEE Source for three full color photos.	"Council of Catholic Women celebrates with convention," Florida Catholic, May 12, 2006, p. ORL A2. Source 107.31	
4 7 0	2006 Jun 11	Ground Breaking New Church	<ol> <li>On the feast of the Most Holy Trinity, June 11, 2006, All Souls parish held the ground breaking for the new church to be built on the property purchased by Bishop Norbert Dorsey two years earlier.</li> <li>Father Richard Trout, Father Mark Christopher, Father Ybian [sic] Rameriz [sic] and Father Benedict Jurkiewicz along with 400 parishioners participated in the ceremony.</li> </ol>	1. 2008 Dedication of New Church, Aug. 15, 2008, pp. 6, 7. Source 33.1.7, 8  2. All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, 2007, p. 3. Source 41.1.11	
4 7 1	2006 Jun	Parish statistics Building fund	Members: 3,400. Sunday Masses: Six, including one each in Spanish and Latin. Easter and Christmas Masses: 12. Current seating capacity: 350, plus fellowship hall. Size of new building: 20,500 square feet; seating for 900. Plans allow for expansion. Funding for new location: \$4.5 million raised; \$4.5 million pledged. Students expected at new schools: 620 for grammar school; 600 to 800 for high school. Presence: New site along State Road 46 provides greater visibility. Also, a four-lane extension of Airport Boulevard that is expected in two or three years will link the new church to Interstate 4 via Randyard Road. Land value: \$7.39 million.	"Church branches out - 114-year- old parish on financial rebound," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Jun. 17, 2006, Mary Knowles, p. B1. Source 91.6	
4 7 2	2006 Aug	Catholic Charities Commission Brian Pung	For more than 15 months, more than 1,000 participants on 20 commissions recommended new plans to advance the growth and evolution of the Diocese of Orlando Brian Pung, a member of All Souls Parish in Sanford, participated on the Catholic Charities Commission "We aren't doing what we do for Catholics," Pung said. "We are doing it because we are Catholic." We are there because faith in action is part of who we are," Pung said.	"Seeking solidarity: Synod plans to serve the suffering," Florida Catholic, Debra Tomaselli, Aug. 4, 2006, p. A2. Source 100.8	

	<u> </u>		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Ources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GF	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4 7 3	2006 Oct 2	Cross in Foundation	On October 2, 2006, Fr. Ybain Ramirez, parochial vicar, laid a silver crucifix, which was blessed in Rome by His Holiness Pope Benedict XVI in the foundation of the church. The cross was laid in the entrance way of the church.	2008 Dedication of New Church, Aug. 15, 2008, p. 6, 8. Source 33.1.7, 9
4 7 4	2007 Feb	Steeple New Church	Caption: Workers build the steeple for the new All Souls Catholic Church All Souls broke ground last summer on a church that will accommodate nearly 3 times as many parishioners and 2 schools on 63 acres off State Road 46 west of downtown Sanford.	"Steeple on the rise," Orlando Sentinel, Seminole section, Feb. 18, 2007, p. J2, photographer Joe Burbank. Source 39.7.1
	2007 Feb	Fr. Ed McCarthy	ADD TO INDEX Father Trout in the January 21, Bulletin, states that Father Ed McCarthy would join the parish "in residence" at the end of February and he would be working full time at the chancery.	Source 22.23.1
4	2007	Chrism Mass	"Chrism Mass: Annual event offers faithful opportunity to support their priests," A group of students	"Chrism Mass," Florida Catholic,
7 5	Apr	Cili isili iviass	from All Souls Parish in Sanford attended at the invitation of the bishop. Mariah McLaughlin and Page Vogt, both eighth-graders, attended. Maria [sic?] said, "We wanted to see the oils that we will be confirmed with." "They will also use it to dedicate our new church," Page said.	April 13, 2007, p. 2. Source 102.58
4 7 5 A	2007 Apr	DCCW LeFils	Caption: Winkie LeFils, first affiliate president of the Orlando Diocese Council of Catholic Women, received recognition at the 2007 convention.	"Forty years of growth and social change will mark women's convention," Florida Catholic, April 18-24, 2008, p Orl A15. Source 107.32
4 7 5 B	2007 May 25	Ronnie Shaver Murder	May 30, 2007: Police need the public's help to solve the murder of a 32-year-old father  James "Ronnie" Shaver at 10:44 p.m. Friday James R. Shaver, 32, of Sanford, died Friday, May 25, 2007. He was born Oct. 18, 1974 in Sanford. He was a technician with Tri County Fire and a member of All Souls Catholic Church. Survivors include wife, Brandi Shaver of Sanford; children, Devin, Jacob and Jordan, all of Sanford, parents Jan and Cheryl, both of Sanford; brother, Sean of Sanford Funeral services will be Friday June 1 at All Souls Catholic Church. Interment will be in All Souls Catholic Cemetery  Feb. 13, 2008: The family of James "Ronnie" Shaver and the Sanford Police Department are still searching for answers in the murder of the 32-year-old father The billboard is a painful reminder, Cheryl said, but if it yields any information, it would be worth it The biggest frustration, Cheryl said, is trying to explain things to the children All	"Father gunned down at part-time jobsite," "Obituary James R. Shaver," May, 30, 2007; "Shaver family longs for clues," Feb. 13, 2008, online, accessed 8/26/14. Source 106.12 Photo top left: All Souls Sunday Bulletin. Photo bottom right: Sanford Herald, Feb. 13, 2008.

	Including ERRORS found in the originals. Please review all *NOTES following each entry for ADDITIONS, CORRECTIONS, CORROBORATIONS and/or CONFLICTING DATA.  Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida				
		Sc	ources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	EEN - Cemetery	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			Souls Catholic Church, where Ronnie attended, has been a big help, Cheryl said.		
4 7 6	2007 Apr Jun Aug	Construction Aerial Views	April 2007  June 2007  August 2007	Dedication of new church, Aug. 15, 2008, pp. 9, 10. Source 33.1.10, 11  Entire booklet: Source 33.1	
4 7 7	2007 Aug	School improvements	Preparations at All Souls Catholic School are similar. Principal Thomas Doyle said, "Every nook and cranny is being deeply cleaned." School buildings, constructed in 1954, have been painted and refurbished; courtyard and interior sidewalks have been resurfaced and there are four new air conditioners. Students will find new tables and chairs in many classrooms, as well as 35 upgraded computers The school is managed so well, it is able to pay for all renovations. It has a surplus for the endowment for poor children	"Last summer days busy ones for schools. Students will return to spruced up campuses and new computers," Florida Catholic, Laura Dodson, Aug. 17-30, 2007, p. A3. Source 102.59	
4 7 8	2007 Sep	New Church	Construction workers use a high lift to work on the façade of the new All Souls Catholic Church The church is scheduled to open in September 2008 All Souls Catholic Church was \$500,000 in debt about 15 years ago and struggling, but attendance rebounded, and now the parish has more than 1,400 families All Souls has raised \$4.5 million for its expansion campaign. The Catholic Diocese of Orlando is lending the other \$4.5 million needed until parishioners pay their pledges, which the church hopes will happen within a few years Future growth includes a grade school for 620 students and a high school for 600 to 800	"Venerable parish grows tall walls," Orlando Sentinel, Seminole edition, Sept. 9, 2007, p. J1, photographer Joe Burbank. Source 39.7.2	
4 7 9	2007 Sep	Plane Crash Victims	Nearly six weeks after a small plane crashed into a Sanford neighborhood killing five people, community members came together for a day long fundraiser All Souls parishioner Vanessa Dziedzic was a woman with a mission: to help her friend Millie Dechat, whose life was thrown into chaos when a plane crashed into her Sanford home July 10 To raise money for the Sanford plane crash victims, Dziedzic led a small crew in planning a community fundraising event The crew secured a stage and full band line up, local restaurants for food vendors, supply and raffle donations from businesses, games and face painting for kids and more than 200 volunteers from different communities and churches	"Friends, community pull off improbable to help plane crash victims," Florida Catholic, Jackie Chism, Sept. 14, 2007, p. A3. Source 106.10	
4 8 0	2007 Oct	Madeline Mallem Building campaign	"It all began in the year 2000, the holy year of jubilee. One of our wonderful parishioners, Madeline Mallem died, leaving us her house. Her bequest got us out of debt [so we could] begin a campaign." The capital campaign raised well over the 50 percent to begin work and the other half in pledges Bishop Norbert Dorsey acquired property for the new buildings. The sanctuary will be dedicated Jan. 27, 2008, and the work of developing the new school will begin next September.	"Parishioner paves way for building campaign," Florida Catholic, Laura Dodson, Oct. 5, 2007, p. A15. Source 39.8	
4 8 0	2007 Oct 31	Fr. Ed McCarthy	ADD TO INDEX Father Trout in the Oct. 28, 2007 Bulletin, states that Father Ed McCarthy was named Rector of the National Shrine of Mary Queen of the Universe. A "thank you" from Fr. Ed was published in	Source 22.23.9	

	<u> </u>		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Ources cited: See bound  Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GR	
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
Α			the Nov. 4 Bulletin.	
4 8 1	2007 Nov 3-4	Knights of Peter Claver 10th Anniversary	Members of the Knights of Peter Claver, St. Martin de Porres Council 352, and Ladies Auxiliary, St. Monica Court 352, gathered Nov. 3 for a dinner and dance in Altamonte Springs to celebrate their 10 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of service in the diocese. The next day members gathered to celebrate their Catholic faith at Mass at St. Francis of Assisi Parish in Apopka [C]harter member, former Deputy Grand Knight Johnny Singleton of All Souls Parish in Sanford, explained some of the local history. "Originally, we were formed in 1997 to have some camaraderie among the members, to assist in any way the needs of the community and to assist the priests in the charitable works of our church"	"Black Catholic lay group celebrates its 10 <sup>th</sup> anniversary of service in Orlando Diocese," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Laura Dodson, Nov. 23-Dec. 6, 2007, p. A3. Source 35.13
4 8 2	2007	Ministries	[T]here are many viable ministries within the parish: RCIA, Ministry to the Sick, Hospital, Bereavement, Ministers of Holy Communion, Lectors, Ushers, Alter Servers, Council of Catholic Women, Knights of Columbus, Knights of Peter Claver, Hispanic ministry, St. Vincent de Paul, Home and School, Parish Council and Finance Committee.	All Souls Catholic Church History, Winkie LeFils, 2007, p. 4. Source 41.1.11
4 8 3	2007 Dec	Ecclesial Movement Father Ybain Ramirez	Legion of Mary, Marriage Encounter, Benedictine Oblates, Knights of Columbus, Neocatechumenal Way, Society of St. Vincent de Paul, John XXIII and pro-life movements represent only a few of the more than 25 associations of the faithful which are active in our diocese Father Ybain Ramirez of All Souls Parish in Sanford is the spiritual moderator for the [John XXIII] movement. "I have to drive two hours from All Souls to get to the retreat site at the Sumter County Fairgrounds near Bushnell," he said. "I can't believe that all these people put aside their work and families to find a new way to meet Jesus."	"Ecclesial Movements inspired by the Holy Spirit to live the Gospel," Florida Catholic, Laura Dodson, Dec. 7, 2007, p. 22A. Source 83.2
4 8 3 A	2007 Dec 16	Father Ybain Ramirez Father Tito Nel Rojas	ADD TO INDEX  "Fr. Ybain has been reassigned as parochial vicar to St. James Cathedral parish. It is a sad loss for All Souls There will be a reception for Fr. Ybain at the rectory at 10:00 a.m. this morning (Sunday)."  "Fr. Tito has just returned to use from sabbatical in Rome."	All Souls Sunday Bulletin, Dec. 16, 2007, p. 2. Source 22.23.10
4 8 4	2007 Dec 2008 Jan	Church Construction Completed First Mass Scheduled	2. The pews are in and the first mass at the new All Souls Catholic Church on State Road 46 is set for	1. Photographs: <i>Dedication of New Church,</i> Aug. 15, 2008, p. 10. Source 33.1.11  2. "Church ready at All Souls," <i>Sanford Herald,</i> Steve Paradis, Jan. 23, 2008, http://mysanford herald.com, online database, accessed 8/26/14. Source 39.12

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
2 8	_000	First Mass New Church	Saturday, Jan. 26 at 5 p.m This week, items will be moving in, such as the crucifix from the historic church on West Eighth Street. Italian Carrera marble for the altar, ambo and baptistry should arrive soon The Stations of the Cross from a northern parish that has closed were created by a fifth generation family of carvers from Spain The new church will hold 977 people but the capacity can be expanded in the future to about 2,400 The rose windows at the top front and rear of the church should be installed as soon as it arrives from the Hardman and Company of England. The rose window at the front will depict Mary and the four appearances that she made throuhgout history A square window at the front of the church will depict St. Peter's Key. The back rose window will display the Sacred Heart of Jesus and the four evangelists  The bell tower mimics the one on the Cathedral of St. Augustine The narthex will hold the baptismal font Dozens of hanging lights hover over where four sections of pews will face the altar Large rectangular windows will be replaced with stained glass over time as people donate to memorials. The alter will depict the last supper, again in Carrera marble with gold mosaics Shrine statues inside the sanctuary will depict Mary, Joseph and St. Therese of Lisieux [O]thers showing the diversity of the parish will arrive later St. Juan Diego of Mexico and St. Peter Claver  The first Mass was celebrated January 26, 2008, with the pastor, Fr. Trout celebrating. Also attending the Mass was [sic]: Fr. Mark Christopher, Fr. Tito Rojas, Fr. Benedict Jurkiewicz, and priests of the Diocese. The architects and construction firm were present to hand over the keys of the church to the parish. A Solemn Mass was celebrated with more than 1,000 members of the parish and community present.	Dedication of New Church, Aug. 15, 2008, pp. 6, 12, 13. Source 33.1.7, 13, 14	
8	Jan	Mass Schedule	Mass Schedule new church. Saturday: 5:30 p.m.; Sunday 7:30 a.m., 8:45 a.m. Spanish, 10:30 a.m., 12:00 p.m.	lbid., p. 11. Source 33.1.12	
8		Catholic Schools Week	Caption: Third graders at All Souls Catholic School in Sanford learn more about Jesus' message at Mass. In the first row, left to right, are Dane Futrell, Constance Phelan, Chad LaVigne and Jared Kondracki. In the second row, left to right, are: Jordan Leger, Kayla Miller, Hunter Pavlovich, Austin Proly and Trevor Bledsoe. Catholic Schools Week began Jan. 27 and runs through Feb. 2.	"Faith and three R's," Florida Catholic, Feb. 1, 2008, p. A3. Source 102.60	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
4 8 8	2007 Dec 2 to 2010 Aug	Father Tito Nel Rojas Parochial Vicar	1. Bishop Norbert M. Dorsey will honor six men from the Diocese of Orlando who celebrate their silver anniversary this year as priests Father Tito Rojas was born in Boyaca, Columbia, South America on Feb. 13, 1943 and ordained by Pope Paul VI on August 22, 1968. He served as an associate pastor in Boyaca from 1968 to 1972 and as a military chaplain until 1982 when he became associate pastor of St. John's Parish in Bronx, N.Y. In 1986 Father Rojas served as associate pastor of St. Mary's Cathedral in Miami until 1992, when he began serving in the Diocese of Orlando Photo left.  2. 40 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary. Five priests in the Diocese of Orlando are celebrating 40 years of priesthood this year and will be noted at the chrism Mass March 19. They are Father Tito Nel Rojas, parochial vicar, All Souls Parish, Sanford	1. "Jubilarians to be honored at Chrism Mass," Florida Catholic, April 2, 1993, pp. 1, 11. Source 84.1  2. "40th Anniversary," Florida Catholic, March 14, 2008, p. 3. Source 84.2  3. All Souls Sunday Bulletin, Dec. 2, 2007, p. 2. Source 22.23.10
4 8 9	2008 Feb 29	Stations of the Cross Bishop Thomas Wenski	3. "This weekend we welcome to All Souls Fr. Tito Rojas who will serve us as associate pastor"  Caption: Bishop Thomas Wenski leads the Stations of the Cross at All Souls  Parish in Sanford Feb. 29 Young adults ages 20-35 joined him to pray the stations and partake in a Lenten meal. Themed "Into the Deep," the evening sponsored by the Alive in Christ, YA2 campaign, gave the young adults an opportunity to focus on spirituality. The Alive in Christ capital campaign is the outgrowth of the 18-month diocese-wide synod planning process.	"Stations of the Cross," Florida Catholic, photographer Valeta Orlando, March 14, 2008, p. A1. Source 108.10
4 9 0	2008 March	Timkatec Center	Patrick O'Shea has for four years been one of the fundraisers for Timkatec Center, near Port-au- Prince, Haiti, an organization that houses, feeds and educates orphans O'Shea has helped raise more than \$200,000 for the center O'Shea's church, All Souls in Sanford takes a special collection two or three times a year for Timkatec The school, built to teach 200 students, opened in 2006.	"Mission of mercy fueled by own loss," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole section, March 30, 2008, P. J7. Source 43.16
4 9 0 A	2008 Apr 20	MacLane Schirard	A sixth-grader from All Souls Catholic School in Sanford has won Seminole County's 4-H Tropicana public speaking contest. MacLane Schirard took first pace with his speech, "The Wisdom of Pop" about his great-grandfather's edict to always do your best MacLane won the first place plaque, plus a full scholarship to 4-H Summer Camp	"All Souls sixth-grader speaks his way to the top," <i>Sanford Herald,</i> April 20, 2008, online database, accessed 8/26/2014. Source 102.67
4 9 0 B	2008 Apr 25-27	ODCCW  40th Annual Convention  LeFils first affiliate president	[T]he Orlando Diocese Council of Catholic Women gather for their 40th convention April 25-27 at the Ocala Hilton June Sayers of Our Lady of Lourdes Parish in Daytona Beach was president of the St. Augustine Diocese CCW when the Orlando Diocese was formed in 1968 Bishop Borders asked Sayers to set up the ODCCW [and] women flooded in to join the council Winkie LeFils, first affiliate president 40 years ago, summed up the accomplishments of the past and the challenges of the future. "God has showered blessings on all of us and we can look to the future with renewed faith and hope and love" [W]e walk the walk and talk the talk by bringing the ministry of Christ to all of God's people."	"Forty years of growth and social change will mark women's convention," Florida Catholic, April 18-24, 2008, p Orl A15. Source 107.32

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4 9 1	2008 May 22	Placing Relics in Altar	Placed in the altar: Letter from Fr. Trout, relics of St. Peter and Blessed Mother Pauline (Sisters of Christian Charity), architect plans of the church, various pictures, picture of Pope Benedict, names of all those that pledged to the church, invoices, Blessing of the Doors worship aid, pictorial book and newspaper article.	Dedication of New Church, Aug. 15, 2008, p. 14. Source 33.1.15	
4 9 2	2008 Aug 15	Dedication of new Church Bishop Wenski	1. Sanford's All Souls Church was 121 years in the making. On Aug. 15, [2008] parishioners honored that past and celebrated their future by dedicating a new church for the historic parish. Caption photo top left: Bishop Thomas Wenski presents his coat of arms to Father Richard Trout, pastor of All Souls Parish in Sanford, at the official dedication of the new All Souls church Aug. 15,  2008.  Caption photo top right: Bishop Thomas Wenski censes the altar at All Souls Parish in Sanford during the Rite of Dedication of a Church and an Altar Aug.  15  The structure was designed by RLF Associates in Winter Park, the same architectural firm honored for its design of the National Shrine of Mary, Queen of the Universe in Orlando  The new church provides room for 1,000. Inside the long, narrow church, the eye is drawn to the crucifix on the distant wall and the brass tabernacle beneath a stained glass window from John Hardman of Birmingham, England The new altar made of Carrera marble, was sculpted by artists in Italy and brokered by King Richard's Religious Art in Alpharetta, Ga. Equally notable are the marble sculpted figures of the disciples surrounding the ambo and the stand supporting the tabernacle The Stations of the Cross that line the church walls are artifacts from a church that was closing.	1. "All Souls dedicates new church," Florida Catholic, Betty Ann Weber, Aug. 29-Sept. 11, 2008, p. 16. Source 39.10  CORRECTIONS: The cornerstone for the First Church was laid July 4, 1887. The church burned down in the early morning hours of January 25, 1932 NOT 1931.  2. Color photograph exterior of new church, All Souls Catholic Church Dedication, August 15, 2008, cover. Source 33.1.1  Entire booklet: Source 33.1  NOTE: Dedication booklet includes letters from bishops and pastor Trout, photo of construction, memorials, pledges, and church history.	
4 9 3	2008 Aug	Proposed New School Campus	Caption: The vision continues All Souls Catholic School new campus projected to open 2010.	All Souls Catholic Church Dedication, August 15, 2008, p. 30. Source 33.1.31	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4 9 3 A	2008 Oct 4	Blessing of the pets Feast of St. Francis	All Souls Catholic Church was one of thousands of churches around the world that celebrated the Feast of St. Francis on Oct. 4 with a blessing of animals DeBary resident Jenni Heneghan and her 8-year-old son Colin brought [their] dog, cat and hamster According to Father Richard Trout, who has been with the parish for 16 years, more parishioners than usual were able to bring their pets to be blessed because the holiday fell on a weekend this year	"Pet blessings in Sanford," Sanford Herald, Oct. 8, 2008, online, accessed 8/26/14. Source 51.25	
4 9 4	2008 Nov	Church Profile  Father Richard Trout  All Souls Cemetery  Bereavement Ministry  New Church  New School	Parish Profile. Sanford—At all Souls Parish in Sanford, the name speaks for itself. "Our name says we're inclusive," said Father Richard Trout, pastor. The Parish works hard to be inclusive and inviting to those who live in the city of Sanford and beyond. "For some reason, we have always attracted people from outside our boundaries. We have parishioners from Mims, DeLand, even Titusville," Father Trout said "You can't miss the new church. It's like a beacon. It was built to draw people into the church," said Father Trout, pastor for 15 years.  Parishioners began celebrating Mass in the new church building in late January. After the arrival of the new altar, the new church building was officially dedicated Aug. 15. Since July of this year, the parish has added 120 new families Parish members are participating in the diocese's Alive in Christ Capital and Endowment Campaign to pay for the school and other parish priorities, such as paying for the debt acquired from building the new church The new school, a \$15 million project, will include a social hall, gymnasium, offices and 20 high tech classrooms that will allow for double the number of students.  Another important ministry of All Souls is the bereavement ministry. Since All Souls has one of the only two Catholic cemeteries in the Diocese of Orlando, it ministers to many families who have lost loved ones. "Our historic cemetery is more than 100 years old" Father Trout said.	"Church is beacon to Catholics in Sanford and beyond," Florida Catholic, Teresa Lantigua Peterson, Nov. 7, 2008, p. A2. Source 40.8	
4 9 5	2008 Nov	Youth Ministry  Michelle Murphy  Heart Work Camp  Wash for Life  Grace and Grits	Every Wednesday night, the youth of All Souls Parish gather for food, faith and fun. The food part is home-made and prepared by the youth minister Michelle Murphy Since Murphy started at All Souls in March of this year, she has ramped up the youth ministry program and offered more activities for youths Murphy created an identity for the youth ministry program at All Souls by coming up with the name DAWG —  Disciples Always Witness God [C]ommunity service projects are an integral part of youth ministry. Youths participated in Catholic Heart Work Camp, Wash for Life, and Grace and Grits, a program to feed the homeless. Caption: From left, Catya Ruiz, Erin Griffiths and Daniela Miranda enjoy conversation and a dish of nachos during a youth ministry gathering at All Souls Parish in Sanford.	"All Souls Parish youth minister ties in fun with faith," Florida Catholic, Teresa Lantigua Peterson, Nov. 7, 2008, p. A2. Source 109.9	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
4 9 5 A	2008 Nov 17	Softball League	The City of Sanford Recreation Department Fall Softball League came to an end this past Monday [T]he game [was] between the two teams that were tied for first place with 7-2 records, Cornerstone Christian Church from Deltona and multi-time champion All Souls Catholic Church from Sanford  Cornerstone Christian won its first-ever championship, 8-5, over All Souls Catholic, which saw its streak of league championships end at seven, dating back to the Spring season of 2006 Contributing to the 13-hit All Souls Church offense for manager Randy Hatch were Tim Wilks, Tom Wilks, Climo, O'Leary, Chris Nickel and Ken Breeding and Waters. Also playing were Hatch, Reno, Robbie Carruthers and Tony Wilks.	"Sanford Recreation Fall Softball League Champions crowned," Sanford Herald, Dean Smith, Nov. 22, 2008, http://mysanford herald.com, online database, accessed 8/26.14. Source 43.22	
4 9 6	Circa 2008 2009	Parish Directory	Letter from Father Trout: A great deal has taken place in our parish since the last picture album was published in 2005 August 15, 2008 our new church was dedicated We have land and architectural plans for our new parochial school. The Diocese of Orlando has adjacent land available for a future Catholic High School.	"Letter from Father Trout," Parish family picture album, circa 2008. Source 40.11	
4 9 7	2009 Jan 16	Catholic Schools	Full page advertisement under the banner: Celebrate Service Catholic Schools. Orange, Osceola, and Seminole Catholic Schools. Catholic Schools Celebrate Service. All Souls Catholic School, Mr. Thomas Doyle, principal.  (Includes small photo representing All Souls Catholic School.)	p. B11. Source 102.61	
4	2009	1 <sup>st</sup> Annual	"I am excited as we prepare for our 6th Annual Fish Fry." – March 2014	6th Annual Fish Fry, Letter, Fr.	
9	Mar	Fish Fry	<b>NOTE:</b> If 6th Annual Fish Fry was March 2014, then first fish fry was 2009.	Richard W. Voor, March 1, 2014.	
4 9 9	2009 May	Father Richard Trout Funding	The Catholic Foundation wanted All Souls Parish in Sanford to be part of Wave I of the Alive in Christ Capital and Endowment Campaign. For Father Richard W. Trout, pastor, this was a big undertaking, especially since parishioners had just given generously to build a new church  Father Trout told the Florida Catholic "We were still in the midst of a large campaign to build a new church then we had a memorial campaign six months before Alive in Christ" I presented it very sincerely to the people. We raised \$1.6 million." That was on top of the \$6 million the parish had raised	"All Souls pastor shares the spiritual side of fundraising," Florida Catholic, Tanya Goodman, May 15, 2009, p. 10. Source 91.7	
			two years before to build the new church It is no wonder Father Trout was selected as a co-presenter for a workshop on the spirituality of fundraising at San Pedro Center in Winter Park.		

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	· ·		,	
# 5 0 0	YEAR 2009 Jul 1 to present	Father Kenneth Metz  Retired Priest in residence		SOURCE  1. All Souls Catholic Church: Through the years, 2012, p. 10. Source 34.1.11, 47  2. "Those charismatics," Florida Catholic, Sept. 4, 1981, p. 2. Source 79.1  3. "Post abortion counseling system set," Florida Catholic, Chris Martinez, Sept. 20, 1985, p. 7. Source 79.2  4. All Souls Office Staff, 5/27/2014.  5. http://allsoulssanford.org, Gallery, Blessing of the Pets 2010.  6. Priest Directory, p. 24, online, http://www.orlandodiocese.org/pri est-directory, accessed 7/1/2014 Digital Source 50.10.24 (Printed excerpts: Source 50.10.7)	
5	2009 Sep	S.A.C.S.O.N	Ordination date: May 29, 1969.  Seminole Action Coalition Serving Our Needy (S.A.C.S.O.N.) is a coalition of concerned citizens, business owners, churches and social agencies trying to address [the issue of homelessness] and the needs of the	"There is hope for the homeless in Seminole," Sanford Herald, Sept.	
0 A	Oct	I-Dignity	poor among us S.A.C.S.O.N. currently is composed of All Souls Catholic Church's St. Vincent de Paul Society, Holy Cross Episcopal, Grace n Grits, St. Paul's Missionary Baptist Church, Sanford/Longwood	16, 2009, http://mysanford herald.com, online database	
		SVDP	Sharing Center, Rescue Outreach Mission, Recovery House of Central Florida, Helping Hands, the Homeless Services Network and many concerned citizens The group sponsored a Sanford I-Dignity event last spring and another I-Dignity day is planned Oct. 1 at St. Paul's Missionary Baptist Church  [L]ong range goal is the creation of "The Gateway to Hope Transformational Center."	accessed 8/26/14. Source 43.23	
5 0 1	2009 Nov	Harvest Festival	Harvest festival: Nov. 5, 6-10 p.m.; Nov. 6, 6-11 p.m.; Nov. 7, noon-11 p.m.; Nov. 8, noon-6 p.m., All Souls Parish, 3280 W. First St., Sanford. Music, entertainment, rides, games, food, bingo, bunko, crafts and much more. Concert by Jim Van Fleet, 7 p.m., Nov. 7.	"Harvest Festival," Florida Catholic, Oct. 23, 2009, p. 18. Source 51.24	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
5 0 1 A	2009 Nov 21	Boys & Girls Track Teams	The All Souls Catholic School of Sanford Boys and Girls track teams took first place Saturday 11/21 at a four-school meet held at St. Cloud High School. Record performances were turned in by several students as the teams "ran" away from the competition – St. Thomas Aquinas, Holy Redeemer and St. Andrews.	"All Souls track sweeps," Sanford Herald, Dec. 2, 2009, online database, accessed 826/14. Source 102.68	
5 0 2	2010 Jun	Painting Historic Church	In 2010 local artist Stewart Jones was commissioned to create a painting of All Souls Catholic Church as a wedding gift for his bride to be. A photograph of the beautiful painting is posted on his blog.	http://stewartjonesart.blogspot .com/2010/06/painting- churches.html Source 38.8	
5 0 3	2010 Jun	Timkatec	Haiti remains a nation in ruins. But a Catholic priest has found success in salvaging the lives of homeless, orphaned and abused children. Rev. Joseph Simon has found the support and resources to expand his schools for the lost children of Haiti All Souls has contributed about \$60,000 toward Simon's Haitian schools during the past six years. Another \$290,000 has been donated through Friends of Timkatec in America, created in 2004 by All Souls parishioner Patrick O'Shea Simon arrived in Sanford with a spreadsheet of costs for adding another floor onto his trade school, which would allow him to expand enrollment. Caption: The Rev. Ken Metz, left, and the Rev. Joseph Simon walk down the aisle at All Souls church on Sunday.	"Priest offers Haitian kids a bit of refuge," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole section, Jeff Kunerth, June 15, 2010, pp. A1, A19. Source 43.17	
5 0 4	2010 Jun 19	Albertina D. Russi Parishioner Since 1931	The Matriarch of a large Sanford family, Albertina Russi instilled in her children an old fashioned work ethic. A resident of Sanford for nearly eight decades, she was a self-taught bookkeeper, could talk intelligently on an array of subjects and learned to drive a car at age 40 when she needed one to get to work Rossi died June 19 she was 96 She had been a devoted member of All Souls Catholic Church since 1931. After her retirement she was a bookkeeper for the Christian Sharing Center	"Matriarch instilled work ethic in kids," <i>Orlando Sentinel</i> , Linda Florea, June 22, 2010, p. B8. Source 100.9	
5 0 4 A	2010 Jul 1	Principal to Bishop Moore	"All Souls Catholic principal moves to Bishop Moore." Thomas Doyle, principal of All Souls Catholic School in Sanford the for the past 14 years has been named new pricipal of Bishop Moore High School in Orlando effective July 1.	Sanford Herald, May 19, 2010, online, accessed 8/26/14. Source 102.69	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery					
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
5 0 4 B	2010 Jul	Timkatec	Sanford man helps school find success amid the rubble. It has been a little more than 6 months since a series of devastating earthquakes rocked Haiti, and although Patrick O'Shea of Sanford was more than 700 miles away the aftershocks continue to rattle his mind. In 2004, O'Shea set up the Friends of Timkatec in America a safe haven for children who were living on the streets. Before the first 7.0 earthquake struck on Jan. 12, O'Shea's school housed and educated more than 400 children Today, the school is up and running again as a shelter taking in more than 500 children O'Shea is scheduled to fly to Haiti and visit the school at the end of the month [He] will be joined by Tommy Stinson, current bass player for the rock bands Guns N' Roses and Soul Asylum Besides donating money to O'Shea's school, Stinson is spreading the word about Timkatec [He] is also planning to auction off a few of his bass guitars and outfits and all the proceeds will go to Timkatec. Photo: Father Simon and children at Timkatec.	"Haiti's aftershock," Sanford Herald, Glenn Judah, July 2, 2010, http://mysanfordherald.com, online database, accessed 8/26/14. Source 43.24		
5 0 4 C	2010 Nov	Red Ribbon Week Essay Winner	All Souls Catholic School celebrated a red-letter day after Red Ribbon Week when it was announced that three of their students had placed – and even won the grand prize – for this year's state Drug-Free Poster and Essay Contest [G]rand prize winner, Emma Torregrosa, wrote a poem for her winning entry. Other winners included Noah Willis, a 6th grander and Alyssa Gelovich, a 6th grader.	"All Souls students show writing skills in drug-free essay contest," Sanford Herald, Nov. 29, 2010, online, accessed 8/26/14.		
5 0 5	2011 Jan 23	Deacon Martin A. Mueller	1. We *welcome back to All Souls parish Deacon Marty and Maureen Mueller. Marty and Maureen serve FEMA and travel wherever they are told. They have made Sanford their winter home. Deacon Marty is a permanent deacon *NOTE: Unsure when they became permanent residents/parishioners.  2. Martin A. Mueller. Mueller was born Nov. 24, 1940 in Fond du Lac, Wisconsin He graduated with a master's degree from Barry University A member of Our Lady of Lourdes Parish, Venice, Mueller plans to promote the Ministry of Praise and Mercy – a ministry to the aged and shut-ins – in the Venice Diocese and Florida. Photograph left.	Source 102.70  1. All Souls Parish Bulletin, Jan. 23, 2011, p. 2. Source 44.5  2. "Nine to be ordained to the diaconate June 4," Florida Catholic, May 27, 2005, pp. A3. Source 44.4		
5 0 5 A	2011 Jul	Young Vincentians John Loso	Caption: John Loso, 11, hands out some donated items last week.  After a successful toothbrush charity drive at his elementery school in May, the 11-year-old decided to continue his efforts during the summertime. [I]nspired by an episode of "60 Minutes" regarding the growing number of homeless children in Seminole County, John collected more than 800 toothbrushes at Wicklow Elementery School Now his goal is to collect 400 toothbrushes, along with toothpaste and floss before school starts Trace Trylko, chair of the Seminole Action Coalition Serving Our Needy is also a member of the board for the Society of St. Vincent de Paul of All Souls Catholic Church, where John's family attends Rescue Outreach Mission Executive Director Ernest Hamilton said he is very appreciative of John's efforts	"Wicklow 11-year-old collects toothbrushes for homeless kids," Sanford Herald, Nikki Namdar, Aug. 3, 2011, http://mysanford herald.com, online database, accessed 8/26/14. Source 43.25		

		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
5 0 5 B	2011 Aug	Young Vincentians	The Young Vincentians – part of the St. Vincent de Paul Society is formed. "We are starting our *4th year with a new board and new start." *NOTE: if August 2014 is the start of the 4th year, August 2011 was the first year.	All Souls Parish Bulletin, Aug. 24, 2014, p. 6. Source 99.4	
5 0 5 C	2011 Aug	School Devotion	"All Souls Catholic School Devotion." Caption: On Thursday, the first day of class at All Souls Catholic School at 9th St. and Oak Ave., Father Richard Trout blesses all 279 students in the courtyard as part of the morning devotion, a school tradition.	Sanford Herald, Aug, 14, 2011, online, accessed 8/26/14. Source 102.71  NOTE: Excerpts of large photos.	
5 0 6	2011 Oct 2	Respect Life Sunday	Members of All Souls Parish in Sanford displayed 136 pink and blue flags outside the church building with a sign reading, "In the last hour, 136 babies died from abortion."	"Strong support for Respect Life Sunday," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Michael Harker, Oct. 21, 2011, p. 3. Source 43.18	
5 0 6 A	2011 Nov 21	Timkatec	Father Joseph Simon, who runs three Haitian schools that house and give orphaned and abandoned children an education, returned to Sanford this week to update his supporters on the school's continued success  Timkatec volunteer Marie Manigat said the children are put through a rigorous program Timkatec also hosues a shelter for children Residents of Sanford have helped do their part over the years, donating more than \$400,000 to the school. Caption: Marie Maginat, Father Joseph Simon, and Judy and Patrick O'Shea.	"With Sanford's help Haitian school continues to grow," Sanford Herald, Rachel Delinski, Nov. 21, 2011, http://mysanfordherald.com, database, accessed 8/25/14. Source 43.21	
5 0 7	2011 Dec	Father Trout Sisters	Caption: Father Robert Trout of All Souls Parish in Sanford gives Christmas gifts to Sister Maria Sciortino, left, and Sister Giovannia Saleeby on Dec. 10 in the parish's gymnasium. Each year, All Souls parishioners recognize the efforts of the sisters serving the Diocese of Orlando by donating gifts and providing them a special dinner.	"Parish expresses gratitude to religious sisters," <i>Florida Catholic,</i> Michael Harker, Dec. 23, 2011, p. 3. Source 87.10	
5 0 7 A	2012 May	Father Trout Corpus Christi	In a letter from the pastor of Corpus Christi Parish at Celebration, Father Gregory tells his parishioners that Father Trout will officially begin as pastor on May 21, 2012.	Letter from Father Gregory, Corpus Christi Parish, May 2012. Source 87.11	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
508	YEAR 2012 May 21 to 2014 Jul 13		1. Father Voor was born in Titusville, an identical twin and youngest of ten children (SEE Source 89.3). He attended St. Theresa's Catholic School Titusville [Astronaut] High School [and] joined the Legionnaires of Christ after high school. He returned to the U.S. in 1995 and served as Dean of Students at Pinecrest Catholic Academy in Georgia until 1998. From 1998-2005, he attended Seminary in Rome earning his Master's Degree in Philosophy. Father Richard was ordained a priest in Rome on Christmas Eve, Dec. 24, 2005. [H]e returned to the United States and worked in fundraising and development in New York City, Washington, D.C., and Philadelphia. In 2008, he began studies in pursuit of his Doctorate in Sacred Scripture in Jerusalem. In 2010, Father Richard discerned God's will that he return to his home Diocese. In June 2010 he was assigned as *Associate Pastor of St. Mary Magdalen Parish. On May 21, 2012 he was assigned to serve as Parochial Administrator of All Souls. *NOTE: Source 89.2 states "parochial vicar"  2. Archbishop Thomas Wenski is pleased to announce the following appointments. Effective June 1, [2010]: Father Richard Voor to parochial vicar of St. Mary Magdalen Parish in Altamonte Springs.  3. For many of the half-dozen speakers Friday in front of the federal courthouse in Orlando, the risks from President Barack Obama's health-care reforms go far beyond mandates and threaten their very ideals of America and freedom. Father Richard Voor said: "You have awoken a sleeping giant. You may have thought that we were too busy helping the poor, healing the sick, educating our youth, and defending the rights of others. Too busy to stand up for our own rights. You are wrong" Youtube video of Fr. Richard. See entire speech at http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IRcpKZBFCKY  4. Most Reverend John Noonan, Bishop of Orlando. Official Appointments, Effective May 21 [2012]: Father Richard Voor as parochial administrator of All Souls Parish in Sanford Father Richard Voor as parochial administrator of	·
			Medina would be the new pastor. He took his leave that same day: July 13, 2014. Letter to parish published the following week in the Sunday Bulletin.	

		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
5 0 9	2012	Ministry to the Sick		Four photos, All Souls Parish Office, 11/2013. Source 99.3	
5 1 0	2012 Jul	125 <sup>th</sup> Anniversary All Souls Church	Donald Lefils has been a member of only one parish during his entire life: All Souls Parish The parish currently has 1,800 families Father Richard Trout who left the parish in May after 19 years celebrated the Mass held at Fort Mellon Park, a historic site for the parish.  Fort Mellon Park is adjacent to Lake Monroe, the body of water Bishop John Moore of St. Augustine navigated before reaching the shores and walking a few blocks to dedicate All Souls in 1887 Bishop Moore established the Sanford parish and it opened its doors *July 4, 1887.  Caption: Father Richard Trout celebrates the 125 <sup>th</sup> anniversary Mass July 1 for All Souls Parish in Sanford at Fort Mellon Park. The park is about eight blocks from where the first church building was dedicated *July 4, 1887.	"Anniversaries. All Souls Catholic Church. Historic parish celebrates 125 years in Sanford," Florida Catholic, Michael Harker, July 13, 2012, p. 2. Source 40.9  *NOTE: On July 4, 1887, the cornerstone was laid. The church was completed circa Nov. 1, 1887 and should have been dedicated at that time. SEE Source 41.1.8 and Source 8.1	
5	2012	Young	Last year, John Loso of Sanford spent his summer vacation collecting toothbrushes, toothpaste and floss	"Young Vincentians hold deodorant	
1	Jul 18	Vincentians	for homeless people. At the time, John was 11. He collected 2,503 items. This summer, at age 12, John has moved on to deodorant John has some new friends helping him. Recently he joined a newly	drive for homeless," <i>Orlando Sentinel,</i> Seminole section, Kate	
		John Loso	launched "Young Vincentians" chapter—part of the St. Vincent de Paul Society—at All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford. The chapter has about 25 memebers from age 6 to 16 John's goal: 250 sticks of deodorant by summer's end—though we suspect the Vincentians will exceed that.	Santich, July 18, 2012, p. A7. Source 40.10.5	
5 1 2	2012 Sep 9	Knights of Peter Claver	About 400 Catholics gathered at All Souls Parish in Sanford to participate in the celebration of Mass  Caption: Claudette Hutchinson, right, Freda Bryant and other members of the ladies auxillary of the Knights of Peter Claver pray with Bishop John Noonan during Mass Sept. 9 at All Souls Parish in Sanford in honor of the feast day of St. Peter Claver.	"Faith, works of St. Peter Claver inspire many," Florida Catholic, Linda Caldwell, Sept. 28, 2012, p. 3. Source 35.14	
5 1 3	2012 Dec	Hurricane Sandy Victims	For one week in December students at All Souls Catholic School in Sanford collected spare change to help children in the Archdiocese of New York affected by Hurricane Sandy The money will be used to help the families of Catholic school children in the area who are in need of scholarship assistance while their homes are being rebuilt	"Catholic school children help students in New York," Florida Catholic, Jan. 25, 2013, p. A5. Source 43.20	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
5 1 4	2013 Jan	Elementary Teacher of the Year	Barbara Schirard, who teaches science at All Souls Catholic School in Sanford, was named Elementary school teacher of the year Schirard was the driving force behind the flourishing science program at All Souls when taking the program over mid-year three years ago Caption: Barbara Schirard, middle school science teacher at All Souls Catholic School in Sanford, leads a class.	"Three educators receive top honors for excellence and leadership," Florida Catholic, Jon H. Arguello, Jan. 25, 2013, p. A2. Source 102.62
5 1 5	2013 Mar	St. Vincent de Paul Thrift Store	At 11:30 a.m. today [March 22, 2013], the Society of St. Vincent de Paul in Orlando hosts the grand opening of its third Central Florida thrift store, complete with refreshments for the public and a blessing from Fr. Richard Voor of All Souls Catholic Church in Sanford The new location is in Longwood Shopping Center at 250 N. Highway 17-92 in Longwood, at the intersection with State Road 434. It will be open Monday through Saturday from 9 a.m. to 6 p.m. and Sunday from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m.	"St. Vincent de Paul Thrift Store opens today in Longwood," <i>Orlando</i> <i>Sentinel,</i> Kate Santich, Mar. 22, 2013, p. B3. Source 104.8
5 1 6	2013 Mar	All Souls Cemetery Security Lights Thefts	Father Voor interviewed by WESH 2 News about theft of metal vases from graves at All Souls Cemetery. Father mentioned installation of security lights to discourage vandals and said: "We pray for them. We hope God will touch their consciences and let them know what they have done"	"Metal thieves target cemetery vases in Sanford," WESH 2 News, March 27, 2013, online, accessed 7/14/14, http://www.wesh.com/news/central-florida/seminole-county/Metal-thieves-target-cemetery-vases-in-Sanford/19492744#!bfyg9g Source 37.9
5	2013	Debt reduction	1. Bishop Noonan approved reduction of debt on new church from 8 to 2 million and a payment	Pastoral Council minutes, Sept. 19,
7	Sep	Remodeling Church Office Family Fun Night	schedule was established.  2. Church office renovation 95% complete.  3. First Family Fun Night successful. Served 150 and "Minute to Win It" games were hit with children.  4. Father Voor explained that budget for Parish will be created in accordance with Diocesan guidelines.	2013, p. 1, http://allsoulssanford .org Source 40.14
5 1 8	2013 Sep	Enrollment Volleyball court Social Media	School issues from Minutes of the Community Pastoral Council meeting September 19, 2013: School on Social Media: website revamped, Facebook, Twitter; Enrollment – 249 students; 28 new families; School 60th anniversary is September 7, 2014; Construction of sand volleyball court by soccer field approved.	Ibid. Source 40.14.4-5
5 1 9	2013 Sep 28	Walk for the Poor - SVDP	Society of St. Vincent de Paul: 6th Annual Walk for the Poor on the waterfront at Ft. Melon Park conducted September 28 by the Society of St. Vincent de Paul.	Ibid. Source 40.14.5-6
5 2 0	2013 Oct	SVDP Events	Society of St. Vincent de Paul: Minutes, Community Pastoral Council meeting September 19, 2013. October 19: Souper Supper in the Parish Hall; October 23: Grace 'n Grits at the Civic Center	Ibid. Source 40.14.5-6

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
5 2 1	2013 Nov	All Saints Day  Bishop John  Noonan	The first graders have been studying the saints in class. Each chose a saint to research and portray. Principal Jennifer Heneghan said the purpose of the project is to bring to light that the saints were ordinary people who did extraordinary things in the name of God. Caption: Juan, left (St. John t he Baptist), Santiago (St. Charles Borromeo) and Pablo (St. Luke).	"Saints Alive. First grade students bring saints to life," Florida Catholic, Linda Caldwell, Nov. 8, 2013, p. A4. Source 102.63
5 2	2013	Harvest	Festival Grants: Funds raised at Harvest Festival are available for commissions to apply for grants for	Pastoral Council minutes, Sept. 19,
2	Nov	Festival	their projects and needs.	2013, p. 1, http://allsoulssanford .org. Source 40.14.6
5 2 3	2013	SVDP	December 1: Angel Tree in Church	Ibid. Source 40.14.6
	Dec		December 19-20: Gift wrapping and December 21: distribution of gifts at the White House.	
5 2	2013	Knights of Columbus	Knights of Columbus set all-time records for charitable donations and service hours in 2013 including responses to large scale humanitarian crises: Moore, OK; West, TX; Boston; Newtown	All Souls Sunday Bulletin, July 20, 2014, p. 2. Source 40.15
5	2014	Parish	Organizations affiliated with All Souls Catholic Church in 2014: African American Catholic Community,	"Organizations," Church website,
5	2014	Organizations	Council of Catholic Women, Knights of Columbus, Knights of Peter Claver & Ladies Auxiliary, St. Vincent de Paul Society, and Young Vincentians.	accessed 1/14/14, http://www.all soulssanford.org/all/CommunityLife /Organizations.aspx
5 2 6	2014	Church Repairs	The exterior cracks in the stucco finish were repaired and exterior repainted.	All Souls Church website, accessed 7/14/2014, http://www.allsouls sanford.org, 2014, JP Photography. Source 39.11
5 2 7	2014	CCW	Council of Catholic Women activities and beneficiaries: Bunko – Sanford Crisis Pregnancy Center; Fashion Show – Safe House; Dinner Show – All Souls Youth Group; Thanksgiving Dinner – Restoration of Our Chapel; Operation Shoebox – Grace & Grits; Prayer Shawls – Sister Diocese in Dominican Republic	"Organizations," Church website, accessed 1/14/14, http://www.all soulssanford.org/all/CommunityLife /Organizations.aspx
5 2	2014	Focus 11	A student from All Souls Catholic School in Sanford, right, reaches for a rosary at the	"Focus 11: Students learn priests
7	Feb	All Cl -	annual Focus 11 vocations event, held Feb. 24-26 at Holy Family Parish in Orlando [S]he	and nuns are 'normal people'," The
Α	24-26	All Souls Student	was one of 1,600 students from the Diocese of Orlando schools who participated in Focus 11, a fun-filled educational experience in which 11-year-olds and 11th graders learn more	Florida Catholic, Michael Harker, March 7, 2014, p. 1. Source 48.17
		Student	about vocations.	wiarcii 7, 2014, p. 1. 30urce 46.17
5	2014	SVDP	St. Vincent de Paul Society Annual Souper Supper Saturday, March 1, at the All Souls Parish Social Hall at	"Organizations," Church website,
2 8	Mar	Souper Supper	9th and Myrtle. Twenty-three different kinds of soups to choose from, fresh bread, desserts, drinks,	accessed 1/14/14, http://www.all
		Scholarship	music and and door prizes.	soulssanford.org/all/CommunityLife
	May	300.a.op	St. Vincent de Paul Annual Scholarship: \$1,000 scholarships awarded to three students	/Organizations.aspx

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery			
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE
5 2 8 A	2014 Mar 22	DCCP Class	About 35 catechists from schools and parishes throughout the Diocese of Orlando gathered March 22 at All Souls Catholic School in Sanford for an in-depth look at the Holy Eucharist. [T]he class was part of the Diocesan Catechist Certification Program (DCCP).	"Eucharist: the source and summit of our faith," <i>The Florida Catholic,</i> April 4-17, 2014, Linda Caldwell. Source 48.16
5 2 9	2014 Apr	Bear Attack Terri Frana	LAKE MARY—Terri Frana, 45, sat down with Channel 9 days after a 200-pound bear attacked her at her home She said she feels like it's a miracle that she's still alive and that it feels like God is giving her a second chance Frana said the bear put her head in its mouth and dragged her from her yard toward the woods behind her house. "[T]hose teeth were just digging into my skull and I said, God, please don't let this be my end. Please don't call me home"	WFTV-TV, Orlando, Florida, April 14, 2014, online, http://www.wftv .com/news/news/local/wftv-sits- down-woman-attacked-black-bear- lake-mary/nfZcJ/ Source 106.11
5 3 0	2014 May 11	Fr. Richard Voor Sermon	Father Richard Voor's Mother's Day sermon. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nI-lgg39JEc	Youtube.com, May 11, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/watch? v=nI-lgg39JEc
5 3 0 A	2014 May 31	Home School Graduation All Souls Historic Chapel	Sanford. Bishop John Noonan presented high school diplomas to five home-schooled high school seniors, part of the Sacred Heart of Jesus Home Educators (SHJHE) during the celebration of Mass and home-school graduation ceremony May 31 at the All Souls Historical Chapel.  Caption: Gabriella accepts her high school diploma from Bishop John Noonan.	"Home-school graduation celebrates family commitment," Florida Catholic, Linda Caldwell, June 6, 2014, p. 3, online http://thefloridacatholic, accessed 9/25/2014 Source 48.18
5 3 1	2014 Jun	Oak Ave	Photographs: Street view of rectory and aerial view of rectory, historic church, school from the Seminole County Property Appraiser. SEE Source 97.9 for full photo.	Seminole County Property Appraiser, online, accessed June 2014, http://www.scpafl.org Source 97.9
5 3 2	2014 Jul 6	Parish Bulletin  127th Anniversary of laying of	"Celebrating 127 years July 4, 1887 – July 4, 2014. This weekend we celebrate the 127th anniversary of the parish" Includes June 7, 1887 letter from Fr. Swembergh; photos first church constructed in 1887; biographical data on Fr. Swembergh and Fr. Fox, and information on church circa 1908. CORRECTIONS:  Page 3: Letter from Father Swembergh actual date on letter: "6/7 '87"  Page 5: Photos exterior/interior of first church completed on or after Nov. 1, 1887.  Exterior photo circa 1901-1907. (SEE Source 5.4); interior image from All Souls Catholic Church: Through	All Souls Parish Bulletin, July 6, 2014, pp. 1, 2, 3, 5, 6.  SEE Source 40.12.1, 2, 3, 5, 6 for images.
		Cornerstone	the years, 2012, p. 2, date unknown.  Page 6: "Father Swembergh held Mass at Doyle's livery stable." Daily Sanford Journal dated July 5, 1887 states: Catholic Services at Doyle's Hall on the 1st and 3d Sundays of every month." (SEE Source 2.6)	

		Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE		
5 3 3	2014 Jul 13	Fr. Richard Voor	Following the Homily at all Masses, Father Richard Voor read from a prepared text announcing he was taking a leave of absence from his priestly duties to allow for discernment about his future. Saying he would leave his parishioners as he came "on his knees asking for their blessing," he knelt while all stood, extending their hands and offering a prayer in silence. Many members of Father Voor's large family were present at 11:30 a.m. for the Celebration of his last Mass at All Souls.	Announcement by Father Richard Voor at Masses, July 13, 2014.  Message from Father Richard, <i>All Souls Sunday Bulletin</i> , July 20, 2014, p. 2. Source 40.15		
5 3 4	2014 Jul 14	Bible School	Thank you to Miss Stephanie Fuoco and all the teen and adult volunteers for Weird Animals Vacation Bible School.	"Weird Animals Vacation Bible School," <i>All Souls Sunday Bulletin,</i> Aug. 3, 2014, p. 3. Source 40.17		
5 3 5	2014 Jul 20	SVDP Pantry	Karalyna Lucas collected 289 food and personal care items for the St. Vincent de Paul Pantry through a program American Natural Beauty – she's Dainty Miss Central Florida.	All Souls Sunday Bulletin, July 20, 2014, p. 2. Source 40.15		
5 3 6	2014 Jul 21-26	DAWG Roanoke, VA	1. Our DAWG youth group teens and Fr. Ed McCarthy spent the week at Catholic Heart Workcamp in Roanoke, Virginia assisting in several community projects. The Workcamp was featured on WDBJ 7 news July 22, 2014.  2. On Monday, more than 200 kids from across the United States came to Roanoke to volunteer in the community. Volunteers, ages 13 to 21, spent time at the Madonna House, Habitat for Humanity, the Roanoke Rescue Mission, and several other organizations. They're part of the program Catholic Heart Workcamp.	1. "DAWG participates in Catholic Heart Workcamp," All Souls Sunday Bulletin, July 27, 2014, p. 6. Source 40.16.1  2. "Catholic Heart Workcamp 2014 was in full swing all throughout the Roanoke Valley," Melissa Gaona, July 22, 2014, online, accessed 77/28/2014, http://www.wdbj7.com/news/local/campers-come-to-roanoke-to-volunteer/27084980 Source 109.10		

#### Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery Sources cited: See bound YEAR **KEYWORD TOPIC / EVENT** SOURCE 1. Fr. Medina's first message to the parishioners of All Souls published in the Sunday 1. All Souls Sunday Bulletin, July 27, 2014 Fr. Gilbert Medina Bulletin along with a copy of the June 9, 2014 letter notifying him that he would be 2014, pp. 2, 4. Source 40.16 **Jul 27** appointed Pastor of All Souls effective August 1, 2014. (Fr. Medina was in Spain at the 2. "Priest makes 500-mile journey 17th Pastor time the letter was written. SEE #2 this entry.) Aug 1 of faith," Florida Catholic, Linda of All Souls 2. "On June 16, 2014, I celebrated my seventh-year anniversary Caldwell, July 25, 2014, p. 4. Aug 23 to the priesthood... I wanted to offer thanks to God and to the Source 113.6 to Blessed Virgin Mary for the gift of priesthood, I decided upon 3. "New Pastor Appointed at All Deacon Gilbert an extraordinary pilgrimage by walking to Santiago de Souls," Sanford Herald, Ann Medina Compostela." Father Medina arrived at the Spanish cathedral Cammarata, Aug. 27, 2014, p. 14. July 4, after completing his 500-mile pilgrimage in 38 days. At right, he takes a Photographer Linda Caldwell. break before continuing his walking journey on the road shown in the Source 113.7 background. Photograph top right. 4. Advertisement, Our Catholic 3. Father Medina officially installed as Pastor of All Souls Parish by Bishop John Noonan during the 5:00 Appeal 2007, Florida Catholic, p.m. Mass on Saturday, Aug. 23, 2014, although his pastorship began August 1, and he first celebrated Feb. 2, 2007, p. ORL A3. Mass at the parish on July 27, 2014. SEE photograph Source 113.7 Source 113.1 4. "Our Catholic Appeal 2007. Vocations." Gilbert Medina ... [is] a seminarian at St. Vincent de Paul in 5. "Orlando's Future Priests," Boynton Beach... SEE photograph Source 113.1 Florida Catholic, Jennifer Powers, 5. Born March 1, 1961, in Weslaco, May 25, 2007, pp. A1, A23, online, Texas, Gilbert Medina was the seventh accessed 7/27/14. Source 113.2 of 12 children. He was raised on a 6. "Medina, Payne, Welle are Michigan farm ... Graduating from Lee 'consecrated as true priests of the University in Tennessee in 1995 with a New Testament', Florida Catholic, degree in intercultural, June 22, 2007, Tanya Goodman, American/Russian studies, he took a online, accessed 7/27/14. job in Moscow where he taught English... In Moscow's St. Louis Catholic Source 113.3 Church Aug. 7, 1997, he committed himself to following the will of God for his life. [H]e joined the Franciscan Friars of the Holy Land and began seminary school in Jerusalem... 7. "New pastors installed," Florida completing his formation for the priesthood at St. Vincent de Paul Seminary in Boynton Beach. He will Catholic, June 8, 2012, p. A1, celebrate his first Mass at his home parish of St. Thomas Aquinas in Bartow. His first assignment will be photographer Jacque Brund, online, at St. Mary Magdalen Parish in Altamonte Springs. Color photograph top left. accessed 7/27/14. Source 113.4 6. Father Medina will never forget the feeling he experienced. "I felt the presence of grace, peace and 8. Father Medina portrays Ponce de surrender." Caption: Bishop Thomas Wenski poses with newly ordained priests on the front steps of the Leon, Florida Catholic, April 19, Casthedral of St. James in Orlando June 16. From left to right are Father Gilbert Medina, Father Jeremiah 2013, p. A1, photographer Jacque Payne, Bishop Wenski and Father Anthony Welle. Photograph middle left. Brund, online, accessed 7/27/14.

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE – Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE – Pastor LIGHT PURPLE – Other Priests ORANGE – Church PINK – School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
			7. Bishop John Noonan congratulates Father Gilbert Medina after his installation as pastor of St. Mary of the Lakes Parish in Eustis on May 27, [2012]. SEE Photo Source 113.4  8. Caption: Dressed as a 16th century conquistador, Father Gilbert Medina unrolled a scroll before a throng of observers, proudly claiming Florida in the name of Spanish royalty. An avid history buff, the pastor of St. Mary of the Lakes Parish in Eustis traded his priestly collar for an armor helmet and breastplate April 6, [2013], so he could portray Juan Ponce de Leon during a celebration in St. Augustine to commemorate the 500th anniversary of the Spanish explorer's landing on the shores of Florida. Color photo bottom right.	Source 113.5	
5 3 8	2014 Aug	Ice Cream Social	"Ice Cream Social." Father Medina and Father Ken enjoyed the ice cream social held at the school for the new families of students attending this school year.	All Souls Sunday Bulletin, Aug. 10, 2014, p. 5. Source 40.18	
5 3 9	2014 Aug 5-7	K of C	Knights of the Orlando Diocese hosted the 132nd International Supreme Knights of Columbus Conference August 5-7 at the Orlando World Center Marriott Hotel. Brother Knights from Sanfod volunteered to help with registration, entertainment, hospitality, transportation, and more	Ibid., p. 3. Source 40.18	
5 4	2014	<b>Prayer Shawl</b>	"Prayer Shawl Ministry." Stitches from the Heart prayer shawl ministry welcomed Fr. Medina to their	Ibid., p. 6. Source 40.18	
0	Aug	Ministry	August meeting and presented him with a prayer shawl and a mantle of prayers to keep him comforted as he ministers to his new parish family.		
5 4 1	2014 Aug 22	Community Dinner	Friday night, August 22 – All Souls Community dinner celebrating church and you – 5 to 8 p.m.	All Souls Sunday Bulletin,	
5 4 2	2014 Aug	All Souls School	Advertisement for All Souls Catholic School in the Florida Catholic: Open house Jan. 25.	Florida Catholic, Aug. 22-Sept. 11, 2014, p. PB5. Source 102.66	
5 4 3	2014 Aug 23	Fr. Medina Installed	1. Official Installation of Father Gilbert Medina as the 17th resident pastor of All Souls Catholic Parish took place on Saturday, August 23 by Bishop Noonan.  2. "This past weekend I had the tremendous honor of being instgalled as your pastor by Bishop Noonan I am so looking forward to serving you alongside of [Father Ed and Father Ken] as we journey together to the heart of Our Father." Full text and additional photographs see Source 113.7.  3. "Pastor installed at All Souls Parish." Photograph Father Gilbert Medina and Bishop John Noonan.	1. "New Pastor Appointed at All Souls," Sanford Herald, Ann Cammarata, Aug. 27, 2014, p. 14. Source 113.7  2. All Souls Sunday Bulletin, Aug. 31, 2014, p. 2. Source 113.8.  3. The Florida Catholic, Sep. 12, 2014, photographer Linda Caldwell, online, accessed 9/25/2014, http://thefloridacatholic.org Source 113.9	

	Individuals and Events that Form the History of All Souls Roman Catholic Parish, Sanford, Florida  Sources cited: See bound Color Coding: BLUE - Bishop MEDIUM PURPLE - Pastor LIGHT PURPLE - Other Priests ORANGE - Church PINK - School GREEN - Cemetery				
#	YEAR	KEYWORD	TOPIC / EVENT	SOURCE	
5 4 4	2014 Sep 5-6	All Souls School - 60th Anniversary	Come "Back to School" as All Souls Catholic School celebrates 60 years of living, loving and learning through Christ! Planned Events Include: Friday, Sept. 5 – School Mass with Bishop Noonan at 8:30 a.m. in the Historic Chapel; Brunch and school tours from 9:30 a.m. – 11:00 a.m. Saturday, Sept. 6 – Mass at the Church on State Road 46, 5:00 p.m. Recognition Dinner and Silent Auction, 6:30-8:30 p.m. in the All Souls Social Hall.	Postcard sent to parishioners Aug. 1, 2014 and invitation to events. Sources 102.64 and 102.65	
5 4 5	2014 Oct 12	Alex Lambis Seminarian Fr. Medina	The October 19, 2014 Parish Sunday Bulletin contained a photograph of Seminarian Alex Lambis with his father Francisco, his mother Elvira Lambis and Father Medina taken after the 8:30 a.m. Mass on October 12, 2014.  The article explained that Alex is a seminarian for the Diocese of Orlando attending St. John Vianney College Seminary in Miami where he is studying philosophy and asked for prayers as he sudies and discerns his calling to the Priesthood. The article included his address at St. John Vianney. Alex supplied the photo here, at the request of the parish archivist for inclusion in our church history.	Article, All Souls Catholic Church Sunday Bulletin, Oct. 19, 2014, p. 2; Photograph requested from and submitted by Seminarian Alex Lambis, Oct. 26, 2014. Source 44.6	
5 4 6	2014 Oct 31 - Nov 2	Community Harvest Festival	Advertisement and article about the upcoming 6th Annual Community Harvest Festival, Friday October 31 — November 2, 2014 featured in the Sanford Herald.	"All Souls to hold Community Harvest Festival," Sanford Herald, Oct. 26-28, 2014, pp. 4, 7. Source 51.26	
	2014 Nov 4	All Souls Day Cemetery			
	2014 Nov 6	Florence Catherine McDermott Gilmartin	Florence Catherine McDermott Gilmartin died on November 6, 2014. Born February 11, 1926 in New York City, NY, she was 88 years old. She is survived by her sons: Danny, Gene, Mike, Billy and Patrick.  The Mass was celebrated by Father Richard Trout and the service which Florence had planned ahead with the help of her friend Dr. Margaret Curran, included joyful readings and music. Pallbearers: Gene, Billy, Danny, Gil, Tommy, and Jason Gilmartin. Readers: Mr. Phil Beasley and Dr. Margaret Curran.	Obituary, The Sanford Herald, Nov. 12, 2014, p. 5. Sources 92.5 and 92.6. See Also: http://epoch legacies.org/content/florence- catherine-mcdermott-gilmartin	